JMIR Public Health and Surveillance

Impact Factor (2023): 3.5 Volume 4 (2018), Issue 3 ISSN 2369-2960 Editor in Chief: Travis Sanchez, PhD, MPH

Contents

Original Papers

Automated Real-Time Collection of Pathogen-Specific Diagnostic Data: Syndromic Infectious Disease Epidemiology (e59)	
Lindsay Meyers, Christine Ginocchio, Aimie Faucett, Frederick Nolte, Per Gesteland, Amy Leber, Diane Janowiak, Virginia Donovan, Jennifer Dien Bard, Silvia Spitzer, Kathleen Stellrecht, Hossein Salimnia, Rangaraj Selvarangan, Stefan Juretschko, Judy Daly, Jeremy Wallentine, Kristy Lindsey, Franklin Moore, Sharon Reed, Maria Aguero-Rosenfeld, Paul Fey, Gregory Storch, Steve Melnick, Christine Robinson, Jennifer Meredith, Camille Cook, Robert Nelson, Jay Jones, Samuel Scarpino, Benjamin Althouse, Kirk Ririe, Bradley Malin, Mark Poritz.	3
Cross-Jurisdictional Data Exchange Impact on the Estimation of the HIV Population Living in the District of Columbia: Evaluation Study (e62)	
Auntre Hamp, Rupali Doshi, Garret Lum, Adam Allston.	21
Facial-Aging Mobile Apps for Smoking Prevention in Secondary Schools in Brazil: Appearance-Focused Interventional Study (e10234)	
Breno Bernardes-Souza, Francisco Patruz Ananias De Assis Pires, Gustavo Madeira, Túlio Felício Da Cunha Rodrigues, Martina Gatzka, Markus Heppt, Albert Omlor, Alexander Enk, David Groneberg, Werner Seeger, Christof von Kalle, Carola Berking, Paulo Corrêa, Janina Suhre, Jonas Alfitian, Aisllan Assis, Titus Brinker.	30
Twitter-Based Influenza Detection After Flu Peak via Tweets With Indirect Information: Text Mining Study (e65)	
Shoko Wakamiya, Yukiko Kawai, Eiji Aramaki	41
Bringing Real-Time Geospatial Precision to HIV Surveillance Through Smartphones: Feasibility Study (e11203)	
Alain Nsabimana, Bernard Uzabakiriho, Daniel Kagabo, Jerome Nduwayo, Qinyouen Fu, Allison Eng, Joshua Hughes, Samuel Sia	56
Using Geosocial Networking Apps to Understand the Spatial Distribution of Gay and Bisexual Men: Pilot Study (e61)	
Kiffer Card, Jeremy Gibbs, Nathan Lachowsky, Blake Hawkins, Miranda Compton, Joshua Edward, Travis Salway, Maya Gislason, Robert Hogg	80
Overlap of Asthma and Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease in Patients in the United States: Analysis of Prevalence, Features, and Subtypes (e60) Ralph Turner, Michael DePietro, Bo Ding.	94
Estimating the Population Size of Female Sex Workers in Three South African Cities: Results and Recommendations From the 2013-2014 South Africa Health Monitoring Survey and Stakeholder Consensus (e10188)	
Michael Grasso, Albert Manyuchi, Maria Sibanyoni, Alex Marr, Tom Osmand, Zachary Isdahl, Helen Struthers, James McIntyre, Francois Venter, Helen Rees, Tim Lane	108

Using Predictive Analytics to Identify Children at High Risk of Defaulting From a Routine Immunization Program: Feasibility Study (e63)	
Subhash Chandir, Danya Siddiqi, Owais Hussain, Tahira Niazi, Mubarak Shah, Vijay Dharma, Ali Habib, Aamir Khan.	118
User-Driven Comments on a Facebook Advertisement Recruiting Canadian Parents in a Study on Immunization: Content Analysis (e10090)	
Jordan Tustin, Natasha Crowcroft, Dionne Gesink, Ian Johnson, Jennifer Keelan, Barbara Lachapelle	130
Review	
eHealth Literacy in People Living with HIV: Systematic Review (e64)	
Hae-Ra Han, Hyejeong Hong, Laura Starbird, Song Ge, Athena Ford, Susan Renda, Michael Sanchez, Jennifer Stewart.	68
Corrigenda and Addenda	
Correction: The Association Between Commonly Investigated User Factors and Various Types of eHealth Use for Self-Care of Type 2 Diabetes: Case of First-Generation Immigrants From Pakistan in the Oslo Area, Norway (e11888)	
Naoe Tatara, Hugo Hammer, Hege Andreassen, Jelena Mirkovic, Marte Kjøllesdal.	106





Original Paper

Automated Real-Time Collection of Pathogen-Specific Diagnostic Data: Syndromic Infectious Disease Epidemiology

Lindsay Meyers¹, BS; Christine C Ginocchio^{1,2,3}, PhD; Aimie N Faucett¹, MS; Frederick S Nolte⁴, PhD; Per H Gesteland⁵, MD, MS; Amy Leber⁶, PhD; Diane Janowiak⁷, BS, MT (ASCP); Virginia Donovan⁸, MD; Jennifer Dien Bard^{9,10}, PhD, D(ABMM); Silvia Spitzer¹¹, PhD; Kathleen A Stellrecht¹², PhD; Hossein Salimnia¹³, PhD; Rangaraj Selvarangan¹⁴, BVSc, PhD, D(ABMM); Stefan Juretschko¹⁵, PhD; Judy A Daly¹⁶, PhD; Jeremy C Wallentine¹⁷, MD; Kristy Lindsey¹⁸, BSc (Health); Franklin Moore¹⁸, MD; Sharon L Reed¹⁹, MD; Maria Aguero-Rosenfeld²⁰, MD; Paul D Fey²¹, BS, PhD, D(ABMM); Gregory A Storch²², MD; Steve J Melnick²³, MD, PhD; Christine C Robinson²⁴, PhD; Jennifer F Meredith²⁵, PhD; Camille V Cook¹, BS; Robert K Nelson¹, BS; Jay D Jones¹, MS; Samuel V Scarpino²⁶, PhD; Benjamin M Althouse^{27,28}, ScM, PhD; Kirk M Ririe²⁹, BS; Bradley A Malin³⁰, PhD; Mark A Poritz³¹, PhD

- ⁵Departments of Pediatrics and Biomedical Informatics, University of Utah School of Medicine, Salt Lake City, UT, United States
- ⁶Laboratory of Microbiology and Immunoserology, Department of Laboratory Medicine, Nationwide Children's Hospital, Columbus, OH, United States
- ⁷Department of Lab Operations, South Bend Medical Foundation, South Bend, IN, United States
- ⁸Department of Pathology, New York University Winthrop Hospital, Mineola, NY, United States
- ⁹Clinical Microbiology and Virology Laboratory, Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine, Children's Hospital of Los Angeles, Los Angeles, CA, United States
- ¹⁰Keck School of Medicine, University of Southern California, Los Angeles, CA, United States
- ¹¹Molecular Genetics Laboratory, Stony Brook University Medical Center, Stony Brook, NY, United States
- ¹²Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine, Albany Medical Center, Albany, NY, United States
- ¹³Department of Pathology, Wayne State University School of Medicine, Detroit, MI, United States
- ¹⁴Clinical Microbiology, Virology and Molecular Infectious Diseases Laboratory, Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine, Children's Mercy Hospital, Kansas City, MO, United States
- ¹⁵Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine, Division of Infectious Disease Diagnostics, Northwell Health, Lake Success, NY, United States
- ¹⁶Department of Pathology, University of Utah School of Medicine, Salt Lake City, UT, United States
- ¹⁷Department of Pathology, Intermountain Medical Center, Murray, UT, United States
- ¹⁸Laboratory of Microbiology, University of Massachusetts Medical School-Baystate, Springfield, MA, United States
- ¹⁹Department of Pathology and Medicine, Divisions of Clinical Pathology and Infectious Diseases, UC San Diego, San Diego, CA, United States
- ²⁰Department of Clinical Laboratories, New York University Langone Health, New York, NY, United States
- ²¹Department of Pathology and Microbiology, University of Nebraska Medical Center, Omaha, NE, United States
- ²²Department of Pediatrics, Washington University, St. Louis, MO, United States
- ²³Department of Pathology and Clinical Laboratories, Nicklaus Children's Hospital, Miami, FL, United States
- ²⁴Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine, Microbiology/Virology Laboratory Section, Children's Hospital Colorado, Aurora, CO, United States
- ²⁵Department of Laboratory Services, Microbiology Section, Greenville Health System, Greenville, SC, United States
- ²⁶Northeastern University, Boston, MA, United States
- ²⁷University of Washington, Seattle, WA, United States
- ²⁸New Mexico State University, Las Cruces, NM, United States
- ²⁹bioMérieux, Salt Lake City, UT, United States
- ³⁰Department of Biomedical Informatics, School of Medicine, Vanderbilt University, Nashville, TN, United States
- ³¹BioFire Defense, Salt Lake City, UT, United States

Corresponding Author:

Lindsay Meyers, BS BioFire Diagnostics

RenderX

http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e59/

¹BioFire Diagnostics, Salt Lake City, UT, United States

²bioMérieux USA, Durham, NC, United States

³Hofstra Northwell School of Medicine, Hempstead, NY, United States

⁴Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine, Medical University of South Carolina, Charleston, SC, United States

515 Colorow Drive Salt Lake City, UT, 84108 United States Phone: 1 8017366354 ext 365 Fax: 1 8015880507 Email: <u>lindsay.meyers@biofiredx.com</u>

Abstract

Background: Health care and public health professionals rely on accurate, real-time monitoring of infectious diseases for outbreak preparedness and response. Early detection of outbreaks is improved by systems that are comprehensive and specific with respect to the pathogen but are rapid in reporting the data. It has proven difficult to implement these requirements on a large scale while maintaining patient privacy.

Objective: The aim of this study was to demonstrate the automated export, aggregation, and analysis of infectious disease diagnostic test results from clinical laboratories across the United States in a manner that protects patient confidentiality. We hypothesized that such a system could aid in monitoring the seasonal occurrence of respiratory pathogens and may have advantages with regard to scope and ease of reporting compared with existing surveillance systems.

Methods: We describe a system, BioFire Syndromic Trends, for rapid disease reporting that is syndrome-based but pathogen-specific. Deidentified patient test results from the BioFire FilmArray multiplex molecular diagnostic system are sent directly to a cloud database. Summaries of these data are displayed in near real time on the Syndromic Trends public website. We studied this dataset for the prevalence, seasonality, and coinfections of the 20 respiratory pathogens detected in over 362,000 patient samples acquired as a standard-of-care testing over the last 4 years from 20 clinical laboratories in the United States.

Results: The majority of pathogens show influenza-like seasonality, rhinovirus has fall and spring peaks, and adenovirus and the bacterial pathogens show constant detection over the year. The dataset can also be considered in an ecological framework; the viruses and bacteria detected by this test are parasites of a host (the human patient). Interestingly, the rate of pathogen codetections, on average 7.94% (28,741/362,101), matches predictions based on the relative abundance of organisms present.

Conclusions: Syndromic Trends preserves patient privacy by removing or obfuscating patient identifiers while still collecting much useful information about the bacterial and viral pathogens that they harbor. Test results are uploaded to the database within a few hours of completion compared with delays of up to 10 days for other diagnostic-based reporting systems. This work shows that the barriers to establishing epidemiology systems are no longer scientific and technical but rather administrative, involving questions of patient privacy and data ownership. We have demonstrated here that these barriers can be overcome. This first look at the resulting data stream suggests that Syndromic Trends will be able to provide high-resolution analysis of circulating respiratory pathogens and may aid in the detection of new outbreaks.

(JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e59) doi: 10.2196/publichealth.9876

KEYWORDS

epidemiology; patients; privacy; communicable disease; internet; pathology, molecular

Introduction

Surveillance Landscape

The availability of real-time surveillance data that can monitor the spread of infectious diseases benefits public health [1-3]. At present, tracking of respiratory or foodborne outbreaks relies on a variety of methods ranging from automated real-time electronic reporting to manual Web entry of test results. Systems such as the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention's (CDC) FluView [4], National Respiratory and Enteric Virus Surveillance Systems (NREVSS) [5], National Electronic Disease Surveillance System [6], Global Emerging Infections Surveillance (GEIS) [7], and others, although Web-based, still require manual entry of data from laboratories, resulting in data that are often incomplete or not current.

Syndrome-based surveillance systems [8-10] include BioSense (extraction of symptomatic data from electronic health records

http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e59/

[11]), Google Flu (tracking of internet search queries [12] but recently discontinued [13]), and Flu Near You (voluntary reporting [14]). Additionally, numerous next generation, syndromic surveillance systems, for example, pharmacy sales records [15,16], Twitter conversations [17,18], and Wikipedia hits [19,20] have come online in the past 5 years. However, these systems cannot report the specific pathogen causing an increase in a particular set of symptoms. Finally, there are more localized efforts such as GermWatch in Utah [21] and the Electronic Clinical Laboratory Reporting System (ECLRS) in New York [22] that draw from hospital information systems (HISs) and laboratory information systems (LISs). This disparity in technologies and data collection methods results in incomplete surveillance.

Comprehensive Testing

Comprehensive and uniform diagnostic test data will aid in the identification of potential outbreaks. A combination of broad respiratory pathogen testing and an internal electronic

XSL•FO RenderX

surveillance system enabled the rapid dissemination of data across the largest health care system in New York, the North Shore-LIJ Health System (now Northwell Health), during the influenza A H1N1-2009 pandemic in the New York City area. Pathogen-specific molecular testing permitted rapid (1) notification to state epidemiologists, (2) tracking of the virus so that health care resources could be managed effectively, and (3) evaluation of influenza diagnostics [23,24]. Today, with the threat of emerging pathogens such as Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus (CoV), avian influenza, enterovirus (EV) D68, and Ebola virus, real-time surveillance programs are critical [25,26].

It is not always possible to accurately diagnose the causative agents of most infectious diseases from symptoms alone because of overlapping clinical presentation. Thus, to achieve maximal utility, infectious disease surveillance systems should move beyond syndrome-based reporting and be pathogen-specific and comprehensive, reporting on as many of the common pathogens for a particular syndrome as possible. Sensitive and specific automated molecular diagnostic systems that detect up to 4 different pathogens in a single sample have been available from in vitro diagnostic (IVD) manufacturers for some time [27,28]. However, adoption of IVD platforms with broad multiplexing capability has become widespread only in the last few years. Commercially available systems that can detect most of the known etiological agents for respiratory, gastrointestinal (GI), and other multipathogen syndromes [29-31] include the BioFire (Salt Lake City, UT) FilmArray System ([32]; Multimedia Appendix 1); the GenMark (Carlsbad, CA) eSensor XT-8 [33] and ePlex [34]; and the Luminex (Austin, TX) xTAG [35], nxTag [36], and Verigene systems [37].

Sharing of Patient Data

Multianalyte diagnostic tests provide the raw data needed for real-time pathogen-specific syndromic surveillance, but there remain a number of obstacles to sharing these results (reviewed in [38]). The obstacles largely center on information privacy and network security. A real-time surveillance system using diagnostic test results requires safeguards for protected health information (PHI). Medical records and devices have become attractive targets for cyber attackers in recent years [39], which has made hospitals and clinics reluctant to connect their local area networks (LANs) to the internet. Releasing patient test results requires the removal of PHI or authorization from the patient. Studies have shown that deidentification of patient data is not as simple as removing all specific identifiers because in the age of big data, under the right circumstances, it is possible to reassociate patients and their data using publicly available information [40-43].

We describe here the implementation of a real-time pathogen-specific surveillance system that overcomes the PHI concerns noted above. BioFire Syndromic Trends deidentifies, aggregates, and exports test results from FilmArray Instruments in use in US clinical laboratories [44]. Although data from all commercially available FilmArray panels [45] are exported to the Trend database, we focus here on the Respiratory Panel (RP) that can detect 17 viral (adenovirus, Adeno; coronavirus, CoV [OC43, 229E, NL63, HKU-1]; human metapneumovirus, hMPV;

human rhinovirus/enterovirus, HRV/EV; influenza A, Flu A [subtyping H1N1, 2009 H1N1, H3N2]; influenza B, Flu B; parainfluenza viruses, PIVs [1-4]; and respiratory syncytial virus, RSV) and three bacterial (*Bordetella pertussis, Chlamydia pneumoniae, and Mycoplasma pneumoniae*) pathogens [32,46,47].

With more than 362,000 patient results for the FilmArray RP test alone, the Trend database has many of the properties associated with big data as it applies to infectious disease [48]. After describing how the dataset can be cleaned of nonpatient tests, we make some observations on the seasonality of the different respiratory pathogens and the occurrence of codetection (more than one organism is detected in one test). Relatively little is known about rates of multiple concurrent respiratory infections and their overall impact on the health of the patient. Finally, we apply the ecological concept of species diversity [49] to observe a correlation between the abundance of each pathogen and the rate at which codetections (more than one positive result per test) occur in the tested population.

Methods

Origin of Syndromic Trends

FilmArray Trend was originally implemented to provide BioFire customers with an up-to-date view of the respiratory and GI pathogens circulating at their institution. From the perspective of an IVD manufacturer, the most uniform and thus the simplest method of accomplishing this is to follow a bottom-out approach to data export in which the FilmArray sends data to a cloud database managed by the manufacturer, and Web views of these data are available by clinicians at the hospital that generated the data (solid lines in Figure 1) rather than a top-out approach (dashed lines in Figure 1) in which the data are extracted from the hospital information system. This method provides the clinical institution with a tool to perform pathogen-specific surveillance for very little cost.

Patient Privacy When Exporting FilmArray Test Results

The Expert Determination study of the Trend data export algorithm (Multimedia Appendix 2) established that FilmArray patient results have been adequately deidentified. Therefore, a data use agreement (DUA), rather than business associates agreements (see Multimedia Appendix 2 for the difference between the two agreements) could be executed with each of the collaborating institutions (Multimedia Appendix 1). The DUAs define for the clinical laboratory how BioFire will manage and make use of the Trend data. The Trend client software residing on the FilmArray computer queries the FilmArray test result local database and exports the results to an Amazon Web Services database (Multimedia Appendix 1). The Trend client software performs deidentification on the FilmArray computer before export, as detailed in Multimedia Appendix 2. Health care providers (HCPs) are granted access to their institution's Trend data by the laboratory director. As Web access to view the data is restricted to the local site, deidentification of geographic indicators is not required. However, in the implementation of the public Trend website,

```
XSL•FO
```

which presents FilmArray test results from around the United States, we have further aggregated the data with respect to geographic origin and obfuscated the date of the test (Multimedia Appendix 2). As only deidentified data are exported from the clinical institutions, no PHI is sent to or stored on the cloud server.

Test Utilization Rate and Pathogen Detection Rate

The FilmArray RP test utilization rate (TUR) metric is defined as the non-normalized number of RP patient test results generated each week across the Trend sites (computed as a centered 3-week moving average). To calculate the pathogen detection rate (as displayed in Figure 2 [second data view] and on the Trend website), we compute the rate for each organism at each institution as a centered 3-week moving average. To adjust for the capacity differences between sites, a national aggregate is calculated as the unweighted average of individual site rates. Only data from sites contributing more than 30 tests per week is included to avoid noise from small numbers of tests. Because the calculation of pathogen detection rate includes results from patients with multiple detections, the detection rate for all organisms can, in theory, add up to greater than one. In practice, this does not occur.

Comparison With the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention Influenza-Observed Rate of Detection

The CDC FluView rate of Flu A and Flu B detections, as well as the reported incidence of weighted influenza-like illness (ILI), are taken from the CDC website [4]. Only the CDC data from the Department of Health and Human Services regions that contained Trend pilot sites (Multimedia Appendix 1) were used for calculating the rate of influenza detections.

Calculation of Codetection Rates and Related Measures

Pathogen codetections are defined as FilmArray tests in which two or three organisms are detected. We also calculated two other measures that relate to codetections: the circulating pathogen number and the measure of interspecific encounter (MIE). Both of these time series measures are calculated for each site and week, a centered 5-week moving average is computed, and then an unweighted average of all sites is used to create a national aggregate. The 5-week moving average is used to reduce noise because of small numbers of samples within a week at some sites.

More specifically, the circulating pathogen number is simply the count of the unique organisms detected at a site during a 1-week period. MIE is calculated from the frequencies of each organism at a site (number of positive test results for an organism divided by the number of FilmArray tests performed at that site). To reduce noise, we only include site data if more than 10 FilmArray tests were performed in that week. If $P_1...P_N$ are the percentage detection of the N different organisms circulating at a single site over a single week, then MIE is defined as shown in equation 1:

×

Conceptually, MIE is an attempt to estimate the likelihood that a patient infected with one organism may be infected with another unique organism circulating in the population at a given period in time, resulting in a coinfection.

Figure 1. Schema for export of in vitro diagnostic (IVD) test results to an external database. Bottom-Out and Top-Out approaches for data export are indicated by solid and dashed lines, respectively. Some institutions have developed their own systems for aggregating and displaying infectious disease data (indicated by internal website). HIS: hospital information system; LIS: laboratory information system; CDC: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; NREVSS: National Respiratory and Enteric Virus Surveillance Systems.



Figure 2. Detection of respiratory panel (RP) organisms over time across all sites. Detection of FilmArray RP pathogens in the Trend dataset displayed as stacked area graphs. All data views have the same time period (July 2013 through July 2017). (First data view) Count of each organism. The test utilization rate (TUR) metric (purple line, units are FilmArray RP tests performed) and count of FilmArray RP tests that are negative (white are between pathogen count and TUR) are indicated. The y-axis values are not indicated as this is considered proprietary information. (Second data view) Pathogen detection rates for all organisms. (Third data view) Pathogen detection rates for the subset of organisms that show seasonality (see Results and the legend for the list of organisms). (Fourth data view) Human rhinovirus (HRV) or enterovirus (EV) detection rates. The CDC weighted influenza-like illness (ILI; scaled up tenfold to be visible against the pathogen data) is indicated (black line) in the third and fourth data views. Organisms follow the same color scheme in all panels; the order of organisms in the legend (down then across) matches that of the stacked area graph top to bottom.

Results

Sending FilmArray Data Directly to the Cloud

The most general and efficient way to aggregate test results from the FilmArray instrument in a clinical laboratory is to follow a bottom-out approach to data export (Figure 1; Multimedia Appendix 1). In this scheme, the FilmArray instrument (at the bottom of the information hierarchy) directly sends data via the internet to a single cloud database where it can be viewed by HCPs at the originating institution. This data export pathway contrasts with a top-out approach (Figure 1) in which diagnostic test results are pushed from the instrument up through the LIS, to the HIS (at the top of the information hierarchy) and, finally, a subset of this information is forwarded to cloud-based databases.

Initial testing of the Trend export mechanism was performed in collaboration with the clinical laboratories of the Medical University of South Carolina. This trial allowed us to develop and test auto-export functions and deidentification protocols for the Trend software. The deidentification requirement of the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) of 1996, specifically the Safe Harbor provision, requires the removal of 18 enumerated variables that could directly or indirectly identify an individual [50]. In accord with this requirement, the first stage study did not export test identifiers or free-form text fields and only returned the year of the test. The initial dataset provided low-resolution information but was a useful platform to evaluate the proposed system. Further development to enable export of higher resolution data required the design of routines that would adhere to an alternative HIPAA deidentification strategy, namely, the Expert Determination approach, which requires a risk assessment demonstrating that the chance of reidentifying an individual is sufficiently small [51]. The Expert Determination process identified and made recommendations for fields that could facilitate disclosure of PHI (Multimedia Appendix 2). A summary of the Expert Determination results detailing the risk of Trend data in regard to replicability, availability, and distinguishability is shown in Multimedia Appendix 2.

All sites (Multimedia Appendix 1) submitted the Trend project for review by their local institutional review board; all but one of the 20 review boards deemed the project exempt because of the absence of PHI export. Thus, the security requirements for the database and the controls necessary for storage and transport of deidentified data are significantly reduced.

Following the protocol established by Expert Determination review, the Trend software delays the export of results until the number of tests queued for export exceeds a minimum threshold for each type of FilmArray panel. In practice, this results in an average time to export of less than 2 hours from each site that has multiple instruments. A total of 99.11% (74,912/75,585) of the test results exported automatically occurred within 24 hours of test completion.

Characteristics of the FilmArray Sites Used in the Trend Pilot Study

The 20 sites contributing to the Trend pilot project (Multimedia Appendix 1) have the same average number of instruments; six (range: 1-22) as for all US FilmArray customers. The Trend pilot sites have been using the FilmArray RP test for an average of 3.8 years (range: 1-6) before June 2017. The size of the institutions participating ranges from 300 to 6400 beds, with the majority being large hospitals, and health care networks with an average of 1100 beds. Six (30%, 6/20) sites are pediatric hospitals, and one is a reference laboratory. Fifteen (75%, 15/20) of the sites have uploaded archived FilmArray RP test results to the Trend database, with eight (40%, 8/20) reporting results dating back to 2012. Unless stated otherwise, the data presented here cover the period from July 2013 to July 2017.

The algorithm used to diagnose the cause of respiratory disease varies by site. More than half of the Trend sites do not enforce an institutional respiratory testing protocol and, even within sites that have a required protocol, some discretionary use of FilmArray RP is allowed. Without detailed records from each institution's HIS, it is not possible to determine whether the FilmArray RP was used as a front line test or as a reflex test (typically following a negative result for influenza and RSV).

Cleaning Nonpatient Test Results From the Trend Database

To determine the prevalence of respiratory pathogens, we needed to expunge the Trend database of test results that are not derived from clinical patient samples. Nonpatient results come from a variety of sources including verification testing, routine quality control (QC), and proficiency testing (PT; Multimedia Appendix 3). Despite this complexity, the majority of nonpatient test results can be identified and distinguished from the patient-derived data because of the high number of positive organism calls in a single test and because of the temporal aspects of verification and control testing (Multimedia Appendix 3 shows one such identification method). QC tests are estimated to account for half of all FilmArray RP results in which more than three organisms are detected. In addition to the exclusion of tests temporally associated with validation events, all results with four or more positives were removed from further analysis (approximately 1% of the filtered total). This includes the small fraction of test results with exactly four organisms (Multimedia Appendix 3, Tests after event removal column) because the minority are derived from patient testing.

Detection of Respiratory Pathogens in Trend Samples From 2013 to 2017

The detection counts and pathogen detection rates derived from the Trend dataset for each organism in the FilmArray RP are shown in Figure 2. Other views of these data, including percent detection of individual organisms or combinations of organisms, are available on the BioFire Syndromic Trends public website [44]. The FilmArray RP TUR (see Methods) and the individual organism detection counts increased over this period because the Trend clinical sites increased their utilization of the FilmArray RP tests (Figure 2, first data view). Seasonal fluctuations can also be seen within this growth pattern, with

```
http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e59/
```

use increasing up to four-fold each winter when compared with the previous summer. HRV/EV, the most common pathogen detected group, is identified in approximately one-fourth of all samples tested each year (Multimedia Appendix 4). Other pathogens detected in approximately one-tenth of the samples include RSV, the PIVs, ADV, influenza, and hMPV. *M pneumoniae*, *C pneumonia*, and *B pertussis* are detected in a small percentage (one-fiftieth) of all samples. The average percentage of each organism is relatively constant over the 4 years of data in the Trend database (Multimedia Appendix 5).

The pathogens' seasonal variability measured by percent detection can be classified into at least three groups. Group 1: the majority of organisms follow the classical respiratory season (October-March) and increase by more than ten-fold above their baseline detection rate (Figure 2, third data view). These include the CoVs, Flu A, Flu B, hMPV, the PIVs, and RSV (PIV3 is a slight exception to this rule in that it peaks in the summer months and has a winter peak that is only detected regionally; data not shown). Within this group, all but five viruses demonstrate significant fluctuations from year to year; Flu B, hMPV, OC43, and PIV3 and RSV experience relatively consistent annual peaks. Group 2: HRV/EV is in a class by itself in that it is detected in a high percentage of tests over time (minimum of one-tenth of tests in winter) and experiences moderate peaks of two- to three-fold outside the respiratory season baseline in the early fall and spring (Figure 2, fourth data view). Group 3: the bacteria and Adeno are present at a relatively constant rate (Multimedia Appendix 6). The CDC FluView reported rate of ILI tracks moderately well with the group 1 organisms (cross-correlation of 0.85) and not with HRV/EV or with Adeno and the bacteria.

Comparison of Trend With Centers for Disease Control and Prevention Measures of Influenza

The CDC FluView network [4] gathers information about influenza prevalence from a large number of public health and clinical laboratories in the United States. FluView is considered the gold standard for these measures. We compared the Trend detection rates for Flu A (all subtypes) plus Flu B with the FluView Influenza (A and B) from September 2015 to July 2017 (Figure 3). The analysis was restricted to this time period because of a change in the CDC's reporting of flu prevalence in the fall of 2015. A cross-correlation of 0.974 was observed between the Trend Flu A or B percent detection and FluView reported influenza prevalence. Notably, the onset, peak, and duration of the influenza season coincide between the two measures.

Respiratory Panel Codetections

We found that approximately 38,000 FilmArray RP tests in the Trend dataset had two or three codetections. The most common codetections observed are those involving HRV/EV, which is the pathogen with the overall highest rate of detections (Figure 4, first data view). The codetection rate within each organism varies widely (from one-tenth to one-half; Figure 4, second data view). Although an additional pathogen was detected in half of the Adeno and CoV positive samples, codetections were observed in only one-tenth of the samples positive for either Flu A or Flu B (Figure 4, second data view).

Figure 3. Trend influenza detection rate compared with Centers for Disease and Prevention's (CDC) influenza activity. Percent of combined FilmArray Flu A (all subtypes) and Flu B detections (blue line) and CDC-reported influenza prevalence (black lines). CDC data are aggregated only from regions with participating Trend sites.



Figure 4. Detection rates for all organisms compared with codetections. Percent total positive detections for each organism in the respiratory panel (RP) Trend dataset is presented in stacked bars, showing the rate of detection of a single organism (first data view, blue) and those involved in a codetection (first data view, black). Data are calculated for each site during the period from July 2013 to July 2017, when available, and then aggregated. (Second data view) Percentage of each organism involved in a codetection is shown. Bars are colored by pathogen family (CoV, purple; bacteria, blue; PIVs, green; Flu A, yellow).





Figure 5. Seasonal variation in pathogen diversity and codetections. (First data view) Average circulating pathogen number (black line) and one SD computed across all Trend sites (gray area). (Second data view) Rate of codetections in the respiratory panel (RP) Trend dataset (gray bars, left axis), the measure of interspecific encounter (MIE) index (purple line, right axis), and MIE CIs (shaded purple area).



Trend data have high temporal, spatial, and organism-specific resolution. These three properties allow for a novel evaluation of codetections. The observed rates of codetections should be influenced by the number of circulating pathogens detected by the FilmArray RP test at a particular site. Figure 5, first data view, shows the average number of unique organisms detected at each site in a given week (see Methods: Calculation of codetection rates). This number fluctuates from a summer low of four to a winter high of 11 pathogens. Figure 5, second data view (gray bars), shows that the total rate of organism

```
http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e59/
```

RenderX

codetections in the Trend dataset fluctuates annually, with peak rates occurring in the winter months. The average rates have been as high as one in 8 tests in the winter of 2016 and as low as one in 50 in the summer of 2014.

From the Trend data, an MIE can be calculated as the probability of a codetection, weighted by the prevalence of each circulating pathogen at a site. Although the value of the MIE metric is higher than the actual codetection rate, it correlates well (Figure 5, second data view, purple line compared with the gray bars has a cross-correlation of 0.9488 at a lag of 0). The magnitude

adjustment between MIE and the observed codetections is calculated by the slope of the linear regression of the two metrics (Multimedia Appendix 7) and has a value of $4.05 \ (R^2 = .9003)$.

Discussion

Properties of Trend Data

This study describes BioFire Syndromic Trends, a new system for real-time reporting of widespread pathogen-specific syndromic data. Even in its pilot phase, the Trend database already has many of the features that characterize big data [48]. The Vs of big data—volume (amount), velocity (speed of acquisition), veracity (accuracy), variety (diversity of information), and value (utility)—should be kept in mind as we consider the properties of Trend in clinical and public health settings.

The Trend RP dataset is growing at an average rate of >400,000 pathogen test results per month (>20,000 patient tests with 20 pathogens). Connecting the first 20 clinical sites has provided insight into the principal concerns that will be raised by the legal, information technology, and administrative departments of the HCPs that house FilmArray instruments. It should be possible, therefore, to expand the Trend installed base by 10to 20-fold over the next few years. Similarly, the existence of Trend should enable other IVD manufacturers to build their own Trend-like systems with greater acceptance on the part of their customers, thereby allowing a more global and comprehensive surveillance perspective.

The data in Figure 2 are similar to previous demonstrations of the seasonality associated with different respiratory viruses [52-55]. What is novel is that these data are generated automatically, on site, and in close to real time compared with other surveillance systems. Nearly all of the test results are exported to the Trend database within 24 hours of being generated. As part of the deidentification protocol, sequential FilmArray RP tests of the same type are put into the same time bin. This has the effect that test results are exported faster during periods of peak use, such as during the peak of the respiratory season or during an outbreak. Trend should be instrumental at a local level to determine the start of a respiratory season; many hospitals make significant changes to their operations based on this event; however, at present, data collection to track the respiratory season is often slow and manual, or semiautomated at best.

The key to implementing Trend clinical sites was to demonstrate that FilmArray test results can be exported without the risk of breaching PHI confidentiality either directly or through some combination of the data that were exported. Trend successfully used the Expert Determination process as prescribed by the HIPAA guidelines (see Multimedia Appendix 2), which greatly simplified the data sharing agreement between BioFire Diagnostics and the clinical site and allowed HCPs to use Trend without risk of inadvertently disclosing PHI.

The software architecture underlying the Trend system is both simple and secure: (1) no changes to the institutional firewall or LAN are needed; (2) the Trend database cannot reach back and query the FilmArray computer because of the institutional

```
http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e59/
```

firewall, which is set to outbound data only; and (3) Trend software can only submit data to the cloud database and cannot query the database (Multimedia Appendix 1). Yet, despite this security, authorized users of the Trend database can mine the deidentified data to look for novel patterns in respiratory pathogen epidemiology.

The Costs and Benefits of Bottom-Out Data Export System

The goal of an epidemiological surveillance network is to infer which infectious diseases are circulating in the general population based on testing a sample of patients [56]. Different surveillance systems have different biases in their data; biases that perturb the ability to predict true population prevalence.

Although the removal of all PHI has great benefits in terms of implementation, it also has several shortcomings that complicate interpretation of the data. First, Trend cannot account for the variability in the diagnostic testing algorithms applied to the selection of samples to be tested by the FilmArray instruments. During the respiratory season, HCPs may prescreen patients with other diagnostic tests including rapid antigen or molecular assays for influenza and RSV or commercial and laboratory-developed molecular tests for a mix of other respiratory pathogens. Depending upon the sensitivity of these upstream tests, more than half of influenza and RSV for the subset of the patients screened would be excluded from the Trend dataset if the front line test is positive. This testing protocol may skew the actual prevalence of not only influenza and RSV but all other individual respiratory pathogens and coinfections detected by the FilmArray. In some institutions, testing is reserved for hospitalized patients and others at risk for developing complications of respiratory tract infections, including the very young, very old, and immunocompromised patients. So Trend data may represent a less healthy patient population and not necessarily general community prevalence. Conversely, there are sites that perform a significant number of tests for the outpatient setting. This may create variability among the clinical sites' percent positivity and introduces a challenge to comparing pathogen intensity between sites.

The uncertainties surrounding the testing algorithm and the precise patient population tested should not interfere with determining the onset, peak, and duration of the pathogen season at each institution. These limitations on the data are likely to be common among almost all current surveillance systems for similar reasons. Given these concerns, the agreement between the percent positivity of Flu A or B as determined by Trend and the percent positivity reported by CDC FluView Influenza is striking (Figure 3), supporting the validity and utility of the Trend data.

The second source of concern in the Trend dataset is a consequence of the removal of sample identification such that we cannot directly determine whether the sample was from a patient or was a nonclinical sample (verification test, QC, or PT) and should be removed from further epidemiological analysis. We estimate that nonpatient testing makes up approximately one-fiftieth of the total FilmArray RP tests. Automated detection algorithms remove roughly one in 25 of the total RP tests, including approximately half of the nonclinical

XSL•FO RenderX

samples. With the exception of the four positive tests, the clinical samples removed by filtering should be a random sampling of all patient tests. The remaining nominal fraction of nonpatient tests has essentially no impact on the Trend evaluation of pathogen prevalence, but they do make it more difficult to perform high-resolution analysis of pathogen codetections. This is especially true for codetections of low prevalence organisms where QC positives are likely to be more common than real positives. Future updates to the FilmArray software will simplify the process by which the instrument operator can tag tests of nonpatient samples, thereby largely eliminating the need to filter such test results from the Trend database before analysis.

The Seasonality and Coinfections of Respiratory Pathogens

The total positivity rate of the FilmArray RP test varies from a low of approximately one-third of tests in the summer months to a high of three-fourths of the tests in December and January. Figure 5, second data view, shows that the average number of different circulating pathogens at a single institution can vary from eight up to 11 during the winter months. Even during the peak periods of ILI, many respiratory infections are due to other viruses (Figure 2, third data view) that can present clinically in a similar fashion [57,58]. Therefore, the presumption of an influenza infection based on reported influenza percent positivity, without diagnostic testing for the virus, can lead to the inappropriate use of antiviral agents [59]. Conversely, without comprehensive testing, a negative influenza or RSV test can lead to the prescription of an unnecessary antibiotic. Trend data can be a valuable aid for antimicrobial stewardship programs because it provides real-time information regarding the causes of respiratory infections and highlights the prevalence of viral infections.

As previously observed [55], the viruses that share the winter seasonality of influenza demonstrate annual or biennial behavior. It is possible that the viruses that share an influenza-like seasonality but do not show a two-year cycle (RSV and hMPV) are actually alternating strains, but the FilmArray RP Test does not detect this difference (eg, the FilmArray RP does not differentiate between RSV A and RSV B). Adeno and the bacteria show constant occurrence through the year; HRV is in a unique class with peaks in the fall and spring.

Detection of multiple respiratory viruses in the same patient has been reported before. In the Trend dataset, the rate of dual triple codetections was approximately and 7.94% (28,741/362,101), with HRV/EV as the organism most commonly observed in a codetection. Some viruses such as ADVs and the CoVs are detected in the presence of another organism approximately half of the time (Figure 4). In principle, a FilmArray RP positive result may represent detection of residual pathogen nucleic acid from a previous infection that has resolved. However, several studies suggest that coinfections are associated with more severe disease [60-62] (see also discussion in [63]). In such cases, information about multiple detections can provide infection control practitioners with data that can assist in bed management and in the assessment of risk for nosocomial infections in a patient population that has been

XSL•FO

segregated by the occurrence of a common pathogen. Such information can prevent the introduction of a new pathogen associated with cohorting patients during busy respiratory seasons [64-66].

The question of whether different respiratory pathogens interfere with, or facilitate, growth in a human host is of some interest and not well understood. With the right data, it can be studied at the population [67], individual [68], and cellular level [63]. Because the Trend data still include some nonpatient tests, we have chosen not to analyze every possible dual or triple infection individually. Rather, we have taken a global approach and compared the overall rate of observed codetections with MIE, which is a measure of the diversity of viruses circulating in a specific region and time period. MIE is similar, but not identical, to Probability of Interspecific Encounter (PIE [69]), also referred to as the Gini-Simpson index (1-D, where D is the Simpson's index), which is used in ecology as a measure of the species diversity of a region. Similarly, the circulating pathogen number of Figure 5, first data view, is identical to the Species Richness measure of ecology. We calculate MIE using frequencies (P_i) of pathogen positivity per FilmArray test and note that the sum of all pathogen frequencies can add up to more than unity because of codetections or be less than unity because of the presence of negative tests. In this regard, MIE differs from PIE because it is not a probability measure.

Figure 5, second data view, shows that the observed rate of codetections is a constant fraction of MIE (approximately one-quarter as indicated by the linear regression of Multimedia Appendix 7). This observation suggests that, in the aggregate, respiratory pathogens are appearing in coinfections at a rate that can be predicted by their observed abundance. The data, however, may be biased by the patient population tested and the type of respiratory disease. The data also does not rule out that there are particular respiratory pathogens that occur more or less often in mixed infections than predicted by their individual percent positivity rates [63,70]. As we improve our ability to remove nonpatient test results from the Trend dataset, we will be able to characterize specific virus codetection rates and their significance [54,55,67,68,71,72].

Applications of Trend Data

As with weather forecasting, there is both a theoretical and a practical interest in predicting the next few weeks or months of the respiratory season [73-76]. Trend contributes to infectious disease forecasting efforts because the data are timely and comprehensive. As the number of sites participating in Trend increases, it will be possible to localize the reported infections to smaller geographical regions. At a high enough density of Trend sites, patterns of movement of respiratory pathogens across the United States will become visible in a way that has not been easily observed before now.

The Trend RP data show the percentage contribution of each pathogen to what is currently being detected by FilmArray RP testing (Figure 2, second data view) [44]. This analysis does not take into account changes in the rate of testing over a given season; information that should provide additional data regarding disease intensity and severity. In contrast, the simple metric, TUR, describes the non-normalized rate of FilmArray test usage

and serves as a surrogate for the level of syndromic disease that HCPs observe (Figure 2, first data view).

TUR suffers from two defects. First, it is closely linked to the sales of the FilmArray test and thus is proprietary data that BioFire does not share (Google took a similar position in regard to releasing the search queries used by Google Flu Trends [12]). Second, TUR is driven by both the demand for testing and the growth in FilmArray product adoption and increasing acceptance and usage by HCPs. A useful step beyond TUR would be a normalized rate that can adjust for the underlying growth of testing unrelated to the intensity and duration of the respiratory disease season. An increase in a normalized TUR metric may indicate the prevalence of circulating respiratory viruses and the intensity of respiratory disease overall. Likewise, an increase in negative tests, may indicate the occurrence of an outbreak caused by an emerging pathogen.

Public health agencies, which include local and state health departments and the CDC, are specifically exempt under a HIPAA provision that allows clinical laboratories to disclose PHI to the agencies for specified public health purposes [77]. The exemption includes follow-up studies on reportable infectious diseases. Real-time pathogen-specific syndromic surveillance systems such as Trend will allow state health departments to more rapidly identify, acquire, and test residual samples from potential outbreaks. Conversely, perceived outbreaks may actually be coincidental multi-organism seasonal surges, and rapid analysis by Trend-like systems could prevent timely and costly outbreak investigation.

Given the movement in health care technology toward greater vertical integration of a hospital's data, the bottom-out approach exemplified by Trend will face more competition from top-out approaches (Figure 1, see, eg, GermWatch in Utah, [21]) because these systems can capture patient information (eg, age, gender, and patient address) that is critical for more detailed epidemiological analysis. However, combining PHI with the diagnostic test result in the top-out approach makes these systems more complex and difficult to implement and may limit participation by health care institutions. Ironically, bottom-out data export systems have a role to play in the development of top-out systems because bottom-out export provides a rapid and efficient means to quality check the data flowing from top-out systems. Trend data could also be combined with data derived from other automated diagnostic platforms [78,79]. This work might best be accomplished by a third party that is viewed as independent and impartial. For example, in the case of data originating in the United States, a federal institution or a private foundation could host a database to which IVD manufacturers would contribute their different syndromic test results. The benefits of a more complete view of circulating pathogens should outweigh the complexities of combining data from different platforms.

Future Outlook

Syndromic Trends is a novel surveillance tool for simultaneously monitoring multiple syndromic diseases that has demonstrated promise in expanding our knowledge of the epidemiology of infectious diseases. Indeed, the close correlation of seasonal respiratory viruses tracked by Trend with reported CDC ILI highlights the major contributory role of multiple respiratory pathogens beyond influenza to ILI. The national and global expansion of Trend will provide a comprehensive tool to study the impact of coinfections, understand the role of previously underappreciated pathogens, and clarify true disease epidemiology. Finally, systems such as Trend will be essential for the rapid identification of disease anomalies indicating potential emergent outbreaks, thereby providing an independent tool for public health surveillance.

Acknowledgments

This work was partially supported by NIH grant 5U01AI074419 (LM, KMR, and MAP). The authors would like to thank Chris Thurston and Spencer Rose (BioFire Defense) for building the Trend public website; Andrew Wallin (BioFire Defense) for reviewing the MIE data analysis; Anna Hoffee (BioFire Diagnostics) for assistance with the figures; Mark Pallansch (CDC), Kirsten St. George (New York State Department of Health), and Allyn Nakashima (Utah Department of Health) for useful discussions; Anne Blaschke and colleagues at BioFire Diagnostics and BioFire Defense for reviewing the manuscript.

Conflicts of Interest

LM, ANF, RKN, CVC, JDJ, KMR, CCG, and MAP are present or former employees of bioMérieux, Inc, or its subsidiaries. bioMérieux markets the FilmArray System and Trend. FSN, PHG, DJ, VD, AL, JDB, SS, KAS, HS, RS, SJ, JAD, JCW, KL, FM, SLR, MA-R, PDF, GAS, SJM, SVS, and BMA are research contractors of BioFire Diagnostics for the development of the BioFire Syndromic Trends system. CCR and JFM are members of the Syndromic Trends Working Group. BAM is a paid consultant of BioFire Diagnostics.

Multimedia Appendix 1

BioFire Syndromic Trends System.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 132KB - publichealth_v4i3e59_app1.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 2

Deidentification of Patient data for Infectious Disease Epidemiology.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 127KB - publichealth_v4i3e59_app2.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 3

Cleaning Trend Data. [PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 141KB - publichealth v4i3e59 app3.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 4

Detection of FilmArray RP Organisms by Type.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 196KB - publichealth_v4i3e59_app4.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 5

Detection of FilmArray RP Organisms by Year.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 402KB - publichealth v4i3e59 app5.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 6

Detection of Adenovirus and the Three Bacteria.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 216KB - publichealth_v4i3e59_app6.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 7

Linear Regression of MIE and Observed Codetections.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 207KB - publichealth_v4i3e59_app7.pdf]

References

- Yang W, Karspeck A, Shaman J. Comparison of filtering methods for the modeling and retrospective forecasting of influenza epidemics. PLoS Comput Biol 2014 Apr;10(4):e1003583 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pcbi.1003583] [Medline: 24762780]
- 2. van den Wijngaard CC, van Pelt W, Nagelkerke NJ, Kretzschmar M, Koopmans MP. Evaluation of syndromic surveillance in the Netherlands: its added value and recommendations for implementation. Euro Surveill 2011 Mar 3;16(9) [FREE Full text] [Medline: 21392486]
- 3. Bonačić Marinović A, Swaan C, van Steenbergen J, Kretzschmar M. Quantifying reporting timeliness to improve outbreak control. Emerg Infect Dis 2015 Feb;21(2):209-216 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3201/eid2102.130504] [Medline: 25625374]
- 4. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. 2016 Feb 18. Overview of Influenza Surveillance in the United States URL: https://www.cdc.gov/flu/weekly/overview.htm [WebCite Cache ID 6zL9BQRyR]
- 5. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. 2018 May 9. National Respiratory and Enteric Virus Surveillance System (NREVSS) URL: <u>http://www.cdc.gov/surveillance/nrevss/</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6wY28o3ZP]
- Lamb E, Satre J, Hurd-Kundeti G, Liscek B, Hall CJ, Pinner RW, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Update on progress in electronic reporting of laboratory results to public health agencies - United States, 2014. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 2015 Apr 3;64(12):328-330 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 25837244]
- Reaves EJ, Valle R, Chandrasekera RM, Soto G, Burke RL, Cummings JF, et al. Use of bibliometric analysis to assess the scientific productivity and impact of the global emerging infections surveillance and response system program, 2006-2012. Mil Med 2017 May;182(5):e1749-e1756. [doi: <u>10.7205/MILMED-D-16-00276</u>] [Medline: <u>29087920</u>]
- Nelson NP, Yang L, Reilly AR, Hardin JE, Hartley DM. Event-based internet biosurveillance: relation to epidemiological observation. Emerg Themes Epidemiol 2012 Jun 18;9(1):4 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1742-7622-9-4] [Medline: 22709988]
- Cheng CK, Lau EH, Ip DK, Yeung AS, Ho LM, Cowling BJ. A profile of the online dissemination of national influenza surveillance data. BMC Public Health 2009 Sep 16;9:339 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.1186/1471-2458-9-339</u>] [Medline: <u>19754978</u>]
- Hulth A, Rydevik G. GET WELL: an automated surveillance system for gaining new epidemiological knowledge. BMC Public Health 2011 Apr 21;11:252 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-11-252] [Medline: 21510860]

- 11. Benoit SR, Burkom H, McIntyre AF, Kniss K, Brammer L, Finelli L, et al. Pneumonia in US hospitalized patients with influenza-like illness: BioSense, 2007-2010. Epidemiol Infect 2013 Apr;141(4):805-815. [doi: 10.1017/S0950268812001549] [Medline: 22800659]
- 12. Ginsberg J, Mohebbi MH, Patel RS, Brammer L, Smolinski MS, Brilliant L. Detecting influenza epidemics using search engine query data. Nature 2009 Feb 19;457(7232):1012-1014. [doi: <u>10.1038/nature07634</u>] [Medline: <u>19020500</u>]
- 13. GoogleFlu. 2015 Aug 20. The Next Chapter for Flu Trends URL: <u>https://ai.googleblog.com/2015/08/</u> the-next-chapter-for-flu-trends.html [WebCite Cache ID 6wY2CxwLm]
- 14. Smolinski MS, Crawley AW, Baltrusaitis K, Chunara R, Olsen JM, Wójcik O, et al. Flu Near You: crowdsourced symptom reporting spanning 2 influenza seasons. Am J Public Health 2015 Oct;105(10):2124-2130. [doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2015.302696] [Medline: 26270299]
- 15. Das D, Metzger K, Heffernan R, Balter S, Weiss D, Mostashari F, New York City Department of Health and Mental Hygiene. Monitoring over-the-counter medication sales for early detection of disease outbreaks--New York City. MMWR Suppl 2005 Aug 26;54:41-46. [Medline: <u>16177692</u>]
- Patwardhan A, Bilkovski R. Comparison: flu prescription sales data from a retail pharmacy in the US with Google Flu trends and US ILINet (CDC) data as flu activity indicator. PLoS One 2012;7(8):e43611 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0043611] [Medline: 22952719]
- Broniatowski DA, Paul MJ, Dredze M. National and local influenza surveillance through Twitter: an analysis of the 2012-2013 influenza epidemic. PLoS One 2013;8(12):e83672 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0083672] [Medline: 24349542]
- Signorini A, Segre AM, Polgreen PM. The use of Twitter to track levels of disease activity and public concern in the U.S. during the influenza A H1N1 pandemic. PLoS One 2011 May 4;6(5):e19467 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0019467] [Medline: 21573238]
- 19. Generous N, Fairchild G, Deshpande A, Del Valle SY, Priedhorsky R. Global disease monitoring and forecasting with Wikipedia. PLoS Comput Biol 2014 Nov;10(11):e1003892 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pcbi.1003892] [Medline: 25392913]
- McIver DJ, Brownstein JS. Wikipedia usage estimates prevalence of influenza-like illness in the United States in near real-time. PLoS Comput Biol 2014 Apr;10(4):e1003581 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.1371/journal.pcbi.1003581</u>] [Medline: <u>24743682</u>]
- 21. Gesteland PH, Samore MH, Pavia AT, Srivastava R, Korgenski K, Gerber K, et al. Informing the front line about common respiratory viral epidemics. AMIA Annu Symp Proc 2007 Oct 11:274-278 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>18693841</u>]
- 22. Nguyen TQ, Thorpe L, Makki HA, Mostashari F. Benefits and barriers to electronic laboratory results reporting for notifiable diseases: the New York City Department of Health and Mental Hygiene experience. Am J Public Health 2007 Apr;97 Suppl 1:S142-S145. [doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2006.098996] [Medline: 17413058]
- 23. Crawford JM, Stallone R, Zhang F, Gerolimatos M, Korologos DD, Sweetapple C, et al. Laboratory surge response to pandemic (H1N1) 2009 outbreak, New York City metropolitan area, USA. Emerg Infect Dis 2010 Jan;16(1):8-13 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3201/eid1601.091167]
- Ginocchio CC, Zhang F, Manji R, Arora S, Bornfreund M, Falk L, et al. Evaluation of multiple test methods for the detection of the novel 2009 influenza A (H1N1) during the New York City outbreak. J Clin Virol 2009 Jul;45(3):191-195. [doi: 10.1016/j.jcv.2009.06.005] [Medline: 19540158]
- 25. Al-Tawfiq JA, Zumla A, Gautret P, Gray GC, Hui DS, Al-Rabeeah AA, et al. Surveillance for emerging respiratory viruses. Lancet Infect Dis 2014 Oct;14(10):992-1000. [doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(14)70840-0] [Medline: 25189347]
- 26. Gautret P, Gray GC, Charrel RN, Odezulu NG, Al-Tawfiq JA, Zumla A, et al. Emerging viral respiratory tract infections--environmental risk factors and transmission. Lancet Infect Dis 2014 Nov;14(11):1113-1122. [doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(14)70831-X] [Medline: 25189350]
- 27. Salez N, Nougairede A, Ninove L, Zandotti C, de Lamballerie X, Charrel RN. Prospective and retrospective evaluation of the Cepheid Xpert® Flu/RSV XC assay for rapid detection of influenza A, influenza B, and respiratory syncytial virus. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis 2015 Apr;81(4):256-258. [doi: 10.1016/j.diagmicrobio.2015.01.008] [Medline: 25662018]
- Nolte FS, Gauld L, Barrett SB. Direct comparison of Alere i and cobas Liat Influenza A and B tests for rapid detection of influenza virus infection. J Clin Microbiol 2016 Dec;54(11):2763-2766 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1128/JCM.01586-16] [Medline: 27582513]
- 29. Salez N, Vabret A, Leruez-Ville M, Andreoletti L, Carrat F, Renois F, et al. Evaluation of four commercial multiplex molecular tests for the diagnosis of acute respiratory infections. PLoS One 2015;10(6):e0130378 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0130378] [Medline: 26107509]
- 30. Zhang H, Morrison S, Tang YW. Multiplex polymerase chain reaction tests for detection of pathogens associated with gastroenteritis. Clin Lab Med 2015 Jun;35(2):461-486 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.cll.2015.02.006] [Medline: 26004652]
- Buchan BW, Ledeboer NA. Emerging technologies for the clinical microbiology laboratory. Clin Microbiol Rev 2014 Oct;27(4):783-822 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1128/CMR.00003-14] [Medline: 25278575]

- 32. Poritz MA, Blaschke AJ, Byington CL, Meyers L, Nilsson K, Jones DE, et al. FilmArray, an automated nested multiplex PCR system for multi-pathogen detection: development and application to respiratory tract infection. PLoS One 2011;6(10):e26047 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0026047] [Medline: 22039434]
- Pierce VM, Hodinka RL. Comparison of the GenMark Diagnostics eSensor respiratory viral panel to real-time PCR for detection of respiratory viruses in children. J Clin Microbiol 2012 Nov;50(11):3458-3465 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1128/JCM.01384-12] [Medline: 22875893]
- 34. Nijhuis RHT, Guerendiain D, Claas ECJ, Templeton KE. Comparison of ePlex respiratory pathogen panel with laboratory-developed real-time PCR assays for detection of respiratory pathogens. J Clin Microbiol 2017 Jun;55(6):1938-1945 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1128/JCM.00221-17] [Medline: 28404682]
- 35. Gadsby NJ, Hardie A, Claas ECJ, Templeton KE. Comparison of the Luminex Respiratory Virus Panel fast assay with in-house real-time PCR for respiratory viral infection diagnosis. J Clin Microbiol 2010 Jun;48(6):2213-2216 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1128/JCM.02446-09] [Medline: 20357215]
- 36. Lee CK, Lee HK, Ng CW, Chiu L, Tang JW, Loh TP, et al. Comparison of Luminex NxTAG Respiratory Pathogen Panel and xTAG Respiratory Viral Panel FAST Version 2 for the detection of respiratory viruses. Ann Lab Med 2017 May;37(3):267-271 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3343/alm.2017.37.3.267] [Medline: 28224774]
- 37. Butt SA, Maceira VP, McCallen ME, Stellrecht KA. Comparison of three commercial RT-PCR systems for the detection of respiratory viruses. J Clin Virol 2014 Nov;61(3):406-410. [doi: 10.1016/j.jcv.2014.08.010] [Medline: 25183359]
- 38. van Panhuis WG, Paul P, Emerson C, Grefenstette J, Wilder R, Herbst AJ, et al. A systematic review of barriers to data sharing in public health. BMC Public Health 2014 Nov 5;14:1144 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-14-1144] [Medline: 25377061]
- Williams PA, Woodward AJ. Cybersecurity vulnerabilities in medical devices: a complex environment and multifaceted problem. Med Devices (Auckl) 2015;8:305-316 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2147/MDER.S50048] [Medline: 26229513]
- 40. Benitez K, Malin B. Evaluating re-identification risks with respect to the HIPAA privacy rule. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2010;17(2):169-177 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/jamia.2009.000026] [Medline: 20190059]
- El Emam K, Jonker E, Arbuckle L, Malin B. A systematic review of re-identification attacks on health data. PLoS One 2011;6(12):e28071 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0028071] [Medline: 22164229]
- 42. El Emam K, Rodgers S, Malin B. Anonymising and sharing individual patient data. BMJ 2015 Mar 20;350:h1139 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 25794882]
- 43. Sarpatwari A, Kesselheim AS, Malin BA, Gagne JJ, Schneeweiss S. Ensuring patient privacy in data sharing for postapproval research. N Engl J Med 2014 Oct 23;371(17):1644-1649. [doi: <u>10.1056/NEJMsb1405487</u>] [Medline: <u>25337755</u>]
- 44. Syndromictrends. Respiratory Pathogen Trends URL: <u>https://syndromictrends.com/metric/panel/respiratory/percent_positivity/</u> organism/main [accessed 2018-06-06] [WebCite Cache ID 6zy249lxP]
- 45. BioFire Diagnostics. FilmArray® Panels URL: <u>https://www.biofiredx.com/products/the-filmarray-panels/ [WebCite Cache ID 6wY2LgLDk]</u>
- 46. Hayden RT, Gu Z, Rodriguez A, Tanioka L, Ying C, Morgenstern M, et al. Comparison of two broadly multiplexed PCR systems for viral detection in clinical respiratory tract specimens from immunocompromised children. J Clin Virol 2012 Apr;53(4):308-313. [doi: 10.1016/j.jcv.2011.12.020] [Medline: 22296791]
- Popowitch EB, O'Neill SS, Miller MB. Comparison of the Biofire FilmArray RP, Genmark eSensor RVP, Luminex xTAG RVPv1, and Luminex xTAG RVP fast multiplex assays for detection of respiratory viruses. J Clin Microbiol 2013 May;51(5):1528-1533 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1128/JCM.03368-12] [Medline: 23486707]
- Bansal S, Chowell G, Simonsen L, Vespignani A, Viboud C. Big data for infectious disease surveillance and modeling. J Infect Dis 2016 Dec 1;214(suppl_4):S375-S379 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/infdis/jiw400] [Medline: 28830113]
- 49. Magurran AE. Measuring Biological Diversity. Malden, MA: Wiley-Blackwell; 2003.
- 50. Office for Civil Rights. U.S. Department of Health & Human Services. 2012 Nov 26. Guidance Regarding Methods for De-identification of Protected Health Information in Accordance with the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) Privacy Rule URL: <u>https://www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/ocr/privacy/hipaa/understanding/coveredentities/</u> De-identification/hhs_deid_guidance.pdf [WebCite Cache ID 6zLMpiEkk]
- Malin B, Karp D, Scheuermann RH. Technical and policy approaches to balancing patient privacy and data sharing in clinical and translational research. J Investig Med 2010 Jan;58(1):11-18 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2310/JIM.0b013e3181c9b2ea] [Medline: 20051768]
- 52. Stockmann C, Ampofo K, Hersh AL, Carleton ST, Korgenski K, Sheng X, et al. Seasonality of acute otitis media and the role of respiratory viral activity in children. Pediatr Infect Dis J 2013 Apr;32(4):314-319 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/INF.0b013e31827d104e] [Medline: 23249910]
- Radin JM, Hawksworth AW, Kammerer PE, Balansay M, Raman R, Lindsay SP, et al. Epidemiology of pathogen-specific respiratory infections among three US populations. PLoS One 2014;9(12):e114871 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.1371/journal.pone.0114871</u>] [Medline: <u>25549089</u>]
- 54. Brittain-Long R, Andersson LM, Olofsson S, Lindh M, Westin J. Seasonal variations of 15 respiratory agents illustrated by the application of a multiplex polymerase chain reaction assay. Scand J Infect Dis 2012 Jan;44(1):9-17. [doi: 10.3109/00365548.2011.598876] [Medline: 21867470]

- 55. Olofsson S, Brittain-Long R, Andersson LM, Westin J, Lindh M. PCR for detection of respiratory viruses: seasonal variations of virus infections. Expert Rev Anti Infect Ther 2011 Aug;9(8):615-626. [doi: <u>10.1586/eri.11.75</u>] [Medline: <u>21819328</u>]
- Reed C, Chaves SS, Daily Kirley P, Emerson R, Aragon D, Hancock EB, et al. Estimating influenza disease burden from population-based surveillance data in the United States. PLoS One 2015;10(3):e0118369 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0118369] [Medline: 25738736]
- Ruuskanen O, Lahti E, Jennings LC, Murdoch DR. Viral pneumonia. Lancet 2011 Apr 9;377(9773):1264-1275. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61459-6] [Medline: 21435708]
- 58. Pavia AT. Viral infections of the lower respiratory tract: old viruses, new viruses, and the role of diagnosis. Clin Infect Dis 2011 May;52 Suppl 4:S284-S289 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/cid/cir043] [Medline: 21460286]
- 59. Brendish NJ, Malachira AK, Armstrong L, Houghton R, Aitken S, Nyimbili E, et al. Routine molecular point-of-care testing for respiratory viruses in adults presenting to hospital with acute respiratory illness (ResPOC): a pragmatic, open-label, randomised controlled trial. Lancet Respir Med 2017 May;5(5):401-411. [doi: 10.1016/S2213-2600(17)30120-0] [Medline: 28392237]
- 60. Goka EA, Vallely PJ, Mutton KJ, Klapper PE. Single, dual and multiple respiratory virus infections and risk of hospitalization and mortality. Epidemiol Infect 2015 Jan;143(1):37-47. [doi: <u>10.1017/S0950268814000302</u>] [Medline: <u>24568719</u>]
- 61. Martin ET, Fairchok MP, Stednick ZJ, Kuypers J, Englund JA. Epidemiology of multiple respiratory viruses in childcare attendees. J Infect Dis 2013 Mar 15;207(6):982-989. [doi: <u>10.1093/infdis/jis934</u>] [Medline: <u>23288925</u>]
- Rhedin S, Lindstrand A, Rotzén-Östlund M, Tolfvenstam T, Ohrmalm L, Rinder MR, et al. Clinical utility of PCR for common viruses in acute respiratory illness. Pediatrics 2014 Mar;133(3):e538-e545 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1542/peds.2013-3042] [Medline: 24567027]
- 63. Pinky L, Dobrovolny HM. Coinfections of the respiratory tract: viral competition for resources. PLoS One 2016;11(5):e0155589 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0155589] [Medline: 27196110]
- 64. Thorburn K, Kerr S, Taylor N, van Saene HK. RSV outbreak in a paediatric intensive care unit. J Hosp Infect 2004 Jul;57(3):194-201. [doi: 10.1016/j.jhin.2004.03.013] [Medline: 15236847]
- 65. Gooskens J, Jonges M, Claas EC, Meijer A, van den Broek PJ, Kroes AM. Morbidity and mortality associated with nosocomial transmission of oseltamivir-resistant influenza A(H1N1) virus. J Am Med Assoc 2009 Mar 11;301(10):1042-1046. [doi: 10.1001/jama.2009.297] [Medline: 19255111]
- 66. Te Wierik MJ, Nguyen DT, Beersma MF, Thijsen SF, Heemstra KA. An outbreak of severe respiratory tract infection caused by human metapneumovirus in a residential care facility for elderly in Utrecht, the Netherlands, January to March 2010. Euro Surveill 2012 Mar 29;17(13) [FREE Full text] [Medline: 22490384]
- 67. Casalegno JS, Ottmann M, Duchamp MB, Escuret V, Billaud G, Frobert E, et al. Rhinoviruses delayed the circulation of the pandemic influenza A (H1N1) 2009 virus in France. Clin Microbiol Infect 2010 Apr;16(4):326-329 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1469-0691.2010.03167.x] [Medline: 20121829]
- Karppinen S, Toivonen L, Schuez-Havupalo L, Waris M, Peltola V. Interference between respiratory syncytial virus and rhinovirus in respiratory tract infections in children. Clin Microbiol Infect 2016 Feb;22(2):208.e1-208.e6 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.cmi.2015.10.002] [Medline: 26482269]
- 69. Hurlbert SH. The nonconcept of species diversity: a critique and alternative parameters. Ecology 1971 Jul;52(4):577-586. [doi: 10.2307/1934145] [Medline: 28973811]
- 70. Essa S, Owayed A, Altawalah H, Khadadah M, Behbehani N, Al-Nakib W. Mixed viral infections circulating in hospitalized patients with respiratory tract infections in kuwait. Adv Virol 2015;2015:714062 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1155/2015/714062] [Medline: 25983755]
- 71. Bhattacharyya S, Gesteland PH, Korgenski K, Bjørnstad ON, Adler FR. Cross-immunity between strains explains the dynamical pattern of paramyxoviruses. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2015 Oct 27;112(43):13396-13400 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1073/pnas.1516698112] [Medline: 26460003]
- 72. Achten NB, Wu P, Bont L, Blanken MO, Gebretsadik T, Chappell JD, et al. Interference between respiratory syncytial virus and human rhinovirus infection in infancy. J Infect Dis 2017 Apr 1;215(7):1102-1106 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/infdis/jix031]
- Nsoesie EO, Brownstein JS, Ramakrishnan N, Marathe MV. A systematic review of studies on forecasting the dynamics of influenza outbreaks. Influenza Other Respir Viruses 2014 May;8(3):309-316 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/irv.12226] [Medline: 24373466]
- 74. Chretien J, George D, Shaman J, Chitale RA, McKenzie FE. Influenza forecasting in human populations: a scoping review. PLoS One 2014;9(4):e94130 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0094130] [Medline: 24714027]
- 75. Biggerstaff M, Alper D, Dredze M, Fox S, Fung IC, Hickmann KS, Influenza Forecasting Contest Working Group. Results from the centers for disease control and prevention's predict the 2013-2014 Influenza Season Challenge. BMC Infect Dis 2016 Jul 22;16:357 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12879-016-1669-x] [Medline: 27449080]
- 76. Moran KR, Fairchild G, Generous N, Hickmann K, Osthus D, Priedhorsky R, et al. Epidemic forecasting is messier than weather forecasting: the role of human behavior and internet data streams in epidemic forecast. J Infect Dis 2016;214(suppl 4):S404-S408. [doi: 10.1093/infdis/jiw375] [Medline: 28830111]

- 77. Office for Civil Rights. United States Department of Health & Human Services. 2003 Apr 30. Disclosures For Public Health Activities [45 CFR 164.512(b)] URL: <u>https://www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/ocr/privacy/hipaa/understanding/special/publichealth.pdf</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6wY2zvbOH]
- Shekalaghe S, Cancino M, Mavere C, Juma O, Mohammed A, Abdulla S, et al. Clinical performance of an automated reader in interpreting malaria rapid diagnostic tests in Tanzania. Malar J 2013 Apr 24;12:141 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1475-2875-12-141] [Medline: 23617722]
- 79. Andre E, Isaacs C, Affolabi D, Alagna R, Brockmann D, de Jong BC, et al. Connectivity of diagnostic technologies: improving surveillance and accelerating tuberculosis elimination. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis 2016 Dec;20(8):999-1003 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.5588/ijtld.16.0015] [Medline: 27393530]

Abbreviations

Adeno: adenovirus CDC: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention CoV: coronaviruses **DUA:** data use agreements ECLRS: Electronic Clinical Laboratory Reporting System Flu: influenza **GEIS:** Global Emerging Infections Surveillance HCP: health care provider HIPAA: Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act **HIS:** hospital information system hMPV: human metapneumovirus HRV/EV: human rhinovirus/enterovirus ILI: influenza-like illness IVD: in vitro diagnostic LAN: local area network **LIS:** laboratory information system MIE: measure of interspecific encounter NREVSS: National Respiratory and Enteric Virus Surveillance Systems **PHI:** protected health information **PIE:** probability of interspecific encounter PIV: parainfluenza virus PT: proficiency testing QC: quality control **RP:** respiratory panel **RSV:** respiratory syncytial virus TUR: test utilization rate

Edited by H Wu; submitted 25.01.18; peer-reviewed by J Olsen, D Broniatowski, M Paul, C Chen; comments to author 18.02.18; revised version received 29.03.18; accepted 12.04.18; published 06.07.18.

Please cite as:

Meyers L, Ginocchio CC, Faucett AN, Nolte FS, Gesteland PH, Leber A, Janowiak D, Donovan V, Dien Bard J, Spitzer S, Stellrecht KA, Salimnia H, Selvarangan R, Juretschko S, Daly JA, Wallentine JC, Lindsey K, Moore F, Reed SL, Aguero-Rosenfeld M, Fey PD, Storch GA, Melnick SJ, Robinson CC, Meredith JF, Cook CV, Nelson RK, Jones JD, Scarpino SV, Althouse BM, Ririe KM, Malin BA, Poritz MA

Automated Real-Time Collection of Pathogen-Specific Diagnostic Data: Syndromic Infectious Disease Epidemiology JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e59 URL: <u>http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e59/</u>

©Lindsay Meyers, Christine C Ginocchio, Aimie N Faucett, Frederick S Nolte, Per H Gesteland, Amy Leber, Diane Janowiak, Virginia Donovan, Jennifer Dien Bard, Silvia Spitzer, Kathleen A Stellrecht, Hossein Salimnia, Rangaraj Selvarangan, Stefan Juretschko, Judy A Daly, Jeremy C Wallentine, Kristy Lindsey, Franklin Moore, Sharon L Reed, Maria Aguero-Rosenfeld, Paul D Fey, Gregory A Storch, Steve J Melnick, Christine C Robinson, Jennifer F Meredith, Camille V Cook, Robert K Nelson, Jay D Jones, Samuel V Scarpino, Benjamin M Althouse, Kirk M Ririe, Bradley A Malin, Mark A Poritz. Originally published in

doi:10.2196/publichealth.9876 PMID:29980501

JMIR Public Health and Surveillance (http://publichealth.jmir.org), 06.07.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://publichealth.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Original Paper

Cross-Jurisdictional Data Exchange Impact on the Estimation of the HIV Population Living in the District of Columbia: Evaluation Study

Auntre D Hamp¹, MEd, MPH; Rupali K Doshi^{1,2}, MD, MS; Garret R Lum¹, MPH; Adam Allston¹, PhD, MS, MSW

¹HIV/AIDS, Hepatitis, STD, Tuberculosis Administration, District of Columbia Department of Health, Washington, DC, United States ²Department of Epidemiology and Biostatistics, The George Washington University, Washington, DC, United States

Corresponding Author:

Auntre D Hamp, MEd, MPH HIV/AIDS, Hepatitis, STD, Tuberculosis Administration District of Columbia Department of Health 899 N Capital Street, NE Fourth Floor Washington, DC, 20002 United States Phone: 1 202 487 3013 Fax: 1 202 687 3730 Email: auntre.hamp@georgetown.edu

Abstract

Background: Accurate HIV surveillance data are essential to monitor trends to help end the HIV epidemic. Owing to strict policies around data security and confidentiality, HIV surveillance data have not been routinely shared across jurisdictions except a biannual case-by-case review process to identify and remove duplicate cases (Routine Interstate Duplicate Review, RIDR). HIV surveillance estimates for the District of Columbia (DC) are complicated by migration and care seeking throughout the metropolitan area, which includes Maryland and Virginia. To address gaps in HIV surveillance data, health departments of DC, Maryland, and Virginia have established HIV surveillance data sharing agreements. Although the Black Box (a privacy data integration tool external to the health departments) facilitates the secure exchange of data between DC, Maryland, and Virginia, its previous iterations were limited by the frequency and scope of information exchanged. The health departments of DC, Maryland, and Virginia engaged in data sharing to further improve HIV surveillance estimates.

Objective: This study assessed the impact of cross-jurisdictional data sharing on the estimation of people living with HIV in DC and reduction of cases in the RIDR process.

Methods: Data sharing agreements established in 2014 allowed for the exchange of HIV case information (eg, current residential address) and laboratory information (eg, test types, result dates, and results) from the enhanced HIV/AIDS Reporting System (eHARS). Regular data exchanges began in 2017. The participating jurisdictions transferred data (via secure file transfer protocol) for individuals having a residential address in a partnering jurisdiction at the time of HIV diagnosis or evidence of receiving HIV-related services at a facility located in a partnering jurisdiction. The DC Department of Health compared the data received to DC eHARS and imported updated data that matched existing cases. Evaluation of changes in current residential address and HIV prevalence was conducted by comparing data before and after HIV surveillance data exchanges.

Results: After the HIV surveillance data exchange, an average of 396 fewer cases were estimated to be living in DC each year from 2012 to 2016. Among cases with a residential status change, 66.4% (1316/1982) had relocated to Maryland and 19.8% (392/1982) to Virginia; majority of these had relocated to counties bordering DC. Relocation in and out of DC differed by mode of transmission, race and ethnicity, age group, and gender. After data exchange, the volume of HIV cases needing RIDR decreased by 74% for DC-Maryland and 81% for DC-Virginia.

Conclusions: HIV surveillance data exchange between the public health departments of DC, Maryland, and Virginia reduced the number of cases misclassified as DC residents and reduced the number of cases needing RIDR. Continued data exchanges will enhance the ability of DC Department of Health to monitor the local HIV epidemic.

(JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e62) doi:10.2196/publichealth.9800

KEYWORDS

HIV; surveillance; data sharing; public health; cross-jurisdictional

Introduction

Both the National HIV/AIDS Strategy released by the White House Office of National AIDS Policy in 2010 [1] and the 2016 District of Columbia 90/90/50 Plan to End the HIV Epidemic by 2020 [2] include key goals and outcome measures that depend on having an accurate population estimate of the number of individuals diagnosed and living with HIV. The four main aims of the District of Columbia (DC) Plan included the following: 90% knowing their HIV status, 90% engagement in HIV care, 90% viral suppression among those who enter care, and 50% reduction in new HIV diagnoses by 2020. Because the National HIV/AIDS Surveillance System (NHSS) aims to document all people diagnosed with HIV in the United States, the system is uniquely poised to provide a foundational denominator for these outcomes. Participants in NHSS consist of state and local health departments with public health authority to collect data on people living with HIV (PLWH). Thus, it is incumbent upon the participants of NHSS to provide the most up-to-date HIV prevalence data possible. In addition, having up-to-date HIV surveillance data would make data-to-care strategies, which use surveillance data to identify PLWH who are not achieving optimal health outcomes, more efficient [3].

NHSS supports the systematic collection of HIV and AIDS cases in the United States by 59 jurisdictions (states and territories), including the DC [4]. The data collected in NHSS are utilized to monitor the HIV epidemic, inform care, treatment, and prevention efforts and enable local health departments to report to the United States Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Data are collected and maintained on local instances of the NHSS's data collection system, the enhanced HIV/AIDS Reporting System (eHARS), which is a browser-based application. In addition to HIV-related diagnostic and clinical laboratory data, demographic data, risk information, treatment facility, and residential address are collected from health care providers and stored in eHARS. Each NHSS participant shares deidentified data with CDC monthly [5].

The Routine Interstate Duplicate Review (RIDR) process facilitates the identification and exchange of information across jurisdictions concerning individuals diagnosed with HIV who are documented in the eHARS databases of different jurisdictions. Although the main purpose of this process is deduplication, resident addresses may be exchanged, allowing jurisdictions to further refine their local estimates of PLWH. Certain authorized personnel at the state, county, and local health departments are permitted to discuss cases if there is an indication that the individual may have been in another state's surveillance system. The Council of State and Territorial Epidemiologists provides a platform for jurisdictions to maintain an up-to-date list of the personnel identified to conduct RIDR.

Migration and population growth have challenged the understanding of who is living with HIV in DC. The US Census Bureau reported that between 2010 and 2016, the population of DC increased by an estimated 79,447 (13.2%) persons, and

the Washington-Arlington-Alexandria Metropolitan Statistical Area population increased by an estimated 525,745 (8.8%) persons [6]. In addition to overall growth, according to the American Community Survey, between 2011 and 2015, approximately 24,530 persons moved out of DC to the surrounding counties of Prince George's and Montgomery County, Maryland, Arlington and Fairfax County, Virginia, and Alexandria [7], and the racial majority of those who moved out of DC to those jurisdictions were black at 44.3% (10,868/24,530). The vast majority of black persons and Hispanic and Latino persons who left DC moved to Prince George's County, Maryland, whereas the majority of the white persons who left DC moved to Montgomery County, Maryland. The overall population shifts make understanding the migration patterns of PLWH in the DC metropolitan area more challenging.

Residential address information is collected by NHSS, but it may not be updated beyond the initial case report collected at the time of HIV diagnosis. A lack of current residential addresses can stymie data-to-care efforts, which utilize residential address to re-engage people out of care; surveillance epidemiologists have found that the bulk of the effort is spent on updating addresses in eHARS, increasing the time to re-engagement [8]. Based on data in DC eHARS, PLWH may appear to be out of care but could have moved to a nearby county outside of DC and switched their care to a non-DC health care provider.

In 2013, the health departments of DC, Maryland, and Virginia met with Georgetown University to discuss the concept of sharing data across jurisdictions to expand the scope and timeliness of HIV surveillance data. By 2014, the three jurisdictions had agreed to share HIV surveillance data with each other and executed data sharing agreements (DSAs). DSAs included elements such as the frequency of sharing data, what variables would be shared, data security measures, and the format in which data would be transmitted. In 2014, National Institutes of Health funded Georgetown University to conduct a pilot study on a privacy sharing device for disease surveillance data known as the Black Box, in which the three jurisdictions participated. The Black Box pilot-tested a proof of concept that an encrypted, intermediary technology could receive surveillance data from the three health departments and securely report the probability of matches back to each jurisdiction. The pilot was successful in identifying multiple matches across the jurisdictions [8]. After seeing the success of the Black Box pilot and building upon the trust that was built during the setup of the Black Box pilot, the health departments of DC, Maryland, and Virginia recognized the need for more variables and routine exchanges of data to occur separately from relying upon the Black Box technology.

Starting in 2016, the health departments of DC, Maryland, and Virginia began to hold monthly conference calls that focused on the implementation of a routine exchange of HIV surveillance data (independent of the Black Box) between the three

XSL•FO RenderX

jurisdictions. Goals of the data exchange included the following: increasing information utilized to assess the HIV care continuum through the exchange of laboratory data; increase the ability to deduplicate cases through the exchange of personally identifiable surveillance data (ie, first name, last name, and date of birth); and increase the accuracy of the estimation of PLWH in DC by utilizing current residential information received through the data exchange. The objectives of this evaluation were to assess the impact of cross-jurisdictional data sharing on the estimation of PLWH in DC and reduction of cases needing review in the RIDR process.

Methods

Cross-Jurisdictional Operations Coordination and Governance Structure

Discussions about the concept of cross-jurisdictional exchanges of HIV data between DC Department of Health, Maryland Department of Health, and Virginia Department of Health began in January 2013. At the outset, all three jurisdictions needed substantial organizational and leadership buy-in and support from the general counsels to execute DSAs. In addition, following the execution of DSAs, key stakeholders in the surveillance divisions provided more nuanced input to plan for implementation. Beginning in 2016, the three jurisdictions established the DC, Maryland, and Virginia Regional (DMV) HIV Surveillance group, which comprised the leadership of the three jurisdictions' HIV surveillance units, epidemiologists, eHARS data managers, and case surveillance coordinators. The group scheduled monthly calls to plan and review progress. In between the monthly calls, a subcommittee of epidemiologists

Table 1. Laboratory results exchanged by the jurisdictions.

from each health department developed the specific procedures of the data exchange, including the data elements to be shared, the frequency of exchanges, and validation of results. Variables chosen to be part of the exchange included case information, HIV diagnostic testing, viral load, CD4 results, and genotype sequence data (Multimedia Appendix 1).

Data Extraction and Exchange Procedures

Each jurisdiction used the same SAS v9.4 (SAS Institute, Inc, Cary, North Carolina, USA) code to extract data from their respective instances of eHARS. The data files were encrypted and uploaded to a secure file transfer protocol site hosted by Maryland Department of Health. The epidemiologists who conducted the data extraction notified the respective jurisdictions of the uploaded data and provided encryption passwords to designated personnel. Upon receipt of the shared files, each jurisdiction assessed data quality and communicated about data gaps and inconsistencies.

The initial data exchange included data entered into eHARS from January 1, 2015, to March 31, 2017. The data sent by jurisdictions included cases for which the state listed for residence at HIV diagnosis, residence at AIDS diagnosis, HIV diagnosing facility, AIDS diagnosing facility or laboratory facility state matched the receiving jurisdiction. During this initial exchange, DC Department of Health received 56,451 laboratory results from Maryland Department of Health and 15,090 from Virginia Department of Health. DC Department of Health provided Maryland Department of Health with 82,683 laboratory results and provided Virginia Department of Health with 97,467 (Table 1).

	Jurisdiction (n)	
Results received by and sent to jurisdictions sent by DC ^a	Virginia	Maryland
Laboratory results received	15,090	56,451
Laboratory results sent	97,467	82,683

^aDC: District of Columbia.

Table 2. Data matching criteria.

Match Level	Matching criteria
Match 1	If First Name, Last Name, Date of Birth
Match 2	Else if, First Name (First 6 Letters), Last Name, Date of Birth
Match 3	Else if, Last Name (First Letter), Last Name (Letters 3 through 8), First Name (Letters 2 through 8), Date of Birth
Match 4	Else if, Last Name (First Letter), Last Name (Letters 3 through 8), First Name (Letters 2 through 8), Birth Month, Birth Year
Match 5	Else if, Last Name (First Letter), Last Name (Letters 3 through 8), First Name (Letters 2 through 8), Birth Day, Birth Year
Match 6	Else, if Last Name, First Name (Letters 1 through 2), Date of Birth
Match 7	Else, if Last Name (Letters 1 through 3), First Name (Letters 1 through 3), Date of Birth
Match 8	Else if, Last Name (Letters 1 through 4), First Name (Letters 1 through 4), Birth Year
Match 9	Else if, First Name (Letters 1 through 3), Last Name (Letters 1 through 3), Birth Month, Birth Year
Match 10	Else if, First Name (Letters 1 through 3), Last Name (Letters 1 through 3), Birth Day, Birth Year
Match 11	First Name (Letters 1 through 3), Last Name (Letters 1 through 3), Birth Month, Birth Year

Each jurisdiction used their own matching procedures and algorithms to assess whether the person-level data received during the exchange matched persons currently in their eHARS system. DC Department of Health used an 11-key algorithm in SAS (Table 2) to match incoming data from exchange with existing persons in DC eHARS. The first match key assessed exact matches, which consisted of first name, last name, and date of birth, whereas the other match key criteria allowed for slight variation in how the surveillance information may have been recorded.

Estimating People Living With HIV in the District of Columbia

Calculations of the number of PLWH vary by jurisdiction. For the purpose of this study, DC estimated the number of PLWH based on evidence of a DC residential address within the previous 5 years and having associated laboratory data present within the same time period; for example, when estimating PLWH for 2016, persons with a DC address within the past 5 years who also had laboratory records between 2012 and 2016 would be included in the estimate. This is consistent with how the DC prevalence estimate was presented at the Annual Epidemiology and Surveillance Report from DC [9]. DC recognizes that this may differ from HIV prevalence estimates published by CDC; however, owing to the high amount of population movement in and out of DC, it is believed this would produce a more accurate estimate.

Routine Interstate Duplicate Review

RIDR is a process coordinated by CDC, in which a Soundex match is conducted on national data to identify potential duplicates within the system. Soundex is a coded index associated with how a name sounds versus how a name is spelled. Jurisdictions receive lists semiannually and typically correspond with one another by telephone to ascertain whether or not the persons identified are same or different. Staff from each jurisdiction record a duplicate review status in eHARS and exchange new current residential addresses and recent laboratory information [5]. Updating these data enable jurisdictions to identify persons who have moved between jurisdictions. Information received from the data exchange was utilized to update RIDR information on matched persons without the need to conduct manual RIDR processes.

Data Analysis

The current residential address is calculated and updated in eHARS from incoming case reports and laboratory data obtained from health care providers, laboratories, or other health departments.

Analytic datasets were derived before and after uploading exchanged data from Maryland and Virginia into DC eHARS; these became the pre-exchange and postexchange datasets. The main outcomes of this analysis were the change in the estimate of PLWH in DC and the reduction in the number of cases needing RIDR between DC and Maryland and between DC and Virginia after the data exchange.

Results

Changes in Residential Jurisdiction

After the HIV surveillance data exchange between DC and Maryland and Virginia, there were 396 fewer persons estimated to be living with HIV in DC each year between 2012 and 2016, as seen in Figure 1. There was an average -3.1% difference (pre-exchange versus postexchange) over this time period.

Figure 1. People living with HIV in Washington, District of Columbia (DC), 2012-2016, before and after HIV surveillance data exchange between DC, Maryland, and Virginia.



Hamp et al





Table 3. Updated current state of residence after HIV surveillance data exchange between the District of Columbia, Maryland, and Virginia, by Jurisdiction, 2016.

Residential state	People living with HIV with a change in residential jurisdiction (N=426), n (%)
California	1 (0.2)
District of Columbia	43 (10.1)
Delaware	1 (0.2)
Maryland	284 (66.7)
Mississippi	1 (0.2)
North Carolina	1 (0.2)
New Jersey	1 (0.2)
New York	7 (1.6)
Ohio	1 (0.2)
Oklahoma	1 (0.2)
Pennsylvania	1 (0.2)
Texas	1 (0.2)
Virginia	83 (19.5)

Of the 426 persons who were found to have a non-DC residence in 2016, the majority had an address in Maryland (284/426, 66.7%) or Virginia (83/426, 19.5%). Most of the individuals who appear to have moved out of DC were in one of the adjacent counties: Prince George's County, Maryland (n=138), Montgomery County, Maryland (n=34), and Arlington County, Virginia (n=23). Figure 2 geospatially depicts the persons whose current residence changed owing to information received in the data exchange with most people shown to be living closely along the border of DC. It was also found that 43 people changed their residence from either Maryland or Virginia to DC (Table 3).

Most people with a change in residential jurisdiction were male. Males represented 74.7% (212/284) of those with a new

```
http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e62/
```

RenderX

residential address in Maryland and 79.5% (66/83) of persons with a new address in Virginia. Among those whose residential jurisdiction changed to DC, 83.7% (36/43) were male. Just under 50% of migrants to Maryland (137/284, 48.2%) had a mode of transmission of men who have sex with men (MSM) or MSM and injection drug use (MSM/IDU). Similarly, when assessing migrants by mode of transmission, MSM and MSM/IDU represented the majority of persons who migrated to Virginia (47/83, 56.6%). When assessing those with an evidence of a change in residency to either of the three jurisdictions, among those with a mode of transmission of IDU, there were relatively similar distributions by jurisdiction at 9.3% (4/43) to DC, 8.5% (24/284) to Maryland, and 8.4% (7/83) to Virginia. Similar results were found when assessing heterosexual

contact, wherein 29.9% (85/284) of persons with a new Maryland residence, 26.5% (22/83) of persons with a new Virginia address, and 23.3% (10/43) of persons with a new DC address had heterosexual contact as a mode of transmission. Changes of address among racial or ethnic categories showed significant differences with black persons or African Americans making up a larger percentage of those who migrated to DC (31/43, 72.1%) and Maryland (234/284, 82.4%) compared with Virginia (48/83, 57.8%). Additionally, Hispanic and Latino persons represented a higher proportion of persons moving to

Virginia (12/83, 14.5%) than those who moved to DC (4/43, 9.3%) or Maryland (19/284, 6.7%). White persons represented a smaller proportion of those who moved to Maryland (21/284, 7.4%) when compared with DC (8/43, 18.6%) and Virginia (20/83, 24.1%). When looking at age groups, persons with a residential change into DC were more likely to be over 40 years old, whereas persons aged between 25 and 39 years represented the majority of persons with a residential change to Maryland (148/283, 52.2%) and Virginia (48/83, 57.8%) (Table 4).

Table 4. Demographic characteristics of people living with HIV with a change in residential jurisdiction, by state, 2016.

Characteristics		People living with HIV with a change in residential jurisdiction			People living with HIV in DC ^a (N=12,964), n (%)
		DC (N=43), n (%)	Maryland (N=284), n (%)	Virginia (N=83), n (%)	
Ge	nder			•	
	Female	7 (16.3)	70 (24.6)	15 (18.1)	3395 (26.2)
	Female to male	0 (0.0)	2 (0.7)	0 (0.0)	72 (0.6)
	Male	36 (83.7)	212 (74.6)	66 (79.5)	9352 (72.1)
	Male to female	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	2 (2.4)	145 (1.1)
Mo	ode of transmission				
	MSM ^b	24 (55.8)	127 (44.7)	42 (50.6)	5650 (43.6)
	IDU ^c	4 (9.3)	24 (8.5)	7 (8.4)	1372 (10.6)
	MSM/IDU	0 (0.0)	10 (3.5)	5 (6.0)	404 (3.1)
	Heterosexual contact	10 (23.3)	85 (29.9)	22 (26.5)	3689 (28.5)
	Risk not identified	4 (9.3)	31 (10.9)	7 (8.4)	1703 (13.1)
	Other ^d	1 (2.3)	7 (2.5)	0 (0.0)	146 (1.1)
Ra	ce or ethnicity				
	White	8 (18.6)	21 (7.4)	20 (24.1)	2076 (16.0)
	Black	31 (72.1)	234 (82.4)	48 (57.8)	9670 (74.6)
	Hispanic	4 (9.3)	19 (6.7)	12 (14.5)	884 (6.8)
	Other ^e	0 (0.0)	10 (3.5)	3 (3.6)	334 (2.6)
Ag	e group				
	0-12	1 (2.3)	5 (1.8)	0 (0.0)	22 (0.2)
	13-19	2 (4.7)	17 (6.0)	4 (4.8)	60 (0.5)
	20-24	7 (16.3)	48 (16.9)	11 (13.3)	331 (2.6)
	25-29	7 (16.3)	47 (16.5)	21 (25.3)	908 (7.0)
	30-39	9 (20.9)	101 (35.6)	27 (32.5)	2452 (18.9)
	40-49	12 (27.9)	49 (17.3)	16 (19.3)	2963 (22.9)
	50-59	5 (11.6)	15 (5.3)	4 (4.8)	3957 (30.5)
	>=60	0 (0.0)	2 (0.7)	0 (0.0)	2268 (17.5)
	Missing	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	3 (0.0)

^aDC: Dictrict of Columbia.

^bMSM: men who have sex with men.

^cIDU: injection drug use.

RenderX

^dOther mode of transmission includes perinatal transmission, hemophilia, blood transfusion, and occupational exposure (health care workers). ^eOther race includes mixed-race individuals, Asians, American Indians, Native Hawaiians, Pacific Islanders, and unknown races.

http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e62/

 Table 5.
 January 2017 Routine Interstate Duplicate Review (RIDR) cases resolved by the District of Columbia, Maryland and Virginia region HIV surveillance data exchange.

Total HIV cases identified by Centers for Disease Control and Prevention	Maryland (N=171), n (%)	Virginia (N=82), n (%)
RIDR cases resolved by data exchange	127 (74.3)	67 (81.7)
Remaining HIV cases needing RIDR	44 (25.7)	15 (18.3)

Changes in Routine Interstate Duplicate Review

RIDR activities are typically conducted through the exchange of case information via the telephone. Telephonic RIDR resolution activities between DC and Maryland and DC and Virginia were not conducted prior to the data exchange. The HIV surveillance data exchange among DC, Maryland, and Virginia allowed for RIDR information to be exchanged electronically and decreased the number of cases identified by RIDR needing manual resolution by 74.3% (127/171) between DC and Maryland and by 81.7% (67/82) between DC and Virginia (Table 5). This has had a significant impact in reducing the workload of health department staff in all three jurisdictions. Additionally, the data sharing process has contributed to an overall reduction in the number of persons needing resolution between the three jurisdictions because duplicates were identified earlier than with the biannual RIDR process. For the July 2017 RIDR list produced by CDC, DC Department of Health saw a reduction in resolution case volume of 61.4% between DC and Maryland and 43.9% between DC and Virginia compared with the January 2017 RIDR list.

Discussion

Although the overall population estimates between 2012 (635,630) and 2016 (684,336) in DC increased by 7.1% [6], based on our analysis, between 375 and 420 PLWH migrated out of DC each year over the past five years. This represents a -3.1% change in PLWH in DC over this time period. Although this percent decrease is relatively small, the absolute number of persons deemed to be living in a different jurisdiction represents a significant amount of surveillance personnel effort that would have been exerted in re-engagement in care efforts. There are many factors that may contribute to migration in and out of DC, but they are beyond the scope of this paper. However, it is interesting to note that the majority of individuals diagnosed with HIV who moved out of DC stayed within the surrounding counties (Prince George's County and Montgomery County in Maryland, and Fairfax County, Arlington County, and Alexandria City in Virginia), which are part of the DC Ryan White Part A Eligible Metropolitan Area. Individuals who are Ryan White-eligible would still be able to access services offered in the Part A geographic area. However, other services they may need, such as Medicaid or the AIDS Drug Assistance Program, would need to be accessed from their new residential jurisdiction because they are distributed by states only.

We demonstrated a significant reduction in cases needing to be resolved via the labor-intensive RIDR process after the implementation of the data exchange. Cross-jurisdictional HIV surveillance data exchange is feasible and could be of great benefit to other areas of the United States where there are substantial movement across states or jurisdictions. The protocol

```
http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e62/
```

used in the DMV HIV surveillance data exchange has made DC Department of Health HIV surveillance operations more efficient.

Testing and treatment methods with new advanced biomedical interventions have become the cornerstone of strategies to reduce new HIV infections. The 90/90/90/50 Plan to End the HIV Epidemic by 2020 in the District of Columbia set goals to ensure that 90% of persons with HIV know their status, 90% of persons diagnosed with HIV are retained in HIV care and treatment, and 90% of persons on treatment are virally suppressed, resulting in a 50% reduction in cases by 2020 over the baseline year of 2015 [10]. To meet these measures, a robust surveillance system is needed to identify new cases of HIV and monitor HIV care markers with an accurate denominator. The DMV HIV surveillance data exchange has enabled DC Department of Health to more accurately identify persons residing within the jurisdiction to better track and assess health outcome measures.

Data-to-care efforts in DC have focused on locating PLWH who appear to be out of care based on clinical and surveillance data [11]. Prior to the DMV HIV surveillance data exchange, individuals who moved out of DC may have appeared to be out of care, but they relocated their residence and health care. Data exchange resulted in updated residential addresses and reduced the number of people potentially needing re-engagement in care. The updated address data will significantly assist the data-to-care efforts in DC with more accurate location information of people who may be in need of outreach, re-engagement, treatment adherence, and other enabling or support services. The data exchange also updated laboratory data, which is critical to understanding who may need more intensive public health interventions, such as individuals with low CD4 cell counts or high viral load levels. The use of updated residential address and laboratory data in this way affirms the utility of collecting this information from PLWH. Future analyses may include preand postexchange comparison of engagement in care and viral suppression among PLWH in DC.

Data exchange was limited to three states with moderate HIV prevalence. The DMV HIV surveillance data exchange may be enhanced by exchanging data with other nearby states, such as New York, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, and North Carolina, with high levels of RIDR overlap with cases in DC. This was explored in a separate project (Black Box RIDR Resolution project) funded by CDC, in which additional states participate to identify potential matched cases in a secure and confidential manner, and the recently funded CDC-RFA-PS18-1805-Secure Data Sharing Tool awarded to Georgetown University. Additional limitations include in the validity of the accuracy of the matching algorithm. The 11-key matching algorithm was validated to be extremely accurate at the higher levels (match

XSL•FO RenderX

levels 1-4), although there is potential for mismatching at the lower levels (match levels 6-11).

The DMV HIV surveillance data exchange has demonstrated that conducting standardized matches of data across jurisdictions is feasible and provides timely resolution of duplicate cases that might otherwise require time-intensive, one-to-one conversations between health department staff. Other states, particularly jurisdictions in which PLWH may seek care across jurisdictional boundaries, may benefit from pursuing DSAs to conduct HIV surveillance data exchanges. More accurate epidemiologic data may be used for improving funding decisions around care and prevention programs, particularly in areas with significant levels of population movement and migration.

Acknowledgments

We would like to acknowledge Colin Flynn, Reshma Bhattacharjee, and James Carrier from the Maryland Department of Health and Anne Rhodes and Lauren Yerkes from the Virginia Department of Health for their partnership and collaboration in the exchange of data across jurisdictions which made this paper possible. We would like to acknowledge Jeneveive Opoku of DC Department of Health for geographic mapping support, and Michael Kharfen, Phillip Husband, and Rudolf Schreiber of the DC Department of Health for their leadership in developing and executing the DSAs with the Maryland and Virginia Departments of Health.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Detailed variables extracted from eHARS.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 48KB - publichealth v4i3e62 app1.pdf]

References

- The Office of National AIDS Policy. White House Office of National AIDS Strategy. 2015 Jul. National HIV/AIDS Strategy for the United States: Updated to 2020 URL: <u>https://files.hiv.gov/s3fs-public/nhas-update.pdf</u> [accessed 2017-11-29] [WebCite Cache ID 6vL1MonSe]
- Government of the District of Columbia, Department of Health. Government of the District of Columbia. Washington, District of Columbia: Government of the District of Columbia; 2016 Jul. 90/90/90/50 Planning the Epidemic in the DC by 2020 URL: <u>https://tinyurl.com/y9rwj7pk</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6vL50IZw4]
- 3. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Atlanta, Georgia; 2017 Aug. Data to Care Program Guidance: Using HIV Surveillance Data to Support the HIV Care Continuum URL: <u>https://effectiveinterventions.cdc.gov/docs/default-source/data-to-care-d2c/datatocareprogramguidance.pdf</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6ykejbWRo]
- 4. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Atlanta, Georgia: Center for Disease Control and Prevention; 2015 May. HIV/AIDS Surveillance Systems URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/hiv/statistics/surveillance/systems/index.html</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6zqzx6InH]
- 5. Council of State and Territorial Epidemiologist. Atlanta, Georgia: Council of State and Territorial Epidemiologist; 2012 Nov. HIV Surveillance Training Manual URL: <u>http://www.cste2.org/webpdfs/hivsurveillancetrainingmanual.pdf</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6vL0MGelH]
- U.S. Census Bureau. U.S. Census Bureau, Population Division. Washington, District of Columbia: U.S. Census Bureau; 2017 May. Annual Estimates of the Resident Population: April 1, 2010 to July 1, 2016 URL: <u>https://factfinder.census.gov/faces/tableservices/jsf/pages/productview.xhtml?src=CF</u> [accessed 2018-08-01] [WebCite Cache ID 71LV5wUcn]
- 7. U.S. Census Bureau. Washington, District of Columbia: U.S. Census Bureau American Community Survey 2011-2015 URL: <u>https://flowsmapper.geo.census.gov/map.html</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6vLN6d9EL]
- Bove JM, Golden MR, Dhanireddy S, Harrington RD, Dombrowski JC. Outcomes of a Clinic-Based Surveillance-Informed Intervention to Relink Patients to HIV Care. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 2015 Nov 01;70(3):262-268 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/QAI.00000000000707] [Medline: 26068720]
- Ocampo JMF, Smart JC, Allston A, Bhattacharjee R, Boggavarapu S, Carter S, et al. Improving HIV Surveillance Data for Public Health Action in Washington, DC: A Novel Multiorganizational Data-Sharing Method. JMIR Public Health Surveill 2016 Jan;2(1):e3 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/publichealth.5317] [Medline: 27227157]
- District of Columbia, Department of Health. Washington, District of Columbia: Government of the District of Columbia; 2017 Jul. Annual Epidemiology and Surveillance Report: Data Through December 2016 URL: <u>https://tinyurl.com/yamcz8u7</u> [WebCite Cache ID 6ykf50Pxl]
- Saafir-Callaway B, Castle A, Lago L, Olejemeh C, Lum G, Frison L, et al. Re-engagement in Care Leads to Sustained EngagementViral Suppression. 2015 Feb Presented at: The Conference on Retroviruses and Opportunistic Infections; February 2015; Seattle, Washington.

```
http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e62/
```

Abbreviations

CDC: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention DC: District of Columbia DMV: District of Columbia, Maryland and Virginia region DSA: data sharing agreement eHARS: enhanced HIV/AIDS Reporting System IDU: injection drug use MSM: men who have sex with men NHSS: National HIV/AIDS Surveillance System PLWH: people living with HIV RIDR: Routine Interstate Duplicate Review

Edited by A Lansky; submitted 16.01.18; peer-reviewed by E Mokotoff, N Benbow; comments to author 22.02.18; revised version received 18.04.18; accepted 16.06.18; published 13.08.18. <u>Please cite as:</u> Hamp AD, Doshi RK, Lum GR, Allston A Cross-Jurisdictional Data Exchange Impact on the Estimation of the HIV Population Living in the District of Columbia: Evaluation

Study JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e62 URL: http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e62/ doi:10.2196/publichealth.9800 PMID:30104182

©Auntre D Hamp, Rupali K Doshi, Garret R Lum, Adam Allston. Originally published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance (http://publichealth.jmir.org), 13.08.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://publichealth.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Original Paper

Facial-Aging Mobile Apps for Smoking Prevention in Secondary Schools in Brazil: Appearance-Focused Interventional Study

Breno Bernardes-Souza¹, MD; Francisco Patruz Ananias De Assis Pires¹, MD; Gustavo Moreira Madeira¹, MD; Túlio Felício Da Cunha Rodrigues¹, MD; Martina Gatzka², MD; Markus V Heppt³, MD; Albert J Omlor⁴, MD; Alexander H Enk⁵, MD; David A Groneberg⁶, MD; Werner Seeger⁷, MD, PhD; Christof von Kalle⁸, MD; Carola Berking³, MD; Paulo César Rodrigues Pinto Corrêa¹, MD; Janina Leonie Suhre⁹; Jonas Alfitian¹⁰, MD; Aisllan Assis¹, RN, PhD; Titus Josef Brinker^{5,8,11}, MD

- ⁶Institute of Occupational Medicine, Social Medicine and Environmental Medicine, Goethe-University of Frankfurt, Frankfurt, Germany
- ⁷Excellence Cluster Cardiopulmonary System, University of Giessen and Marburg Lung Center (UGMLC), member of the German Center for Lung Research (DZL), Justus-Liebig-University, Gießen, Germany
- ⁸National Center for Tumor Diseases (NCT), Department of Translational Oncology, German Cancer Research Center, Heidelberg, Germany
- ⁹University Hospital of Bonn, Department of Pulmonary Medicine, University of Bonn, Bonn, Germany

¹¹German Cancer Consortium (DKTK), University of Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Corresponding Author:

Titus Josef Brinker, MD National Center for Tumor Diseases (NCT) Department of Translational Oncology German Cancer Research Center Im Neuenheimer Feld 440 Heidelberg, 69120 Germany Phone: 49 +4915175084347 Email: <u>titus.brinker@nct-heidelberg.de</u>

Abstract

Background: Most smokers start smoking during their early adolescence, often with the idea that smoking is glamorous. Interventions that harness the broad availability of mobile phones as well as adolescents' interest in their appearance may be a novel way to improve school-based prevention. A recent study conducted in Germany showed promising results. However, the transfer to other cultural contexts, effects on different genders, and implementability remains unknown.

Objective: In this observational study, we aimed to test the perception and implementability of facial-aging apps to prevent smoking in secondary schools in Brazil in accordance with the theory of planned behavior and with respect to different genders.

Methods: We used a free facial-aging mobile phone app ("Smokerface") in three Brazilian secondary schools via a novel method called mirroring. The students' altered three-dimensional selfies on mobile phones or tablets and images were "mirrored" via a projector in front of their whole grade. Using an anonymous questionnaire, we then measured on a 5-point Likert scale the perceptions of the intervention among 306 Brazilian secondary school students of both genders in the seventh grade (average age 12.97 years). A second questionnaire captured perceptions of medical students who conducted the intervention and its conduction per protocol.

Results: The majority of students perceived the intervention as fun (304/306, 99.3%), claimed the intervention motivated them not to smoke (289/306, 94.4%), and stated that they learned new benefits of not smoking (300/306, 98.0%). Only a minority of

¹School of Medicine, Federal University of Ouro Preto, Ouro Preto, Brazil

²University of Ulm, Department of Dermatology and Allergic Diseases, Ulm, Germany

³University Medical Center Munich, Department of Dermatology and Allergology, Munich, Germany

⁴Saarland University Medical Center, Department of Experimental Pneumology and Allergology, Saarland University, Homburg, Germany

⁵Heidelberg University Hospital, Department of Dermatology, University of Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany, Germany

¹⁰University Hospital of Cologne, Department of Cardiology, University of Cologne, Cologne, Germany

students disagreed or fully disagreed that they learned new benefits of nonsmoking (4/306, 1.3%) or that they themselves were motivated not to smoke (5/306, 1.6%). All of the protocol was delivered by volunteer medical students.

Conclusions: Our data indicate the potential for facial-aging interventions to reduce smoking prevalence in Brazilian secondary schools in accordance with the theory of planned behavior. Volunteer medical students enjoyed the intervention and are capable of complete implementation per protocol.

(JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e10234) doi: 10.2196/10234

KEYWORDS

dermatology; smoking; apps; photoaging; face; skin; tobacco; tobacco cessation; tobacco prevention

Introduction

Background

Smoking is the leading global cause of preventable death, causing nearly 6 million deaths per year worldwide. A 2011 study of the tobacco-related burden in Brazil found that smoking was accountable for 147,072 deaths (403 deaths per day), 157,126 myocardial infarctions, and 63,753 cases of cancer. It generated 2.69 million disability-adjusted life years and cost the Brazilian health system US \$7.37 billion in 2011 alone [1].

Most smokers start smoking during their early adolescence, often with the idea that smoking is glamorous, with the associated health consequences too far in the future to imagine. According to the Adolescent Cardiovascular Risk Study, almost 600,000 adolescents smoke regularly in Brazil and most of them tried their first cigarette between 15 and 17 years of age [2].

The earlier a person starts smoking, the higher the chance of becoming a regular smoker and developing associated diseases. As most smokers start smoking during early adolescence, it is imperative to develop, test, and validate tobacco control strategies that focus on this group through an age-appropriate and innovative approach. Most educational interventions for adolescents have focused on increasing awareness of tobacco-induced diseases [2]. These mostly fail to show sustainable effects [3].

Research on School-Based Tobacco Prevention Interventions in Brazil

In Brazil, a 2015 randomized controlled trial at the Federal University of the State of São Paulo investigating different school-based interventions to reduce the use of various psychotropic substances among 1316 students showed mixed effects for different drugs/settings with study design limitations precluding interpretation [4].

Furthermore, a study on educational interventions among school adolescents analyzed the effectiveness of an educational program on smoking developed by the Brazilian Cancer Institute. The researchers selected 32 random schools from a total of 46 public schools in the city of Pelotas and randomized them to control and intervention schools. The total sample was 2200 students in the 7th and 8th grades (13-14 years old). They used questionnaires before and after interventions and collected urine samples in order to detect nicotine. Although the results showed no change in tobacco use reduction, they improved the students' knowledge on passive smoking [5].

XSL•F() RenderX Despite these studies, data on school-based tobacco prevention interventions conducted remain scarce.

Education Against Tobacco

Founded in Germany in 2012, Education Against Tobacco is a global network of medical students that aims to provide science-based and age-appropriate preventions to a large number of adolescents and at the same time sensitizes prospective physicians to the importance of delivering smoking cessation advice and engaging themselves in tobacco control activities after their graduation [6-10]. The network currently involves 80 medical schools in 14 countries, with 3500 medical students educating more than 50,000 secondary school students in the classroom setting per year, while using and optimizing apps and strategies. In Brazil, Education Against Tobacco was founded in 2016 and is already present in 15 medical schools in the country.

In a recent paper, we introduced facial-aging mobile apps that alter a person's selfie (a self-portrait taken with a mobile phone camera) to predict future appearance if that person smokes [11]. These apps are considered a new opportunity for smoking prevention after their effectiveness was first demonstrated by Burford et al [12,13]. They are also used in other behavioral change settings, such as skin cancer prevention [14,15]. In the clinical setting, they were recently made available in waiting rooms to motivate patients to address quitting with their doctor [16] or to improve UV protection [17]. In addition to this, many dermatology publications have called for a novel public health approach in light of new findings on the facial-aging effects of smoking [18]. Facial-aging approaches indicate relevance for teenagers as evidenced by numerous publications demonstrating and investigating their influence on behavior [6,19-24]. In contrast, it is notable that the tobacco industry itself tried to establish the link between attractiveness and smoking by commercial advertising in the past [25].

We recently implemented a facial-aging mobile app ("Smokerface") in German secondary schools via a method called mirroring [26]. We "mirrored" the students' altered 3-dimensional (3D) selfies on mobile phones or tablets via a projector in front of their entire grade. Using an anonymous questionnaire, we then measured sociodemographic data as well as the perceptions of the intervention on a 5-point Likert scale among 125 students of both genders (average age 12.75 years). A majority of the students perceived the intervention as fun (77/125, 61.6%), claimed that the intervention motivated them not to smoke (79/125, 63.2%), and stated that they learned new benefits of nonsmoking (81/125, 64.8%).

Theoretical Considerations on Photoaging Interventions in Adolescence

The self-concept of appearance, which photoaging interventions harness, is the strongest predictor of self-esteem in adolescents of both genders [27,28]. In the most recent publication by Baudson et al involving a sample of 2950 adolescents from a broad range of secondary schools, it was noted that this is especially true for students from lower educational schools and girls [28]. An explanation for the general effectiveness of such an intervention is given by the theory of planned behavior, according to which the subjective norm (ie, "my friends think that smoking makes you unattractive"), the attitudes (consisting of beliefs, ie, "smoking leads to unattractiveness"), and the perceived behavioral control (ie, "I can resist if somebody offers me a cigarette") influence both the behavioral intentions of a person and their behavior. Photoaging interventions may affect all three of these predictors, and the mirroring intervention specifically had a strong influence on the subjective norm in a recent pilot study [26].

This study investigated if effects are different for female/male participants and if the results of our novel facial-aging intervention are reproducible in Brazil, a country where data on tobacco prevention programs remain scarce. Additionally, a process evaluation investigated whether local volunteering medical students are capable of complete intervention implementation.

Methods

Participants

We included a total sample of 306 students in Grade 7 in our cross-sectional study with an average age of 12.97 years (age range 12-16; 172/306, 56.2% female; 134/306, 43.8% male) attending three regular public secondary schools in the city of Ponte Nova in southeast Brazil (total of 15 classes). Informed consent was obtained from the parents. A large majority of participants (257/306, 84.0%) reported that they owned a smartphone.

Setting

The mirroring approach was implemented via local medical students from the Education Against Tobacco nonprofit organization who were attending the Federal University of Ouro Preto in Brazil [7-9]. Two medical students per classroom conducted the interventions with approximately 20 students at a time (average 20.4 students, SD 4.4). To increase students' participation in the mirroring intervention, students were encouraged to download the app ("Smokerface") before our visit, via a letter 3 days in advance. When we visited the schools, 34.3% (105/306) of students already had the facial-aging app on their mobile phone.

Intervention

The mirroring intervention consists of a 45-minute app-based module in the classroom setting. Mirroring means that the student's altered 3D selfies on their mobile phones or tablets are "mirrored" via a projector in front of the whole class, for example, sneezing or coughing (Multimedia Appendix 1). In front of their peers and teachers, they could display their image as a nonsmoker/smoker 1, 3, 6, 9, 12, or 15 years in the future (see Figures 1 and 2). Multiple device displays can be projected simultaneously, which we used to consolidate the altering measures with graphics (eg, to explain wrinkle formation). We implemented mirroring with 10 Galaxy Tab A tablets (Samsung) via Apple's AirPlay interface using the Android app "Mirroring360" (Splashtop Inc).

In the first 10 minutes, the displayed face of one student volunteer was used to show the app's altering features to their peer group, providing an incentive for the rest of the class to try the app.

In the following 15 minutes, students were encouraged to try the app on their own device or one of the tablet computers provided for students not owning a mobile phone or without the app. The number of provided tablet computers was calculated so the phase would take up to 12 minutes at the most, factoring in a utilization time of about 4 minutes per student. By this calculation, 25 minutes of the mirroring intervention and 10 provided tablets were sufficient to have every student within a grade of 40 pupils successfully photoaged at least once.

This was followed by a 15-minute interactive discussion of the remaining functions of the app: facial changes, quitting via the free Smokerstop app, and impaired growth, strength, and sagginess of women's breasts. These topics are strictly in line with the explanatory graphics within the app (Figures 3 and 4).

Postsurvey

In the last 5 minutes of the time in the classroom, the perception of the intervention by students was measured directly after the intervention via 10 items in an anonymous survey on a 5-point Likert scale: (1) one item on change of intentions ("My 3D selfie motivates me not to smoke"), (2) two items on the perceived reactions of the peer group ("My classmates think I look better as a non-smoker" and "The reactions of my classmates motivate me not to smoke"), (3) three items on future app-use and app-sharing ("I plan to try this app again in the future," "I want to have the Smokerface app on my phone" and "I plan to show this app to other people"), (4) four items addressing global feedback ("The intervention was fun," "I learned new benefits of nonsmoking," "Smokerface app motivates other people to quit smoking," and "Smoking would have negative effects on my appearance").

The medical students filled out a brief process evaluation consisting of six items capturing the complete implementation of the intervention as well as how the medical students perceived its effectiveness when in class.



Figure 1. Effect view of the Smokerface app on an iOS iPad; normal aging without smoking for 15 years.



Figure 2. Effect view of the Smokerface app on an iOS iPad; aging with smoking one pack of cigarettes a day for 15 years.



http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e10234/

XSL•FO RenderX

Figure 3. Infographic within the Smokerface app on the dermatologic short-term/long-term consequences of smoking.



Figure 4. Infographic within the Smokerface app on the consequences of smoking on growth/strength and the firmness of women breasts.



XSL•FO RenderX

Results

All data were analyzed and illustrated in regards to overall perceptions of the intervention within the whole sample (Figure 5) but also to identify gender differences (Figure 6).

Motivation Not to Smoke

We measured 94.4% (289/306) agreement on the item measuring the increase of motivation not to smoke: 94.4% agreed/fully agreed that their 3D selfie motivates them not to smoke while only 1.6% (5/306) disagreed or strongly disagreed and 4% were not sure (Figure 5). These results did not vary notably in males compared to females: in males, 92.4% (124/134) agreement and 1.5% (2/134) disagreement and, in females, 95.9% (165/172) agreement and 1.8% (3/172) disagreement (Figure 6).

Perceived Subjective Norm During the Mirroring Intervention

The two items measuring the reactions of the peer group towards the individual selfie showed positive peer pressure to become or to remain a nonsmoker. The majority of students agreed/totally agreed that their classmates prefer them as nonsmokers (266/306, 86.9%) and that their classmates' reaction to the 3D selfie motivates them not to smoke (264/306, 86.2%) (Figure 5). The results were similar between different genders on the first item ("My classmates think I look better as a nonsmoker"). However, females had a higher rate of agreement on the second item ("The reactions of my classmates motivate me not to smoke"): 81.2% (109/134) agreement and 9.0% (12/134) disagreement in males compared to 90.0% (155/172) agreement and 1.2% (2/172) disagreement in females (Figure 6).

App Reuse and Sharing

We measured more than 70% agreement in all three items measuring intention to reuse or share the Smokerface app. The majority of the students expressed a desire to show the app to other people (271/306, 88.7% agreement and 10/306, 3.4% disagreement), would like to have the app on their mobile phones (215/306, 70.3% agreement and 27/306, 8.9% disagreement), and planned to try the app on themselves again later on (221/306, 72.4% agreement and 19/306, 6.2% disagreement). These results did not vary notably in males versus females.

Global Feedback

Almost all participants expressed that they perceived the intervention as fun: 99.3% (304/306) agreement, 0.0% (0/306) disagreement, and 0.7% (2/306) neutral (Figure 5). Almost all also stated that they learned new benefits of nonsmoking: 98.0% (300/306) agreement versus 1.3% (4/306) disagreement (Figure 5). A large majority also reported that they agree/totally agree that smoking would have negative effects on their appearance (305/306, 99.7%) and that the Smokerface app motivates people to quit smoking (275/306, 89.8%). These results were similar between males and females, except for a higher female agreement on the item "Smokerface app motivates other people to quit smoking": 84.3% (113/134) agreement and 3.7% (5/134) disagreement in males versus 94.1% (162/172) agreement and 1.8% (3/172) disagreement in females (Figure 6).



Figure 5. Survey results of the whole sample.

Figure 6. Survey results of male versus female participants.



Data Obtained From Medical Students

Our process evaluation conducted among all of the six volunteering medical students via a short questionnaire after every classroom visit revealed that 100% of the secondary school students received the mirroring intervention as outlined in the methods section. All of the medical students were able to have empathic communication with the students, regarded the intervention as enjoyable, and said it motivated them to deliver smoking cessation advice to future patients.

Discussion

Principal Considerations

Mobile apps are used, evaluated, and optimized in smoking cessation settings [29-52] while the number of completed randomized trials remains scarce. Mobile phone apps in school-based prevention settings present a potential new way of delivering effective interventions that remain with the pupils after the classroom visit is finished. In Brazil specifically, approximately 85% of Brazilian adolescents and young adults (10- to 24-year-olds) owns a smartphone according to the Brazilian Institute of Geography and Statistics.

The Intervention in the Context of the Theory of Planned Behavior

The theoretical background of the participant-centered mirroring intervention includes increasing perceived self-efficacy of using the app, which has been proven to encourage repetitive use and is associated with the effectiveness of an intervention according

RenderX

to the theory of planned behavior [53]. Accordingly, 72.4% of the students fully agreed or agreed directly after the intervention that they wanted to use the app again on their own despite the one-time-use nature of the app and the fact that most of them had used the app at least twice already. By causing direct peer group and teacher reactions to the intervention itself, the subjective norm is affected, which also predicts adolescent smoking [53].

The theory of planned behavior identifies perceived behavioral control as the strongest predictor of smoking onset (eg, if students think they could refuse a cigarette successfully). To this end, an age-appropriate reason not to smoke was integrated into the student community by both the name of the app, "Smokerface", and the fact that it was installed on most students' devices. A majority (89.8%) of the students stated that the app was an appropriate tool to convince peers to quit smoking when asked after the intervention. Also, many students would refer to smokers as "smokerfaces" or stated that they did not want to be a "smokerface," which is an age-appropriate reason to decline a cigarette if offered by a peer.

Gender Differences

Both genders agreed in most categories, which is consistent with recent literature suggesting that appearance aspects play a major role for self-esteem in male as well as in female adolescents. While females tend to be more susceptible to appearance aspects in the past, the differences between the two sexes appear to assimilate [28,54,55].
Still, in this study a larger fraction of female participants agreed that the Smokerface app motivates other people to quit smoking (84.3% agreement in males vs 94.1% agreement in females; Figure 6) and also perceived the reactions of their classmates as a stronger motivation for abstinence (81.2% agreement in males vs 90.0% agreement in females; Figure 6), indicating a higher perception in females of subjective norms reinforcing the importance of their outward appearance.

Limitations

Our results stem from anonymous self-reports via paper-and-pencil questionnaires filled out after the intervention. While anonymity decreases social desirability bias in self-reports, they may not be regarded as objective as externally measurable markers (eg, cotinine saliva or carbon monoxide testing). Furthermore, handing out the questionnaires after the intervention rather than before might have provoked a social desirability bias despite anonymity. In addition, cross-sectional data without a control group or follow-up cannot determine effectiveness. Thus, the authors plan to conduct a randomized trial [24].

Conclusion

The facial-aging intervention was effective in generating an increased motivation to stay away from tobacco in Brazilian adolescents. The predictors measured indicated an even higher prospective effectiveness in southeast Brazil than in Germany (over 90% of agreement in Brazil vs over 60% of agreement in Germany on the items that measured motivation to remain abstinent) in accordance with the theory of planned behavior. Medical students are capable of complete implementation of the intervention. A randomized controlled trial measuring prospective effects in Brazil is planned as a result of this study [24].

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank all participating schools, students, volunteering medical students, and teachers who helped organize the classroom visits in the city of Ponte Nova.

TJB received a grant on tobacco research from the German Heart Foundation. The Federal University of Ouro Preto contributed by providing logistic support for the project and copies of all questionnaires. The German Heart Foundation and the Federal University of Ouro Preto Funding Board had no role in designing and conducting this study or in the preparation, review, or approval of this manuscript.

Authors' Contributions

TJB invented the intervention, wrote the manuscript, and performed the statistical analysis. BBS and TJB drafted the design of the study. BBS organized the intervention, coordinated the logistics of the study, data collection, data entry, translated all classroom materials, wrote parts of the manuscript, and reviewed its final version. FPAAP, GMM, TFCR, MG, MVH, AJO, AHE, DAG, WS, CvK, CB, PCRPC, JLS, JA, and AA contributed to the design of the study, data collection, data analyses, and proofread the manuscript. All authors declare responsibility for the data and findings presented and have full access to the dataset.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Animated effect view (coughing) of the Smokerface app.

[MP4 File (MP4 Video), 2MB - publichealth_v4i3e10234_app1.mp4]

References

- 1. Pinto MT, Pichon-Riviere A, Bardach A. The burden of smoking-related diseases in Brazil: mortality, morbidity and costs. Cad Saude Publica 2015 Jun;31(6):1283-1297 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1590/0102-311X00192013] [Medline: 26200375]
- 2. Figueiredo V, Szklo A, Costa L, Kuschnir M, Silva T, Bloch K, et al. ERICA: smoking prevalence in Brazilian adolescents. Rev. Saúde Pública 2016;50(suppl 1):50. [doi: 10.1590/s01518-8787.2016050006741]
- Kok G, Bartholomew LK, Parcel GS, Gottlieb NH, Fernández ME. Finding theory- and evidence-based alternatives to fear appeals: Intervention Mapping. Int J Psychol 2014 Apr;49(2):98-107 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/ijop.12001] [Medline: 24811880]
- do Nascimento MO, De Micheli D. Evaluation of different school-based preventive interventions for reducing the use of psychotropic substances among students: a randomized study. Cien Saude Colet 2015 Aug;20(8):2499-2510 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1590/1413-81232015208.15152014] [Medline: 26221815]
- 5. Malcon M, Menezes A, Assunção M, Neutzling M, Challal P. Efetividade de uma intervenção educacional em tabagismo entre adolescentes escolares. Rev bras epidemiol 2011 Mar;14(1):63-72. [doi: <u>10.1590/S1415-790X2011000100006</u>]

- Brinker T, Owczarek A, Seeger W, Groneberg D, Brieske C, Jansen P, et al. A Medical Student-Delivered Smoking Prevention Program, Education Against Tobacco, for Secondary Schools in Germany: Randomized Controlled Trial. J Med Internet Res 2017 Jun 06;19(6):e199 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7906] [Medline: 28588007]
- 7. Brinker T, Stamm-Balderjahn S, Seeger W, Groneberg DA. Education Against Tobacco (EAT): a quasi-experimental prospective evaluation of a programme for preventing smoking in secondary schools delivered by medical students: a study protocol. BMJ Open 2014 Jul 24;4(7):e004909 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2014-004909] [Medline: 25059969]
- 8. Brinker T, Stamm-Balderjahn S, Seeger W, Klingelhöfer D, Groneberg DA. Education Against Tobacco (EAT): a quasi-experimental prospective evaluation of a multinational medical-student-delivered smoking prevention programme for secondary schools in Germany. BMJ Open 2015 Sep 18;5(9):e008093. [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2015-008093]
- 9. Education Against Tobacco. URL: <u>http://educationtobacco.org</u>
- Brinker TJ, Owczarek AD, Seeger W, Groneberg DA, Brieske CM, Jansen P, et al. A Medical Student-Delivered Smoking Prevention Program, Education Against Tobacco, for Secondary Schools in Germany: Randomized Controlled Trial. J Med Internet Res 2017 Jun 06;19(6):e199 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7906] [Medline: 28588007]
- Brinker T, Seeger W. Photoaging Mobile Apps: A Novel Opportunity for Smoking Cessation? J Med Internet Res 2015 Jul 27;17(7):e186 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4792] [Medline: 26215210]
- Burford O, Jiwa M, Carter O, Parsons R, Hendrie D. Internet-based photoaging within Australian pharmacies to promote smoking cessation: randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2013 Mar 26;15(3):e64 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2337] [Medline: 23531984]
- Burford O, Kindarji S, Parsons R, Falcoff H. Using visual demonstrations in young adults to promote smoking cessation: Preliminary findings from a French pilot study. Res Social Adm Pharm 2018 Apr;14(4):398-400. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.sapharm.2017.04.050</u>] [Medline: <u>28495124</u>]
- 14. Brinker TJ, Faria BL, Gatzka M, de Faria OM, Heppt MV, Kirchberger MC, et al. A skin cancer prevention photoageing intervention for secondary schools in Brazil delivered by medical students: protocol for a randomised controlled trial. BMJ Open 2018 Dec 06;8(3):e018299 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2017-018299] [Medline: 29511007]
- Brinker TJ, Heckl M, Gatzka M, Heppt MV, Resende RH, Schneider S, et al. A Skin Cancer Prevention Facial-Aging Mobile App for Secondary Schools in Brazil: Appearance-Focused Interventional Study. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2018 Mar 09;6(3):e60 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.9794] [Medline: 29523502]
- 16. Brinker TJ, Brieske CM, Esser S, Klode J, Seeger W, Enk AH, et al. A Face-Aging App for Smoking Cessation in an HIV Patient Waiting Room Triggers Quitting: Pilot Study. J Med Internet Res 2018 (forthcoming). [doi: <u>10.2196/10976</u>]
- 17. Brinker TJ. Facial-Aging App Availability in Waiting Rooms as a Potential Opportunity for Skin Cancer Prevention. JAMA Dermatol 2018 (forthcoming). [doi: 10.1001/jamadermatol.2018.1907]
- Okada H, Alleyne B, Varghai K, Kinder K, Guyuron B. Facial changes caused by smoking: a comparison between smoking and nonsmoking identical twins. Plast Reconstr Surg 2013 Nov;132(5):1085-1092. [doi: <u>10.1097/PRS.0b013e3182a4c20a</u>] [Medline: <u>23924651</u>]
- Brinker TJ, Brieske CM, Schaefer CM, Buslaff F, Gatzka M, Petri MP, et al. Photoaging Mobile Apps in School-Based Melanoma Prevention: Pilot Study. J Med Internet Res 2017 Sep 08;19(9):e319 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.8661] [Medline: 28887295]
- Brinker T, Enk A, Gatzka M, Nakamura Y, Sondermann W, Omlor A, et al. A Dermatologist's Ammunition in the War Against Smoking: A Photoaging App. J Med Internet Res 2017 Sep 21;19(9):e326 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.8743] [Medline: 28935619]
- 21. Brinker TJ, Holzapfel J, Baudson TG, Sies K, Jakob L, Baumert HM, et al. Photoaging smartphone app promoting poster campaign to reduce smoking prevalence in secondary schools: the Smokerface Randomized Trial: design and baseline characteristics. BMJ Open 2016 Dec 07;6(11):e014288 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2016-014288] [Medline: 27821601]
- Brinker TJ, Schadendorf D, Klode J, Cosgarea I, Rösch A, Jansen P, et al. Photoaging Mobile Apps as a Novel Opportunity for Melanoma Prevention: Pilot Study. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2017 Jul 26;5(7):e101 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.8231] [Medline: 28747297]
- 23. Xavier L, Bernardes-Souza B, Lisboa O, Seeger W, Groneberg D, Tran T, et al. A Medical Student-Delivered Smoking Prevention Program, Education Against Tobacco, for Secondary Schools in Brazil: Study Protocol for a Randomized Trial. JMIR Res Protoc 2017 Jan 30;6(1):e16 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/resprot.7134] [Medline: 28137703]
- 24. Faria B, Brieske C, Cosgarea I, Omlor A, Fries F, de FC, et al. A smoking prevention photoageing intervention for secondary schools in Brazil delivered by medical students: protocol for a randomised trial. BMJ Open 2017 Dec 10;7(12):e018589 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2017-018589] [Medline: 29229659]
- 25. Haines-Saah RJ. Pretty girls don't smoke: gender appearance imperatives in tobacco prevention. In: Alcohol, Tobacco and Obesity: Morality, Mortality and the New Public Health. New York, NY: Routledge; 2011:191-211.
- 26. Brinker TJ, Seeger W, Buslaff F. Photoaging Mobile Apps in School-Based Tobacco Prevention: The Mirroring Approach. J Med Internet Res 2016 Dec 28;18(6):e183 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.6016] [Medline: 27352819]
- 27. Harter S. Causes and Consequences of Low Self-Esteem in Children and Adolescents. In: Baumeister RF, editor. Self-Esteem: The Puzzle of Low Self-Regard. Boston, MA: Springer US; 1993:87-116.

- Baudson T, Weber K, Freund PA. More Than Only Skin Deep: Appearance Self-Concept Predicts Most of Secondary School Students' Self-Esteem. Front Psychol 2016;7:1568 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01568] [Medline: 27803681]
- Abroms L, Westmaas JL, Bontemps-Jones J, Ramani R, Mellerson J. A content analysis of popular smartphone apps for smoking cessation. Am J Prev Med 2013 Dec;45(6):732-736 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2013.07.008] [Medline: 24237915]
- 30. Haskins B, Lesperance D, Gibbons P, Boudreaux ED. A systematic review of smartphone applications for smoking cessation. Transl Behav Med 2017 Dec;7(2):292-299 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s13142-017-0492-2] [Medline: 28527027]
- 31. Bricker J, Mull K, Kientz J, Vilardaga R, Mercer L, Akioka K, et al. Randomized, controlled pilot trial of a smartphone app for smoking cessation using acceptance and commitment therapy. Drug Alcohol Depend 2014 Oct 01;143:87-94 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2014.07.006] [Medline: 25085225]
- 32. Buller DB, Borland R, Bettinghaus EP, Shane JH, Zimmerman DE. Randomized trial of a smartphone mobile application compared to text messaging to support smoking cessation. Telemed J E Health 2014 Mar;20(3):206-214 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1089/tmj.2013.0169] [Medline: 24350804]
- Powell A, Torous J, Chan S, Raynor G, Shwarts E, Shanahan M, et al. Interrater Reliability of mHealth App Rating Measures: Analysis of Top Depression and Smoking Cessation Apps. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2016 Feb 10;4(1):e15 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.5176] [Medline: 26863986]
- BinDhim N, McGeechan K, Trevena L. Who Uses Smoking Cessation Apps? A Feasibility Study Across Three Countries via Smartphones. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2014 Feb 06;2(1):e4 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.2841] [Medline: 25098439]
- 35. McClure J, Hartzler A, Catz SL. Design Considerations for Smoking Cessation Apps: Feedback From Nicotine Dependence Treatment Providers and Smokers. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2016 Feb 12;4(1):e17 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.5181] [Medline: 26872940]
- Choi J, Noh GY, Park DJ. Smoking cessation apps for smartphones: content analysis with the self-determination theory. J Med Internet Res 2014 Feb 12;16(2):e44 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3061] [Medline: 24521881]
- Ferron J, Brunette M, Geiger P, Marsch L, Adachi-Mejia A, Bartels SJ. Mobile Phone Apps for Smoking Cessation: Quality and Usability Among Smokers With Psychosis. JMIR Hum Factors 2017 Mar 03;4(1):e7 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/humanfactors.5933] [Medline: 28258047]
- Iacoviello B, Steinerman J, Klein D, Silver T, Berger A, Luo S, et al. Clickotine, A Personalized Smartphone App for Smoking Cessation: Initial Evaluation. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2017 Apr 25;5(4):e56 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.7226] [Medline: 28442453]
- Ubhi H, Michie S, Kotz D, Wong W, West R. A mobile app to aid smoking cessation: preliminary evaluation of SmokeFree28. J Med Internet Res 2015 Jan 16;17(1):e17 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.2196/jmir.3479</u>] [Medline: <u>25596170</u>]
- 40. Ubhi H, Kotz D, Michie S, van Shayck O, Sheard D, Selladurai A, et al. Comparative analysis of smoking cessation smartphone applications available in 2012 versus 2014. Addict Behav 2016 Jul;58:175-181 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2016.02.026] [Medline: 26950256]
- Thornton L, Quinn C, Birrell L, Guillaumier A, Shaw B, Forbes E, et al. Free smoking cessation mobile apps available in Australia: a quality review and content analysis. Aust N Z J Public Health 2017 Dec;41(6):625-630. [doi: 10.1111/1753-6405.12688] [Medline: 28749591]
- 42. Cheng F, Xu J, Su C, Fu X, Bricker J. Content Analysis of Smartphone Apps for Smoking Cessation in China: Empirical Study. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2017 Jul 11;5(7):e93 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.7462] [Medline: 28698170]
- Zeng EY, Heffner JL, Copeland WK, Mull KE, Bricker JB. Get with the program: Adherence to a smartphone app for smoking cessation. Addict Behav 2016 Dec;63:120-124 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2016.07.007] [Medline: 27454354]
- 44. Baskerville N, Dash D, Wong K, Shuh A, Abramowicz A. Perceptions Toward a Smoking Cessation App Targeting LGBTQ+ Youth and Young Adults: A Qualitative Framework Analysis of Focus Groups. JMIR Public Health Surveill 2016 Nov 18;2(2):e165 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/publichealth.6188] [Medline: 27864164]
- 45. Hassandra M, Lintunen T, Kettunen T, Vanhala M, Toivonen H, Kinnunen K, et al. Effectiveness of a Mobile Phone App for Adults That Uses Physical Activity as a Tool to Manage Cigarette Craving After Smoking Cessation: A Study Protocol for a Randomized Controlled Trial. JMIR Res Protoc 2015 Oct 22;4(4):e125 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/resprot.4600] [Medline: 26494256]
- 46. Hoeppner BB, Hoeppner SS, Seaboyer L, Schick MR, Wu GWY, Bergman BG, et al. How Smart are Smartphone Apps for Smoking Cessation? A Content Analysis. Nicotine Tob Res 2016 May;18(5):1025-1031 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/ntr/ntv117] [Medline: 26045249]
- 47. McClure J, Anderson M, Bradley K, An L, Catz SL. Evaluating an Adaptive and Interactive mHealth Smoking Cessation and Medication Adherence Program: A Randomized Pilot Feasibility Study. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2016 Aug 03;4(3):e94 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.6002] [Medline: 27489247]
- 48. Finkelstein J, Cha EM. Using a Mobile App to Promote Smoking Cessation in Hospitalized Patients. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2016 May 06;4(2):e59 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.5149] [Medline: 27154792]

- 49. BinDhim N, McGeechan K, Trevena L. Smartphone Smoking Cessation Application (SSC App) trial: a multicountry double-blind automated randomised controlled trial of a smoking cessation decision-aid 'app'. BMJ Open 2018 Dec 21;8(1):e017105 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2017-017105] [Medline: 29358418]
- 50. Baskerville N, Struik L, Hammond D, Guindon G, Norman C, Whittaker R, et al. Effect of a mobile phone intervention on quitting smoking in a young adult population of smokers: randomized controlled trial study protocol. JMIR Res Protoc 2015 Jan 19;4(1):e10 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/resprot.3823] [Medline: 25599695]
- 51. Borrelli B, Bartlett Y, Tooley E, Armitage C, Wearden A. Prevalence and Frequency of mHealth and eHealth Use Among US and UK Smokers and Differences by Motivation to Quit. J Med Internet Res 2015 Jul 04;17(7):e164 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4420] [Medline: 26149323]
- Naughton F, Hopewell S, Lathia N, Schalbroeck R, Brown C, Mascolo C, et al. A Context-Sensing Mobile Phone App (Q Sense) for Smoking Cessation: A Mixed-Methods Study. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2016 Sep 16;4(3):e106 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.5787] [Medline: 27637405]
- 53. Ajzen I. The theory of planned behavior. In: Lange PAM, Kruglanski AW, Higgins ET, editors. Handbook of theories of social psychology. Vol 1. London, UK: Sage; 2012:438-459.
- Adams K, Tyler J, Calogero R, Lee J. Exploring the relationship between appearance-contingent self-worth and self-esteem: The roles of self-objectification and appearance anxiety. Body Image 2017 Dec;23:176-182. [doi: 10.1016/j.bodyim.2017.10.004] [Medline: 29055772]
- 55. Lu A, Hong X, Yu Y, Ling H, Tian H, Yu Z, et al. Perceived physical appearance and life satisfaction: a moderated mediation model of self-esteem and life experience of deaf and hearing adolescents. J Adolesc 2015 Feb;39:1-9. [doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2014.11.005] [Medline: 25540861]

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 03.03.18; peer-reviewed by E Edwards, G Wadley, B van den Putte; comments to author 09.04.18; revised version received 03.05.18; accepted 29.05.18; published 17.07.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u>

Bernardes-Souza B, Patruz Ananias De Assis Pires F, Madeira GM, Felício Da Cunha Rodrigues T, Gatzka M, Heppt MV, Omlor AJ, Enk AH, Groneberg DA, Seeger W, von Kalle C, Berking C, Corrêa PCRP, Suhre JL, Alfitian J, Assis A, Brinker TJ Facial-Aging Mobile Apps for Smoking Prevention in Secondary Schools in Brazil: Appearance-Focused Interventional Study JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e10234 URL: http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e10234/

URL: <u>http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e10234/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/10234</u> PMID:<u>30021713</u>

©Breno Bernardes-Souza, Francisco Patruz Ananias De Assis Pires, Gustavo Moreira Madeira, Gustavo Moreira Madeira, Túlio Felício Da Cunha Rodrigues, Martina Gatzka, Markus V Heppt, Albert J Omlor, Alexander H Enk, David A Groneberg, Werner Seeger, Christof von Kalle, Carola Berking, Paulo César Rodrigues Pinto Corrêa, Janina Leonie Suhre, Jonas Alfitian, Aisllan Assis, Titus Josef Brinker. Originally published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance (http://publichealth.jmir.org), 17.07.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://publichealth.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Original Paper

Twitter-Based Influenza Detection After Flu Peak via Tweets With Indirect Information: Text Mining Study

Shoko Wakamiya^{1*}, BE, MS, PhD; Yukiko Kawai^{2,3}, BE, MS, PhD; Eiji Aramaki^{1*}, BE, MS, PhD

¹Nara Institute of Science and Technology, Ikoma, Japan

²Kyoto Sangyo University, Kyoto, Japan

³Osaka University, Osaka, Japan

*these authors contributed equally

Corresponding Author:

Shoko Wakamiya, BE, MS, PhD Nara Institute of Science and Technology 8916-5 Takayama-cho Ikoma, 630 0192 Japan Phone: 81 743 72 6053 Email: socialcomputing-office@is.naist.jp

Abstract

Background: The recent rise in popularity and scale of social networking services (SNSs) has resulted in an increasing need for SNS-based information extraction systems. A popular application of SNS data is health surveillance for predicting an outbreak of epidemics by detecting diseases from text messages posted on SNS platforms. Such applications share the following logic: they incorporate SNS users as social sensors. These social sensor–based approaches also share a common problem: SNS-based surveillance are much more reliable if sufficient numbers of users are active, and small or inactive populations produce inconsistent results.

Objective: This study proposes a novel approach to estimate the trend of patient numbers using indirect information covering both urban areas and rural areas within the posts.

Methods: We presented a TRAP model by embedding both direct information and indirect information. A collection of tweets spanning 3 years (7 million influenza-related tweets in Japanese) was used to evaluate the model. Both direct information and indirect information that mention other places were used. As indirect information is less reliable (too noisy or too old) than direct information, the indirect information data were not used directly and were considered as inhibiting direct information. For example, when indirect information appeared often, it was considered as signifying that everyone already had a known disease, leading to a small amount of direct information.

Results: The estimation performance of our approach was evaluated using the correlation coefficient between the number of influenza cases as the gold standard values and the estimated values by the proposed models. The results revealed that the baseline model (BASELINE+NLP) shows .36 and that the proposed model (TRAP+NLP) improved the accuracy (.70, +.34 points).

Conclusions: The proposed approach by which the indirect information inhibits direct information exhibited improved estimation performance not only in rural cities but also in urban cities, which demonstrated the effectiveness of the proposed method consisting of a TRAP model and natural language processing (NLP) classification.

(JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e65) doi:10.2196/publichealth.8627

KEYWORDS

influenza surveillance; location mention; Twitter; social network; spatial analysis; internet; microblog; infodemiology; infoveillance

Introduction

Background

RenderX

The increased use of social networking platforms entails more widely shared personal information. Twitter, a microblogging

http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e65/

of many researchers and service developers as a valuable personal information resource. Consequently, various approaches for analyzing social data (called as *social monitoring*

platform that enables users to communicate by updating their

status using 140 or fewer characters, has attracted the attention

[1]) have been presented so far. These approaches have presented an important shared premise that Twitter users can be human sensors for event detection [2], and the feasibility of these approaches has been demonstrated on various occasions such as earthquakes [2-4], political elections [5-7], stock market fluctuations [8], and outbreaks of various infectious diseases [9-33]. Among them, the study of social monitoring of health-related information shared on the internet is referred to as *infodemiology* [1,34] and gathers much attention in terms of practical needs.

Objective

This study particularly examined such applications for detecting disease epidemics, by taking advantage of the swiftness of the information transmission on Twitter. Numerous Twitter-based disease detection and prediction systems have been developed worldwide. However, these systems have several weaknesses. One significant deficit is population distribution imbalance owing to the fact that most social networking service (SNS) users reside in urban areas, resulting in analysts facing difficulty getting sufficient amounts of data from rural areas. For example, user population of Japan is strongly concentrated in a few central cities such as Tokyo and Osaka. Specifically, the population of Tokyo is estimated to be 13.515 million (about 11% of Japan's total population) [35]. Other users live outside these areas, in less populated regions of Japan. This population bias results in difficulties in obtaining consistent performance. Figure 1 shows geographic distribution in Japan of 7,666,201 the influenza-related tweets for the period from 2012 to 2015. The distribution is skewed because rural areas have fewer young people than the cities. For instance, the number of young in-migrants (aged 15-29 years) from other areas to Tokyo was 20.56% as of 2014. The other areas except Osaka and Nagoya basically suffer from an exodus of young people [36]. Therefore, fewer SNS users are available in the rural areas.

To overcome this skewed distribution problem, information from a broader range of targets than that used in earlier studies can be utilized. One solution is to use indirect information [37,38] that had been discarded in previous studies related to Twitter-based disease surveillance [15,26-31,39]. Examples of such indirect information are as follows:

- 1. My friend in Hokkaido caught the flu.
- 2. *NEWS: Classes in Hokkaido have been suspended because of the flu.*

The fundamental idea is presented in Figure 2. Although tweets are concentrated in the urban areas, indirect information covers wider areas. However, indirect information is unreliable (sometimes too noisy or too old). In example (1) above, it is unknown when the *friend* caught the flu. And in example (2), the flu had already spread to the area. Due to the difficulties presented above, previous studies did not use such indirect information to any significant degree.

An example of tweet timelines and a patient timeline is presented in Figure 3. Note that each timeline is normalized based on the maximum value of a season. Direct information (black dashed line) shows a similar timeline to the patient timeline (gold standard; red area). However, before the peak of

http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e65/

epidemics, the amount of direct information increases a bit, leading to overestimation errors. In addition, after the peak of epidemics, the amount of direct information decreases, leading to underestimation errors. On the other hand, the timeline of the linear combination of direct and indirect information (blue line) shows complex phenomena: it has many and sometimes sudden peaks (eg, February 27, 2013), which would be caused by news spreading and so on. Apparently, indirect information is difficult to use.

To aggregate direct information and indirect information in a sophisticated way, this study employed a different approach that specifically examines the relation between indirect information and the human motivation to tweet. The approach considers that after the peak of epidemics, the topic of influenza goes out of fashion, inhibiting the motivation of people to tweet about the flu. Consequently, a more similar timeline (red line) to the patient timeline (gold standard; red area) than that of the direct information timeline can be obtained as shown in Figure 3. It also could screen out sudden peaks of the amount of indirect information.

Another difficulty is the detection of the degree of the propagated information. This study specifically examines the amount of indirect information because it indicates that people in different places also know about the event. Consequently, this study made the following assumption: the degree of propagation (popularity) is correlated with the amount of indirect information. According to the previous study by Aramaki et al [15], most people report influenza information precisely in the early stage of an influenza season. However, as the indirect information is propagated widely, most people know about the influenza epidemic and become insensitive to the event. We designate such deactivated people as trapped sensors. This study investigates the degree to which this model improves the performance of the event detection.

The objective of this study was to handle indirect information to estimate the trend of the number of influenza patients in each area and each season. This estimation would be useful in satisfying practical needs not only in the industry but also of individual consumers, such as the supply control of vaccines and products for disease prevention or treatment. To study this, we built a state-of-the-art Twitter-based influenza surveillance system. Our contributions are 2-fold:

- 1. We reconfirmed the contribution of existing techniques. The existing techniques mainly consist of 2 main parts: tweet classification based on natural language processing (NLP) techniques and the use of direct information comprising global positioning system (GPS) information and profile information (PROF).
- 2. Subsequently, we evaluated the proposed model that aggregates indirect information to direct information.

Although a Twitter platform based on the Japanese language is used in this study, the proposed model for aggregating social sensors is universal, as they do not depend on a specific platform or language because no platform and language-specific technique are used. Note that the proposed model does not always work better under all conditions; we at least showed that our results targeted larger number of areas (47 areas) compared

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

with previous studies to achieve a higher accuracy on an average.

Figure 1. Population bias in Twitter-based influenza surveillance. According to the geographic distribution in Japan of 7,666,201 influenza-related tweets for the period from 2012 to 2015, most Twitter users are in urban cities (such as Tokyo and Osaka). Other cities are adversely affected by a shortage of data that biases influenza detection there.



Figure 2. Most social sensor-based approaches consider people as sensors (center and right). Whereas previous social sensors exploited only direct information, the proposed method uses indirect information (right).



http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e65/

JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018 | vol. 4 | iss. 3 |e65 | p.43 (page number not for citation purposes)

Figure 3. Amounts of direct and indirect information in a tweet timeline in Hiroshima from November 1, 2012 to May 31, 2013. The black dashed line shows the timeline of direct information (BASELINE+PROF+NLP), the blue line shows the timeline of direct information and indirect information that are aggregated in a naive way (LINEAR+NLP), the red line shows the timeline of direct information and indirect information that are aggregated by the proposed model (TRAP+NLP), and the red area shows gold standard timeline. The x-axis shows the date, and the y-axis indicates the tweet ratio and the patient ratio (normalized by the max value in the season). GPS: global positioning system; PROF: profile information; NLP: natural language processing.



Methods

System Overview

The system consisted of 3 modules to analyze given tweet data: a positive or negative (P or N) classification module, a location detection module, and a data aggregation module. For the aggregation, we used 2 methods using 3 types of location information: a LINEAR model and a TRAP model.

Tweet Data Collection

We collected the influenza-related tweets written in Japanese via the Twitter streaming application programming interface (API) for 5 years (from August 2, 2012 to March 1, 2016). All tweets comprised an influenza-related Japanese keyword *I-N-FU-RU (flu* in Japanese). These data include noise tweets, which are tweets that do not index an influenza patient. An example of such noise tweets is *influenza vaccination*. To filter out such influenza-negative tweets, the NLP module determines whether a given tweet is positive or negative.

Natural Language Processing Module: Positive or Negative

This module judges whether a given tweet is of an influenza patient (positive) or not (negative). This task is a sentence binary classification such as spam email filtering. This module applied a binary classification based on support vector machine under the bag-of-words representation. In the implementation, the same classification model was used as in the study by Aramaki et al [15]. To construct the model, 5000 tweets as a training set were assigned one of the two labels: positive or negative (P or N) by human annotators. In this labeling, tweets that met the following 2 conditions are regarded as a positive case:

- *Condition 1:* Area—Although a tweet seems to report a positive case, it may be not about a Twitter user himself or herself but about others. In such a case, we assume that one or more people with influenza would be likely to be present around the Twitter user. Here, we regard *around* as a distance in the same city. For cases in which the distance is unknown, we regard it as negative. Due to this annotation policy, the retweet type message is also negative.
- *Condition 2:* Tense—The tense should be present tense (current) or recent past. Here, we define the *recent past* as the prior 1-day period: *the previous day*.

The training set consisted of pairs of sentences and a label (positive or negative). Samples of tweets with labels are shown as follows:

- 1. BBC News: Okinawa has an influenza pandemic—(P, I)
- 2. Okinawa suffers a major outbreak of influenza—(P, D)
- 3. Retweet: My mother got the flu today—(P, I)
- 4. I got an influenza shot today—(N, D)
- 5. Doctor said influenza will be late in this season—(N, I)

Note that P/N denotes positive (P) or negative (N); D/I denotes Direct information (D) or Indirect information (I). We use retweet, too, in the same manner as normal tweets (non-retweet tweets).

For classifying a test set of tweets, we split each Japanese sentence into a sequence of words using a Japanese morphological analyzer MeCab (ver.0.98) [40] with IPADic (ver.2.7.0) [41]. The parameters for support vector machine



including a polynomial kernel (d=2) were used in the study by Aramaki et al [15].

Location Detection Module (Direct or Indirect)

We used 3 types of location information extracted from each tweet: direct information, which includes GPS information and profile information, and indirect information or referred location.

Direct Information: Global Positioning System (GPS) Information

A tweet contains GPS-based data if a Twitter user allows the use of the location function. However, most users turn this functionality off for privacy reasons. Currently, the ratio of tweets with GPS information is only 0.46% (35,635/7,666,201) in our dataset.

Direct Information: Profile Information (PROF)

Several Twitter users describe their address in their profile (PROF). We regard the Twitter user as near the profile address. The proportion of tweets with profile location is 26.23% (2,010,605/7,666,201). This information was used in the study by Aramaki et al [15]. To disambiguate the location names, we used a geocoding service [42] provided by Google Maps [43]. Specifically, we sent queries about Twitter users' locale to Google Maps and obtained results in JavaScript Object Notation format. We wrote a simple parser in Python to parse these returned results to get information about the country.

Indirect Information: Referred Location

Several tweets contain the location name in the contents, such as "My friend in Hokkaido caught the flu." This study used this indirect information. To detect the location name in the contents, we used a location name list consisting of area names and famous landmarks. The proportion of tweets with indirect information was 4.73% (362,349/7,666,201).

Thus, we use the location if the GPS information is available. Otherwise, if a user profile information includes address data, then we use that information. The address data are geocoded by the geocoding service, API, provided by Google. Otherwise, if the content of the tweet contains a location name (area names), we consider it as the indirect information in the area. Consequently, a tweet is classified into GPS, PROF, or indirect information. Note that this classification is partly inclusive, as a tweet is classified into GPS or PROF exclusively, and then the tweet including location name is also counted as indirect information inclusively.

Aggregation Module (LINEAR or TRAP)

A difficulty hindering the combination of different resources is the question of how to combine them. This study investigated 2 methods: (1) simple aggregation (LINEAR model) and (2) TRAP model, which is proposed for implementing our assumption that people prefer to report new information and that they are insensitive to already-propagated information.

LINEAR Model

A simple method to use indirect information is to aggregate different types of information. In this model, we weigh the direct information as more important than the indirect information.

We formalize the number of patients $I_{\text{LINEAR}}(a,t)$ in area *a* at day *t* as follows:

$I_{LINEAR}(a,t) = w_{GPS} \cdot GPS(a,t) + w_{PROF} \cdot PROF(a,t) + w_{IND} \sum_{b \in A} IND(a,b,t)$ (1)

Where, GPS(a,t) is the number of tweets with GPS information, PROF(a,t) is the number of tweets with profile information, IND(a,b,t) is the number of tweets with indirect information, and w_{GPS} , w_{PROF} , and w_{IND} are weight parameters.

TRAP Model

This model includes the following 2 assumptions:

- 1. People prefer a new event and are, therefore, insensitive to an already-propagated event.
- 2. The degree of propagation (popularity) is correlated with the amount of indirect information.

The first assumption derives from human nature—people hesitate to inform others of an already-known fact. For example, if the Twitter stream is full of repeated influenza information, then such a situation dampens enthusiasm to tweet similar information.

The second assumption comes from the features of Twitter. Most indirect information consists of retweet or news information that tends to delay the direct information. The volume of this type of information corresponds to the volume of people who never tweet.

On the basis of these 2 assumptions, in the early stage of a season, most social sensors are *activated* to report influenza precisely (see Figure 4). Because the indirect information spreads widely, most people become *deactivated* to the event (Figure 4). We designated such deactivated people as trapped sensors. Under these circumstances, although the number of influenza tweets is small, the number of patients might be larger than the tweet volume, because a trapped sensor might disregard influenza.

We formalize the number of patients $I_{TRAP}(a,t)$ in area *a* at day *t* using a popularity function, pop(a,t), as follows:

$I_{TRAP}(a,t) = (I_{LINEAR}[a,t]) / (w_{USERS} \cdot N_a - w_{TRAP} \cdot \log(pop[a,t] + 1))$ (2)

$pop(a,t) = \sum_{d=1}^{t} IND(a,d)$

Where $I_{LINEAR}(a,t)$ is the linear model and variable N_a is a set based on the number of potential active tweeting users defined by the number of tweets. A function, pop(a,t), returns a cumulative number of the indirect information by the day t in a season, indicating the degree of popularity of attention of a crowd to influenza in the area a. w_{USERS} and w_{TRAP} are weight parameters.



```
http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e65/
```

JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018 | vol. 4 | iss. 3 |e65 | p.45 (page number not for citation purposes)

Figure 4. Concept image of TRAP model. (a) People actively report the influenza before epidemics. (b) However, most people lose interest in sharing the direct information after epidemics because much indirect information already exists. In the proposed model, we call such people Trapped Sensors.



Table 1. Data description.

Season	Duration	Number of tweets (size)
SEASON 2012	November 1, 2012-May 31, 2013	1,959,610 (729.4 MB)
SEASON 2013	November 1, 2013-May 31, 2014	501,542 (143.7 MB) ^a
SEASON 2014	November 1, 2014-May 31, 2015	2,736,685 (808.2 MB)
ALL	August 2, 2012-March 1, 2016	7,666,201 (2.275 GB)

^aWe were unable to collect sufficient tweets on January 17, 2014 and January 18, 2014 in SEASON 2013 because of Twitter application programming interface specification changes. In addition, the number of tweets throughout this season was consistently smaller than the other seasons.

Evaluation

Datasets

These results were obtained by using the Japanese infectious disease data consisting of 2 types of data: one is Twitter data for the proposed system, and the other is the timeline report of the number of influenza patients.

Tweet Data

Our data comprised a collection of influenza-related tweets spanning 5 years. Human annotators annotated the collected tweet data into positive or negative labels, and using the support vector machine-based classification model constructed in the previous work [15] trained with a sample of 5000 randomly selected tweets from an influenza tweet corpus from November 2008, we classified our collected data into positive or negative label. For more precise information regarding the classifier and the training set, please see the previous report by Aramaki et al [15].

Because influenza epidemics appear in the winter, we split the data as follows:

- 1. SEASON 2012: November 01, 2012 to May 31, 2013
- 2. SEASON 2013: November 01, 2013 to May 31, 2014
- 3. SEASON 2014: November 01, 2014 to May 31, 2015

http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e65/

Statistics of the tweet data are presented in Table 1. Note that we were unable to collect sufficient tweets in SEASON 2013 because of changes in Twitter API specification, and we only used what we collected.

Gold Standard Data

We used the number of influenza cases as the gold standard data. In Japan, the Infectious Disease Surveillance Center [44] gathers statistics of patients diagnosed with influenza by rapid influenza diagnostic tests from about 5000 clinics and releases summary reports called the Infectious Diseases Weekly Reports [45]. The report presents the number of influenza patients for each Japanese prefecture (47 areas) in a week. Therefore, this test set enables week-based evaluation in 47 areas.

Models

We compared the 4 methods described below.

TRAP

TRAP is the proposed model. It detects disease epidemics by considering the balance between direct information (GPS information and profile information) and indirect information (referred location). In this study, we set N_a to a value based on the number of potential active tweeting users for equation 2. Afterward, we set the weight parameters w_{USERS} and w_{TRAP} to 0.1 and 2.0, respectively, based on the results of preliminary experiments.

LINEAR

LINEAR is a model that uses GPS information, profile information, and indirect location information together. In this study, weight parameters w_{GPS} , w_{PROF} , and w_{IND} in equation 1 were set to 1.0. Note that these values are not optimal parameters. This study set the weighting parameters based on heuristic and preliminary experimental results. To examine optimal parameters for improving the validity of our model is one of the future works.

BASELINE+PROF

This is a baseline model presented in the study by Aramaki et al [15]. The approach uses GPS information and profile location:

 $I_{BASE + PROF}(a, t) = GPS(a, t) + PROF(a, t) (3)$

BASELINE

This is a simple baseline that uses only GPS information:

$I_{BASE}(a,t)=GPS(a,t)$ (4)

In addition to evaluation of the effectiveness of the positive or negative classification (NLP technique), we also conducted with or without the test. Thus, with the various combinations, 8 methods (4×2) were evaluated (see Multimedia Appendix 1).

Evaluation Metric

The evaluation metric used in this study is the correlation (Pearson correlation coefficient) between the gold standard values and the estimated values. This metric is also used in the previous study [33]. The correlation-based evaluation is unbiased under the assumption of equal population sizes. Therefore, we can calculate the correlation coefficient, r, for a given data array consisting of the gold standard data (the number of patients) and the values that a model estimated based on the number of tweets.

We regard strong positive correlation as high performance, which comes from the previous studies [15,33]. Specifically, we defined a strong positive correlation as r>.7, moderate positive correlation as $.4 < r \le .7$, and weak positive correlation as $0 < r \le .4$.

Results

Overview

Evaluation was performed for 4 durations: (1) SEASON 2012, (2) SEASON 2013, (3) SEASON 2014, and (4) SEASON-TOTAL (all; 1-3). Thus, 1504 (8 methods×47 areas×4 durations) correlation coefficients were calculated.

Table 2 presents the results obtained. Table 2 and Table 3, respectively, present the correlation coefficients of models with and without NLP for the gold standard data. Note that most of the correlation coefficients (99.60%,1498/1504) were positive, and a high negative correlation was not observed. Specifically, we discuss these results in terms of contributions of NLP-based classification, profile information, and data aggregation by LINEAR model and TRAP model.

Table 2. Values of the correlation coefficient (*r*) of methods with natural language processing.

		-8- F8-		
Target and method	SEASON 2012	SEASON 2013	SEASON 2014	SEASON-TOTAL
All areas				
TRAP+NLP ^a	.76 ^b	.70 ^b	.69 ^b	.70 ^b
LINEAR+NLP	.70	.55	.53	.50
BASELINE+PROF ^C +NLP	.74 ^d	.68	.67	.69
BASELINE+NLP	.33	.37	.48	.36
High-population areas (Top 10)				
TRAP+NLP	.80 ^b	.77 ^b	.72 ^b	.75 ^b
LINEAR+NLP	.78 ^d	.65	.64	.64
BASELINE+PROF+NLP	.80 ^b	.77 ^b	.71 ^d	.75 ^b
BASELINE+NLP	.55	.60	.63	.53
Low-population areas (Top 10)				
TRAP+NLP	.75 ^b	.66 ^b	.71 ^b	.69 ^b
LINEAR+NLP	.62	.46	.48	.43
BASELINE+PROF+NLP	.70	.61	.65	.64
BASELINE+NLP	.21	.26	.35	.25

^aNLP: natural language processing.

^bHighest correlation coefficient in each target area and each SEASON.

^cPROF: profile information.

^dHigh correlation (r>.7).

Table 3. Values of correlation coefficient (r) of methods without natural language processing.

Target and method	SEASON 2012	SEASON 2013	SEASON 2014	SEASON-TOTAL
All areas				
TRAP	.72 ^a	.63 ^a	.67 ^a	.65 ^a
LINEAR	.65	.48	.53	.48
BASELINE+PROF ^b	.69	.59	.66	.64
BASELINE	.29	.34	.48	.35
High-population areas (top 10)				
TRAP	.75 ^a	.69 ^a	.71 ^a	.70 ^a
LINEAR	.72 ^c	.60	.63	.61
BASELINE+PROF	.75 ^a	.69 ^a	.70	.70 ^a
BASELINE	.44	.56	.63	.50
Low-population areas (top 10)				
TRAP	.71 ^a	.61 ^a	.64	.60 ^a
LINEAR	.58	.41	.46	.40
BASELINE+PROF	.65	.52	.65 ^a	.59
BASELINE	.20	.23	.35	.25

^aHighest correlation coefficient in each target area and each SEASON.

^bPROF: profile information.

^cHigh correlation (*r*>.7).

Contribution of Natural Language Processing–Based Classification (TRAP Vs TRAP+NLP)

To evaluate the contribution of NLP for positive and negative classification, we compared the results of TRAP in Table 3 and TRAP+NLP in Table 2. Although both methods are strongly correlated with the gold standard data, TRAP+NLP (r=.70 in SEASON-TOTAL) is predominantly higher than TRAP (r=.65). This result demonstrates the contribution of NLP.

In addition, TRAP+NLP and all other models with NLP (BASELINE+NLP, BASELINE+PROF+NLP, and LINEAR+ NLP) achieved better detection performance using the NLP classifier.

Although methods with NLP worked well to estimate influenza epidemics, almost half of the tweets were removed. This might indicate that the NLP-based classification used in this domain (influenza or not) is basically simple, so it must be improved.

Contribution of Profile Information (BASELINE+NLP Vs BASELINE+PROF+NLP)

To evaluate the contribution of profile information, we compared BASELINE+NLP with BASELINE+PROF+NLP. As shown in Table 2, the correlation coefficient of BASELINE+ PROF+NLP (r=.69 in SEASON-TOTAL) is much higher than that of BASELINE+NLP (r=.36) through all SEASONs. This fact suggests that the profile information is highly related to improving the performance in detecting influenza epidemics. However, BASELINE+NLP achieved lower correlation in this study than in Aramaki et al [15]. One of the possible reasons would be that the model did not consider an area

(prefecture)-level estimation, so it did not work well in several areas that did not have enough number of tweets.

As described above, both NLP classification and profile information improved the performance to detect influenza epidemics. This result shows that the combination of these techniques (BASELINE+PROF+NLP) achieved higher performance.

Contribution of Indirect Information in LINEAR Model (BASELINE+PROF+NLP Vs LINEAR+NLP)

To evaluate the contribution of indirect information in the LINEAR model, we compared the performance of BASELINE+PROF+NLP with LINEAR+NLP. Although the performance of both methods was medium, the correlation coefficient of LINEAR+NLP (r=.50 in SEASON-TOTAL) is lower than that of BASELINE+PROF+NLP (r=.69) through all SEASONs, as shown in Table 2. This point indicates the difficulty inherent in detecting influenza epidemics solely by adding indirect information in a naive manner.

Contribution of Indirect Information in TRAP Model (BASELINE+PROF+NLP Vs TRAP+NLP)

To evaluate the proposed model, the TRAP model, we compared the respective performances of TRAP+NLP and BASELINE+ PROF+NLP, which were better than LINEAR+NLP.

In fact, TRAP+NLP exhibited the highest correlation coefficient among the models, indicating that it achieved the best performance for influenza epidemic detection on the gold standard data. This, in turn, suggests that TRAP model methods effectively contribute to the exploitation of both direct and

XSL•FO RenderX

indirect information from social sensors to detect disease epidemics accurately.

Discussion

Few Tweets After Flu Peak

The fact that the TRAP model outperforms the LINEAR model indicates that when influenza becomes a hot topic, people do not talk about it, which shows the aspect of human nature in which people become bored quickly with the news. Similar phenomena have also been presented from a psychological viewpoint. Most studies showed rapid propagation of rumors (especially bad news) and their short life [46-48]. Among various SNSs, Twitter is an extremely *fast* media. Therefore, the life of news on this platform might be shorter than other existing news. In other words, people might hesitate to tweet an already-known fact.

This model has sufficient room for application to additional studies. For example, we simply regard the simulation of the referred tweet as news. Better methods using other media, such as news website information, are reasonable. The manner of estimation of the potential tweet users can also be improved by considering more realistic data.

Effectiveness of Each Module

From results obtained from the experiment presented in the previous section, we observed the following 3 findings:

- 1. Effectiveness of NLP-based classification.
- 2. Effectiveness of direct information and indirect information.
- 3. Effectiveness of data aggregation by TRAP model.

We first reconfirmed the 2 findings that were already studied in the previous work [15]—the effectiveness to apply NLP-based tweet classification and the effectiveness to use direct information. Then, we evaluated the effectiveness to use indirect information, in addition to direct information and to embed this information into TRAP model that are the main contributions of this paper.

Another novelty of this study is high-resolution geographic analysis. Therefore, we discuss the above effectiveness for each area throughout this section. Multimedia Appendix 2 portrays temporal changes of the gold standard data (red bar plot) and results of TRAP+NLP (red line), LINEAR+NLP (gray line), and BASELINE+PROF+NLP (blue line) for 3 SEASONs in 47 areas in Japan. Note that our evaluation was conducted by comparing the correlations between a tweet timeline and a patient timeline in an area. We assumed that the comparison would not be biased if the population sizes were comparable.

Effectiveness of Natural Language Processing-Based Classification

We determined the effectiveness of NLP-based classification by comparing the performance of the methods with NLP for the top-10 high-population areas in Table 2 with the performance of the methods without NLP for the top-10 low-population areas in Table 3. The rank of the population of areas is presented in Multimedia Appendix 3. In urban areas such as Tokyo and Osaka, the TRAP model (without NLP) performance was sufficiently high. In fact, the correlation coefficient of TRAP was equal to or higher than .7. For the other results, all correlation coefficient values were higher than .5, reflecting medium correlation.

However, in more rural areas such as Shimane and Toyama, no significant improvement was observed when NLP was used. In particular, little difference in performance was found between BASELINE+NLP and BASELINE. However, NLP never worsened the performance, which motivates the use of NLP.

Effectiveness of Profile Information and Propagated Information

The proposed method used 3 types of location information: GPS information, profile information (as used by previous studies), and referred location. We discussed the effects of exploiting the referred location (as indirect information), as well as GPS information and profile information (as direct information). From Table 2, we observed that the indirect information might not be as important in high-population areas such as Tokyo and Osaka. For example, BASELINE+PROF+NLP realized a high correlation (r>.7) in urban areas on an average. In such areas, even BASELINE+NLP only using GPS information had medium correlation.

In contrast, using indirect information was effective in rural areas. Although BASELINE+PROF+NLP was determined as just medium correlation ($r \leq .7$) through all SEASONs, TRAP+NLP showed high correlation in SEASON 2012 and SEASON 2014, as shown in Table 2. The results for SEASON 2013 might be affected by the lack of tweet data, as shown in Table 1.

This result might be caused by a common pattern by which much direct information is available in urban areas. In contrast, because a sufficient amount of direct information is not available from rural areas, there is some lack of exploitation of indirect information.

Effectiveness of Data Aggregation by TRAP Model

We can discuss the effectiveness of the TRAP model by comparing the correlation coefficients of the top-10 high-population areas and that in the top-10 low-population areas in Table 2.

In urban areas, the performance of 2 methods related to the TRAP model (TRAP+NLP and TRAP) was the highest among the others. The correlation coefficients of the 2 methods related to the LINEAR model (LINEAR+NLP and LINEAR) were less than .7, except in SEASON 2012. For example, for Tokyo (AREA13) and Osaka (AREA27) in Multimedia Appendix 2, TRAP+NLP matched the gold standard data well. In contrast, LINEAR+NLP has some gaps. These results confirm the effectiveness of TRAP model for tweets in urban areas.

In rural areas, the performance of the methods related to the TRAP model (TRAP+NLP and TRAP) was also the highest. Most of the correlation coefficients were higher than .6. In particular, the performance of TRAP+NLP in the rural areas was higher than that of the LINEAR+NLP in the urban areas on an average. For example, for Shimane (AREA32) and

```
http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e65/
```

XSL•F() RenderX

Toyama (AREA18) in Multimedia Appendix 2, the results of both TRAP+NLP and LINEAR+NLP in SEASON 2012 matched the gold standard well. However, the results in other SEASONs have partial gaps. The results of LINEAR+NLP are affected by the small number of tweets. For such areas, we improve the performance by adjusting the weight parameters adequately.

Overall, we confirmed the effectiveness of aggregation using the TRAP model that does not treat the 3 types of location information in the same manner but instead distinguishes referred location as indirect information and uses it differently.

Relation Between Volume of Tweets and Performance

The relation between population and the detection performance presents an important finding. Multimedia Appendix 3 presents the relation between population (blue bar plot) of each area and performance (lines). The population is the number of tweets. The performance is the correlation coefficient. This figure compares TRAP+NLP (red line) with BASELINE+PROF+NLP (dotted black line).

The results show that the performance of TRAP+NLP was higher than that of BASELINE+PROF+NLP in urban areas. Specifically, the top 17 high-population areas (from Tokyo [AREA13) to Ibaraki [AREA8]) exhibited high correlation (r>.7). In these areas, more than 400 tweets were emitted.

However, other areas have large performance variances. Although both methods sometimes stagnate at the same performance level, in most cases, TRAP+NLP outperforms BASELINE+PROF+NLP. In Aomori (AREA2), Nagano (AREA17), Oita (AREA44), Nagasaki (AREA42), and Yamanashi (AREA16), the TRAP model achieved higher performance (r>.7) than that of the BASELINE+PROF+NLP ($r \le .7$). One typical example is Aomori of SEASON 2012 and SEASON 2013. The graph of Aomori in Multimedia Appendix 2 shows that TRAP+NLP was able to detect a high level of continuous epidemic in SEASON 2013, indicating the effectiveness of the TRAP model. However, as described previously, sometimes it was unable to detect tweets after an epidemic. This remains a subject of future work.

Although the TRAP model achieved higher performance than BASELINE+PROF+NLP, the performance was of a medium level (.4<r≤.7) in Niigata (AREA15), Fukui (AREA 20), Tochigi (AREA 9), Mie (AREA24), Iwate (AREA 3), Kagoshima (AREA 46), and 10 other areas. For example, the graph of Fukui in Multimedia Appendix 2 shows that TRAP+NLP was unable to detect the sequential influenza epidemics in SEASON 2012. There were gaps in other SEASONs. Therefore, the average performance through all SEASONs was medium. TRAP model exhibited poorer performance than BASELINE+PROF+NLP in SEASON 2013 in only one (Kumamoto [AREA 43]) area (see Kumamoto in Multimedia Appendix 2). One of the reasons is medical treatment failure in Kumamoto in the SEASON. That was domestic news, but tons of news on the failure appeared in Twitter stream, causing the bias.

The results show the strong advantages of TRAP+NLP in high-population areas. More importantly, TRAP+NLP never shows worse performance, except in one area. These findings are expected to contribute to similar SNS-based surveillance.

Parameter Optimization

An important issue was the optimization of parameters used in the model. TRAP model required 5 parameters, w_{GPS} , w_{PROF} , w_{IND} , w_{USERS} , and w_{TRAP} , as shown in the equations 1 and 2. As for the 2 parameters w_{GPS} and w_{PROF} , we set to 1.0, as comparative models, BASELINE and BASELINE+PROF, set the same weightings. Accordingly, we also set w_{IND} to 1.0, so the choice of these weightings would be reasonable.

We optimized the other 2 parameters, w_{USERS} and w_{TRAP} , in preliminary experiments. We observed changes in the correlation coefficients of high-population areas (top 10) and low-population areas (top 10) by adding 0.01 to the parameter value w_{USERS} from 0 to 1.0. As a result, 80% of areas (16/20) were found to have a high correlation (r>.7) when w_{USERS} was 0.05 and more. The observation for the parameter w_{TRAP} was conducted in the same way. Specifically, we tested by adding 1.0 to the parameter value w_{TRAP} from 0 to 3.0. Consequently, we set w_{USERS} and w_{TRAP} to 0.1 and 2.0, respectively, so that this pair could achieve the best performance.

Limitations and Future Direction

The proposed method has several limitations. First of all, we have methodological limitations when crawling Twitter data and detecting tweet location. Our Twitter crawling method relies on a specific keyword *I-N-FU-RU* (*flu* in Japanese). Further research should crawl all tweets of each person so that we can conduct more detailed analyses, including moving trajectory analysis of a person, a recovery process analysis, and so on. Furthermore, this study handles only the location name as indirect information, but various expressions have been used in indirect messages. Therefore, it would be required to apply location estimation techniques for improving the accuracy of this model.

We also have limitations to use self-reported data by social media users. Generally, social media users are biased toward young- to middle-aged demographics so that their data may not represent the population of interest. In addition, social media data are influenced by a variety of user-dependent factors and surroundings. Thus, this study focused on propagated information about the flu and attempted to embed the sensitivity of social sensors in each stage during epidemics of the flu into a model. However, the sensitivity of social sensors can be affected by multiple factors. For example, if a severe case or death case was reported in a particular subgroup of the population, this event would affect and resensitize trapped sensors. Although this study assumed a straightforward case that a trapped sensor had never been resensitized in a season, there is room for considering relations between the (re)sensitivity of social sensors and the gravity of events.

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

Table 4.	Area	resolution	of	surveillance.
----------	------	------------	----	---------------

Location	Target (number of areas)	Data size (million tweets)
Aramaki [15]	Japan (1)	300
Achrekar [26]	United States (10)	1.9 ^a
Culotta [27]	United States (1)	0.5
Kanouch [28]	Japan (1)	300
De Quincy [29]	Europe (1)	0.14
Doan [30]	United States (1)	24 ^a
Szomszor [31]	Europe (1)	3

^aIndicates the number of users in millions.

To improve the detection performance for disease epidemics, it is important to implement functions that enable consideration of various effects related to geographic relations among areas: adjacency (neighborhood or not), accessibility (easy to access or not), and isolation (island or not). Furthermore, this study was conducted to elucidate the current situation of disease epidemics. To predict the spread of disease, we need to develop a method through integration with various prediction models. This would enable us to identify outbreaks of infectious diseases with high accuracy before a wider outbreak.

Comparison With Prior Work

Social Sensors for Health-Related Events

Social media are used to detect various events, such as earthquakes [2-4], political elections [5-7], and stock prices in a market [8]. Among the various applications, the study on health-related event detection referred to as *infodemiology* [1,34] has been gaining much attention from researchers in areas such as air pollution [49], Web-based doctor reviews [50], West Nile virus [9], cholera [10], *Escherichia coli* outbreak [11], dengue fever outbreak [12], and influenza [1,13-33]. One review of the literature reported that half of the SNS-based surveillances are related to influenza (15 of 33 papers) [25]. That is true because influenza is a major worldwide public health concern. In particular, unexpected influenza pandemics, which have been experienced 3 times already in the twentieth century (eg, *Spanish flu*), are global issues.

Twitter is the most frequently used social medium for influenza detection [13-33]. Studies have consistently demonstrated a high correlation between the number of influenza patients and the actual influenza-related tweets. However, most studies targeted only country-level detection. Furthermore, detailed surveillance of areas is rarely conducted, as shown in Table 4. One reason is the volume shortage of tweets in small areas. Therefore, it remains unknown whether a small rural area can achieve the same high performance. One advantage of this study is its investigation performance in areas with small populations.

Location Estimation

Location estimation including estimation of the place of residence of someone is an important issue in this study. Although the simplest and most reliable method is to use GPS information, many difficulties can arise. For instance, many users turn off this functionality to maintain the privacy of their

XSL•FO RenderX information. As a result, location estimation from the SNS original text is necessary. Related studies identified 2 difficulties in location estimation of SNS texts: detecting a location name in tweet messages and disambiguating the location names.

To address these challenges, a collection of location names is necessary. Usually, Wikipedia is used as the basis of a location name dictionary. We also used a location name dictionary obtained from Japanese Wikipedia. As for the location name disambiguation, several methods have been studied [51]. Location-indicative words from tweet data are found by calculating the information gain ratios. Earlier research effort shows that words improve the user location estimation performance. They concluded that the procedure requires little memory: it is fast. Moreover, lexicographers can use it to extract location-indicative words. A probabilistic framework was developed to quantify the spatial variation manifested in search queries [52], which brings them to spatial probabilistic distribution models. One study [53] estimated geographic regions from unstructured, nongeo-referenced text by computing a probability distribution over the surface of the Earth. Another study [54] estimated a city-level user location based purely on the content of tweets, which might include reply tweet information, without the use of any external information, such as a gazetteer or internet protocol (IP) information. Two unsupervised methods [55] have been proposed based on notions of nonlocalness and geometric localness to prune noisy data from tweets. One report [56] described language models of locations using coordinates extracted from geotagged Twitter data. Although this study used geocoding services provided by Google, incorporating such techniques can support future studies.

Conclusions

This paper proposed a novel approach that uses not only direct information but also indirect information that mentions other places for disease epidemic prediction. We assumed a model by which the indirect information inhibits direct information. In the experiments performed for high-resolution areas (prefecture level), the proposed approach exhibited improved detection performance not only in rural cities but also in urban cities, which demonstrated the effectiveness of the proposed method consisting of a TRAP model and NLP classification.

This model offers sufficient room for additional study. For example, although this study handles only location name as

indirect information, various expressions have been used in indirect messages. Therefore, applying location estimation techniques could improve the accuracy of this model. Another limitation of this study is the Twitter crawling method that relies on a specific keyword *I-N-FU-RU*. This method cannot allow the collection of a timeline of tweets of a person. If we crawled all tweets of each person, it could conduct more detailed analyses, including moving trajectory analysis of a person, a recovery process analysis, and so on.

Future work will study worldwide influenza surveillance. Furthermore, we plan to apply this method to other epidemic surveillances and to establish a novel method by integrating various models to exploit their prediction accuracy.

Acknowledgments

This study was supported in part by JSPS KAKENHI Grant Numbers JP16K16057 and JP16H01722, JST ACT-I Grant Number JPMJPR16UU, and AMED under Grant Number JP16768699.

Authors' Contributions

SW and EA conceived and designed the model and method, in addition to analyzing the data. SW, EA, and YK prepared the manuscript.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Models used for data aggregation. Note that NLP is the positive/negative classifier, GPS is GPS information, PROF is profile information, and IND is indirect information.

[PNG File, 30KB - publichealth_v4i3e65_app1.png]

Multimedia Appendix 2

Temporal changes of positive influenza tweets for 3 SEASONs in 6 prefectures in Japan. The x-axis shows the date from the beginning of SEASON 2012 to the end of SEASON 2014, whereas the y-axis shows the tweet ratio and the patient ratio (normalized by the max value in each season). The red line shows the timeline of direct information and indirect information that are aggregated by the proposed model (TRAP+NLP), and the red area shows gold standard timeline. The black dotted line shows the timeline of direct information (BASELINE+PROF+NLP). The blue line shows the timeline of direct information and indirect information that are aggregated in a naive way (LINEAR+NLP). PROF: profile information; NLP: natural language processing.

[PNG File, 30KB - publichealth_v4i3e65_app2.png]

Multimedia Appendix 3

Relation of the number of tweets (blue bar) and correlation coefficient of TRAP+NLP (red line) and BASELINE+PROF+NLP (dotted black line) for each area. Areas are ordered by populations based on the number of tweets. The x-axis shows the area; the y-axis indicates the correlation coefficient (left side) and the number of tweets (right side). In most areas, the proposed approach (TRAP+NLP) shows a higher correlation ratio than the conventional system. PROF: profile information; NLP: natural language processing.

[PNG File, 30KB - publichealth_v4i3e65_app3.png]

References

- 1. Paul MJ, Dredze M. Social Monitoring for Public Health. Williston, VT, USA: Morgan & Claypool Publishers; 2017:1-183.
- Sakaki T, Okazaki M, Matsuo Y. Earthquake shakes Twitter users: real-time event detection by social sensors. 2010 Presented at: The 19th International Conference on World Wide Web (WWW); April 26-30, 2010; Raleigh, North Carolina p. 851-860. [doi: 10.1145/1772690.1772777]
- 3. Earle PS, Bowden DC, Guy M. Twitter earthquake detection: earthquake monitoring in a social world. Ann Geophys 2011;54(6):708-715 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.4401/ag-5364]
- 4. Earle P. Earthquake Twitter. Nat Geosci 2010 Apr 1;3(4):221-222 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1038/ngeo832]
- 5. Kagan V, Stevens A, Subrahmanian VS. Using Twitter sentiment to forecast the 2013 Pakistani election and the 2014 Indian election. IEEE Intell Syst 2015 Jan;30(1):2-5 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1109/MIS.2015.16]

- Mahmood T, Iqbal T, Amin F, Lohanna W, Mustafa A. Mining Twitter big data to predict 2013 Pakistan election winner. : IEEE; 2013 Presented at: The International Multi Topic Conference (INMIC); December 19-20, 2013; Lahore, Pakistan p. 49-54. [doi: 10.1109/INMIC.2013.6731323]
- Fink C, Bos N, Perrone A, Liu E, Kopecky J. Twitter, public opinion, and the 2011 Nigerian presidential election. : IEEE; 2013 Presented at: The International Conference on Social Computing (Socialcom); September 8-14, 2013; Alexandria, VA, USA p. 311-320 URL: <u>https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/6693347/</u> [doi: <u>10.1109/SocialCom.2013.50</u>]
- 8. Ranco G, Aleksovski D, Caldarelli G, Grčar M, Mozetič I. The effects of Twitter sentiment on stock price returns. PLoS One 2015;10(9):e0138441 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0138441] [Medline: 26390434]
- Sugumaran R, Voss J. Real-time spatiotemporal analysis of West Nile virus using Twitter data. 2012 Presented at: The International Conference on Computing for Geospatial Research and Applications; July 1-3, 2012; Washington, D.C., USA p. 1-2 URL: <u>https://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?id=2345361</u>
- Chunara R, Andrews JR, Brownstein JS. Social and news media enable estimation of epidemiological patterns early in the 2010 Haitian cholera outbreak. Am J Trop Med Hyg 2012 Jan;86(1):39-45 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.4269/ajtmh.2012.11-0597] [Medline: 22232449]
- Diaz-Aviles E, Stewart A, Velasco E, Denecke K, Nejdl W. Towards personalized learning to rank for epidemic intelligence based on social media streams. : ACM; 2012 Presented at: The International Conference on World Wide Web (WWW Companion); April 16-20, 2012; Lyon, France p. 495-496 URL: <u>https://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?id=2188094</u> [doi: 10.1145/2187980.2188094]
- Gomide J, Veloso A, Wagner Jr M, Almeida V, Benevenuto F, Ferraz F, et al. Dengue surveillance based on a computational model of spatiotemporal locality of Twitter. : ACM; 2011 Presented at: The International Web Science Conference (WebSci); June 15-17, 2011; Koblenz, Germany p. 1-8 URL: <u>https://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?id=2527049</u> [doi: 10.1145/2527031.2527049]
- 13. Paul MJ, Dredze M, Broniatowski D. Twitter improves influenza forecasting. PLoS Curr 2014 Oct 28;6 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/currents.outbreaks.90b9ed0f59bae4ccaa683a39865d9117] [Medline: 25642377]
- Broniatowski DA, Paul MJ, Dredze M. National and local influenza surveillance through Twitter: an analysis of the 2012-2013 influenza epidemic. PLoS One 2013 Dec;8(12):e83672 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0083672] [Medline: 24349542]
- 15. Aramaki E, Maskawa S, Morita M. Twitter catches the flu: detecting influenza epidemics using Twitter. : Association for Computational Linguistics; 2011 Presented at: The Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (EMNLP); July 27-31, 2011; Edinburgh, United Kingdom p. 1568-1576 URL: <u>https://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?id=2145600</u>
- 16. Kanhabua N, Romano S, Stewart A, Nejdl W. Supporting temporal analytics for health-related events in microblogs. : ACM; 2012 Presented at: The ACM International Conference on Information and Knowledge Management (CIKM); October 29-November 2, 2012; Maui, Hawaii, USA p. 2686-2688 URL: <u>https://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?id=2398726</u>
- Lamb A, Paul MJ, Dredze M. Separating fact from fear: tracking flu infections on Twitter. : Association for Computational Linguistics; 2013 Presented at: The Conference of the North American Chapter of the Association for Computational Linguistics: Human Language Technologies (NAACL); 2013; Atlanta, Georgia p. 789-795 URL: <u>https://aclanthology. coli.uni-saarland.de/papers/N13-1097/n13-1097</u>
- Parker J, Wei Y, Yates A, Frieder O, Goharian N. A framework for detecting public health trends with Twitter. 2013 Presented at: The IEEE/ACM International Conference on Advances in Social Networks Analysis and Mining (ASONAM); August 25-28, 2013; Niagara, Ontario, Canada p. 556-563 URL: <u>https://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?id=2492544</u>
- 19. Pawelek KA, Oeldorf-Hirsch A, Rong L. Modeling the impact of twitter on influenza epidemics. Math Biosci Eng 2014 Dec;11(6):1337-1356. [doi: 10.3934/mbe.2014.11.1337]
- 20. Nagar R, Yuan Q, Freifeld CC, Santillana M, Nojima A, Chunara R, et al. A case study of the New York City 2012-2013 influenza season with daily geocoded Twitter data from temporal and spatiotemporal perspectives. J Med Internet Res 2014 Oct 20;16(10):e236 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3416] [Medline: 25331122]
- Gesualdo F, Stilo G, Agricola E, Gonfiantini MV, Pandolfi E, Velardi P, et al. Influenza-like illness surveillance on Twitter through automated learning of naïve language. PLoS One 2013;8(12):e82489 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0082489] [Medline: 24324799]
- 22. Kim EK, Seok JH, Oh JS, Lee HW, Kim KH. Use of hangeul twitter to track and predict human influenza infection. PLoS One 2013 Jul;8(7):e69305 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0069305] [Medline: 23894447]
- Signorini A, Segre AM, Polgreen PM. The use of Twitter to track levels of disease activity and public concern in the U.S. during the influenza A H1N1 pandemic. PLoS One 2011 May;6(5):e19467 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0019467] [Medline: 21573238]
- 24. Morita M, Maskawa S, Aramaki E. Comparison between social media and search activity as online human sensors for detection of influenza. 2013 Presented at: The International Symposium on Languages in Biology and Medicine (LBM); 2013; Tokyo, Japan p. 75-79.
- Charles-Smith LE, Reynolds TL, Cameron MA, Conway M, Lau EH, Olsen JM, et al. Using social media for actionable disease surveillance and outbreak management: a systematic literature review. PLoS One 2015 Oct;10(10):e0139701 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0139701] [Medline: 26437454]

- 26. Achrekar H, Gandhe A, Lazarus R, Yu S, Liu B. Twitter improves seasonal influenza prediction. 2012 Presented at: The International Conference on Health Informatics (HEALTHINF); 2012; Vilamoura, Algarve, Portugal p. 61-70 URL: <u>http://www.cs.uml.edu/~hachreka/SNEFT/images/healthinf_2012.pdf</u>
- 27. Culotta A. Towards detecting influenza epidemics by analyzing Twitter messages. : ACM; 2010 Presented at: The Workshop on Social Media Analytics (SOMA); July 25-28, 2010; Washington D.C., District of Columbia p. 115-122 URL: <u>https://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?id=1964874</u>
- 28. Kanouchi S, Komachi M, Okazaki N, Aramaki E, Ishikawa H. Who caught a cold ? Identifying the subject of a symptom. : Association for Computational Linguistics; 2015 Presented at: The Annual Meeting of the Association for Computational Linguistics and the International Joint Conference on Natural Language Processing (IJCNLP); July 26-31, 2015; Beijing, China p. 1660-1670 URL: <u>https://aclanthology.info/papers/P15-1160/p15-1160</u> [doi: 10.3115/v1/P15-1160]
- 29. de Quincey E, Kostkova P. Early warning and outbreak detection using social networking websites: the potential of Twitter.
 Springer Berlin Heidelberg; 2009 Presented at: The International Conference on Electronic Healthcare (eHealth); September 23-25, 2009; Istanbul, Turkey p. 21-24. [doi: 10.1007/978-3-642-11745-9_4]
- 30. Doan S, Ohno-Machado L, Collier N. Enhancing Twitter data analysis with simple semantic filtering: example in tracking influenza-like illnesses. : IEEE; 2012 Presented at: The IEEE Second International Conference on Healthcare Informatics, Imaging and Systems Biology (HISB); September 27-28, 2012; San Diego, CA, USA p. 62-71 URL: <u>https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/6366191/</u> [doi: 10.1109/HISB.2012.21]
- 31. Szomszor M, Kostkova P, de Quincey E. #Swineflu: Twitter predicts swine flu outbreak in 2009. 2010 Presented at: The International ICST Conference on Electronic Healthcare (eHealth); 2010; Casablanca, Morocco p. 18-26 URL: <u>https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-3-642-23635-8_3</u> [doi: <u>10.1007/978-3-642-23635-8_3</u>]
- 32. Iso H, Wakamiya S, Aramaki E. Forecasting word model: Twitter-based influenza surveillance and prediction. : The COLING 2016 Organizing Committee; 2016 Presented at: The International Conference on Computational Linguistics (COLING); December 11-17, 2016; Osaka, Japan p. 76-86 URL: <u>https://aclanthology.coli.uni-saarland.de/papers/C16-1008/c16-1008</u>
- 33. Ginsberg J, Mohebbi MH, Patel RS, Brammer L, Smolinski MS, Brilliant L. Detecting influenza epidemics using search engine query data. Nature 2009 Feb 19;457(7232):1012-1014. [doi: 10.1038/nature07634] [Medline: 19020500]
- 34. Eysenbach G. Infodemiology and infoveillance: framework for an emerging set of public health informatics methods to analyze search, communication and publication behavior on the Internet. J Med Internet Res 2009;11(1):e11 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1157] [Medline: 19329408]
- 35. Stat.go.jp.: Statistics Japan [Population by prefecture and three age groups] URL: <u>http://www.stat.go.jp/data/nihon/zuhyou/</u> <u>n170200600.xls</u> [accessed 2018-02-18] [WebCite Cache ID 6xL4ilhpC]
- 36. E-stat.go.jp.: e-Stat Report on Internal Migration in Japan 2014 URL: <u>https://www.e-stat.go.jp/en/stat-search/files?page=1&layout=datalist&lid=000001129166</u> [accessed 2018-02-19] [WebCite Cache ID 6xLLi4qMf]
- 37. Antoine É, Jatowt A, Wakamiya S, Kawai Y, Akiyama T. Portraying collective spatial attention in Twitter. 2015 Presented at: The ACM SIGKDD International Conference on Knowledge Discovery and Data Mining (KDD); August 10-13, 2015; Sydney, NSW, Australia p. 39-48 URL: <u>https://doi.org/10.1145/2783258.2783418</u> [doi: <u>10.1145/2783258.2783418</u>]
- 38. Wakamiya S, Jatowt A, Kawai Y, Akiyama T. Analyzing global and pairwise collective spatial attention for geo-social event detection in microblogs. 2016 Presented at: The International Conference Companion on World Wide Web (WWW Companion); April 11-15, 2016; Montréal, Québec, Canada p. 263-266 URL: <u>https://doi.org/10.1145/2872518.2890551</u> [doi: 10.1145/2872518.2890551]
- 39. Wakamiya S, Morita M, Kano Y, Ohkuma T, Aramaki E. Overview of the NTCIR-13 MedWeb Task. 2017 Presented at: The NTCIR Conference on Evaluation of Information Access Technologies (NTCIR-13); December 5-8, 2017; Tokyo, Japan p. 40-49 URL: <u>http://research.nii.ac.jp/ntcir/workshop/OnlineProceedings13/NTCIR/toc_ntcir.html#MEDWEB01</u>
- 40. Taku910.github.io. MeCab: Yet Another Part-of-Speech and Morphological Analyzer URL: <u>http://taku910.github.io/mecab/</u> [accessed 2018-02-06] [WebCite Cache ID 6x1CtQ1bL]
- 41. Sourceforge. IPADic (Ver 2.7) URL: <u>https://sourceforge.net/projects/mecab/files/mecab-ipadic/2.7.0-20070801/</u> [accessed 2018-09-05] [WebCite Cache ID 72DZoOWZa]
- 42. Developers.google. Google Maps Geocoding API URL: <u>https://developers.google.com/maps/documentation/geocoding/intro?hl=en</u> [accessed 2018-02-05] [WebCite Cache ID 6x1E4J60C]
- 43. Maps.google. Google Maps URL: http://maps.google.com [accessed 2018-02-05] [WebCite Cache ID 6x1DNffY9]
- 44. Niid.go.jp. National Institute of Infectious Diseases, Japan URL: <u>https://www.niid.go.jp/niid/en/</u> [accessed 2018-02-06] [WebCite Cache ID 6x1DSVhCO]
- 45. Niid.go.jp.: National Institute of Infectious Diseases, Japan IDWR Surveillance Data Table URL: <u>https://www.niid.go.jp/niid/en/survaillance-data-table-english/</u> [accessed 2018-02-06] [WebCite Cache ID 6x1EZbBE9]
- 46. Singh A, Singh YN. Nonlinear spread of rumor and inoculation strategies in the nodes with degree dependent tie strength in complex networks. Acta Phys Pol B 2013;44(1):5-28. [doi: 10.5506/APhysPolB.44.5]
- 47. Kesten H, Sidoravicius V. The spread of a rumor or infection in a moving population. Ann. Probab 2005 Nov;33(6):2402-2462. [doi: 10.1214/009117905000000413]

- 48. Ozturk P, Li H, Sakamoto Y. Combating rumor spread on social media: the effectiveness of refutation and warning. : IEEE; 2015 Presented at: The Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS); January 5-8, 2015; Kauai, HI p. 2406-2414 URL: <u>https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/7070103/</u> [doi: <u>10.1109/Hicss.2015.288</u>]
- Wang S, Paul MJ, Dredze M. Social media as a sensor of air quality and public response in China. J Med Internet Res 2015 Mar 26;17(3):e22 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3875] [Medline: 25831020]
- Wallace BC, Paul MJ, Sarkar U, Trikalinos TA, Dredze M. A large-scale quantitative analysis of latent factors and sentiment in online doctor reviews. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2014;21(6):1098-1103 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/amiajnl-2014-002711] [Medline: 24918109]
- 51. Han B, Cook P, Baldwin T. Geolocation prediction in social media data by finding location indicative words. : The COLING 2012 Organizing Committee; 2012 Presented at: The International Conference on Computational Linguistics (COLING); 2012; Mumbai, India p. 1045-1062 URL: <u>https://aclanthology.coli.uni-saarland.de/papers/C12-1064/c12-1064</u>
- 52. Backstrom L, Sun E, Marlow C. Find me if you can: improving geographical prediction with social and spatial proximity. : ACM; 2010 Presented at: The International Conference on World Wide Web (WWW); April 26-30, 2010; Raleigh, North Carolina, USA p. 61-70 URL: <u>https://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?id=1772698</u> [doi: <u>10.1145/1772690.1772698</u>]
- 53. Adams B, Janowicz K. On the geo-indicativeness of non-georeferenced text. 2012 Presented at: International AAAI Conference on Weblogs and Social Media (ICWSM); 2012; Dublin, Ireland p. 375-378.
- 54. Chandra S, Khan L, Bin Muhaya F. Estimating Twitter user location using social interactions: a content based approach. : IEEE; 2011 Presented at: International Conference on Privacy, Security, Risk and Trust and IEEE International Conference on Social Computing; October 9-11, 2011; Boston, MA, USA p. 838-843. [doi: 10.1109/PASSAT/SocialCom.2011.120]
- 55. Chang H, Lee D, Eltaher M, Lee J. @Phillies Tweeting from Philly? Predicting Twitter user locations with spatial word usage. 2012 Presented at: The International Conference on Advances in Social Networks Analysis and Mining (ASONAM); August 26-29, 2012; Istanbul, Turkey p. 111-118. [doi: 10.1109/ASONAM.2012.29]
- 56. Kinsella S, Murdock V, O'Hare N. "T'm eating a sandwich in Glasgow": modeling locations with tweets. : ACM; 2011 Presented at: The International Workshop on Search and Mining User-generated Contents (SMUC); October 28, 2011; Glasgow, Scotland, UK p. 61-68 URL: <u>https://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?id=2065039</u> [doi: <u>10.1145/2065023.2065039</u>]

Abbreviations

API: application programming interface GPS: global positioning system NLP: natural language processing PROF: profile information SNS: social networking service

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 02.08.17; peer-reviewed by S Matsuda, E Lau, P Wark; comments to author 23.11.17; revised version received 24.02.18; accepted 18.07.18; published 25.09.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Wakamiya S, Kawai Y, Aramaki E Twitter-Based Influenza Detection After Flu Peak via Tweets With Indirect Information: Text Mining Study JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e65 URL: <u>http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e65/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/publichealth.8627</u> PMID:<u>30274968</u>

©Shoko Wakamiya, Yukiko Kawai, Eiji Aramaki. Originally published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance (http://publichealth.jmir.org), 25.09.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://publichealth.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Original Paper

Bringing Real-Time Geospatial Precision to HIV Surveillance Through Smartphones: Feasibility Study

Alain Placide Nsabimana¹, MPH; Bernard Uzabakiriho¹, MPH; Daniel M Kagabo¹, MPH; Jerome Nduwayo¹, MPH; Qinyouen Fu², MS; Allison Eng², BS; Joshua Hughes², BS; Samuel K Sia², PhD

¹Junco Labs, Kigali, Rwanda ²Junco Labs, New York, NY, United States

Corresponding Author:

Samuel K Sia, PhD Junco Labs 423 W 127th Street Ground Floor New York, NY, United States Phone: 1 518 880 9667 Fax: 1 518 880 9667 Email: samuelsia@juncolabs.com

Abstract

Background: Precise measurements of HIV incidences at community level can help mount a more effective public health response, but the most reliable methods currently require labor-intensive population surveys. Novel mobile phone technologies are being tested for adherence to medical appointments and antiretroviral therapy, but using them to track HIV test results with automatically generated geospatial coordinates has not been widely tested.

Objective: We customized a portable reader for interpreting the results of HIV lateral flow tests and developed a mobile phone app to track HIV test results in urban and rural locations in Rwanda. The objective was to assess the feasibility of this technology to collect front line HIV test results in real time and with geospatial context to help measure HIV incidences and improve epidemiological surveillance.

Methods: Twenty health care workers used the technology to track the test results of 2190 patients across 3 hospital sites (2 urban sites in Kigali and a rural site in the Western Province of Rwanda). Mobile phones for less than US \$70 each were used. The mobile phone app to record HIV test results could take place without internet connectivity with uploading of results to the cloud taking place later with internet.

Results: A total of 91.51% (2004/2190) of HIV test results could be tracked in real time on an online dashboard with geographical resolution down to street level. Out of the 20 health care workers, 14 (70%) would recommend the lateral flow reader, and 100% would recommend the mobile phone app.

Conclusions: Smartphones have the potential to simplify the input of HIV test results with geospatial context and in real time to improve public health surveillance of HIV.

(JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e11203) doi:10.2196/11203

KEYWORDS

HIV surveillance; smartphones; mobile phones; geospatial data

Introduction

For the HIV/AIDS epidemic to be curtailed in a sustainable fashion, it will be critical to increase diagnosis, awareness, and tracking of HIV infections among the hardest hit, resource-constrained countries. Precise measurements of HIV incidences at a subnational level are instrumental in mounting

http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e11203/

an effective global response [1], but the most reliable methods currently require labor-intensive population surveys.

For HIV diagnostics, HIV rapid tests (which use lateral flow test technology) are widely used for primary screening. These tests are low cost, readily available, and can be performed in field settings, but they have shown lower specificity and sensitivity during field conditions as compared to laboratory

XSL•FO RenderX

evaluations, suggesting that there may be user variability in performing and reading the test results. Furthermore, test results are currently first entered by hand into a book and later transcribed into a computer. This process can introduce data entry errors and slows availability of the data for use by health care providers and officials. There exists an opportunity, using the latest technologies in mobile devices, to accurately record HIV test results to improve efficiency in clinic operations, improve surveillance and management of the disease at a systems level, and ultimately reduce turnaround time to commencement of antiretroviral therapy (ART). For example, the availability of real-time HIV testing data could allow public officials to rapidly identify local outbreaks of the disease and implement a timely and effective public health response.

Africa accounts for 70% of the world's population living with HIV and close to two-thirds of newly infected individuals [2]. Currently, the region experiences uneven access to HIV tests, long turnaround time of HIV testing, delayed time initiation of ART, and poor retention and adherence with therapy [3]. The high HIV incidences across sub-Saharan Africa mount pressure on decentralized services, which have been underutilized [4,5], in allowing infected individuals to know their status with subsequent linkage to care. Increasing the capability of decentralized testing will be critical in an effort to allocate resources to people and places of greatest need [6,7] to achieve an HIV-free generation (a goal of United Nations sustainable development plans by 2030 [8]).

In Rwanda, detailed household surveys have indicated higher HIV incidences than previously estimated [9] and point to the need for more rapid and detailed characterization of incident infections in planning for an effective national strategy for at-risk populations. HIV incidence in Rwanda seemed to decline after the 1990s with the provision of ART [9,10]. While 160,000 people in Rwanda receive treatment with ART [11], a recent study highlighted the need to understand HIV incidence at a more granular level than currently available in order to reduce HIV infections in the country [9]. More specifically, the study highlights the need for understanding HIV incidence subnationally and within different populations [12], in contrast to using uniform national models for planning HIV programs at local levels that could present many biases [13]. In Rwanda, a relatively low national HIV incidence (compared to other sub-Saharan Africa countries) masks wide variations across groups and demographics [14].

Novel mobile phone technologies are being developed and tested to expand HIV care to decentralized settings [8,15-17]. While some examples include mobile devices and diagnostics to increase adherence to medical appointments [18-21] and to ART therapy [22-28], most mobile health technologies for HIV [29] focus on short message service (SMS) texting. While potentially useful for different aspects of HIV management, these studies did not focus on tracking of HIV test results, let alone doing so with geospatial coordinates provided by mobile phones. Technologies associated with smartphones (ie, mobile phones with enhanced computing power that can run native software programs and can connect to the internet) and mobile phone apps have only been tested recently [30]. Despite the potential

XSL•FO

of geospatial data on mobile phones, there are few studies on leveraging this information to track HIV incident infections in real time. If such geospatial data could be collected, they could enable HIV test results to be linked to geospatial coordinates. Studies in South Africa and Lesotho found that visualization of georeferenced data (collected by analyzing existing sources of information or by field surveys equipped with Global Positioning System [GPS] receivers, respectively) has the potential to efficiently guide HIV program operations [31,32]. In neither study were the objectives to link geospatial information to HIV test results or to obtain the GPS coordinates using mobile phones.

In this study, we paired a portable reader for interpreting the results of HIV lateral flow tests with a mobile phone app to track HIV test results in urban and rural locations in Rwanda. In a point-of-care setting, a health care worker performs an HIV rapid test. The technology tested in this study first enables the health care worker to use a customized lateral flow reader (LFR) to read the results of the HIV rapid test as positive or negative. Second, the health care worker can instantly record within a mobile app the HIV test result, and the result can be sent instantly or at the next point of internet connection to the cloud. After integration to a relational database stored on the cloud, the results are immediately viewable with geospatial context and in real time by health officials who can allocate resources to local clinic workers efficiently in order to stop HIV outbreaks at their onset. The results from the study aim to lay the foundation for a scalable method to improve the efficiency and quality of identifying HIV incidences quickly in developing countries.

Methods

Development and Customization of Lateral Flow Reader Hardware

We purchased 4 ESEQuant LFR readers (Qiagen Inc) for digital interpretation of band intensities in lateral flow tests. The LFR machines consist of 2 parts: main body and drawer. On the main body, the screen and 5 buttons control the program that runs the tests and displays the test results. For the drawer, we designed and manufactured (via a 3D printer) a custom white holder to fit the exact size of an Alere Ab/Ag combo test strip (Abbott) for analysis. The customized LFR can read the control/Ab/Ag lines shown on an Alere Ab/Ag combo test strip and display the results.

The LFR can either work separately or remotely when connected to a personal computer. In remote mode, several important parameters such as incubation time, scanning positions, detecting range, and detection limitation can be controlled by the software and programmed into the reader. Using lateral flow tests with HIV-positive and HIV-negative samples for calibration, we customized the spatial positions of the 3 stripes of the Ab/Ag/control lines. A built-in peak detection function of the software would determine within the designated spatial positions whether a line would be classified as present. We calibrated all the LFRs with our customized method and provided the readers to the testing sites for use (Figure 1 A-C). **Figure 1.** Step-by-step illustration of clinical testing. (A) App instructs user to perform an Alere HIV rapid test. (B) User performs a finger prick and places a drop of blood on the lateral flow strip. (C) The HIV test is placed in a lateral flow test reader, which scans the test and produces a reading. Here, the test result is negative, and the control line is present to indicate a valid test. (D) App displays the HIV rapid test model to be selected. (E) The patient ID and test results are entered into the app. (F) Results are uploaded to the cloud either at the time of test or later when internet is available.



Design and Coding of Mobile Software

To develop a mobile app to electronically record and transmit test results (Figure 1 D-F), we coded the app by using a cross-platform development tool called React Native. React Native allowed us to port the application, written in Javascript, to both iOS and Android devices (although all mobile phones

http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e11203/

used in this study were Android) while using platform-specific, native implementations of features such as GPS location and networking.

The mobile app used local storage drivers to save HIV test results to the device in the absence of internet connection. Once a connection was established, test results could be uploaded to our internal PostgreSQL database running on Google's Cloud

XSL•FO RenderX

Compute platform. PostgreSQL is an open-source relational database with an emphasis on extensibility and standards compliance. As a database server, its primary functions are to store data securely and return that data in response to requests from other software applications. We also added an intermediary Node.js webserver running on Heroku to mediate the communication between the mobile device and database. A single HIV test result contained the following information: patient ID, test ID, result (positive, negative, or invalid), time, latitude, and longitude.

We used Knowi, an online data visualization tool, to view HIV test results and create geographic heatmaps of patient test results. Knowi connected directly to our internal database using read-only database credentials. Knowi enables visualization, warehousing, and reporting automation from PostgreSQL along with other unstructured and structured data sources.

Ethics Review Approval

The study protocol was approved by the Rwanda National Ethics Committee. Documents on patient consent, health care worker consent, data confidentiality, patient questionnaire, and health care worker questionnaire were approved by the committee. The questionnaire for health care workers collected information on the usability of the technology, while the questionnaire for patients queried the demographics of the patients. In addition, the consent form and questionnaire for patients were translated into Kinyarwanda to facilitate interactions with patients who were not fluent in English.

Study Setting

The study took place at 3 sites in Rwanda over 4 weeks in February and March 2018. The 2 urban sites in Kigali were Masaka District Hospital (DH) and Kibagabaga DH. One rural site was Kabaya DH in the Ngororero District of the Western Province of Rwanda. Kabaya DH has a capacity of 144 beds and serves 188,902 inhabitants and is geographically difficult to access due to the lack of reliable roads and bridges, especially in the rainy season.

Recruitment and Training of Health Care Worker Participants

At the 2 urban sites, we invited clinical and laboratory staff to participate in the study. For the 2 sites in Kigali, 4 health care workers in each facility (8 total) participated. In Masaka DH, 3 nurses and 1 lab technician participated (2 male, 2 female). In Kibagabaga DH, 2 nurses, 1 lab scientist, and 1 midwife participated (4 females). At Kabaya, we invited clinical and laboratory staff to participated: 5 A1 nurses, 2 A2 nurses, 4 lab technicians, and 1 midwife (8 male, 4 female). (A1 refers to completion of 3 years of postsecondary school, while A2 refers to completion of only secondary school.)

Health care worker participants were trained in the following modules: overview of project (background, aims, and procedure), review of health care worker consent form and data confidentiality agreements, demonstration of LFR, demonstration of mobile app, review of patient consent form (translated) and questionnaires for patients (translated) and health care worker, and review of study plan. At the conclusion of the trial, laboratory and clinical staff were interviewed using the health care provider questionnaire.

Recruitment of Patients

Patients for the 3 sites came through maternity/gynecology and outpatient departments and were scheduled to be tested for HIV (Alere Determine HIV Combo+ Stat Pak, Abbott Laboratories) through provider-initiated testing. All such adult patients (aged 21 years and older) during the study period were invited by health care workers to enroll. Individual interviews were held in a private space provided by the health facility to protect subject confidentiality. After the study was introduced to the patient, potential participants were informed in their mother tongue about the objectives of the study and the fact that their participation was voluntary. They were informed that they are free to choose not to participate in the study or withdraw at any time with no explanation required, and they will not suffer any negative consequences for their decision. With guidance from health care workers, those who agreed to participate reviewed and signed an informed consent form in Kinyarwanda, their mother tongue, and were provided 1000 RWF (US \$1.15) as compensation for their time. Completed consent forms were stored separately from study documents, and names were not recorded on any data documents reviewed in the study.

Operation of Technology

Health care workers performed the Alere Determine HIV-1/2 combo tests with a finger-pricked patient blood sample. The completed test strip was placed into the customized and precalibrated LFR, and the LFR digitally displayed (unambiguously, as opposed to visual interpretation) a positive or negative result. Results of the HIV tests as visually interpreted were also recorded with pen and paper, and discrepancies relative to the LFR result noted.

Next, the provider input a deidentified patient ID and test result (positive, negative, or invalid) into the mobile app. We purchased locally available mobile phones for the study. The mobile phones were from Impress (Vertex; 60,000 RWF [US \$69]). As described previously, the mobile app assists in the registration of patient test results alongside the location of testing down to the street level. The data input by the health care worker, alongside the GPS information, were saved into the phone's memory. The health care worker either uploaded this information to the cloud database immediately (if internet connectivity was available) or later (when internet connection became available). Internet connectivity, which can be intermittent, was not required for the test results to be recorded.

After each testing procedure, patients were interviewed by the health care worker using the patient questionnaire in Kinyarwanda.

Results

User Statistics

After approval of the study protocol by the Rwanda National Ethics Review Committee, we worked with the Directors General of the 3 sites to conduct the trial. Four health care

workers at each urban site and 12 at the rural site were trained in the objectives of the trial and the details of the protocol, including issues related to patient consent and confidentiality. From these sites, we enrolled 513 patients at Masaka DH and 596 patients in Kibagabaga DH, for a total of 1109 patients across the 2 sites. For our rural site, we enrolled 1081 patients at Kabaya DH. Remarkably, 100% of eligible patients who were approached agreed to participate at Kabaya DH (similar to the 2 urban sites).

The trial took place over a 4-week period in spring 2018 Table 1. Of the patients whose HIV results were tracked, 91.51% (2004/2190) of the results came with a phone-generated GPS location. (We were also able to manually add the GPS location

for the remaining patients since we knew the location of the testing.) The results that did not come with automatic GPS coordinates came primarily earlier in the trial, when the location settings on the phone were not set properly. The problems were mostly resolved after switching "Turn on Location" to on and restarting the phone. Also, a reading of result showed "invalid" if the Alere test was untested, or more likely, if the drawer of the reader was empty. The few invalid results came early in the trial when 3 health care workers did not place the HIV test into the reader or sufficiently firmly press the test down into the housing; after a quick reminder of the procedure during the first 2 weeks, there were no more invalid results. Of the valid tests, the LFR produced the same readings as visual interpretation in 100% of the cases (2166/2166), with 0 discrepancies.

Table 1. Summary of the trial data.

Sites	Participants, n	Recordings without GPS ^a , n (%)	Recordings with GPS, n (%)	Invalid recordings, n (%)	Recordings showing positive HIV, n (%)
Masaka	513	62 (12.1)	451 (87.9)	4 (0.8)	39 (6.5)
Kibagabaga	596	32 (5.4)	564 (94.6)	0 (0.0)	9 (1.5)
Kabaya	1081	92 (8.5)	989 (91.5)	20 (1.9)	23 (2.1)
Total	2190	186 (8.5)	2004 (91.5)	24 (1.1)	71 (3.2)

^aGPS: Global Positioning System.

Table 2. Demographics of patients at each site. Questionnaires that did not record a gender or report the testing of HIV were excluded from the analysis.

Characteristics	Masaka DH ^a	Kibagabaga DH	Kabaya DH
Subjects, n	513	596	1081
Questionnaires analyzed (correctly filled out), n	507	593	1057
Female, n (%)	459 (90.5)	593 (84.5)	668 (63.2)
Own mobile phone, n (%)	345 (68.0)	506 (85.3)	755 (71.4)
Own smartphone or internet-enabled phone, n (%)	40 (7.9)	123 (20.7)	78 (7.4)
Means of transportation to hospital, n (%)			
Motorcycle	233 (46.0)	161 (27.2)	29 (2.7)
Public transportation	93 (18.3)	291 (49.1)	120 (11.4)
Walk	147 (29.0)	66 (11.1)	889 (84.1)
Time to travel to hospital: less than 2 hours, n (%)	443 (87.4)	551 (92.9)	888 (84.0)
Employed (yes), n (%)	125 (24.7)	178 (30.0)	467 (44.2)
Annual income, RWF ^b (USD)			
1st quartile	333,000 (383)	500,000 (575)	60,000 (69)
Median	400,000 (460)	900,000 (1035)	255,000 (296)
3rd quartile	765,000 (879)	1,200,000 (1379)	716,250 (823)
Literacy level			
Tertiary (A1/A0/Bachelor), n (%)	23 (4.5)	35 (5.9)	58 (5.5)
Secondary (S1-S6), n (%)	186 (36.7)	256 (43.2)	249 (23.6)
Primary (P1-P8), n (%)	265 (52.3)	264 (44.5)	311 (29.4)
Informal (none), n (%)	33 (6.5)	38 (6.4)	439 (41.5)

^aDH: District Hospital. ^bRWF: Rwandan franc.

RenderX

http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e11203/

From analysis of a survey (Table 2), across the 2 urban sites, the patients at Kibagabaga DH are higher in median income $(\chi^2_1=39.2, P<.001)$, by the Mood median test), literacy $(\chi^2_3=7.86)$, P=.49), and ownership of mobile phones (χ^2_1 =45.4, P<.001) and smartphones (χ^2_1 =32.0, P<.001). At the rural site, the patients at Kabaya DH consisted of more males than at the urban sites (there was a campaign for male circumcision at the time of the trial). In general, the rural patients were less likely to own mobile phones (χ^2_1 =11.2, P=.001) and smartphones (χ^2_1 =31.7, P<.001), walk to the hospital, and while they were more likely to be employed (χ^2_1 =62.1, P<.001), they had lower median income (χ^2_1 =35.0, P<.001, by the Mood median test) and literacy (χ^2_3 =376.9, P<.001) than those at the 2 urban sites (chi-squared tests comparing the rural site to both of the urban sites combined). For example, 41.53% (439/1057) of patients at Kabaya DH had no formal literacy.

Across all 3 sites, the percentage of patients who own mobile phones was high (at least 68% at each site), but only a smaller percentage (at most 20%) owned mobile phones that could surf the internet.

Real-Time Geographical Dashboard to Street Resolution

The mobile app registered each HIV test result. As shown in the map of Rwanda (Figure 2), the results were viewable on the dashboard immediately.

As shown in the map, 1087 results were recorded in Kigali and 1122 results in Northwest Rwanda. When zooming into Kigali, one can focus on the 2 sites of Masaka and Kibagabaga separately. First, with Masaka (Figure 3), one can see the HIV test results, including multiple subsites (as performed by different health care workers) at the site, down to street-level resolution. Clicking on 1 of the numbers revealed each of the HIV test results. Similar geographical resolution was achieved with Kibagabaga (Figure 3), showing several test locations as performed by health care workers. In addition, zooming in on the map of Northwest Rwanda showed test results at Kabaya DH to street-level resolution as performed by the 12 health care workers (Figure 3).

Survey of Health Care Workers

At the end of the trial, we performed surveys of the patients and health care workers. A summary of the results of the survey of health care workers is shown in Table 3.

Figure 2. Real-time dashboard of HIV tests tracked in Rwanda. On the map to the left, tests done in Kigali and northwest Rwanda are shown. The right shows the log of the tests as they are recorded.





Figure 3. Real-time dashboard of the 3 sites to street resolution. (A) Masaka District Hospital: HIV test results at Masaka District Hospital (left); zoomed region of the red box in left image (middle); clicking on the number 40 showed each of the test results (right). (B) Kibagabaga District Hospital: HIV test results at the site (left) and zoomed image on the red box on the left, showing fine distinction of test locations to street resolution (right). (C) Kabaya District Hospital: HIV test results at the site(left) and xoomed image on the red box on the left, showing fine distinction of test locations to street resolution (right). Colors of each cluster indicate the number of samples (green=1 to 10; yellow=11 to 99; red=100 or above).





Table 3. Results of survey of health care workers.

Topics	Responses answering yes, n (%)
Rapid HIV testing	
Were you trained in HIV rapid testing?	20 (100)
Do you find it difficult to interpret the results of rapid tests?	2 (10)
Experience with lateral flow reader	
Have you used the Junco LFR ^a ?	8 (40)
How many patients with the Junco LFR?	103
Do you feel the LFR made HIV testing easier?	15 (75)
Do you feel the LFR made HIV testing faster?	17 (85)
Do you feel the LFR made HIV testing more difficult?	3 (15)
Do you feel the LFR made HIV testing slower?	3 (15)
Would you like to use the LFR again during HIV testing?	16 (80)
Would you recommend the LFR to others?	14 (70)
Mobile app	
Did you find the mobile app easy to use?	19 (95)
Would you prefer to use the mobile app over paper records?	19 (95)
Would you use the mobile app again during HIV testing?	20 (100)
Would you recommend the app to others?	20 (100)
Mobile phone	
Do you own a mobile phone?	20 (100)
Do you own a smartphone?	19 (95)

^aLFR: lateral flow reader.

The 20 health care workers were highly satisfied with the technology. They were most favorable toward the mobile app, finding it easy to use and preferable over paper records. No internet was needed at the time of performing the test (connectivity was required to upload the results, either immediately or later). All of respondents would use the mobile app again during HIV testing and recommend the app to others. While they were provided mobile phones for the trial, 100% of the health care workers owned phones, with 95% (19/20) owning smartphones and using the phones for internet surfing.

The health care workers were slightly less enthusiastic about the LFR. Overall, 80% (16/20) would like to use the LFR again during HIV testing, and 70% (14/20) would recommend it to others. The health care workers at Kabaya were more enthusiastic about the LFR: 83% (10/12) would like to use the

LFR again during HIV testing, and 83% (10/12) would recommend it to others.

Survey of Patients

We also conducted and tabulated the results of a survey of the patients across the 3 sites. Results were recorded by pen and paper and later transcribed into a computer. A summary of the results is shown in Table 4.

Across the 3 sites, 42.7% (253/593) to 71.0% (360/507) of patients received their test results within 30 minutes, with a sizeable percentage (lowest of 26.6% [135/507] at Masaka DH to highest of 48.2% [286/593] at Kibabaga DH) waiting past 30 minutes. At the 2 urban sites, 68.0% (345/507) to 85.3% (506/593) of patients owned cell phones (with most using them for calling, texting, and listening to music). At the rural site, 71.43% (755/1057) of patients owned cell phones (with most using them for calling and texting).



Table 4. Results of survey of patients.

Variable/question	Masaka DH ^a	Kibagabaga DH	Kabaya DH
Subjects, n	513	596	1081
Questionnaires analyzed (correctly filled out), n	507	593	1057
Study subject sex, n (%)			
Female	459 (91.5)	501 (84.5)	668 (63.2)
Male	48 (9.5)	02 (15.5)	389 (36.8)
Have you had a laboratory examination on your blood today? (yes), n (%)	507 (100)	593 (100)	1054 (99.7)
For which laboratory examinations was your blood drawn today? n (%)			
HIV	507 (100)	592 (99.8)	1042 (98.6)
How long did it take you to get the laboratory results? n (%)			
Less than 30 minutes	360 (71.0)	253 (42.7)	681 (64.4)
30 minutes to 1 hour	70 (13.8)	193 (32.5)	225 (21.3)
1 to 2 hours	58 (11.4)	63 (10.6)	101 (9.6)
Over 2 hours	7 (1.4)	30 (5.1)	37 (3.5)
Not stated	12 (2.4)	54 (9.1)	13 (1.2)
Do you own a mobile phone? n (%)	345 (68.0)	506 (85.3)	755 (71.4)
If yes, what type? n (%)			
Basic phone (text, calling, no internet)	293 (57.8)	408 (68.8)	662 (62.6)
Smartphone (can download apps) or internet-enabled phone (check email, browse internet)	40 (7.9)	97 (16.4)	69 (6.5)
Model not specified	12 (2.4)	1 (0.2)	24 (2.3)

^aDH: District Hospital.

Discussion

Principal Findings

We have demonstrated a technology that successfully recorded HIV test results. We paired a portable reader for interpreting the results of HIV lateral flow tests with a mobile phone app to track over 2000 HIV test results in urban and rural locations in Rwanda and could immediately view the HIV test results with geospatial context and in real time. While most health care workers felt the LFR was effective and would use it again for HIV tests, some workers felt it slowed the process. Also, the LFR experienced some operational issues that were resolved within a week. All were satisfied with the mobile app.

The use of mobile phones for HIV diagnostics has so far been limited, with most of the work focused on the outdated SMS messaging technique. There may be a perception that apps require constant internet connectivity and expensive smartphones and are not amenable to aiding HIV diagnostics in developing countries. Our technology does not require constant internet connectivity and makes use of the full power of apps on low-cost (less than \$70 USD) smartphones, which over 90% of the health care workers personally own (depending on the demographics). The technique was judged to have high user acceptability, with 100% of the health care workers recommending the app.

http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e11203/

XSL•FO RenderX While this study was not designed to accurately measure prevalence, we note that the Kigali sites reported 4.3% prevalence, compared to 5.6% in urban population (and 6.1% in Kigali) as previously reported [9]. (The lower apparent prevalence in Kibagabaga DH, being located in Gasabo district, may reflect more patients visiting from rural areas than Masaka DH, located in Kicukiro district.) In our study, the rural site of Kabaya DH reported 2.1% compared to 2.6% as previously reported for rural population [9].

Limitations

The technology was effective. Overall, 92% of the HIV test results had autogenerated GPS coordinates (with a much higher percentage in the last 3 weeks after the phones were set correctly). The results suggest that this technology can effectively scale (especially if use of an LFR is not required) to the whole country compared to expensive and labor-intensive community cohort-based questionnaires by leveraging the power of mobile phones. However, pointing to the limitations of this study, several important steps still need to be addressed before significant public health impact can be achieved: patient records will need to be integrated with existing electronic health record systems before such a technology can replace (rather than complement) current patient records, and replacement of the functions of the LFR with the app could streamline workflow and increase usability. Also, the reliance on manual entry of the data could still introduce errors, although currently the LFR keeps a backup log of the results (so the results can be

cross-checked using the time stamp), and in the future, a picture of the rapid test will be taken and kept on record for cross-validation of results. Finally, to increase the success rate of using the technology, including among users of different levels of education and technical proficiencies, we could ask for a successful skills demonstration after the training and before starting the trial.

Conclusions

Toward the Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS 90-90-90 targets for HIV patients and diagnostics, we tested a mobile phone–based technology for tracking HIV incidences in Western Rwanda and at rural locations, where unexpected incidences emerged [9]. In rural settings, the LFR was perceived to work faster compared to the existing workflow (100% in rural sites to 63% urban sites) and was recommended more highly (83% rural sites to 50% urban sites). The app was

uniformly praised for its speed of use and effectiveness, garnering 100% recommendation.

For the way forward, we are buoyed by the effectiveness of our technique and the uniform enthusiasm especially for the app (100% enthusiasm from all 20 health care workers). We plan to expand a version of the app that would obviate the need for an LFR, which could improve the scalability of the method to improve public health surveillance of HIV and other infectious diseases. The results from the study aim to lay the foundation for a scalable method to improve the efficiency and quality of identifying HIV incidences quickly in developing countries. In the future, this technology could also be applied to HIV home testing, with 10% of our surveyed patients already owning compatible mobile phones. We will work to scale this technology in Rwanda and beyond, which, at low marginal cost, leverages the power of mobile phones to track HIV incidences in real time and with proper spatial context.

Acknowledgments

We thank Sabrina Hawkins for identifying the lateral flow readers and their procurement. We acknowledge a Development Innovation Ventures award from the United States Agency for International Development to Junco Labs.

Conflicts of Interest

SKS has financial interest in Junco Labs. APN, BU, DMK, JN, QF, AE, and JH are employees or contractors of Junco Labs.

References

- Justman JE, Mugurungi O, El-Sadr WM. HIV population surveys—bringing precision to the global response. N Engl J Med 2018 May 17;378(20):1859-1861. [doi: <u>10.1056/NEJMp1801934</u>] [Medline: <u>29768142</u>]
- 2. WHO HIV/AIDS Fact sheet. 2017 Nov. URL: <u>http://www.who.int/en/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/hiv-aids</u> [accessed 2018-05-30] [WebCite Cache ID 6zoE8k51H]
- Peter T, Zeh C, Katz Z, Elbireer A, Alemayehu B, Vojnov L, et al. Scaling up HIV viral load—lessons from the large-scale implementation of HIV early infant diagnosis and CD4 testing. J Int AIDS Soc 2017 Dec;20 Suppl 7:e25008. [doi: 10.1002/jia2.25008] [Medline: 29130601]
- 4. Habiyambere V, Ford N, Low-Beer D, Nkengasong J, Sands A, Pérez GM, et al. Availability and use of HIV monitoring and early infant diagnosis technologies in WHO member states in 2011-2013: analysis of annual surveys at the facility level. PLoS Med 2016 Aug;13(8):e1002088 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1002088] [Medline: 27551917]
- 5. Clinton Health Access Initiative. Barriers and opportunities to scaling up HIV viral load testing. 2016 Presented at: 21st International AIDS Conference; 2016; Durban.
- 6. Buthelezi UE, Davidson CL, Kharsany AB. Strengthening HIV surveillance: measurements to track the epidemic in real time. Afr J AIDS Res 2016 Jul;15(2):89-98 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2989/16085906.2016.1196223] [Medline: 27399039]
- Anderson S, Cherutich P, Kilonzo N, Cremin I, Fecht D, Kimanga D, et al. Maximising the effect of combination HIV prevention through prioritisation of the people and places in greatest need: a modelling study. Lancet 2014 Jul 19;384(9939):249-256. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61053-9] [Medline: 25042235]
- 8. Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS. 2015. On the fast-track to end AIDS: 2016 to 2021 strategy URL: <u>http://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/20151027_UNAIDS_PCB37_15_18_EN_rev1.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-07-30] [WebCite Cache ID 71JLDpV25]
- Nsanzimana S, Remera E, Kanters S, Mulindabigwi A, Suthar AB, Uwizihiwe JP, et al. Household survey of HIV incidence in Rwanda: a national observational cohort study. Lancet HIV 2017 Dec;4(10):e457-e464. [doi: 10.1016/S2352-3018(17)30124-8] [Medline: 28801191]
- 10. Binagwaho A, Farmer PE, Nsanzimana S, Karema C, Gasana M, Ngabo F, et al. Rwanda 20 years on: investing in life. Lancet 2014 Jul 26;384(9940):371-375 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(14)60574-2] [Medline: 24703831]
- Nsanzimana S, Kanters S, Remera E, Forrest JI, Binagwaho A, Condo J, et al. HIV care continuum in Rwanda: a cross-sectional analysis of the national programme. Lancet HIV 2015 May;2(5):e208-e215. [doi: <u>10.1016/S2352-3018(15)00024-7</u>] [Medline: <u>26423003</u>]

- 12. World Health Organization. 2011. When and how to use assays for recent infection to estimate HIV incidence at a population level URL: <u>http://www.who.int/diagnostics_laboratory/hiv_incidence_may13_final.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-07-21] [WebCite Cache ID 715b7fUyV]
- Stover J, Andreev K, Slaymaker E, Gopalappa C, Sabin K, Velasquez C, et al. Updates to the spectrum model to estimate key HIV indicators for adults and children. AIDS 2014 Nov;28 Suppl 4:S427-S434 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/QAD.00000000000483] [Medline: 25406748]
- 14. Nsanzimana S. HIV control in Rwanda: Lessons and challenges. 2015. URL: <u>http://www.iapac.org/tasp_prep/presentations/</u> <u>TPSparis15-Panel-Nsanzimana.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-07-30] [WebCite Cache ID 71JLZqD0k]
- 15. Drain PK, Rousseau C. Point-of-care diagnostics: extending the laboratory network to reach the last mile. Curr Opin HIV AIDS 2017 Mar;12(2):175-181 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/COH.00000000000351] [Medline: 28079591]
- 16. Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS. 2015. On the fast-track to end AIDS by 2030: focus on location and population URL: <u>http://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/WAD2015_report_en_part01.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-07-21] [WebCite Cache ID 715bIMFf2]
- Brdar S, Gavrić K, Ćulibrk D, Crnojević V. Unveiling spatial epidemiology of HIV with mobile phone data. Sci Rep 2016 Jan 13;6:19342 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1038/srep19342] [Medline: 26758042]
- Cornelius JB, Cato M, Lawrence JS, Boyer CB, Lightfoot M. Development and pretesting multimedia HIV-prevention text messages for mobile cell phone delivery. J Assoc Nurses AIDS Care 2011;22(5):407-413 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jana.2010.11.007] [Medline: 21256053]
- Cornelius JB, Cato MG, Toth JL, Bard PM, Moore MW, White A. Following the trail of an HIV-prevention Web site enhanced for mobile cell phone text messaging delivery. J Assoc Nurses AIDS Care 2012;23(3):255-259 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jana.2011.03.002] [Medline: 21550826]
- 20. Cornelius JB, Howard JC, Shah D, Poka A, McDonald D, White AC. Adolescents' perceptions of a mobile cell phone text messaging-enhanced intervention and development of a mobile cell phone-based HIV prevention intervention. J Spec Pediatr Nurs 2012 Jan;17(1):61-69 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1744-6155.2011.00308.x] [Medline: 22188273]
- Juzang I, Fortune T, Black S, Wright E, Bull S. A pilot programme using mobile phones for HIV prevention. J Telemed Telecare 2011;17(3):150-153. [doi: <u>10.1258/jtt.2010.091107</u>] [Medline: <u>21270049</u>]
- 22. Skinner D, Donald S, Rivette U, Ulrike R, Bloomberg C, Charissa B. Evaluation of use of cellphones to aid compliance with drug therapy for HIV patients. AIDS Care 2007 May;19(5):605-607. [doi: 10.1080/09540120701203378] [Medline: 17505920]
- 23. Dowshen N, Kuhns LM, Johnson A, Holoyda BJ, Garofalo R. Improving adherence to antiretroviral therapy for youth living with HIV/AIDS: a pilot study using personalized, interactive, daily text message reminders. J Med Internet Res 2012;14(2):e51 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2015] [Medline: 22481246]
- 24. Pop-Eleches C, Thirumurthy H, Habyarimana JP, Zivin JG, Goldstein MP, MacKeen L, et al. Mobile phone technologies improve adherence to antiretroviral treatment in a resource-limited setting: a randomized controlled trial of text message reminders. AIDS 2011 Mar 27;25(6):825-834 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/QAD.0b013e32834380c1] [Medline: 21252632]
- 25. Horvath T, Azman H, Kennedy GE, Rutherford GW. Mobile phone text messaging for promoting adherence to antiretroviral therapy in patients with HIV infection. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2012;3:CD009756. [doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD009756] [Medline: 22419345]
- 26. da Costa TM, Barbosa BJP, Gomes ECDA, Sigulem D, Filho AC, Pisa IT. Results of a randomized controlled trial to assess the effects of a mobile SMS-based intervention on treatment adherence in HIV/AIDS-infected Brazilian women and impressions and satisfaction with respect to incoming messages. Int J Med Inform 2012 Apr;81(4):257-269 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2011.10.002] [Medline: 22296762]
- 27. Hardy H, Kumar V, Doros G, Farmer E, Drainoni M, Rybin D, et al. Randomized controlled trial of a personalized cellular phone reminder system to enhance adherence to antiretroviral therapy. AIDS Patient Care STDS 2011 Mar;25(3):153-161 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1089/apc.2010.0006] [Medline: 21323532]
- Lester RT, Ritvo P, Mills EJ, Kariri A, Karanja S, Chung MH, et al. Effects of a mobile phone short message service on antiretroviral treatment adherence in Kenya (WelTel Kenya1): a randomised trial. Lancet 2010 Nov 27;376(9755):1838-1845. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61997-6] [Medline: 21071074]
- 29. Goldenberg T, McDougal SJ, Sullivan PS, Stekler JD, Stephenson R. Building a mobile HIV prevention app for men who have sex with men: an iterative and community-driven process. JMIR Public Health Surveill 2015;1(2):e18 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/publichealth.4449] [Medline: 27227136]
- 30. Muessig KE, Pike EC, Legrand S, Hightow-Weidman LB. Mobile phone applications for the care and prevention of HIV and other sexually transmitted diseases: a review. J Med Internet Res 2013;15(1):e1 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2301] [Medline: 23291245]
- Lilian RR, Grobbelaar CJ, Hurter T, McIntyre JA, Struthers HE, Peters RPH. Application opportunities of geographic information systems analysis to support achievement of the UNAIDS 90-90-90 targets in South Africa. S Afr Med J 2017 Nov 27;107(12):1065-1071 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 29262957]
- 32. Coburn BJ, Okano JT, Blower S. Using geospatial mapping to design HIV elimination strategies for sub-Saharan Africa. Sci Transl Med 2017 Dec 29;9(383) [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aag0019] [Medline: 28356504]

Abbreviations

ART: antiretroviral therapy DH: District Hospital GPS: Global Positioning System LFR: lateral flow reader SMS: short message service

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 31.05.18; peer-reviewed by C Beh, T Phairatana, T Ingviya; comments to author 19.06.18; revised version received 01.07.18; accepted 17.07.18; published 07.08.18.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Nsabimana AP, Uzabakiriho B, Kagabo DM, Nduwayo J, Fu Q, Eng A, Hughes J, Sia SK Bringing Real-Time Geospatial Precision to HIV Surveillance Through Smartphones: Feasibility Study JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e11203 URL: <u>http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e11203/</u> doi:10.2196/11203 PMID:30087088

©Alain Placide Nsabimana, Bernard Uzabakiriho, Daniel M Kagabo, Jerome Nduwayo, Qinyouen Fu, Allison Eng, Joshua Hughes, Samuel K Sia. Originally published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance (http://publichealth.jmir.org), 07.08.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://publichealth.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Review

eHealth Literacy in People Living with HIV: Systematic Review

Hae-Ra Han^{1,2}, PhD, RN, FAAN; Hyejeong Hong¹, MSN, FNP; Laura E Starbird¹, MS, RN; Song Ge^{1,3,4}, PhD, BSN, RN; Athena D Ford¹, BSN, RN; Susan Renda¹, DNP; Michael Sanchez¹, DNP; Jennifer Stewart¹, PhD, RN

¹School of Nursing, The Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, MD, United States

²Center for Cardiovascular and Chronic Care, The Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, MD, United States

⁴Department of Nursing, University of Houston-Downtown, Houston, TX, United States

Corresponding Author:

Hae-Ra Han, PhD, RN, FAAN School of Nursing The Johns Hopkins University 525 N Wolfe Street Baltimore, MD, United States Phone: 1 410 614 2669 Fax: 1 410 502 5481 Email: hhan@son.jhmi.edu

Abstract

Background: In the era of eHealth, eHealth literacy is emerging as a key concept to promote self-management of chronic conditions such as HIV. However, there is a paucity of research focused on eHealth literacy for people living with HIV (PLWH) as a means of improving their adherence to HIV care and health outcome.

Objective: The objective of this study was to critically appraise the types, scope, and nature of studies addressing eHealth literacy as a study variable in PLWH.

Methods: This systematic review used comprehensive database searches, such as PubMed, EMBASE, CINAHL, Web of Science, and Cochrane, to identify quantitative studies targeting PLWH published in English before May 2017 with eHealth literacy as a study variable.

Results: We identified 56 unique records, and 7 papers met the eligibility criteria. The types of study designs varied (descriptive, n=3; quasi-experimental, n=3; and experimental, n=1) and often involved community-based settings (n=5), with sample sizes ranging from 18 to 895. In regards to instruments used, 3 studies measured eHealth literacy with validated instruments such as the eHealth Literacy Scale (eHEALS); 2 studies used full or short versions of Test of Functional Health Literacy in Adults, whereas the remaining 2 studies used study-developed questions. The majority of studies included in the review reported high eHealth literacy among the samples. The associations between eHealth literacy and health outcomes in PLWH were not consistent. In the areas of HIV transmission risk, retention in care, treatment adherence, and virological suppression, the role of eHealth literacy is still not fully understood. Furthermore, the implications for future research are discussed.

Conclusions: Understanding the role of eHealth literacy is an essential step to encourage PLWH to be actively engaged in their health care. Avenues to pursue in the role of eHealth literacy and PLWH should consider the development and use of standardized eHealth literacy definitions and measures.

(JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e64) doi:10.2196/publichealth.9687

KEYWORDS

eHealth literacy; HIV; systematic review; mobile phones

Introduction

RenderX

HIV is a major global health issue with an estimated 36.7 million people living with HIV (PLWH) worldwide [1]. In the United

```
http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e64/
```

States, 1.1 million individuals are estimated to have HIV [2]. With the advent of antiretroviral therapy (ART), HIV has become a chronic condition requiring self-management, including the adherence to ART and keeping regular HIV care appointments [3]. However, PLWH often do not adhere to their

³Department of Natural Sciences, University of Houston-Downtown, Houston, TX, United States

treatment regimen; only 30% are ART adherent to the point of achieving viral suppression [4].

eHealth, "a medical and public health practice supported by a Web-based platform," is a popular innovation in self-management of chronic conditions and includes mobile phones, tablet computers, and personal computers [5]. Web-based electronic communication technology is a relatively new source of health information that requires a new set of health literacy skills. Internet access is now nearly unlimited with 89% of US adults using the internet to access health information and gain social support [6]. This eHealth not only increases the access to health information but also expands social support and coping strategies by linking people together largely through a network of commercial, educational, and governmental websites as well as social media [7]. The utility of eHealth as an effective health communication and educational tool for self-management of chronic conditions has already been demonstrated [8]. In addition, evidence indicates that eHealth interventions offer great promise to promote care across the HIV treatment cascade, including prevention [9], medication adherence [10,11], and quality of life [12].

eHealth literacy refers to one's ability "to seek, find, understand, and appraise health information from electronic sources and apply the knowledge gained to address or solve a health problem" [13]. In this era of eHealth, PLWH represent an important population in which to intervene on eHealth literacy as electronic health sources is a more feasible and cost-effective means to improve the adherence to HIV care continuum, treatment outcomes, and promote health for PLWH [14]. Hence, this study aims to critically appraise the types, scope, and nature of studies designed to address eHealth literacy as a study variable in PLWH.

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first systematic review to address eHealth literacy in PLWH. Although previous systematic reviews have addressed eHealth literacy in college students [15], underserved populations [16], or older adults [17], eHealth literacy tools [18], Web-based health literacy interventions [19], computer-based interventions and applications [20], and eHealth policy issues [21], none were focused on PLWH. We aim to explain the definitions of eHealth literacy used in each study, describe theoretical and measurement approaches pertaining to eHealth literacy, and evaluate the study findings on eHealth literacy in association with target behavior or health outcomes in PLWH to identify gaps and areas for potential future research.

Methods

Review Design

We conducted a systematic review of quantitative evidence designed to assess eHealth literacy as a study variable in PLWH. Owing to the heterogeneity relative to study designs and statistical analysis approaches among the included studies, we synthesized the study findings rather than conducting a meta-analysis.

Study Eligibility

Studies were screened to assess their relevance for our review. Specifically, the following inclusion criteria were used papers that used a quantitative study design (including descriptive, correlational, quasi-experimental, or experimental); papers including eHealth literacy as a study variable; and papers including participants with HIV or AIDS. Our initial search was not limited by the age of study participants or sex to maximize the breadth of the study findings. In addition, we included any study that reported quantitative findings relevant to the review question. Studies from around the globe were included, as were studies conducted in various settings, including community or health system settings.

Notably, only studies written in English were included. Studies were excluded if full-texts were unavailable (ie, conference abstracts), they were not quantitative designs, or they reported protocol only with no measured outcomes.

Search and Identification Process

In consultation with a medical librarian, peer-reviewed journal papers were searched systematically in PubMed, EMBASE, CINAHL, Scopus, Web of Science, and Cochrane databases using variations of MeSH terms—methodological interest (ie, measurement of eHealth literacy as a study variable), population of interest (ie, PLWH), and study design of interest (ie, quantitative) to identify relevant papers published in English before April 27, 2017. In addition, a manual search of reference lists in selected papers was completed. Multimedia Appendix 1 provides a full search strategy for the database searches. Papers and abstracts were excluded if they did not address the population, design, or variable of interest.

Data Extraction and Quality Assessment

At the conclusion of the study selection process, 1 reviewing author extracted data from the studies using a standard template. The initial data extraction captured both the study characteristics (eg, setting, participants, type of study design, and eHealth literacy measure) and key findings from each study. In addition, other team members reviewed the studies and extracted data relating to key findings. Extracted findings were compared and discussed until all discrepancies were resolved.

We assessed the rigor of the underlying evidence base for the review by developing an overview of key methodological characteristics, including the study design, sample size and strategy, study setting, and year of publication. No studies were excluded on the basis of the quality assessment. Rather, the quality assessment process was conducted independently by 2 raters using the Joanna Briggs Institute quality appraisal tools based specifically on study designs, randomized controlled trials (RCTs) [22], quasi-experimental [22], and cross-sectional [23] studies to identify strengths and weaknesses in study methodologies and guide the interpretation and assessment of study findings.

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

Han et al

Results

Selection of Studies

Figure 1 presents a detailed outline of the paper selection process. Our initial database search in April 2017 resulted in 116 citations. After removing duplicates, 56 titles with abstracts were reviewed independently for relevance by 2 authors (among HH, LES, and SG). The third author resolved conflicts in the inclusion of papers. Overall, 26 papers passed on to the next full-text review process. Of 26 full-text papers that were reviewed independently by 2 authors, 7 were deemed eligible. Reasons for exclusion included study design not quantitative (n=6), patient population not PLWH (n=5), duplicated paper (n=2), eHealth literacy not measured (n=2), full paper not found (n=2), and wrong format of paper (ie, not a journal paper; n=2).

Quality Assessment: Characterizing the Evidence Base

Overall, the studies appraised in this review achieved, at least, the assessment criteria, but the quality varied across individual

Figure 1. Literature review flowchart.

studies. Although 1 RCT scored 8 of 13 [24] and 1 of 3 quasi-experimental studies scored 6 of 9 [25], they exhibited strengthened validity of causal inferences by comparing the control and intervention groups. In addition, 2 quasi-experimental studies scored 6 of 9 [26,27] and lacked a comparison group to determine pre-post intervention effects. One cross-sectional study earned a perfect score of 8 of 8 [28]; the remaining 2 earned 4 and 6, respectively [29,30]; potential confounding factors were not identified in these 2 studies. In addition, 2 of 7 studies did not use a validated standard measure of eHealth literacy but collected participants' basic literacy skills [24,29].

Furthermore, an interrater agreement rate was calculated [31]. The resulting statistic indicated substantial agreement (average interrater agreement rate, 69%) [32]. For items where discrepancies occurred between raters, we resolved them by interrater discussion. Table 1 shows consensual scores of the quality assessment.



Table 1. Quality assessment.

Stu	dy items	Siedner et al [24] (n=8)	Ownby et al [26] (n=6)	Robinson et al [27] (n=6)	Woods et al [25] (n=6)	Blackstock et al [28] (n=8)	Kim et al [29] (n=4)	Krishnan et al [30] (n=6)
Ra	ndomized controlled trial						-	
	1. Was true randomization used for assignment of partic- ipants to treatment groups?	~						
	2. Was allocation to treatment groups concealed?							
	3. Were treatment groups similar at the baseline?							
	4. Were participants blind to treatment assignment?							
	5. Were those delivering treatment blind to treatment as- signment?							
	6. Were outcomes assessors blind to treatment assignment?							
	7. Were treatment groups treated identically other than the intervention of interest?	~						
	8. Was follow-up complete and, if not, were differences between groups in terms of their follow-up adequately described and analyzed?	~						
	9. Were participants analyzed in the groups to which they were randomized?	~						
	10. Were outcomes measured in the same way for treat- ment groups?	~						
	11. Were outcomes measured in a reliable way?	~						
	12. Was appropriate statistical analysis used?	~						
	13. Was the trial design appropriate, and any deviations from the standard randomized controlled trial design (in- dividual randomization, parallel groups) accounted for in the conduct and analysis of the trial?	~						
Qu	asi-experimental studies							
	1. Is it clear in the study what is the "cause" and what is the "effect" (ie, there is no confusion about which variable comes first)?		~	~	~			
	2. Were the participants included in any comparisons similar?				~			
	3. Were the participants included in any comparisons re- ceiving similar treatment or care, other than the exposure or intervention of interest?							
	4. Was there a control group?				~			
	5. Were there multiple measurements of the outcome both pre and post the intervention or exposure?		~	~				
	6. Was follow-up complete and, if not, were differences between groups in terms of their follow-up adequately described and analyzed?		~	~				
	7. Were the outcomes of participants included in any comparisons measured in the same way?		~	~	~			
	8. Were outcomes measured in a reliable way?		~	~	~			
	9. Was appropriate statistical analysis used?		~	~	~			
Cro	oss-sectional studies							
	1. Were the criteria for inclusion in the sample clearly defined?					~	~	~
	2. Were the study subjects and the setting described in detail?					~	~	~

http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e64/

XSL•FO RenderX

Study items	Siedner et al [24] (n=8)	Ownby et al [26] (n=6)	Robinson et al [27] (n=6)	Woods et al [25] (n=6)	Blackstock et al [28] (n=8)	Kim et al [29] (n=4)	Krishnan et al [30] (n=6)
3. Was the exposure measured in a valid and reliable way?					v		~
4. Were objective, standard criteria used for measurement of the condition?					~		~
5. Were confounding factors identified?					~	~	
6. Were strategies to deal with confounding factors stated?					~		
7. Were the outcomes measured in a valid and reliable way?					~		~
8. Was appropriate statistical analysis used?					~	~	~

Overview of Studies Included in the Review

Tables 2 and 3 summarize the main characteristics of studies included in this review. All 7 included studies were published from 2010 to 2016. Of these, 4 studies were conducted in the United States [25-28], 2 in Uganda [24,29], and 1 in Peru [30]. Various study designs used were cross-sectional [28-30], quasi-experimental [25-27], and RCT [24]. Of note, 2 studies identified a theoretical or conceptual framework used in their research [24,26].

Study participants were recruited from a variety of settings as follows: community-based HIV/AIDS organizations [26,28-30], HIV hospital settings [24,27], and both community-based and hospital settings [25]. Overall, HIV-infected adults aged >18 years were included; 1 study included only people who had advanced immunosuppression (CD4⁺ [cluster of differentiation 4] T-cell count <350 cells/mm³ and taking ARTs for, at least, 4 years) [29], 1 included women only [28], and 1 involved men who have sex with men and transgender women [30]. The sample sizes ranged from 18 to 895.

Among studies that included women, most had a majority of female participants (56%-100%) but 2 [25,26] included only 9% and 29% of females in their study samples, respectively. Studies in the United States tended to include a large proportion of African American or black (57%-63%) participants [25-28] in which more than half (54.3%) of the study sample was Caucasian. All but 1 study [30] reported low educational levels with 37%-65% of participants having less than high school education. The baseline access to mobile phones, computers, and the internet was fairly high among participants in the United States, Uganda, and Peru. In the United States, 87.3%-88.9% used a smartphone, [25,28], 58.7%-88.9% used a home computer or tablet [25,28], 72.2% had regular access to the internet [27], and 66.7% used the internet daily [25]. Similarly, in Uganda, 81.8%-82.8% of study participants owned a mobile phone [24,29]. Krishnan et al reported that 59.6% of participants in Peru had access to a standard cell phone, 30.1% had access to a smartphone, 37.3% used landlines, and 35.4% accessed a laptop or desktop computer [30].

Definition and Assessment of eHealth Literacy

In this review, 5 of 7 studies defined eHealth literacy. Most studies [25-28] defined eHealth literacy as the capacity to find, process, understand, and apply health information to make appropriate health decisions. Blackstock et al [28] specified that this information must come from an electronic source. Kim et al [29] simply defined health literacy as the ability to read and write.

In addition, 3 studies conducted in the United States [25,27,28] measured eHealth literacy using the eHealth Literacy Scale (eHEALS), a self-evaluation tool comprising 8 items with a 5-point Likert scale. eHEALS measures the participants' level of knowledge, comfort, and skills in utilizing the internet or electronic health information to solve health problems [33]. In addition to assessing the ability to utilize internet-based health information using eHEALS, Woods et al [25] determined participants' general literacy, numeracy levels, and HIV-associated knowledge using a battery, including the Test of Online Pharmacy Skills (TOPS), Test of Online Health Records Navigation (TOHRN), Rapid Estimate of Adult Literacy in Medicine), HIV Knowledge 18, Expanded Numeracy Scale, Short Assessment of Health Literacy, Test of Functional Health Literacy in Adults (TOFHLA) reading comprehension, and Newest Vital Sign.

Moreover, Ownby et al [26] used the full-length version of TOFHLA [34] to measure basic reading and numeracy abilities to understand the verbal and written information commonly used in actual health care settings. Krishnan et al [30] used a short version of TOFHLA [35] in Spanish for screening patient literacy levels in health care settings in Peru. In Uganda, Siedner et al [24] and Kim et al [29] evaluated the feasibility and effect of a mobile phone-based short message service (SMS) text message intervention on the adherence to HIV treatment. eHealth literacy was assessed by study-tailored questions by asking participants to read a full sentence in their local language at enrollment; for example, "Are you able to read and/or write?" along with mobile phone availability [24,29].


Table 2. Overview of included studies.

Study	Study design, sample size, and setting	Study purpose	Study framework	Sample characteristics	Definition of eHealth literacy
Blackstock et al, 2016 [28]	Cross-sectional, N=63, February-April, 2014; 6 community-based or- ganizations providing social and clinical ser- vices to people living with HIV	To examine the relation- ship between eHealth literacy and HIV trans- mission risk behaviors in internet-using wom- en with HIV	No study frame- work reported	100% female; median age, 49 (IQR ^a 44-54) years; 54.0% (34/63) non-Hispanic black; 36.5% (23/63) Hispanic; 38.1% (24/63) <high education;<br="" school="">85.7% (54/63) prescribed ART^b; 87.3% (55/63) owned a cell phone; 58.7% (37/63) had a computer or tablet</high>	"The ability to find, under- stand, & evaluate health infor- mation from electronic sources and apply this infor- mation to a specific health problem" (Norman and Skin- ner, 2006 [13])
Kim et al, 2015 [29]	Cross-sectional, June 2012-August 2013, N=895, AIDS Support Organization	To determine the pro- portion of people living with HIV who are liter- ate and also use mobile phones in rural Uganda	No study frame- work reported	76.4% (684/895) female; medi- an age, 44 (IQR 44-50) years; 65% (581/895) <high school<br="">education; median time on HIV medications, 6.8 (IQR 5.8-7.7) years; 82.8% (741/895) owned a mobile phone; 73.0% (653/895) can read and write</high>	Ability to read and write
Krishnan et al, 2015 [30]	Cross-sectional, N=359, no specified date, 3 sites at 2 nongovern- mental organizations providing health care	To examine the use of communication technol- ogy and acceptance of mHealth among HIV- infected Peruvian men who have sex with men and TGW ^c to gauge the feasibility of an mHealth-enabled HIV- risk reduction program	No study frame- work reported	77.7% (279/359) male; 13.3% (48/359) TGW; mean age, 34 (SD 8.11) years; 2.2% (8/359) <high 53.3%<br="" education;="" school="">(131/246) completed college; 87.2% (313/359) currently on ART; 59.6% (214/359) had ac- cess to a standard cell phone; 30.1% (108/359) had access to a smartphone; 37.3% (134/359) used landlines; 35.4% (127/359) accessed a laptop or computer</high>	Definition of eHealth literacy not reported
Ownby et al, 2012 [26]	Quasi-experimental, N=124, May 2010-De- cember 2011, Urban and suburban HIV clin- ics	To evaluate whether an Information-Motiva- tion-Behavioral Skills Model–based electronic intervention can im- prove health literacy and medication adher- ence	Information-Moti- vation-Behav- ioral Skills model	29% female (36/124); mean age, 47.1 (SD 8.69) years; 63% (78/124) black; 37% (46/124) <high education;="" mean,<br="" school="">11.6 (SD 7.18) years on ART; mean Test of Functional Health Literacy in Adults score, 88.48 (SD 14.16)</high>	"The degree to which individ- uals have the capacity to ob- tain, process, & understand basic health information & services needed to make ap- propriate health decisions" (Nielsen-Bohlman et al, 2004 [36])
Robinson et al, 2010 [27]	Quasi-experimental, N=18, July, 2008, HIV- positive care center in a hospital setting	To determine if comput- er skills and internet health educational inter- vention will improve the perceived knowl- edge of internet health resources and confi- dence using the internet for health questions	No study frame- work reported	55.6% (10/18) female; mean age, 46 (range 34-69) years; 61.1% (11/18) African Ameri- can; 27.8% (5/18) Caucasian; 44.4% (8/18) high school edu- cation or less; 72% (13/18) have regular internet access; 23% (3/13) sought health infor- mation in the internet in the past 3 months	The "capacity to acquire, un- derstand & use information in ways which promote & main- tain good health"
Siedner et al, 2015 [24]	Experimental, N=385, HIV clinic of the Mbarara Regional Refer- ral Hospital	To identify predictors of uptake of a mHealth app and evaluate the ef- ficacy of various short message service text message formats to opti- mize the confidentiality and accessibility	Concepts derived from the Technol- ogy Acceptance Model and the Unified Theory of Technology Acceptance and Use of Technolo- gy	65.2% (251/385) female; medi- an age 32 (IQR 26-39) years; 62.4% (240/385) primary edu- cation or less; 67.5% (260/385) could read a complete sentence; 81.8% (315/385) had a mobile phone	Definition of eHealth literacy not reported

XSL•FO RenderX

Han et al

Study	Study design, sample size, and setting	Study purpose	Study framework	Sample characteristics	Definition of eHealth literacy
Woods et al, 2016 [25]	Cross-sectional, N=67, neuroAIDS research center, which recruits from local HIV clinics and community-based organizations	To evaluate the effects of HIV-associated neu- rocognitive disorders on 2 internet-based tests of health care management	No study frame- work reported	9.0% (6/67) female; 68.7% (46/67) HIV+ and 31.3% (21/67) HIV- mean age 45.5 (SD 9.2) years; 53.7% (36/67) Caucasian; 19.4% (13/67) His- panic; mean education level 13.2 (SD 2.5) years; 95.7% (44/46) prescribed ART; 86.6% (58/67) use a home computer; 76.1% (51/67) own a smart- phone; 67.2% (45/67) use the internet daily	"The capacity to obtain, com- municate, process, & under- stand basic health information & services to make appropri- ate health decisions" (Patient Protection & Affordable Care Act, 2010 [37])

^aIQR: interquartile range.

^bART: antiretroviral therapy.

^cTGW: transgender women.

Characteristics of eHealth Literacy Among People Living With HIV

Overall, varying scales with differing scoring systems were used to determine the level of eHealth literacy. High eHealth literacy scores among PLWH ranged from 52.4% to 87% in study samples with the majority of studies finding high eHealth literacy among 65%-80% of participants. Such a wide variance arose because high literacy was defined differently in each study, ranging from the ability to read a complete sentence [24] to a TOFHLA score >75 [26], and an eHEALS score greater than the median [28]. Kim et al [29] simply asked about the ability to read and write and reported on differences in participant demographic characteristics by literacy; they found that men are more likely to be literate and use a cell phone than women, AOR 2.81 (95% CI 1.83-4.30), and employed participants are more likely to be literate and use a cell phone than those with no income, AOR 2.35 (95% CI 1.23-4.49).

The acceptability of eHealth interventions was measured in 3 studies [27,29,30]. Nearly all (91.7%) patients with high eHealth literacy supported their providers' use of SMS text messaging communication for reminders or to check health status in contrast to only 38.8% of PLWH who were not literate or did not own a cell phone (P<.001) [29]. Daily electronic medication adherence reminders were preferred over weekly or monthly [30]. Furthermore, perceptions of the ability to use the internet and eHealth literacy levels increased significantly after administration of a brief computer and eHealth class (P<.05 and P<.01, respectively) [27].

eHealth Literacy and Health Outcomes in People Living With HIV

In this review, 6 of 7 studies examined the associations between eHealth literacy and a variety of health outcomes in PLWH. The 2 studies that measured the relationship between eHealth literacy and HIV-related behavior reported conflicting results. In Blackstock et al [28], higher eHealth literacy was found to be associated with more significant HIV transmission risk behaviors among women living with HIV, including vaginal or anal intercourse without a condom and illicit drug use in the past 30 days, adjusted for income and perceived health status, AOR 3.90 (95% CI 1.05-14.56). The authors suggested the complexities of eHealth literacy across unique social contexts as a possible explanation for the unexpected finding.

In contrast, following an electronically delivered health literacy intervention targeting HIV-related health literacy on medication adherence, participants in Ownby et al [26] self-reported increased knowledge about barriers to adherence and medication misconceptions (P=.02) as well as adherence behavioral skills, including using reminders, scheduling medications with other daily activities, and soliciting social support (P=.02). Data were collected 3 months apart; however, no control group was included in this study.

Siedner et al [24] examined participant retention in HIV care by measuring attendance at return-to-clinic appointments in accordance with instructions. Following an intervention that involved providing test results through SMS text messages, 60.8% of participants returned to the clinic when provided instructions through SMS text messages [24]. The ability to read a complete sentence on enrollment was independently associated with an accurate identification of the message sent, AOR 4.54 (95% CI 1.42-14.47; *P*=.01), and return to the clinic within 7 days of the first transmitted SMS text message, AOR 3.81 (95% CI 1.61-9.03; *P*=.002) [24]. In addition, the ability to access an SMS text message on enrollment was independently associated with returning to the clinic within 7 days of the SMS text message notification, AOR 4.90 (95% CI 1.06-22.61; *P*=.04) [24].



Study	Measurement of eHealth Literacy (Validity or Reliability)	HIV-Related Health Outcome	Main Findings
Blackstock et al, 2016 [28]	eHEALS ^a Dichotomized at the median (high vs low health litera- cy; alpha=.88)	HIV transmission risk behaviors, including condomless vaginal or anal intercourse, and any illicit drug use in the previous 30 days	Higher eHealth literacy, AOR ^b 3.90 (95% CI 1.05-14.56), sig- nificantly associated with HIV transmission risk behaviors, adjusted for income and self-perceived health status.
Kim et al, 2015 [29]	Study questions: "Are you able to read?" and "Are you able to write?" (validity or reliability not reported)	Viral suppression (CD4 ^c count), adherence to ART ^d	Literate mobile phone users had lower adherence to ART (84.2% vs 90.6%; P =.007) and more favorable perception of utilizing reminders to support the adherence to treatment (57.1% vs 36.7%; P <.001) than those who were either illiterate, did not have a mobile phone, or both. There was no difference between literate mobile users and other study participants in the virological suppression.
Krishnan et al, 2015 [30]	Short Test of Functional Health Literacy in Adults (validity or reli- ability not reported)	ART adherence	No significant differences were found in communication tech- nology use and mHealth acceptance among participants with alcohol use disorders, depression, and suboptimal ART adher- ence.
Ownby et al, 2012 [26]	TOFHLA ^e <59, inadequate; 60-74, marginal; >75, adequate (validity or reliability not reported)	Medication adherence	Changes in the adherence only approached the statistical significance. Knowledge and behavioral skills increased over the course of the study.
Robinson et al, 2010 [27]	eHEALS (validity or reliability not reported)	HIV-related health outcome not measured	A significant improvement from the baseline to immediately following the intervention was observed in perceived eHealth literacy levels (mean summary score 19 vs 32, P <.01) and perceptions of ability to use the internet (P <.05).
Siedner et al, 2015 [24]	Participants were asked to read a complete sentence in the local language (validity or reliability not reported)	Retention in care defined as a return to the clinic within 7 days of the first SMS ^f text message for those with abnormal results or on the date of the scheduled appointment for those with normal results	The ability to read a complete sentence on enrollment was inde- pendently associated with accurate identification of the message sent, AOR 4.54 (95% CI 1.42-14.47), and return to the clinic within 7 d of the first transmitted SMS text message, AOR 3.81 (95% CI 1.61-9.03). An ability to access an SMS text message on enrollment was independently associated with returning to the clinic within 7 days of an abnormal SMS text notification, AOR 4.90 (95% CI 1.06-22.61).
Woods et al, 2016 [25]	TOPS ^g ; TOHRN ^h ; eHEALS; Rapid Estimate of Adult Literacy in Medicine; HIV Knowledge 18; Expanded Numeracy Scale; TOFHLA; Short Assessment of Health Literacy; Newest Vital Sign (validity or reliability not reported)	CD4 count and HIV plasma viral load	Lower TOPS scores were associated with fewer years of educa- tion (ρ =.49, <i>P</i> =.003), higher HIV viral load (correlation=47, <i>P</i> =.006), less frequent computer and internet use (<i>P</i> <.05) and not owning a smartphone (<i>P</i> <.05); lower TOHRN scores were associated with lower education (ρ =.40, <i>P</i> =.01), higher HIV viral load (ρ =032, <i>P</i> =.045), less frequent internet use (<i>P</i> <.05), and anxiety related to computer use (<i>P</i> <.05).

Table 3. Overview of the included studies.

^aeHEALS: eHealth Literacy Scale.

^bAOR: adjusted odds ratio.

^cCD4: cluster of differentiation 4.

^dART: antiretroviral therapy.

^eTOFHLA: Test of Functional Health Literacy in Adults.

^fSMS: short message service.

^gTOPS: Test of Online Pharmacy Skills.

^hTOHRN: Test of Online Health Records Navigation.

The relationship between eHealth literacy and HIV treatment adherence was mixed. Literacy was inversely associated with ART adherence, which was measured by Kim et al [29] as the self-reported number of missed doses per month (86.4% adherence among literate PLWH with a phone vs 90.6% adherence among not literate PLWH or those with no phone; AOR=1.76; 95% CI 1.12-2.77; P=.007). Krishnan et al [30] found no significant differences between patients with optional and suboptimal adherence in their access to communication technology overall; however, a significant difference was observed for mHealth acceptance among participants with and

XSL•FO

without optimal ART adherence (P<.01); for example, participants with poor adherence were less likely to be interested in anonymous internet interaction with a health professional to discuss HIV-related issues compared with participants with optimal adherence (P<.001) [30]. Ownby et al [26] attempted to improve the rates of adherence with an electronically delivered health literacy intervention; after this intervention, the adherence increased by 2.3% overall, resulting in the statistical significance among participants who were <95%, <90%, and <85% adherent (P=.01,.009,.04, respectively) but not among those in adherence categories of \leq 75% [26]. These

conflicting results about the relationship between the adherence and eHealth literacy might have been, in part, because of the complexities of measuring the adherence primarily with self-report as well as the nuanced differences between participants exhibiting high- and low-level adherence.

Because only 2 studies assessed participants' HIV viral load under dissimilar study settings, we were unable to determine the association between eHealth literacy and HIV viral suppression [25,29]. Woods at al [25] reported, among a small sample of 46 HIV-infected participants with and without HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders, poorer performance in Web-based health care navigation tasks was associated with fewer years of education (ρ =.49, *P*=.003), higher plasma HIV viral load (ρ =-.47, P=.006), less frequent computer and internet use (P < .05), not owning a smartphone (P < .05), and higher anxiety related to using a computer (P < .05). According to Kim et al [29], in a large-scale study (n=895) with participants having advanced immunosuppression, however, the proportion of participants with an HIV viral load of >1000 copies/mL did not differ between literate phone owners (9%) and phone users who could not read and write (5.7%, P=.09).

Discussion

Although there has been limited reporting on eHealth literacy targeting PLWH, available studies addressing eHealth literacy in PLWH varied in their scope, methodology, and outcomes. The studies included in the systematic review provide some evidence for the role of eHealth literacy in relation to diverse HIV-related health outcomes, including HIV transmission risk, retention in care, treatment adherence, and virological suppression. Even though eHealth literacy was generally high and majority of those individuals included in the samples were receptive to the use of SMS text messaging communication [29], findings were mixed with instances of eHealth literacy both promoting as well as hindering health outcomes.

In descriptive studies, eHealth literacy was either inversely associated with HIV transmission prevention behaviors, ART adherence, or viral load [25,28,29] or unrelated to the adherence [30]. In contrast, eHealth literacy showed promise in promoting increased HIV knowledge and HIV-related behavioral skills, return visits when linked to care, and in bolstering the adherence in studies using quasi-experimental or experimental designs [24,26]. Each of these factors is critical in maintaining positive outcomes related to knowledge and behaviors [26].

Negative outcomes in retention in care and treatment adherence may be attributed to general literacy challenges and access to phones, laptops, and desktop devices [24,30]. In addition, the findings may be attributable to methodological biases associated with the studies included in the review. Specifically, although 1 RCT [24] and 1 of 3 quasi-experimental studies [25] had strengthened the validity of causal inferences by comparing control and intervention groups, the baseline differences between participants' characteristics in both groups were unclearly reported. In addition, 2 quasi-experimental studies [26,27] lacked a comparison group to determine pre-post intervention effects. Thus, the relationships among eHealth literacy and linkage to care [24], Web-based health care navigation tasks

[25], medication adherence [26], and internet health literacy and confidence [27] could not be attributed to the potential causal effect. Moreover, 2 of 7 studies did not use a validated standard measure of eHealth literacy but collected participants' basic literacy skills [24,29]. Self-reported literacy may result in not only the limited accuracy of data collected but also social desirability bias [38].

This review has revealed several gaps in the existing evidence base; gaps that collectively point to what we argue should be key parts of the eHealth literacy research agenda going forward. The most important gap and a critical focus of future research is the use of validated instruments to measure eHealth literacy, which do not appear in these studies. Much of the research we reviewed used some form of eHealth literacy assessment but with no evidence of validity and reliability or proxy measures for eHealth literacy. Future eHealth literacy research should adopt more rigorous instrumental approaches to addressing eHealth literacy as a new way of promoting and facilitating self-management in PLWH. In addition, there exists a limited explanation of definitions of eHealth literacy used in the literature. Hence, the selection of study instruments was minimally justified within the reviewed studies, highlighting the need for adopting a validated eHealth literacy framework to better understand and promote healthy behaviors and outcomes of PLWH. Finally, this review highlighted a critical methodological gap and area for future improvement-the need for ensuring a rigorous study design with adequate sample size, use of validated eHealth literacy measures and theoretical framework, and the use of diverse study samples of PLWH; for example, because >90% of adolescents and young adults use the internet daily [39], youth needs to receive more attention in eHealth literacy research as they may have a different level of eHealth literacy than older adults. Finally, because qualitative studies or mixed-methods studies provide diversified, in-depth perspectives, the combination of quantitative and qualitative data would contribute to the development of a complete understanding of the eHealth literacy among PLHW.

Although the strengths of this review's design included its inclusive search strategy that ensured extensive coverage, standardized data extraction, and iterative analysis, there are several limitations. First, despite our expanded search criteria, only a small number of studies met the inclusion criteria because of a lack of published studies. Second, the heterogeneity in the quality and quantity of data reported in the studies included in the review. Finally, we were unable to include studies in languages other than English, thereby limiting the generalizability of our findings.

In conclusion, the importance of eHealth literacy among PLWH has only recently begun to be addressed. In the areas of HIV transmission risk, retention in care, treatment adherence, and virological suppression, the role of eHealth literacy remains partially understood. Understanding the role of eHealth literacy among PLWH is an essential next step in self-management of HIV and AIDS. Avenues to pursue in the role of eHealth literacy and PLWH should include the development and use of standardized eHealth literacy measures. Additionally, examining the role of eHealth literacy longitudinally from prevention to viral suppression could yield knowledge regarding at what point,

Han et al

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

from diagnosis through management, are the best points to intervene with eHealth literacy strategies. Finally, elucidating the other factors that potentially contribute to eHealth literacy,

such as access and general literacy, could yield valuable findings going forward.

Acknowledgments

The authors wish to thank Stella Seal for her assistance with paper search. The study was supported by a grant from the Hopkins Center for AIDS Research (P30 AI094189) and, in part, by a grant from the Dorothy Evans Lyne Fund. Additional resources were provided by the Center for Cardiovascular and Chronic Care at the Johns Hopkins University School of Nursing. The content is solely the responsibility of the authors and does not necessarily represent the official views of the National Institutes of Health.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Search strategy.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 40KB - publichealth v4i3e64 app1.pdf]

References

- 1. World Health Organization. Global Health Observatory (GHO) data URL: <u>http://www.who.int/gho/hiv/en/ [WebCite Cache ID 71kTuxvRw]</u>
- 2. Centers for Disease Control Prevention. 2017. HIV in the United States: At A Glance URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/hiv/</u> statistics/overview/ataglance.html [WebCite Cache ID 71kUCMpdl]
- 3. Millard T, Elliott J, Girdler S. Self-management education programs for people living with HIV/AIDS: a systematic review. AIDS Patient Care STDs 2013;27(2):103-113.
- 4. Bradley H, Hall HI, Wolitski RJ, Van HMM, Stone AE, LaFlam M, et al. Vital Signs: HIV diagnosis, care, and treatment among persons living with HIV--United States, 2011. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 2014 Nov 28;63(47):1113-1117 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 25426654]
- World Health Organization. mHealth: New horizons for health through mobile technologies. Global Observatory for eHealth Series - Volume 3. URL: <u>http://www.who.int/goe/publications/goe_mhealth_web.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-08-17] [WebCite Cache ID 71kUbdXvH]
- 6. Pew Research Center. Internet/Broadband Fact Sheet. 2018 Feb 05. Internet & Technology URL: <u>http://www.pewinternet.org/</u> <u>fact-sheet/internet-broadband/</u> [accessed 2018-08-20] [WebCite Cache ID 710WUjCwZ]
- Kalichman SC, Cain D, Cherry C, Pope H, Eaton L, Kalichman MO. Internet use among people living with HIV/AIDS: coping and health-related correlates. AIDS Patient Care STDS 2005 Jul;19(7):439-448. [doi: <u>10.1089/apc.2005.19.439</u>] [Medline: <u>16053401</u>]
- 8. Hamine S, Gerth-Guyette E, Faulx D, Green B, Ginsburg A. Impact of mHealth chronic disease management on treatment adherence and patient outcomes: a systematic review. J Med Internet Res 2015;17(2):e52. [Medline: <u>25803266</u>]
- 9. Yah C, Tambo E, Khayeka-Wandabwa C, Ngogang J. Impact of telemonitoring approaches on integrated HIV and TB diagnosis and treatment interventions in sub-Saharan Africa: a scoping review. Health Promot Perspect 2017;7(2):60-65.
- Muessig KE, LeGrand S, Horvath KJ, Bauermeister JA, Hightow-Weidman LB. Recent mobile health interventions to support medication adherence among HIV-positive MSM. Curr Opin HIV AIDS 2017 Sep;12(5):432-441. [doi: 10.1097/COH.00000000000401] [Medline: 28639990]
- King E, Kinvig K, Steif J, Qiu A, Maan E, Albert A. Mobile Text Messaging to Improve Medication Adherence and Viral Load in a Vulnerable Canadian Population Living With Human Immunodeficiency Virus: A Repeated Measures Study. J Med Internet Res 2017;19(6):e190. [Medline: <u>28572079</u>]
- Cho H, Iribarren S, Schnall R. Technology-Mediated Interventions and Quality of Life for Persons Living with HIV/AIDS. A Systematic Review. Appl Clin Inform 2017 Dec 12;8(2):348-368. [doi: <u>10.4338/ACI-2016-10-R-0175</u>] [Medline: <u>28401246</u>]
- 13. Norman C, Skinner H. eHealth Literacyntial Skills for Consumer Health in a Networked World. J Med Internet Res 2006;8(2):e9. [Medline: <u>16867972</u>]
- 14. Lucero RJ, Frimpong JA, Fehlberg EA, Bjarnadottir RI, Weaver MT, Cook C, et al. The Relationship Between Individual Characteristics and Interest in Using a Mobile Phone App for HIV Self-Management: Observational Cohort Study of People Living With HIV. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2017 Jul 27;5(7):e100 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.7853] [Medline: 28751298]
- 15. Stellefson M, Hanik B, Chaney B, Chaney D, Tennant B, Chavarria E. eHealth literacy among college students: a systematic review with implications for eHealth education. J Med Internet Res 2011;13(4):e102. [Medline: 22155629]

- 16. Chesser A, Burke A, Reyes J, Rohrberg T. Navigating the digital divide: A systematic review of eHealth literacy in underserved populations in the United States. Inform Health Soc Care 2016;41(1):1-19. [Medline: <u>25710808</u>]
- 17. Watkins I, Xie B. eHealth literacy interventions for older adults: a systematic review of the literature. J Med Internet Res 2014;16(11):e225. [Medline: 25386719]
- Collins S, Currie L, Bakken S, Vawdrey D, Stone P. Health literacy screening instruments for eHealth applications: a systematic review. J Biomed Inform 2012;45(3):598-607. [Medline: <u>22521719</u>]
- Car J, Lang B, Colledge A, Ung C, Majeed A. Interventions for enhancing consumers' online health literacy. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2011;15(6):CD007092. [doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD007092.pub2] [Medline: 21678364]
- Ciciriello S, Johnston R, Osborne R, Wicks I, deKroo T, Clerehan R. Multimedia educational interventions for consumers about prescribed and over-the-counter medications. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2013;30(4):CD008416. [doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD008416] [Medline: 23633355]
- Khoja S, Durrani H, Nayani P, Fahim A. Scope of policy issues in eHealth: results from a structured literature review. J Med Internet Res 2012 Feb 17;14(1):e34 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.2196/jmir.1633</u>] [Medline: <u>22343270</u>]
- 22. Tufanaru C, Munn Z, Aromataris E, Campbell J, Hopp L. Chapter 3: Systematic reviews of effectiveness. In: Aromataris E MZ, editor. Joanna Briggs Institute Reviewer's Manual. https://reviewersmanual.joannabriggs.org/: The Joanna Briggs Institute; 2017.
- 23. Moola S, Munn Z, Tufanaru C, Aromataris E, Sears K, Sfetcu R, et al. Chapter 7: Systematic reviews of etiology and risk. In: Aromataris E MZ, editor. Joanna Briggs Institute Reviewer's Manual. https://reviewersmanual.joannabriggs.org/: The Joanna Briggs Institute; 2017.
- 24. Siedner MJ, Santorino D, Haberer JE, Bangsberg DR. Know your audience: predictors of success for a patient-centered texting app to augment linkage to HIV care in rural Uganda. J Med Internet Res 2015 Mar 24;17(3):e78 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3859] [Medline: 25831269]
- 25. Woods SP, Iudicello JE, Morgan EE, Cameron MV, Doyle KL, Smith TV. Health-Related Everyday Functioning in the Internet Age: HIV-Associated Neurocognitive Disorders Disrupt Online Pharmacy and Health Chart Navigation Skills. Arch Clin Neuropsychol 2016;31(2):176-185.
- Ownby RL, Waldrop-Valverde D, Caballero J, Jacobs RJ. Baseline medication adherence and response to an electronically delivered health literacy intervention targeting adherence. Neurobehav HIV Med 2012 Oct 18;4:113-121 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2147/NBHIV.S36549] [Medline: 23293544]
- Robinson C, Graham J. Perceived Internet health literacy of HIV-positive people through the provision of a computer and Internet health education intervention. Health Info Libr J 2010 Dec;27(4):295-303 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1471-1842.2010.00898.x] [Medline: 21050372]
- Blackstock OJ, Cunningham CO, Haughton LJ, Garner RY, Norwood C, Horvath KJ. Higher eHealth Literacy is Associated With HIV Risk Behaviors among HIV-Infected Women Who Use the Internet. J Assoc Nurses AIDS Care 2016;27(1):102-108 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jana.2015.09.001] [Medline: 26456347]
- 29. Kim J, Zhang W, Nyonyitono M, Lourenco L, Nanfuka M, Okoboi S, et al. Feasibility and acceptability of mobile phone short message service as a support for patients receiving antiretroviral therapy in rural Uganda: A cross-sectional study. J Int AIDS Soc 2015 Dec 10;18:20311. [doi: 10.7448/IAS.18.1.20311] [Medline: 26654029]
- 30. Krishnan A, Ferro EG, Weikum D, Vagenas P, Lama JR, Sanchez J, et al. Communication technology use and mHealth acceptance among HIV-infected men who have sex with men in Peru: implications for HIV prevention and treatment. AIDS Care 2015;27(3):273-282 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/09540121.2014.963014] [Medline: 25285464]
- 31. Cohen J. A Coefficient of Agreement for Nominal Scales. Educ Psychol Meas 1960;20(1):37-46.
- 32. IBM Corp. IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 24. Armonk, NY: IBM Corp; 2016.
- Norman CD, Skinner HA. eHEALS: The eHealth Literacy Scale. J Med Internet Res 2006 Nov 14;8(4):e27 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.2196/jmir.8.4.e27</u>] [Medline: <u>17213046</u>]
- 34. Parker R, Baker D, Williams M, Nurss J. The test of functional health literacy in adults: a new instrument for measuring patients' literacy skills. J Gen Intern Med 1995;10(10):537-541. [Medline: <u>8576769</u>]
- 35. Baker DW, Williams MV, Parker RM, Gazmararian JA, Nurss J. Development of a brief test to measure functional health literacy. Patient Educ Couns 1999 Sep;38(1):33-42. [Medline: <u>14528569</u>]
- 36. Nielsen-Bohlman L, Panzer AM, Hamlin B, Kindig DA, (editors). Health Literacy: A Prescription to End Confusion: National Academies Press; 2004.
- 37. The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (PPACA), Pub L No. 111-148, 124 Stat 119. 2010. URL: <u>https://www.ssa.gov/OP_Home/comp2/F111-148.html</u>
- Kimberlin CL, Winterstein AG. Validity and reliability of measurement instruments used in research. Am J Health Syst Pharm 2008 Dec 01;65(23):2276-2284. [doi: <u>10.2146/ajhp070364</u>] [Medline: <u>19020196</u>]
- 39. Lenhart A. Teens, Social Media & Technology Overview.: Pew Research Center; 2015 Apr 09. URL: <u>http://www.pewinternet.org/2015/04/09/teens-social-media-technology-2015/</u> [accessed 2018-08-20] [WebCite Cache ID 71oYsTk2x]

Abbreviations

AOR: adjusted odds ratio ART: antiretroviral therapy CD4: cluster of differentiation 4 eHEALS: eHealth Literacy Scale IQR: interquartile range PLWH: people living with HIV RCT: randomized controlled trials SMS: short message service TOFHLA: Test of Functional Health Literacy in Adults TOHRN: Test of Online Health Records Navigation TOPS: Test of Online Pharmacy Skills

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 18.12.17; peer-reviewed by H Cho, R Lucero, P Holtz, R Schnall, L Hightow-Weidman; comments to author 20.03.18; revised version received 15.05.18; accepted 21.06.18; published 10.09.18.

Please cite as:

Han HR, Hong H, Starbird LE, Ge S, Ford AD, Renda S, Sanchez M, Stewart J eHealth Literacy in People Living with HIV: Systematic Review JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e64 URL: <u>http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e64/</u> doi:10.2196/publichealth.9687 PMID:30201600

©Hae-Ra Han, Hyejeong Hong, Laura E Starbird, Song Ge, Athena D Ford, Susan Renda, Michael Sanchez, Jennifer Stewart. Originally published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance (http://publichealth.jmir.org), 10.09.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://publichealth.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Original Paper

Using Geosocial Networking Apps to Understand the Spatial Distribution of Gay and Bisexual Men: Pilot Study

Kiffer George Card¹, PhD; Jeremy Gibbs², MSW; Nathan John Lachowsky¹, PhD; Blake W Hawkins³, MLIS; Miranda Compton⁴, MSW; Joshua Edward⁵, PhD; Travis Salway⁶, PhD; Maya K Gislason⁷, PhD; Robert S Hogg⁷, PhD

⁷Faculty of Health Sciences, Simon Fraser University, Burnaby, BC, Canada

Corresponding Author:

Kiffer George Card, PhD School of Public Health and Social Policy Faculty of Human and Social Development University of Victoria 3800 Finnerty Road Victoria, BC, V8P 5C2 Canada Phone: 1 250 213 1743 Email: kcard@sfu.ca

Abstract

Background: While services tailored for gay, bisexual, and other men who have sex with men (gbMSM) may provide support for this vulnerable population, planning access to these services can be difficult due to the unknown spatial distribution of gbMSM outside of gay-centered neighborhoods. This is particularly true since the emergence of geosocial networking apps, which have become a widely used venue for meeting sexual partners.

Objective: The goal of our research was to estimate the spatial density of app users across Metro Vancouver and identify the independent and adjusted neighborhood-level factors that predict app user density.

Methods: This pilot study used a popular geosocial networking app to estimate the spatial density of app users across rural and urban Metro Vancouver. Multiple Poisson regression models were then constructed to model the relationship between app user density and areal population-weighted neighbourhood-level factors from the 2016 Canadian Census and National Household Survey.

Results: A total of 2021 app user profiles were counted within 1 mile of 263 sampling locations. In a multivariate model controlling for time of day, app user density was associated with several dissemination area–level characteristics, including population density (per 100; incidence rate ratio [IRR] 1.03, 95% CI 1.02-1.04), average household size (IRR 0.26, 95% CI 0.11-0.62), average age of males (IRR 0.93, 95% CI 0.88-0.98), median income of males (IRR 0.96, 95% CI 0.92-0.99), proportion of males who were not married (IRR 1.08, 95% CI 1.02-1.13), proportion of males with a postsecondary education (IRR 1.06, 95% CI 1.03-1.10), proportion of males who are immigrants (IRR 1.04, 95% CI 1.004-1.07), and proportion of males living below the low-income cutoff level (IRR 0.93, 95% CI 0.89-0.98).

Conclusions: This pilot study demonstrates how the combination of geosocial networking apps and administrative datasets might help care providers, planners, and community leaders target online and offline interventions for gbMSM who use apps.

(JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e61) doi: 10.2196/publichealth.8931

KEYWORDS

RenderX

service access; geosocial networking apps; gay and bisexual men; spatial distribution; gay neighborhoods

¹School of Public Health and Social Policy, Faculty of Human and Social Development, University of Victoria, Victoria, BC, Canada

²School of Social Work, University of Georgia, Athens, GA, United States

³University of British Columbia, Vancouver, BC, Canada

⁴Vancouver Coastal Health, Vancouver, BC, Canada

⁵Health Initiative for Men, Vancouver, BC, Canada

⁶Community Based Research Centre for Gay Men's Health, Vancouver, BC, Canada

Introduction

In British Columbia, Canada, HIV and other sexually transmitted infections continue to disproportionately impact gay, bisexual, and other men who have sex with men (gbMSM) [1,2]. Yet, because the spatial geography of gbMSM may not correlate with that of the broader population, it remains difficult to ensure that sexual health and other services are optimally tailored for these individuals [3]. Previous research examining the social geography of gbMSM has shown that their spatial distribution is nonrandom [4] within the general population. For example, research suggests that the marginalization of sexual minorities along with other forces has given rise to gay neighborhoods-areas that often have a higher than expected concentration of gay men, gay-centered amenities, and homonormative cultural artifacts [5]. However, changing attitudes toward gbMSM in Western society have supposedly reshaped these communities, leading to changes in where these men live, work, and socialize [6]. Additionally, current literature indicates that the introduction of geosocial networking apps, which allow gbMSM to use smart devices to connect with other gbMSM within their geographic proximity, has reduced the need for traditional gay enclaves to facilitate connection [7,8]. These changes challenge the assumption that sexual health services tailored for gbMSM are only needed (or appropriate) within these historically gay neighborhoods [9]. Further compounding the difficulty of targeting app users, their spatial geography may not correlate with that of the wider gbMSM population. For example, previous research has found that only 10% of rural gbMSM sought sex online, compared with 56% in medium sized cities, 50% in suburban areas, and 48% in urban centers [10]. However, dating and online hookup apps largely appeared on the scene in 2009, after this research was conducted; therefore, it is unclear whether these patterns hold true today. These realities make it difficult to identify where and how sexual health services can best meet the needs of app users who are at elevated risk for HIV and other sexually transmitted infections.

Methods in examining app user density have not been widely explored. This study is the first of its kind in Canada and is only preceded by the work of Delaney et al [3], who used similar methods in estimating app user density in Atlanta, Georgia. In their pilot, the authors used a geosocial networking app designed for gbMSM to manually sample 2666 app users across 79 sampling locations. Sampling locations were selected by starting at the home of 1 of the researchers and driving along road networks to create 2-mile sampling intervals throughout the city. In areas where app user density was greater than 50 users per 2-mile radius, they recorded the maximum distance to the 50th closest user and traveled to the next sampling point outside of that buffer. This sampling strategy resulted in 79 data collection points across the city, many of which overlapped. The data were then smoothed using ArcGIS's kernel density tool (Esri) [11] to create a density map of app users. While Delaney's objectives were primarily descriptive, our study seeks to modify and leverage their sampling methods to estimate the spatial density of app users across Metro Vancouver and identify the independent and adjusted neighborhood-level factors that

XSL•FO

predict app user density. The latter of these 2 objectives has not yet been explored despite studies in other research contexts suggesting that neighborhood-level factors are related to the health and behavior of gbMSM [12,13].

Methods

Study Setting

This pilot study took place in Metro Vancouver, a regional district of British Columbia, Canada (see Figure 1). Metro Vancouver is a favorable location for examining the delivery of sexual health services as it offers a highly supportive environment for sexual minorities and for people living with HIV [14-16]. Since the late 1990s, the province has provided HIV medications and testing services free of charge, with much of the HIV treatment services being administered centrally by the British Columbia Centre for Excellence in HIV/AIDS [16]. Further, the province has led the way in several global initiatives, including the Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS 90-90-90 worldwide strategy for HIV prevention [17]. Further, Metro Vancouver is an ideal location to consider app use and the spatial variation in gender and sexual minority populations, as it has an active lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender (LGBT) community, evidenced by its hosting of an annual gay pride parade, several community-based organizations for lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer people, gay bathhouses and bars, and other attractive amenities. Many of these attractions are in the downtown West End (Vancouver's historically gay neighborhood), however smaller municipalities such as New Westminster are also home to gay bathhouses and gay-owned businesses.

Data Collection

App User Density

Like Delaney et al [3], we used a popular geosocial networking app designed for gbMSM and primarily used by people looking for casual sexual partners, dates, or relationships [7]. While several similar apps exist-targeting a wide range of gbMSM subgroups-the app selected for our study was chosen because it is among the most popular apps for gbMSM [18]. When creating or editing their profile, users of this app can elect to provide a picture and headline for their profile, which is displayed in a grid alongside other users, organized by increasing Euclidian distance [19]. Only active or recently active (ie, within 1 hour) profiles are displayed. Tapping on each photo reveals volunteered information, composing a user's profile. Further, and of greatest relevance to this study, users are also asked whether they would like to grant access to their location data, which in turn is displayed to other users as real-time Euclidian distance [19]. We should note that the app used in this pilot study is not necessarily representative of all apps used by gbMSM, and we expect that future analyses will explore and compare the results from available platforms. Nevertheless, using this platform, we modified Delaney's data collection method by systematically sampling app users across a grid of predetermined data collection points throughout Metro Vancouver (see Figure 2). The first collection point was selected randomly from a location in Metro Vancouver, and the grid was

created by calculating the coordinates for points at 2-mile intervals. Rather than physically traversing the city, as in Delaney et al [3], this approach allowed us to estimate app user density by putting the coordinates of each sampling location into our phone and then counting the number of profiles within a 1-mile radius of each sampling location. This distance was chosen because the app allows users to see the distance (in feet) of other app users up to a 1-mile radius, beyond which the distance of other users is measured with less precision (in miles). As we were only counting the number of users within each sampling radii, no data were collected from user profiles. Collection of other profile data was avoided as an extra precaution beyond traditional ethics guidelines due to the need for further ethical guidance on the use of internet-embedded, publicly available geotagged data for public health and research purposes [20].

As some users did not display their location on their profile, we did not count users who withheld their location and were listed on our screen such that it was unclear whether they were within 1 mile of our virtual sampling location (although we did count users without location information when their inclusion was unambiguous). Recognizing that the desire for greater privacy might vary spatially, this limitation has the potential to underestimate the number of users at some sampling locations (eg, where discreet users worry that they might be identified based on their location). In evaluating the extent to which this

limitation impacted our results, we sampled 500 profiles across 5 spatially diverse sampling locations and found that 25.4% (127/500, range 19 to 32) of users did not provide location information. Of these, 5.5% (7/127, range 0 to 3) were listed such that their privacy settings made their inclusion ambiguous (ie, less or greater than 1 mile). The remaining 120 participants did not provide location information but were listed such that dichotomizing their location (eg, 1 mile or more, less than 1 mile) was not difficult (ie, they appeared earlier in the distance-ordered list of users than the farthest participant within 1 mile, thus indicating they resided within 1 mile).

As previous research has shown that app use is higher in the evening and on weekdays [21], data were collected between 5:45 pm and 11:00 pm, Monday through Wednesday, in the last week of November 2016. Dates were selected to represent a normal weekday (eg, no holidays or LGBT events). To further control for variance in use across time (ie, peak hours), we used a random number generator to randomize the order in which geographic locations were sampled. As users can access apps from anywhere (eg, work, home, bars, bathhouse), it is likely that some users access the app from multiple locations throughout their day or week; therefore, individuals were blocked so that they were not counted multiple times. When accessing the app platform, we used a blank profile and did not respond to private messages.







Figure 2. Sampling strategy for mapping app user density. Dotted line represents 1-mile radius around each sampling location. Numbers represent the order in which location was sampled.

36 16 233 258 249 213 30 110 68
60 173 208 25 166 192 78 227 175 56 74
(167)223) 88 176 129 146 93 10 64 170 103 225 203 179 220 185 85 77 140 106
232 202 69 7 80 245 219 79 2 163 121 217 4 188 37 201 190 50
187 44 206 200 57 174 161 39 260 24 132 45 1 197 92 159 52
41 112 20 209 183 122 119 46 238 11 13 91 240 252 168 101 153 118 248 53
230 155 127 27 43 262 126 255 182 99 242 32 257 198 147 125 234 9 139
(114 58) 61 (89 (172) 186 (222) 49 (212 (226) 76) 120 (154) 158 (162) 5 (12) 86)
(191)169)72 (109)247 (59)(152)107 (194)105)70 (8)178)96 (246)215 (244) 204)
224 205 259 250 116 113 251 135 54 98 130 47 261 115 83 3 35 14
(221)(151)(164)(23)(26)(156)(38)(229)(150)(90)(211)(235)(136)(254)(87)(145)(124)
193 51 207 123 73 218 62 263 104 40 177 102 256 142 75 253 171 137
243 241 71 19 66 216 117 48 17 111 29 165 65 189 22 100 138
214 82 134 184 67 148 84 34 157 149 97 6 63 199 143 196
(131) 81 28 (108) 42 236 31 21 210 133 18 95 94
181 239 141 144 33 180 231 15 55 128 195 228 237 160
NORTH 0 3 6 12 km

Neighborhood Factors

Recognizing that social and demographic factors have previously been associated with app use [22-25], risky sexual behavior [4,26-29], and neighborhood residence among gay and bisexual men [28,30-32], selected sociodemographic variables for each dissemination area were derived from the 2016 Canadian Census using the Census Analyzer developed by Computing in the Humanities and Social Sciences at the University of Toronto. Additional information on this data source is available elsewhere [33]. Brief definitions for each variable included in our study are provided in Textbox 1. Selection of included variables was made based on their ubiquity in administrative datasets and scientific surveys, thus improving the reproducibility of our study [34]. Furthermore, measuring urbanity, gender, age, ethnicity, socioeconomic status, family situation, and immigration status, the selected variables represented a variety of factors which have regularly been associated with health-related outcomes [35-40].

Statistical Analysis

Spatial data were generated in ArcMap version 10.5 (Esri), and statistical modeling was conducted in R version 3.4.4 (The R Foundation). Bivariate and multivariable Poisson regression models were used to identify neighborhood-level factors associated with greater app user density. The spatial unit of analysis for this regression was the 1-mile sampling radius around each virtual sampling point. For each unit, app user density, rounded to the nearest integer, was calculated by

```
http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e61/
```

dividing the number of app users observed at each sampling location by the land area within the 1-mile sampling radius. As explanatory variables were on the dissemination area level, we created a combined area and population-weighted average for each factor, which took into account the population size of each dissemination area as well as the proportion of the dissemination area within each sampling radius [41]. Final multivariable models were constructed by initially including all candidate variables of interest and then optimizing the Akaike information criterion (AIC) by backwards elimination. As our sampling method may have biased the app user density of location, we forced inclusion of an interaction term that controlled for time of day (ie, before 8 pm, 8 pm or later) and day of week (ie, Monday, Tuesday, or Wednesday). As a widely used variable selection method [42], particularly for exploratory analyses such as those conducted in our study, this backwards elimination procedure allowed us to identify the relatively best fitting statistical model achievable from our candidate variables, thus simultaneously improving the reproducibility of our study procedures and ensuring the optimal inclusion of candidate variables under conditions where closely related measures (eg, income and education) might limit model accuracy or performance. Comparing the final multivariable model to 1 including only population density and our time-day interaction term, we used a likelihood ratio test [43] and a Bonferroni outlier test [44], the latter of which allowed us to assess the relative performance of the models and detect geographic areas of interest with statistically unexpected app user densities.

XSL•FO RenderX

Textbox 1. Definitions of census dissemination area level characteristics.

- Population density (per 100): total population of all persons living in each dissemination area divided by the land area of the dissemination area. Modeled as a per 100 resident increase in persons per km².
- Percentage of residents who are male: percentage of residents in each dissemination area who are male.
- Average age of male residents: average age of male residents in each dissemination area.
- Median income of male residents (per Can \$1000 [US \$1300]): median annual income of male residents in each dissemination area. Modeled as per Can \$1000 increase in annual income.
- Percentage of male residents not married: percentage of male residents in each dissemination area who were not married and not living with a common-law partner, including those who were never married, separated, divorced, or widowed.
- Percentage of male residents with a postsecondary education: percentage of male residents in each dissemination area who have credentials beyond that of a high school diploma, including trade and apprenticeship certificates, college degrees, and university degrees.
- Percentage of male residents living below the low income cutoff (LICO) level: proportion of male residents in each dissemination area living below the Canadian Census Bureau's LICO level (ie, those with after-tax income levels more than 20 percentage points below that required to afford food, shelter, and clothing in the dissemination area in which they reside).
- Percentage of males who are unemployed: percentage of male residents in each dissemination area who are unemployed.
- Percentage of male residents who are immigrants: percentage of male residents in each dissemination area who were born outside of Canada.
- Percentage of male residents who are visible minorities: percentage of male residents in each dissemination who are non-Caucasian in race or nonwhite in color and who are not indigenous.
- Average household size of residents: average number of persons who occupy the same dwelling unit and do not have a usual place of residence elsewhere in Canada or abroad.

Model fit was assessed using the McFadden likelihood-based pseudo r^2 and by reviewing other postmodel evaluation criteria (such as the distributions of residuals). The Office of Research Ethics at Simon Fraser University waived ethics approval, as we collected only publicly accessible data (ie, counted the number of profiles near each sampling location) and did not engage users.

Results

A total of 2021 app user profiles were counted within 1 mile of 263 sampling locations. Figure 3 presents the population density of each dissemination area, and Figure 4 presents the observed app user densities at each sampling buffer. Table 1 provides descriptive statistics for each dissemination area–level characteristic examined in our model and the bivariate associations with app user density.

In our simplified model examining the association between app user density and population density (controlling for time and day of sampling), each 100-person increase in population density was associated with a 6.2% increase in app user density (incidence rate ratio [IRR] 1.06, 95% CI 1.06-1.07). As suggested by an increase in model fit (pseudo r^2 .650 to .760), the results of a likelihood ratio test (P<.001), and a 4-fold reduction in the number of outliers (Figure 5) identified by a Bonferroni model outlier test (ie, 4 to 1), an AIC optimized model including all dissemination area characteristics of interest had superior performance relative to this population density–only model.

As shown in Table 2, this expanded model showed that app user density was positively associated with population density, average age of male residents, proportion of male residents who were not married, proportion of males with a postsecondary education, proportion of male residents who were immigrants, proportion of males living below the low income cutoff (LICO) level, and average household size of residents.



Figure 3. Population density of dissemination areas in Metro Vancouver, colored by quantiles.



Figure 4. Observed density of app users, colored by natural breaks.



http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e61/

XSL•FO RenderX

Card et al

Table 1. Descriptive statistics and bivariate associations with app user density for areal population-weighted dissemination area-level characteristics.

2016 Census variable	Median (Q1-Q3)	P value
Population density (persons/km ²)	331.6 (59.2-1807.0)	<.001
Percentage of residents who are male	49.3 (48.6-50.5)	<.001
Average age of male residents (years)	41.1 (38.2-44.1)	.581
Median income of male residents (Can \$)	48,567 (42,816-55,826)	<.001
Percentage of male residents not married	35.4 (30.9-40.5)	<.001
Percentage of male residents with a postsecondary education	57.6 (48.9-62.0)	<.001
Percentage of males who are unemployed	5.1 (3.4-6.1)	<.001
Percentage of male residents living below LICO ^a level	7.0 (4.9-11.1)	<.001
Percentage of male residents who are immigrants	27.2 (18.4-38.8)	<.001
Percentage of male residents who are visible minorities	26.0 (12.4-46.8)	<.001
Average household size of residents	2.8 (2.6-3.0)	<.001

^aLICO: low income cutoff.

Figure 5. Model outliers in population density-only model (light and dark gray) and final multivariate model (dark gray only).

36 16 233 258 249 213 30 110 68
60 173 208 25 166 192 78 227 175 56 74 New Westminster
(167 223 88 176 129 146 93 10 64 170 103 225 203 179 220 185 85 77 140 106)
Downtown 232 202 69 7 80 245 219 79 2 163 121 217 4 188 37 201 190 50
West End
41 112 20 209 183 122 119 46 238 11 13 91 240 252 168 101 153 118 248 53
230 155 127 27 43 262 126 255 182 99 242 32 257 198 147 125 234 9 139
University of 114 58 61 89 172 186 222 49 212 226 76 120 154 158 162 5 12 86
Columbia 191 169 72 109 247 59 152 107 194 105 70 8 178 96 246 215 244 204
224 205 259 250 116 113 251 135 54 98 130 47 261 115 83 3 3 14
(221) 151) 164) 23) 26) 156) 38) 229) 150) 90) 211) 235) 136) 254) 87) 145) 124)
193 51 207 123 73 218 62 263 104 40 177 102 256 142 75 253 171 137
243 241 71 19 66 216 117 48 17 111 29 165 65 189 22 100 138
214 82 134 184 67 148 84 34 157 149 97 6 63 199 143 196
(131 (81) 28) (108) 42 236] 31 21 210 133 18 95 94]
181 239 141 144 33 180 231 15 55 128 195 228 237 160
NORTH 0 2.5 5 10 15 Kilometers



Table 2. Multivariate Poisson regression examining areal population-weighted dissemination area-level characteristics associated with sampling area app user density.

Variable	Incidence rate ratio (95% CI)
Population density (per 100)	1.03 (1.02-1.04)
Average age of male residents	0.93 (0.88-0.98)
Median income of male residents	0.96 (0.92-0.99)
Percentage of male residents living below LICO ^a level	0.93 (0.89-0.98)
Percentage of male residents with a postsecondary education	1.06 (1.03-1.10)
Percentage of male residents who are immigrants	1.04 (1.004-1.07)
Percentage of male residents not married	1.08 (1.02-1.13)
Average household size of residents	0.26 (0.11-0.62)
Sampling time	
Monday: before 8:00 pm	Reference
Monday: 8:00 pm or later	2.16 (1.24-3.83)
Tuesday: before 8:00 pm	2.00 (1.07-3.79)
Tuesday: 8:00 pm or later	2.28 (1.44-3.77)
Wednesday: before 8:0 pm	1.15 (0.44-2.67)
Wednesday: 8:00 pm or later	1.13 (0.67-1.94)

^aLICO: low income cutoff.

Discussion

Principal Findings

Using a popular geosocial networking app designed for gbMSM, we sampled over 2000 profiles that were within 1 mile of 263 randomly selected sampling sites in Metro Vancouver, Canada. While our methodology extends those originally piloted by Delaney et al [3], this study is novel in its use of this approach to evaluate the relationship between app user density and other neighborhood-level factors. In doing so, this pilot study supports the use of geographic information systems in aiding public health specialists to understand the spatial distribution of app users. With that said, we acknowledge that the associations identified in our study may be the result of ecological fallacy. Addressing this possibility, we also recognize that several of the factors associated with app user density in this pilot study have also been shown to predict app use among gbMSM at the person level.

Beginning with the social geography of app use, we note that each 100-person increase in population density was associated with a 6% increase in app user density in unadjusted models and a 3% increase when accounting for other factors. Furthermore, we see in Figures 4 and 5 that app user density is dramatically higher in downtown Vancouver, particularly in the historically gay neighborhood of Davie Village. This, along with increased app user density in New Westminster (the location of several LGBT-friendly amenities including a gay bathhouse), shows that app user density tracks the distribution of other gay-centric amenities quite well, perhaps indicating that the social geography of online sex seeking has changed from the patterns observed earlier in the internet's history, when online sex seekers were more likely to identify as bisexual, be

```
http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e61/
```

RenderX

closeted, live outside major urban centers, and be disconnected from the gay community [45]. If true, these patterns agree with recent community-based research among gbMSM in Metro Vancouver that suggests that online sex-seeking gbMSM actually spend more time with other gbMSM and are equally as likely to participate in the gay community compared with those who do not seek sex online [46]. With that said, these findings should not be interpreted to mean that rural gbMSM do not use online venues. To do so would be to conflate app use with app user density, the latter of which being a composite measure that includes both the spatial distribution of gbMSM and the prevalence of app use among these men. As such, we note that previous studies have shown that rural men rely on internet-enabled technologies to connect with one another, particularly in rural localities where gbMSM are stigmatized [47]. Interpreted with respect to this, it is possible that app user density is higher in urban areas due to both a preference among gbMSM to live in these areas [48] and the increased motivation for app use proffered by greater opportunities to meet nearby partners [49-51]. Regarding the first hypotheses, we should comment that a growing body of literature has come to question unidirectional migration patterns (ie, from rural to urban) of LGBT people [6,52,53], and research regarding the latter highlights how different motivations for technology use (eg, to meet nearby partners for casual sex) may motivate urban MSM to specifically use apps. With these varied perspectives in mind, we acknowledge that the relationship between online sex seeking, identity, disclosure, and community connectedness remain important areas of study for the health and social sciences [54].

More squarely within the focus of our pilot study, we found that each 1% increase in the proportion of males who were not married and each 1-person increase in average household size

were associated with a respective 8% increase and 74% decrease in app user density. The opposing effects here are consistent on face value: with increasing household size being negatively associated with an increasing proportion of residents who are married. Likewise, given that previous research has shown that the technographics of online dating are heavily biased toward single and nonmonogamous users [22], an increasing proportion of single residents in a given neighborhood is expectedly associated with increasing app user density.

As with measures assessing marital status and household size, the observation that each 1-year increase in the average age of the male population was associated with a respective 7% decrease in app user density is unsurprising. Again, the technographics of app use tend to skew toward young gbMSM [46,55]. Thus, neighborhoods with a greater proportion of young men (and a lower average age) would be expected to have more app users. However, again referring to Figures 4 and 5, we can see that the outliers identified by our pilot study included the sampling area in which the University of British Columbia is located. Underscoring this spatial observation, we also documented a 6% increase in app user density for each 1% increase in the proportion of males who had a postsecondary education. This finding too is supported by recent person-level research in Metro Vancouver that has shown an association between greater educational attainment and online sex seeking [22]. Likewise, studies have documented higher educational attainment among adult sexual minorities [56]. Together, these disparate findings are suggestive of nuanced interrelationships between residential location, app use, educational attainment, and age. However, these cannot be fully explained by our findings here and require additional research regarding the life course of gay and bisexual men.

Moving to other closely related sociodemographic measures, our study found that each 1% increase in the proportion of males who were living below the LICO level and each Can \$1000 (US \$1300) increase in the median income of males were associated with a 7% and 4% decrease in app user density, respectively. As these associations present seemingly contradictory findings, we should first point out that median income and the proportion of residents living below the LICO threshold represent considerably different neighborhood and household conditions despite both serving as measures of socioeconomic status [57]. Median incomes are the median total income residents receive throughout a year. LICO thresholds are the income levels in each dissemination area below which a household would devote at least 20% more than the average family would on basic necessities (ie, food, clothing, and shelter) [58]. An increasing proportion of people living below LICO thresholds can indicate an increasing proportion of impoverished residents as well as an increasing cost of living in a given neighborhood. Therefore, the negative associations between app user density and these 2 measures may indicate that app user density is lower in both cash-strapped neighborhoods (regardless of overall income levels) and those where incomes are depressed. In either case, these trends may be associated with greater constraints placed on the time of residents or attributable to differing lifestyles of residents in these neighborhoods. Supporting this interpretation, previous research examining the association between individual

XSL•FC

income and app use found that app use on weekdays (during which this study was conducted) is associated with having lower income [21]. As such, caution should be taken when interpreting these findings, as patterns of app user density on weekends might eliminate or reverse this association. In any case, further qualitative research may be needed to understand how app use, neighborhood residence, and socioeconomic status relate to one another.

The same is likely true regarding the final measure included in our multivariable model. Indeed, as is often the case with research addressing multiple intersecting identities [59], to our knowledge little attention has been specifically devoted to the diverse phenomenon of app use among immigrant gbMSM or those living in semisegregated immigrant neighborhoods [60], yet in our study we found that each 1% increase in the proportion of males who were immigrants was associated with a 4% increase in app user density. It is possible that immigrants rely on apps as ways to connect with other gay men, perhaps due to the lack of LGBT venues available to them in ethnically segregated neighborhoods [61] or, alternatively, due to their desire to explore their sexuality discreetly [60]. In either case, this association highlights the importance of diversifying sexual health services and ensuring that they are accessible to those living outside traditional gay villages that often have the reputation of being for wealthy, white, gay men and their straight allies [62,63].

Implications

Given the findings outlined, future studies are needed to assess the generalizability of these piloted methods and determine the generalizability of these results outside Metro Vancouver. Laying groundwork for such a validation, our pilot study provides a proof of concept for methods that might be used by public health leaders to optimize the delivery and focus of HIV prevention services by targeting populations at elevated risk for HIV transmission using administrative and geotagged data. While we are not aware of any studies that have leveraged this type of data to improve the delivery of HIV services (ie, location of new services, mobile testing vans) to high-risk neighborhoods, some work has shown that administrative data can be used to identify neighborhoods at risk for other adverse health outcomes [26]. Combining spatial data from various sources (such as dating apps) with administrative data may, therefore, provide an important opportunity for knowledge translation in the context of sexual health, allowing providers to deliver health care services to at-risk neighborhoods. This is especially true for jurisdictions that have invested in mobile testing services [64], online-initiated testing services [65], or other flexible health promotion programs. Further, by planning HIV care using a neighborhood-level perspective [66], public health and community leaders can better justify support for targeted interventions that can address the varied context-specific needs and concerns of local communities [4].

Limitations

That said, the findings discussed are limited by several potential biases. First, and perhaps most importantly, readers should be aware that sociodemographic census-level factors may not reflect the characteristics of the app users sampled here. Second,

Card et al

because our explanatory variables are averaged across several dissemination areas, the accuracy of our estimates may be limited. However, because dissemination areas are administrative boundaries that are not necessarily reflective of the natural gradation of the characteristics, it is unclear to what extent these units might have biased our results. Future studies should employ a more purposeful sampling design that might better capture app user density within natural communities. Third, our data do not describe from where sampled users are accessing apps (eg, from bars or their home). Therefore, the data generated for this study do not necessarily reflect the residential location of gbMSM but rather where they use the apps on a typical weekday evening. Importantly, while the time and days selected for sampling were purposeful, the effects of sampling error may introduce bias into our study design. To account for this, we randomly assigned the order in which location points were sampled. However, it is still possible that temporal patterns of app use vary by some nonrandom factor (eg, daily routines). Indeed, it is not entirely clear how patterns of app use might vary across the day or week. Future analyses should explore these temporal patterns to determine why and to what degree app use varies across time and under what conditions gbMSM use apps. Fourth, this study was conducted using only a single app. While the app we selected is among the most popular apps for gbMSM [18], few studies have examined differences between apps that are targeted to and as a result taken up by specific subcultures or subgroups within the gay community. It is therefore possible that the spatial density of app users is reflective of only a subset of gbMSM who use apps to find sexual partners. Future work should investigate whether our results are reproducible with other apps such as those targeting older men, ethnic minority men, or men

interested in "kink." That said, previous research has shown that there is a large amount of overlap in the apps used by gbMSM. For instance, 1 study reported a median number of apps per user as 3.11 [21]. Fifth, as our multivariable model had a pseudo r^2 of .76, omitted variables not accounted for in this study may also affect app user density. These likely include factors that are difficult to measure using administrative data or are at least rarely measured in these data sources, such as sexual orientation, prevalence of HIV, the social climate toward sexual minorities in a given neighborhood, or a person's ability to meet sexual partners via other venues. Similarly, our models have yet to be validated for other settings and given that they were developed as exploratory, proof-of-concept models, further research is needed before these or similar models are used authoritatively to inform the deployment of health resources. Therefore, future studies should seek out other datasets and data sources from which models might be derived, thus providing a more complete and empirically valid picture of the ecological factors associated with app user density (eg, male population density vs general population density, same-sex households).

Conclusions

Findings from this pilot study highlight the potential utility of using geographic information systems to better understand the spatial density of gbMSM, particularly among those who use geosocial networking apps and live in urban settings. While additional analyses are needed to validate the modeling techniques explored here and understand the impact of various sampling decisions (eg, time of day, choice of app provider), our findings suggest that these methods may be useful for public health and community leaders hoping to better understand the communities of gbMSM they serve.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank Kirk J Hepburn for his help in editing this manuscript and providing consultation on the statistical approaches undertaken. KGC is supported by the Momentum Health Study as part of his doctoral training. Momentum is funded through the National Institute on Drug Abuse (R01DA031055-01A1) and the Canadian Institutes for Health Research (MOP-107544, 143342).

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

- British Columbia Provincial Health Officer. 2014. HIV, stigma, and society: tackling a complex epidemic and renewing HIV prevention for gay and bisexual men in British Columbia. Provincial Health Officer's 2010 Annual Report URL: <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/health/about-bc-s-health-care-system/office-of-the-provincial-health-officer/reports-publications/annual-reports/hiv-stigma-and-society.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-07-30] [WebCite Cache ID 71J96AkXy]
- Public Health Agency of Canada. 2014. Population-specific HIV/AIDS status report: gay, bisexual, two-spirit and other men who have sex with men URL: <u>https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/hiv-aids/publications/</u> <u>population-specific-hiv-aids-status-reports/bisexual-two-spirit-other-men-who-have-sex-men.html</u> [accessed 2018-07-30] [WebCite Cache ID 71J9LOsF4]
- Delaney KP, Kramer MR, Waller LA, Flanders WD, Sullivan PS. Using a geolocation social networking application to calculate the population density of sex-seeking gay men for research and prevention services. J Med Internet Res 2014;16(11):e249 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3523] [Medline: 25406722]
- 4. Latkin CA, German D, Vlahov D, Galea S. Neighborhoods and HIV: a social ecological approach to prevention and care. Am Psychol 2013;68(4):210-224 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/a0032704] [Medline: 23688089]

- 5. Black D, Gates G, Sanders S, Taylor L. Why do gay men live in San Francisco? J Urban Econ 2002 Jan;51(1):54-76. [doi: 10.1006/juec.2001.2237]
- 6. Ghaziani A. There Goes the Gayborhood?. Princeton: Princeton University Press; 2014.
- 7. Gudelunas D. There's an app for that: the uses and gratifications of online social networks for gay men. Sex Cult 2012 Jan 14;16(4):347-365. [doi: 10.1007/s12119-012-9127-4]
- Tudor M. Cyberqueer techno-practices: digital space-making and networking among Swedish gay men [doctoral dissertation]. Stockholm: Stockholm University URL: <u>http://www.diva-portal.org/smash/get/diva2:532984/FULLTEXT01.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-07-30] [WebCite Cache ID 71J9dsG0m]
- Simon Rosser BR, West W, Weinmeyer R. Are gay communities dying or just in transition? Results from an international consultation examining possible structural change in gay communities. AIDS Care 2008 May;20(5):588-595 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/09540120701867156] [Medline: 18484330]
- 10. Horvath KJ, Simon Rosser BR, Remafedi G. Sexual risk taking among young internet-using men who have sex with men. Am J Public Health 2008 Jun;98(6):1059-1067. [doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2007.111070] [Medline: 18445804]
- 11. Silverman B. Density Estimation for Statistics and Data Analysis. Boca Raton: Chapman and Hall; 1986.
- 12. Gueler A, Schoeni-Affolter F, Moser A, Bertisch B, Bucher HC, Calmy A, Swiss HIV Cohort Study, Swiss National Cohort. Neighbourhood socio-economic position, late presentation and outcomes in people living with HIV in Switzerland. AIDS 2015 Jan 14;29(2):231-238. [doi: 10.1097/QAD.00000000000524] [Medline: 25396262]
- Burke-Miller JK, Weber K, Cohn SE, Hershow RC, Sha BE, French AL, et al. Neighborhood community characteristics associated with HIV disease outcomes in a cohort of urban women living with HIV. AIDS Care 2016 Oct;28(10):1274-1279 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/09540121.2016.1173642] [Medline: 27098593]
- 14. Hull MW, Montaner JSG. HIV treatment as prevention: the key to an AIDS-free generation. J Food Drug Anal 2013 Dec;21(4):S95-S101 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jfda.2013.09.043] [Medline: 25214752]
- Lourenço L, Colley G, Nosyk B, Shopin D, Montaner JSG, Lima VD, STOP HIV/AIDS Study Group. High levels of heterogeneity in the HIV cascade of care across different population subgroups in British Columbia, Canada. PLoS One 2014;9(12):e115277 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0115277] [Medline: 25541682]
- Montaner JSG, Lima VD, Harrigan PR, Lourenço L, Yip B, Nosyk B, et al. Expansion of HAART coverage is associated with sustained decreases in HIV/AIDS morbidity, mortality and HIV transmission: the "HIV Treatment as Prevention" experience in a Canadian setting. PLoS One 2014 Feb;9(2):e87872 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0087872] [Medline: 24533061]
- 17. 90-90-90—an ambitious treatment target to help end the AIDS epidemic.: UNAIDS; 2014 Oct. URL: <u>http://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/90-90-90_en_0.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-07-30] [WebCite Cache ID 71J9sstS1]
- 18. Badal HJ, Stryker JE, DeLuca N, Purcell DW. Swipe right: dating website and app use among men who have sex with men. AIDS Behav 2018 Apr;22(4):1265-1272. [doi: 10.1007/s10461-017-1882-7] [Medline: 28884248]
- 19. Roth Y. Zero feet away: the digital geography of gay social media. J Homosex 2016;63(3):437-442. [doi: 10.1080/00918369.2016.1124707] [Medline: 26643774]
- 20. Zwitter A. Big Data ethics. Big Data Soc 2014 Nov 20;1(2):205395171455925. [doi: 10.1177/2053951714559253]
- 21. Goedel WC, Duncan DT. Geosocial networking app usage patterns of gay, bisexual, and other men who have sex with men: survey among users of Grindr, a mobile dating app. JMIR Public Health Surveill 2015;1(1):e4 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/publichealth.4353] [Medline: 27227127]
- 22. Card KG, Lachowsky NJ, Cui Z, Shurgold S, Gislason M, Forrest JI, et al. Exploring the role of sex-seeking apps and websites in the social and sexual lives of gay, bisexual and other men who have sex with men: a cross-sectional study. Sex Health 2017 Jun;14(3):229-237. [doi: 10.1071/SH16150] [Medline: 27977387]
- 23. Burrell ER, Pines HA, Robbie E, Coleman L, Murphy RD, Hess KL, et al. Use of the location-based social networking application GRINDR as a recruitment tool in rectal microbicide development research. AIDS Behav 2012 Oct;16(7):1816-1820 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s10461-012-0277-z] [Medline: 22851153]
- Kakietek J, Sullivan PS, Heffelfinger JD. You've got male: internet use, rural residence, and risky sex in men who have sex with men recruited in 12 U.S. cities. AIDS Educ Prev 2011 Apr;23(2):118-127 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1521/aeap.2011.23.2.118] [Medline: 21517661]
- 25. Downing MJ, Schrimshaw EW. Self-presentation, desired partner characteristics, and sexual behavior preferences in online personal advertisements of men seeking non-gay-identified men. Psychol Sex Orientat Gend Divers 2014 Mar 14;1(1):30-39 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/sgd0000022] [Medline: 25750927]
- 26. Gabert R, Thomson B, Gakidou E, Roth G. Identifying high-risk neighborhoods using electronic medical records: a population-based approach for targeting diabetes prevention and treatment interventions. PLoS One 2016 Jul;11(7):e0159227 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0159227] [Medline: 27463641]
- Ramjee G, Wand H. Geographical clustering of high risk sexual behaviors in "hot-spots" for HIV and sexually transmitted infections in Kwazulu-Natal, South Africa. AIDS Behav 2014 Feb;18(2):317-322 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s10461-013-0578-x] [Medline: 23934268]

- Kelly BC, Carpiano RM, Easterbrook A, Parsons JT. Sex and the community: the implications of neighbourhoods and social networks for sexual risk behaviours among urban gay men. Social Health Illn 2012 Sep;34(7):1085-1102 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9566.2011.01446.x] [Medline: 22279969]
- 29. Kerr JC, Valois RF, Siddiqi A, Vanable P, Carey MP. Neighborhood condition and geographic locale in assessing HIV/STI risk among African American adolescents. AIDS Behav 2014 Aug 10;19(6):1005-1013. [doi: 10.1007/s10461-014-0868-y] [Medline: 25108404]
- 30. Buttram ME, Kurtz SP. Risk and protective factors associated with gay neighborhood residence. Am J Mens Health 2013 Mar;7(2):110-118 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1557988312458793] [Medline: 22948299]
- 31. Nash CJ, Gorman-Murray A. LGBT neighbourhoods and "new mobilities": towards understanding transformations in sexual and gendered urban landscapes. Int J Urban Reg Res 2014 Jan 06;38(3):756-772. [doi: 10.1111/1468-2427.12104]
- 32. Vaughan AS, Kramer MR, Cooper HLF, Rosenberg ES, Sullivan PS. Activity spaces of men who have sex with men: an initial exploration of geographic variation in locations of routine, potential sexual risk, and prevention behaviors. Soc Sci Med 2017 Dec;175:1-10 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2016.12.034] [Medline: 28040577]
- 33. Statistics Canada. 2015. 2011 Census data quality and confidentiality URL: <u>http://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/</u> 2011/ref/quality-qualite-eng.cfm [accessed 2018-07-30] [WebCite Cache ID 71JASGJCq]
- 34. Tarrant C, Wobi F, Angell E. Tackling health inequalities: socio-demographic data could play a bigger role. Fam Pract 2013 Dec;30(6):613-614. [doi: 10.1093/fampra/cmt071] [Medline: 24249332]
- Chen J, Vargas-Bustamante A, Mortensen K, Ortega AN. Racial and ethnic disparities in health care access and utilization under the Affordable Care Act. Med Care 2016 Feb;54(2):140-146 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.1097/MLR.00000000000467</u>] [Medline: <u>26595227</u>]
- Wong A, Wouterse B, Slobbe LCJ, Boshuizen HC, Polder JJ. Medical innovation and age-specific trends in health care utilization: findings and implications. Soc Sci Med 2012 Jan;74(2):263-272. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.socscimed.2011.10.026</u>] [Medline: <u>22177751</u>]
- 37. Filc D, Davidovich N, Novack L, Balicer RD. Is socioeconomic status associated with utilization of health care services in a single-payer universal health care system? Int J Equity Health 2014 Nov 28;13:115 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12939-014-0115-1] [Medline: 25431139]
- Derose KP, Escarce JJ, Lurie N. Immigrants and health care: sources of vulnerability. Health Aff (Millwood) 2007 Sep;26(5):1258-1268. [doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.26.5.1258] [Medline: 17848435]
- 39. Tiagi R. Access to and utilization of health care services among Canada's immigrants. Intl J Migration Health Soc Care 2016 Jun 13;12(2):146-156. [doi: 10.1108/IJMHSC-06-2014-0027]
- 40. Umberson D, Montez JK. Social relationships and health: a flashpoint for health policy. J Health Soc Behav 2010;51 Suppl:S54-S66 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/0022146510383501] [Medline: 20943583]
- 41. Hallisey E, Tai E, Berens A, Wilt G, Peipins L, Lewis B, et al. Transforming geographic scale: a comparison of combined population and areal weighting to other interpolation methods. Int J Health Geogr 2017 Aug 07;16(1):29 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12942-017-0102-z] [Medline: 28784135]
- 42. Dohoo IR, Martin SW, Stryhn H. Methods in Epidemiologic Research. Charlottetown: Ver Inc; 2012.
- 43. Kraemer W, Sonnberger H. The Linear Regression Model Under Test. Heidelberg: Physica-Verlag; 2012.
- 44. Cook R, Weisberg S. Residuals and Influence in Regression. New York: Chapman and Hall; 1982.
- 45. Tikkanen R, Ross MW. Technological tearoom trade: characteristics of Swedish men visiting gay Internet chat rooms. AIDS Educ Prev 2003 Apr;15(2):122-132. [Medline: <u>12739789</u>]
- 46. Card K, Lachowsky N, Cui Z, Shurgold S, Gislason M, Forrest J, et al. Exploring the role of sex-seeking apps and websites in the social and sexual lives of gay, bisexual and other men who have sex with men: a cross-sectional study. Sex Health 2016:16. [doi: 10.1071/SH16150]
- 47. Williams ML, Bowen AM, Horvath KJ. The social/sexual environment of gay men residing in a rural frontier state: implications for the development of HIV prevention programs. J Rural Health 2005;21(1):48-55 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 15667009]
- 48. Wimark T. Beyond Bright City Lights: The Migration Patterns of Gay Men and Lesbians. Stockholm: Stockholm University; 2014.
- 49. Van de Wiele C, Tong S. Breaking boundaries: the uses & gratifications of Grindr. 2014 Presented at: Proc ACM Int Jt Conf Pervasive Ubiquitous Comput; 2014; New York p. 619-630.
- 50. Crooks R. The Rainbow Flag and the Green Carnation: Grindr in The Gay Village. 2013 Nov 26. URL: <u>http://firstmonday.org/ojs/index.php/fm/article/view/4958</u> [accessed 2018-07-30] [WebCite Cache ID 71JCD33Na]
- 51. Rice E, Holloway I, Winetrobe H, Rhoades H, Barman-Adhikari A, Gibbs J, et al. Sex risk among young men who have sex with men who use Grindr, a smartphone geosocial networking application. J AIDS Clin Res 2012 Jul.
- 52. Annes A, Redlin M. Coming out and coming back: rural gay migration and the city. J Rural Stud 2012 Jan;28(1):56-68. [doi: 10.1016/j.jrurstud.2011.08.005]
- 53. Gorman-Murray A. Rethinking queer migration through the body. Soc Cult Geogr 2007 Feb;8(1):105-121. [doi: 10.1080/14649360701251858]

- 54. Grov C, Breslow AS, Newcomb ME, Rosenberger JG, Bauermeister JA. Gay and bisexual men's use of the Internet: research from the 1990s through 2013. J Sex Res 2014;51(4):390-409 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/00224499.2013.871626] [Medline: 24754360]
- 55. Allman D, Meyers T, Xu K, Steele S. The social technographics of gay men and other men who have sex with men (MSM) in Canada: implications for HIV research, outreach and prevention. Digit Cult Educ 2012 Jan;1(4):126-144.
- 56. Pearson J, Wilkinson L. Same-sex sexuality and educational attainment: the pathway to college. J Homosex 2017;64(4):538-576. [doi: 10.1080/00918369.2016.1194114] [Medline: 27230982]
- 57. Zhang X. Low income measurement in Canada: what do different lines and indexes tell us?. Ottawa: Statistics Canada; 2015. URL: <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/75f0002m/75f0002m2010003-eng.htm</u> [accessed 2018-07-30] [WebCite Cache ID 71JBjFR2s]
- 58. Giles P. Low income measurement in Canada. Ottawa: Statistics Canada; 2004. URL: <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/75f0002m/75f0002m2004011-eng.pdf?st=Kac5rG5-</u> [accessed 2018-07-30] [WebCite Cache ID 71JBmQXai]
- 59. Bauer GR. Incorporating intersectionality theory into population health research methodology: challenges and the potential to advance health equity. Soc Sci Med 2014 Jun;110:10-17 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2014.03.022] [Medline: 24704889]
- 60. Dhoest A, Szulc L. Navigating online selves: social, cultural, and material contexts of social media use by diasporic gay men. Soc Media Soc 2016 Oct 07;2(4). [doi: 10.1177/2056305116672485]
- 61. O'Neill H, Kia B. Cent Excell Res Immigr Divers. 2012. Settlement experiences of lesbian, gay, and bisexual newcomers in BC URL: <u>http://mbc.metropolis.net/assets/uploads/files/wp/2012/WP12-15.pdf</u> [accessed 2018-07-30] [WebCite Cache ID 71JBuh2EL]
- 62. Dalgleish J, Porter E. Inclusivity and othering in Montréal's gay village. Sackville: Mount Allison University; 2016. URL: http://ocpm.qc.ca/sites/ocpm.qc.ca/files/pdf/P87/8.3.1 mount allison final_research_project_paper_dalgleish_porter.pdf [accessed 2018-07-30] [WebCite Cache ID 71JBxU6Rf]
- 63. Barrett DC, Pollack LM. Whose gay community? Social class, sexual self-expression, and gay community involvement. Social Q 2016 Dec 02;46(3):437-456. [doi: 10.1111/j.1533-8525.2005.00021.x]
- Lipsitz MC, Segura ER, Castro JL, Smith E, Medrano C, Clark JL, et al. Bringing testing to the people—benefits of mobile unit HIV/syphilis testing in Lima, Peru, 2007-2009. Int J STD AIDS 2014 Apr;25(5):325-331 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/0956462413507443] [Medline: 24108451]
- 65. Gilbert M, Salway T, Haag D, Fairley CK, Wong J, Grennan T, et al. Use of GetCheckedOnline, a comprehensive Web-based testing service for sexually transmitted and blood-borne infections. J Med Internet Res 2017 Mar 20;19(3):e81 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7097] [Medline: 28320690]
- 66. Fitzpatrick K, LaGory M. Unhealthy Places: The Ecology of Risk in the Urban Landscape. London: Routledge; 2002.

Abbreviations

AIC: Akaike information criterion gbMSM: gay, bisexual, and other men who have sex with men IRR: incidence rate ratio LGBT: lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender LICO: low income cutoff

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 09.09.17; peer-reviewed by K Delaney, A Vaughan, S Claudel; comments to author 03.12.17; revised version received 10.05.18; accepted 18.07.18; published 08.08.18.

Please cite as:

Card KG, Gibbs J, Lachowsky NJ, Hawkins BW, Compton M, Edward J, Salway T, Gislason MK, Hogg RS Using Geosocial Networking Apps to Understand the Spatial Distribution of Gay and Bisexual Men: Pilot Study JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e61 URL: http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e61/ doi:10.2196/publichealth.8931 PMID:30089609

©Kiffer George Card, Jeremy Gibbs, Nathan John Lachowsky, Blake W Hawkins, Miranda Compton, Joshua Edward, Travis Salway, Maya K Gislason, Robert S Hogg. Originally published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance (http://publichealth.jmir.org), 08.08.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance, is properly cited. The complete

bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://publichealth.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Original Paper

Overlap of Asthma and Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease in Patients in the United States: Analysis of Prevalence, Features, and Subtypes

Ralph M Turner^{1*}, PhD; Michael DePietro^{2*}, MD; Bo Ding^{3*}, PhD

¹HealthCore, Inc, Wilmington, DE, United States

²Teva Pharmaceuticals, Malvern, PA, United States

³AstraZeneca Pharmaceuticals, Gothenburg, Sweden

^{*}all authors contributed equally

Corresponding Author:

Ralph M Turner, PhD HealthCore, Inc 121 Justison Street Wilmington, DE, United States Phone: 1 215 740 7812 Email: mac.turner@hotmail.com

Abstract

Background: Although asthma and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) are clinically distinct diseases, they represent biologically diverse and overlapping clinical entities and it has been observed that they often co-occur. Some research and theorizing suggest there is a common comorbid condition termed asthma-chronic obstructive pulmonary disease overlap (ACO). However, the existence of ACO is controversial.

Objective: The objective of this study is to describe patient characteristics and estimate prevalence, health care utilization, and costs of ACO using claims-based diagnoses confirmed with medical record information.

Methods: Eligible patients were commercial US health plan enrollees; \geq 40 years; had asthma, COPD, or ACO; \geq 3 prescription fills for asthma/COPD medications; and \geq 2 spirometry tests. Records for a random sample of 5000 patients with ACO were reviewed to validate claims-based diagnoses.

Results: The estimated ACO prevalence was 6% (estimated 10,250/183,521) among 183,521 full study patients. In the claims-based cohorts, the comorbidity burden for ACO was greater versus asthma but similar to COPD cohorts. Medication utilization was higher in ACO versus asthma and COPD. Mean total health care costs were significantly higher for ACO versus asthma but similar to COPD. In confirmed diagnoses cohorts, mean total health care costs (medical plus pharmacy) were lower for ACO versus COPD but similar to asthma (US \$20,035; P=.56). Among confirmed cases, where there was medical record evidence, smoking history was higher in ACO (300/343, 87.5%) versus asthma cohorts (100/181, 55.2%) but similar to COPD (68/84, 81%).

Conclusions: ACO had more comorbidities, medication utilization, and costs than patients with asthma or COPD but differences were not seen after confirmation with medical records.

(JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e60) doi:10.2196/publichealth.9930

KEYWORDS

RenderX

COPD; asthma; asthma-COPD overlap; ACO; claims data; medical records; diagnosis validation

Introduction

Obstructive lung disease is a significant public health problem. Combined, airway diseases such as asthma and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) affect up to 15% of

http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e60/

adults in the United States, cause more than a million hospitalizations, and over 15 million lost work days [1]. The global effects of combined asthma and COPD are even more dramatic—300 million people are affected by COPD, and up to 300 million by asthma. COPD, the third leading cause of

death worldwide, is associated with an estimated 3 million deaths per year, and asthma with 200,000 deaths per year [2].

Although asthma and COPD are clinically distinct diseases, they represent biologically diverse and overlapping clinical entities. Clinicians have been studying asthma and COPD in relation to each other for more than half a century, since the formulation of the Dutch hypothesis in 1961 [3,4]. Asthma and COPD overlap [5] commands considerable attention and is discussed comprehensively in guidelines such as the Global Initiative for Asthma [6] and the Global Initiative for Lung Disease for COPD [7].

Asthma-COPD overlap (ACO; previously referred to as asthma-COPD overlap syndrome) is characterized by persistent airflow limitation consistent with COPD, together with several distinguishing features of asthma [7]. Prevalence estimates for ACO range from 5.5% to 55% [8-14] and the large discrepancy islikely attributable to differences in diagnostic criteria for asthma and COPD [5] and other factors, including age and gender [15]. Despite a growing body of literature, no standard exists to identify the syndrome and there is no consensus definition [16]. The result is a mixed picture of overlapping symptoms, patient characteristics, and comorbidities not reliably differentiated from asthma and COPD [17].

The literature suggests that, compared with asthma or COPD, ACO is associated with more rapid decline in lung function, more frequent exacerbations, increased health care resource utilization, worsening quality of life, and higher mortality rates [16,18,19]. This profile, however, relies on diversely defined populations and prevalence estimates [15,17,20] and might have dubious diagnostic utility.

The treatment responses of patients with ACO could be important for clinical decisions, suggesting potential value in additional, more precise characterization of this disease entity [5,15]. Little epidemiologic research has critically evaluated patterns of clinical diagnosis using the commonly used overlapping International Classification of Diseases, Ninth Revision (ICD-9) code patterns for asthma and COPD which can suggest possible ACO, indicating an important gap in knowledge. Such patterns of diagnosis might provide additional clues to better characterize the disease entity. A better understanding of the features of ACO might lead to improved diagnosis and treatment of this entity and improvements in public health for those patients affected by airways disease

Respiratory diseases, notably asthma and COPD, have resulted in immense clinical and economic challenges for public health [21,22]. Health services vigilantly investigate and seek to understand the epidemiological trends of respiratory diseases in the US, historically striving to maintain a state of readiness to respond [23-25]. While infectious respiratory conditions remain a major concern, changing environmental conditions and stresses from expanding industrial, military, and agricultural activities require greater vigilance and laboratory, hospital, and rehabilitation resources. Increasingly prevalent and worsening asthma and COPD, and by extension ACO, could strain the clinical and financial resources of public health services in the US and globally [26]. Better characterization and more accurate diagnosis will help in in the management of ACO, and in the development of better preventive public health strategies to decrease the impact of this clinical entity.

To help to address this gap in knowledge about ACO, this medical record based observational study employed a more rigorous research design—stricter inclusion criteria, plus confirmation of ICD-9 code-based identification of ACO with medical record review—than prior similar claims-based studies. The objective was to estimate the prevalence of ACO in a population of asthma or COPD patients, and describe patterns using an enhanced dual identification approach. Additionally, this study sought to describe medication utilization and health care costs of patients with ACO compared to patients with only asthma or COPD.

Methods

Data Source

Data were queried from the HealthCore Integrated Research Database, a single payor health insurance repository of administrative claims data for approximately 43 million members at the time of study. Applicable regulations and the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act were followed strictly; the study was approved by the New England Institutional Review Board.

Study Design and Patient Population

This retrospective cohort study used administrative claims data and medical record reviews between January 1, 2006 and October 31, 2015 (see Multimedia Appendix 1). The index date (first date patients met inclusion criteria) occurred during the intake period, which was between 1 January 2007 and 31 October 2014. Study patients were health plan members, ≥ 40 years old on index date, and with 12 months pre- and postindex health plan eligibility. Three cohorts were examined (asthma, COPD, or ACO) based on having (1) ≥ 2 diagnoses (≥ 30 days apart) for asthma (International Classification of Diseases, Ninth Revision, Clinical Modification [ICD-9-CM] code 493) or COPD (ICD-9 CM codes 491, 492, and 496), (2) ≥2 procedure codes (≥30 days apart) for asthma-related or COPD-related procedures, $(3) \ge 3$ Generic Product Identifier (GPI)-defined prescription fills (≥30 days apart) for asthma or COPD medication, and (4) ≥2 Current Procedural Terminology codes for spirometry tests. Asthma- and COPD-only cohorts had neither diagnostic nor procedure codes for the other disorder. Patients meeting criteria for both asthma and COPD constituted the claims-positive ACO cohort. Patients with a preindex cancer diagnosis were excluded.

Medical Record Review

ACO was confirmed for the purposes of this study by medical record review of 5000 randomly selected claims-positive patients with ACO during 2015-2016, whose outpatient records were abstracted using a standardized form. COPD was confirmed by persistent airflow obstruction (forced expiratory volume in 1 second [FEV₁]/forced vital capacity [FVC] less than 0.70) at symptom baseline. Positive computed tomography documentation of emphysema was not required but considered supportive of COPD diagnosis. Medical record confirmation of asthma included any two of the following: allergic rhinitis,

XSL•FO RenderX

chronic sinusitis or eczema, positive skin test or desensitization to environmental allergens, medical history of asthma before age 40 years, or family history of asthma [16]. Smoking status was assessed by medical record review. Patients with medical record features consistent with COPD or asthma as described above we considered to have medical record "confirmed" diagnoses of these disorders, and those with medical record features of both COPD and asthma were considered to have "confirmed ACO" Spirometry criteria for reversibility were not used because reversibility has been shown to occur with COPD as well as asthma, so therefore cannot be used to differentiate COPD from asthma [27].

Outcome Measures

Demographic variables were measured on the index date. The Deyo-Charlson Comorbidity Index (DCI) [28] score provided a baseline of illness burden. Smoking history was determined from Current Procedural Terminology codes for tobacco cessation counseling (99406, 99407) and use disorder (ICD-9-CM 305.1; V1582). Asthma and COPD medication utilization was assessed with GPI codes. All-cause medical and pharmacy costs were assessed for the 12-month post-index period. Total health care costs included inpatient, emergency department, outpatient, and pharmacy expenditures. Costs were adjusted to 2016 values using the consumer price index for US medical care services [29].

Statistical Analysis

The study population was characterized with descriptive statistics. Frequencies and percentages were reported for categorical variables; means, medians, and standard deviations for continuous variables. Correspondence analysis was conducted to graphically describe the overlap of asthma and COPD ICD-9 codes with medical records [30-32]. Correspondence analysis is conceptually similar to principal component analysis, but applies to categorical rather than continuous data. In a similar manner to principal component analysis, it provides a means of displaying or summarizing a set of data in two-dimensional graphical form. Comparisons among cohorts for response measures were conducted using paired-comparison t tests for continuous variables or Z tests for percentage differences for categorical variables. Generalized linear model analyses (GLM) using a log link with gamma distribution were used for cost analyses. The GLM is a flexible generalization of ordinary linear regression that allows for response variables that have error distribution models other than a normal distribution. The GLM generalizes linear regression by allowing the linear model to be related to the response variable via a link function and by allowing the magnitude of the variance of each measurement to be a function of its predicted value. Alpha was set at .05, 2-sided, for statistical significance.

Results

Overview

A total of 2,219,034 patients had ≥ 1 claim for asthma and/or COPD; of those, 20,459 met the inclusion and exclusion criteria and had claims-positive ACO; similarly, 17,156 had

```
http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e60/
```

claims-positive COPD; and 145,906 had claims-positive asthma (see Multimedia Appendix 1).

Prevalence

Of the 5000 ACO patients randomly selected for medical record review, 3038 were excluded because of missing records, providers not located, or providers not complying with requests. From the 1962 available records, 1181 were excluded because of absent spirometry results or FEV₁/FVC values. The remaining 781 successful medical record reviews confirmed ACO in 391 (50.1%) of the patients; 206 (26.4%) with confirmed asthma only; and 106 (13.6%) with confirmed COPD only (see Multimedia Appendices 1 and 2). A total of 78 patients were excluded from analyses as their medical records supported neither an asthma nor COPD diagnosis. We assumed that the proportions of confirmed ACO diagnoses would be similar for patients with medical record reviews compared to study patients overall. Extrapolating the 50.1% ACO confirmation rate to the full claims-positive ACO cohort (20,459 patients) yielded 10,250 patients meeting the confirmation criteria. Dividing this numerator (10,250 patients) by the total number of patients found with ≥ 1 criterion for asthma or COPD (183,521 patients) resulted in an estimated ACO prevalence of approximately 6%.

Description of Overlapping Asthma and Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease Diagnoses

Most confirmed ACO patients had several overlapping asthma diagnoses; however, the only overlapping COPD ICD-9 code diagnoses were chronic bronchitis and emphysema (see Multimedia Appendix 3). The most common cross ACO ICD-9 codes were chronic bronchitis mixed with chronic obstructive asthma (51/391, 13.0%), COPD chronic airway disorder occurring with unspecified asthma (50/391, 12.8%), chronic bronchitis comorbid with unspecified asthma (49/391, 12.5%), and patients with both COPD chronic bronchitis and COPD emphysema, as well as chronic obstructive asthma (46/391, 11.8%).

Correspondence analysis confirmed the ACO population. The χ^2 value was 55.08 (P<.001), indicating significant cross-asthma-COPD diagnostic patterns. A 2-dimensional solution accounted for 51.1% of the total variance; dimension 1 for 29.1% and dimension 2 for 22% of total variance (Figure 1). Of the COPD ICD-9 diagnoses codes, chronic bronchitis, chronic airway disease (CAD), and comorbid chronic bronchitis and emphysema diagnoses occurred most frequently; and chronic bronchitis was the most central to the COPD code for the primary cluster of patients. CAD and comorbid chronic bronchitis and or emphysema patterns occurred together less frequently; the codes were about two standard deviations apart. Frequently occurring overlapping asthma symptoms included extrinsic asthma, both unspecified and chronic obstructive forms, also reflecting substantial variation (Figure 1), and heterogeneity in dual diagnosis patterns within ACO. Dimension 2 defined a distinct set of codes comprising multiple mixed asthma diagnoses and emphysema, while differentiating a group of infrequent joint diagnoses with little in common with core ACO characteristics. Few patients (6.1%) were captured in the second cluster.

XSL•FO RenderX **Figure 1.** Correspondence analysis biplot of ICD-9-CM subtypes of ACO condition patients. The x- and y-axes are in z-scale metric. Rectangles define two distinct dimensions of patients. The black rectangle encapsulates the historical view that chronic bronchitis is most central to the condition. Note there is variation along x-axis indicating within cluster heterogeneity. The red rectangle captures a distinct dimension that is 1.5 SD distance from the core cluster. This cluster is comprised of multiple mixed asthma diagnoses and emphysema. Overall, there is substantial symptom variation within the ACO condition. Intrin: intrinsic asthma; Extrin: extrinsic asthma; COA: chronic obstructive asthma; Asthma UNS: asthma unspecified; Emphy: COPD emphysema; ChBron: COPD chronic bronchitis; COPD CAD: COPD chronic airway obstruction.



Cohort Characteristics and Comorbid Illnesses

A comparison of the mean ages of the claims-based cohorts suggested ACO patients were older (68.4 years, SD 11.4) than asthma patients (53.4 years, SD 9.5) but similar to those with COPD (67.0 years, SD 10.8). In the confirmed cohorts, all groups were of similar age: ACO (68.2 years, SD 11.0), COPD (71.4 years, SD 9.3), and asthma (67.9 years, SD 11.1). Women were the majority in the claims-positive cohorts for both ACO (13,155/20,459, 64.30%) and asthma (99,362/145,906, 68.10%), but not for COPD (8012/17,156, 46.70%). This difference was not observed in the confirmed cohorts with women being the majority in all groups (ACO 232/391, 59.3%; COPD 62/106, 58.5%; and asthma 148/206, 71.8%).

Comorbidity severity (DCI scores) was similar in the claims-positive ACO and COPD cohorts (mean DCI 1.5 for both cohorts, SD 1.7; P=.87), but higher than the claims-positive asthma cohort (mean DCI 0.4, SD 0.9; P<.001; Tables 1 and 2). In the confirmed diagnosis cohorts, however, comorbidity severity was lower for ACO (mean DCI score 1.3, SD 1.5)

versus the COPD cohort (mean DCI score 1.9, SD 2.0; P=.007), but similar to the asthma cohort (mean DCI score 1.5, SD 1.6; P=.11).

Smoking History

Smoking was significantly less common in the claims-positive ACO cohort (4133/20,459, 20.2%) versus the COPD cohort (5215/17,156, 30.40%; P<.001) but more common than in the claims-positive asthma cohort (6128/145,906, 4.20%; P<.001; Tables 1 and 2). No significant difference was seen among the confirmed diagnosis cohorts for claims-assessed smoking: ACO (90/391, 23%) and asthma (35/206, 17.0%; P=.27) and COPD (26/106, 24.5%; P=.68) cohorts. The difference between the confirmed asthma and confirmed COPD cohorts was statistically significant (P=.047). Among the chart reviewed subjects, there was no information on previous or current smoking behavior for 25/206 (12.1%) confirmed asthma cases, 22/106 (20.8%) confirmed COPD cases, and 48/391 (12.3%) confirmed ACO cases. Therefore, the denominators for chart reviewed smoking behavior was 181 for confirmed asthma, 84 for confirmed COPD, and 343 for confirmed ACO.

XSL•FO

 Table 1. Demographic characteristics and comorbidities for the claims positive cohort.

Demographics	Asthma (n=145,906)	$COPD^a$ (n=17,156)	ACO ^b (n=20,459)	P value		
				Asthma vs ACO	COPD vs ACO	Asthma vs COPD
Age (years), mean (SD)	53.4 (9.5)	67.0 (10.8)	68.4 (11.4)	<.001	<.001	<.001
Female, n (%)	99,362 (68.1)	8012 (46.7)	13,155 (64.3)	<.001	<.001	<.001
Comorbidity						
DCI ^c , mean (SD)	0.4 (0.9)	1.5 (1.7)	1.5 (1.7)	<.001	.86	<.001
Smoking						
Claims-assessed, n (%)	6128 (4.2)	5215 (30.4)	4133 (20.2)	<.001	<.001	<.001

^aCOPD: chronic obstructive pulmonary disease.

^bACO: asthma-COPD overlap.

^cDCI: Deyo-Charlson Comorbidity Index.

 Table 2. Demographic characteristics and comorbidities confirmed diagnosis cohort (based on the random sample of 5000 patients randomly drawn for the claims-positive asthma-chronic obstructive pulmonary disease [COPD] overlap [ACO] cohort).

Demographics	Asthma (n=206)	COPD (n=106)	ACO (n=391)	P value			
				Asthma vs ACO	COPD vs ACO	Asthma vs COPD	
Age (years), mean (SD)	67.9 (11.1)	71.4 (9.3)	68.2 (11.0)	.69	.003	.003	
Female, n (%)	148 (71.8)	62 (58.5)	232 (59.3)	.003	.88	.017	
Comorbidity							
DCI ^a , mean (SD)	1.5 (1.6)	1.9 (2.0)	1.3 (1.5)	.11	.007	.10	
Smoking							
Claims-assessed, n (%)	35 (17)	26 (25)	90 (23)	.27	.68	.047	
Chart-assessed, n (%)	100 (55.2) ^b	68 (81) ^c	300 (87.5) ^d	<.001	<.001	<.001	
Not documented ^e , n (%)	25 (12.1)	22 (20.8)	48 (12.3)	.67	.001	.001	

^aDCI: Deyo-Charlson Comorbidity Index.

^bn=181.

^cn=84.

^dn=343.

^eSmoking not documented in medical record.

Thus, the medical record data indicated the confirmed ACO cohort (300/343, 87.5%) had significantly higher percentage of past or present smoking than the confirmed COPD (68/84, 81%; P<.001) and confirmed asthma cohorts (100/181, 55.2%; P<.001). A significantly greater proportion of patients in the confirmed COPD cohort had a history of smoking, compared with the confirmed asthma cohort (P<.001).

Medication Utilization

Use of asthma and COPD medications was higher among patients in the claims-positive ACO cohort compared with patients in the claims-positive asthma and COPD cohorts (Tables 3 and 4). The only exceptions were the use of long-acting muscarinic antagonists (LAMA), which was higher in the claims-positive COPD (6391/17,156, 37.25%) cohort than in the ACO cohort (6138/20,459, 30.0%; P<.001), and long-acting beta2-agonists (LABA) were higher in the COPD cohort (635/17,156, 3.7%) compared to ACO (716/20,459, 3.5%; P=.04). Inhaled corticosteroid (ICS) use was not statistically

RenderX

significantly different between the claims-positive asthma and claims-positive ACO cohorts (25,242/145,906; 17.3% vs 3805/20,459; 18.6%; P=.09). The claims-positive COPD and ACO cohorts had similar use of short-acting beta-agonist and muscarinic antagonists (SABA/SAMA; short-acting 2728/17,156; 15.9% vs 3110/17,156; 15.2%, respectively; P=.76) and SAMA (652/17,156; 3.8% vs 859/20,459; 4.2%, respectively; P=.32). In contrast, asthma and COPD medication use was largely similar among patients in the confirmed ACO cohort compared with the confirmed asthma and COPD cohorts (Tables 3 and 4). Compared with the confirmed ACO cohort, the confirmed asthma cohort had lower use of ICS/LABA (59.6% vs 44.7%, respectively; P=.001), LAMA (34.0% vs 18.0%, respectively; P<.001), SABA/SAMA (18.4% vs 11.2%, respectively; P=.02), and LABA (4.6% vs 1.5%, respectively; P=.01). Only the use of LAMA was lower in the confirmed ACO cohort compared with the confirmed COPD cohort (34.0% vs 44.3%, respectively; P=.05), and only ICS use was higher

Turner et al

in the confirmed ACO cohort than in the confirmed COPD cohort (21.2% vs 12.3%, respectively; P=.04).

Table 3. Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) or asthma medication use during the 12-month follow-up period for the claims positive cohort.

Asthma or COPD medication	Asthma (n=145,906), n (%)	COPD (n=17,156), n (%)	ACO ^a (n=20,459), n (%)	<i>P</i> value ^b		
				Asthma vs ACO	COPD vs ACO	Asthma vs COPD
SABA ^c	82,583 (56.6)	7463 (43.5)	12,337 (60.3)	<.001	<.001	<.001
OCS ^d	51,067 (35.0)	7377 (43.3)	11,518 (56.3)	<.001	<.001	<.001
ICS ^e /LABA ^f	49,024 (33.6)	6554 (38.2)	11,191 (54.7)	<.001	<.001	<.001
LTRA ^g	39,103 (26.8)	926 (5.4)	5729 (28.0)	.001	.001	<.001
ICS	25,242 (17.3)	1269 (7.4)	3805 (18.6)	.091	<.001	<.001
SABA/SAMA ^h	3648 (2.5)	2728 (15.9)	3110 (15.2)	<.001	.76	<.001
LABA	3210 (2.2)	635 (3.7)	716 (3.5)	<.001	.04	.01
LAMA ⁱ	1605 (1.1)	6391 (37.2)	6138 (30.0)	<.001	<.001	<.001
SAMA	1167 (0.8)	652 (3.8)	859 (4.2)	<.001	.32	<.001

^aACO: asthma-COPD overlap.

^bSignificance calculated using a Z test for differences in column proportions.

^cSABA: short-acting beta2-agonist.

^dOCS: oral corticosteroid.

^eICS: inhaled corticosteroid.

^fLABA: long-acting beta2-agonist.

^gLTRA: leukotriene receptor antagonist.

^hSAMA: short-acting muscarinic antagonist.

ⁱLAMA: long-acting muscarinic antagonist.



 Table 4. Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) or asthma medication use during the 12-month follow-up period for the confirmed diagnosis cohort (based on the random sample of 5000 patients randomly drawn for the claims-positive asthma-COPD overlap [ACO] cohort).

Asthma or COPD medication	Asthma (n=206), n (%)	COPD (n=106), n (%)	ACO (n=391), n (%)	P value ^a		
				Asthma vs ACO	COPD vs ACO	Asthma vs COPD
SABA ^b	119 (57.8)	68 (64.2)	249 (63.7)	.16	.93	.28
OCS ^c	112 (54.4)	63 (59.4)	228 (58.3)	.36	.84	.39
ICS ^d /LABA ^e	92 (44.7)	59 (55.7)	233 (59.6)	.001	.47	.07
LTRA ^f	68 (33.0)	23 (21.7)	109 (27.9)	.19	.20	.04
ICS	40 (19.4)	13 (12.3)	83 (21.2)	.60	.04	.11
LAMA ^g	37 (18.0)	47 (44.3)	133 (34.0)	<.001	.05	<.001
SABA/SAMA ^h	23 (11.2)	17 (16.0)	72 (18.4)	.02	.57	.22
SAMA	5 (2.4)	3 (2.8)	21 (5.4)	.09	.28	.98
LABA	3 (1.5)	5 (4.7)	18 (4.6)	.047	1.0	.04

^aSignificance calculated using a Z test for differences in column proportions.

^bSABA: short-acting beta2-agonist.

^cOCS: oral corticosteroid.

^dICS: inhaled corticosteroid.

^eLABA: long-acting beta2-agonist.

^fLTRA: leukotriene receptor antagonist.

^gLAMA: long-acting muscarinic antagonist.

^hSAMA: short-acting muscarinic antagonist.

 Table 5. All-cause health care costs during follow-up.

All-cause health care costs	Asthma	COPD ^a	ACO ^b	P value ^c		
				Asthma vs ACO	COPD vs ACO	Asthma vs COPD
Claims positive cohort						
Patients, n	145,906	17,156	20,459	_	_	_
Total costs (US \$), mean (SD)	10,103 (18,987)	25,546 (54,118)	25,307 (42,735)	<.001	.690	<.001
Inpatient	1836 (13,419)	11,251 (45,205)	10,311 (35,065)	<.001	.003	<.001
Emergency department	397 (1518)	506 (1707)	701 (2456)	<.001	<.001	<.001
Outpatient	4682 (9503)	8,826 (21,557)	9050 (18,602)	<.001	.475	<.001
Prescription	3188 (5079)	4963 (7438)	5594 (8652)	<.001	<.001	<.001
Confirmed diagnosis cohort						
Patients, n	206	106	391	_	_	_
Total costs (US \$), mean (SD)	20,311 (23,122)	27,132 (34,680)	19,419 (23,353)	.560	.001	.007
Inpatient	5973 (16,080)	13537 (28,003)	7026 (18,258)	.497	.030	.011
Emergency department	587 (1945)	462 (1113)	743 (2548)	.274	.083	.411
Outpatient	9393 (14,460)	8614 (13,596)	6257 (7020)	.002	.007	.132
Prescription	4358 (3590)	4518 (3594)	5393 (8579)	.008	.086	.705

^aCOPD: chronic obstructive pulmonary disease.

^bACO: asthma-COPD overlap.

^cSignificance calculated using a *Z* test for differences in column proportions.

XSL•FO RenderX

Health Care Costs

Mean total health care costs 12 months postindex were significantly higher for patients in the claims-positive ACO cohort compared with the claims-positive asthma cohort (US \$25,307 vs US \$9966, respectively; P < .001), but similar to the claims-positive COPD cohort (US \$25,198; P=.69; Table 5). Mean costs in the claims-positive ACO cohort were significantly higher than the claims-positive asthma cohort for inpatient (US \$10,171 vs US \$1811, respectively; P<.001), emergency department (US \$691 vs US \$391, respectively; P<.001), outpatient (US \$8927 vs US \$4618, respectively; P<.001), and prescription expenditures (US \$8534 vs US \$3145, respectively; P < .001). Mean costs in the claims-positive ACO cohort were lower than in the claims-positive COPD cohort for inpatient costs (US \$10,171 ACO vs US \$11,098 COPD; P=.003) but higher for emergency department costs (US \$692 ACO vs US \$499 COPD; P<.001).

When mean total costs were compared among the confirmed cohorts, however, the ACO cohort had significantly lower costs than the COPD cohort (US \$19,155 vs US \$26,762, respectively; P=.001) but similar to those of the asthma cohort (US \$20,035; P=.56). The confirmed ACO cohort had lower mean costs than the confirmed asthma cohort for outpatient (US \$6172 ACO vs US \$9265 asthma; P=.002) and prescription costs (US \$5320 ACO vs US \$4299 asthma; P=.008), and lower mean costs than the confirmed COPD cohort for inpatient (US \$6930 ACO vs US \$13,353 COPD; P=.03) and outpatient costs (US \$6172 ACO vs US \$8497; P=.007).

Discussion

Principal Results

The prevalence of ACO in this study population was estimated at 6%, determined by a claims-based definition combined with medical record review to further support the diagnosis. We extrapolated the proportion of medical record confirmed ACO diagnoses from the medical record review (50.1%) to the wider claims-based asthma, COPD, and ACO study population. Medical record review added specificity to ACO diagnoses versus claims alone. Historically in claims-based studies of ACO patients were considered as meeting the definition for ACO if patients had a minimum number of ICD code diagnosis for both COPD and asthma on different occasions. Given the substantial overlap in asthma and COPD symptoms, patients could be diagnosed with either condition by clinicians, this may reflect some degree of ambiguity regarding which clinical diagnosis patients actually are manifesting, therefore reflecting a diagnostic challenge rather than a true clinical overlap syndrome. We have attempted to clarify this situation by going beyond the ICD-9 codes in a sample of patients to identify those patients who meet the traditional claims-based attribution of ACO, but also have corroborating information in the medical record that features of both asthma and COPD actually exist and the ICD-9 codes are to some degree supportable. We were therefore able to define a group of patients who had ICD-9-based characterization of ACO, COPD, and asthma but also ICD-9and medical record review-based characterization as ACO, COPD, and asthma; and, consequently, compare these two

XSL•FC

groups. This provided useful information on the condition of ACO but also on the role of claims-based research in the future study of this syndrome.

Current or past tobacco smokers were at higher risk for ACO. Greater proportions of both claims-positive COPD and ACO patients smoked, and the confirmed ACO cohort had a significantly higher percentage of past or present smoking than the confirmed COPD and the confirmed asthma cohorts. Van den Berg and Aalbers suggested two ACO clinical phenotypes: never-, ex-, or current smokers with a history of asthma who have incompletely reversible airflow obstruction; and smokers or ex-smokers with COPD who display increased bronchodilator reversibility [17]. Our data underscored the key association of smoking with ACO as likely contributing to the evolution of the persistent airflow limitation feature of this clinical entity. The difference between confirmed ACO and confirmed asthma was largely the evidence of persistent airflow limitation based on FEV₁/FVC.

Results from the correspondence analysis question the rationale for including patients with diagnosed emphysema in future studies as they have little in common with the majority of ACO patients. Diagnoses most central to ACO were chronic bronchitis, chronic airway disease, chronic obstructive asthma, asthma not otherwise specified, and extrinsic asthma. Additionally, symptom patterns can present differently. The overlapping diagnostic codes reflecting bronchitis or airway disease may suggest bronchitis symptoms (cough, phlegm production, etc) are more suggestive of ACO versus COPD. This merits further study.

Demographic and comorbidity profiles were similar for confirmed ACO and COPD cohorts. The claims-positive ACO cohort had a greater comorbidity burden than the claims-positive asthma cohort, demonstrating differences between claims-based and medical record-confirmed definitions of ACO. Likewise, evidence in the claims-based cohorts showed greater use of most asthma and COPD medications for ACO patients versus the other two cohorts but results for confirmed cohorts did not show as many significant differences. ICS/LABA, LAMA, SABA/SAMA, and LABA usage was greater in the confirmed ACO versus the confirmed asthma cohort; use of ICSs was greater compared with confirmed COPD cohort, suggesting that ACO might be more responsive to ICSs. The results indicate that ACO patients are prescribed the same amount-or more-asthma and COPD medications as patients with asthma or COPD alone.

Higher ACO versus asthma costs were seen across inpatient, emergency department, outpatient, and pharmacy categories. Costs were lower, however, for all categories for COPD versus ACO patients, except for emergency department services where ACO-attributable costs were significantly greater than COPD-attributable costs. Costs were different in the confirmed cohorts. ACO patients had significatly lower costs than COPD patients, and similar to those in the asthma cohort. Confirmed ACO patients had lower mean costs relative to asthma patients for outpatient and pharmacy services, as well as confirmed COPD patients for inpatient and outpatient services. Possible reasons may include greater treatment responsiveness and less

severe disease versus the COPD cohort, although our study was not designed to provide any further clarification.

Limitations

Despite the strengths inherent in its design, these study results must be viewed against important limitations. Data were from commercially insured patients and results may not be generalizable more broadly. Almost two-thirds (60.1%) of the accessed medical records were excluded primarily because spirometry results or provider FEV_1/FVC values were missing. Missing data also constrained ACO identification in the claims-positive ACO population.

Comparisons With Prior Studies

The 6% prevalence estimate of ACO in the study population was lower than in earlier studies, which ranged from 12% to 55% [8,10,12,13,16] but was consistent with the 5.5% estimate from the Majorca Real-Life Investigation in COPD and Asthma study [14], and in line with the 4% to 12% estimates of other recent studies [9,11]. These discrepancies between our study and prior studies might be attributed, in part, to the quantity and quality of available medical records. Only 40% of medical records accessed were complete and usable in confirming the ACO diagnosis and may have provided insufficient information to confirm 49.9% of claims-positive ACO cases. If this was accurate, and assuming that all ACO diagnoses were confirmed by medical record review (100%), under this scenario the

estimated ACO prevalence would be 11%, which is consistent with a prior observational study [11].

Our findings of a greater comorbidity burden, medication use, and costs in the claims-positive ACO cohort compared with the claims-positive asthma and COPD cohorts were consistent with prior studies [18]. However, the lower costs observed in the confirmed ACO cohort differed from prior studies that showed ACO patients with higher resource utilization and costs [18,33-35]. This suggests a striking method effect upon results across studies. Costs are critical in public health activities, and they have important implications for all stakeholders. Like the Gerhardsson de Verdier et al claims-based study, which showed costs doubling for ACO versus asthma patients, our study showed an increase (almost 3-fold) for ACO versus asthma alone at 12-months' follow-up but were similar for ACO and COPD patients in that time frame.

Conclusions

ACO and asthma patients had similar demographic profiles, and ACO and COPD patients had similar comorbidity burdens. Health care costs for ACO, asthma, and COPD patients were in the same range, but ACO patients received slightly more medication versus asthma or COPD patients. Medical record confirmation of ACO suggested a lower prevalence and other differences than claims-based identification. Such methods-based variations should be considered in future studies.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank Bernard Tulsi, of HealthCore, Inc (Wilmington, DE) for providing medical writing support, which was in accordance with Good Publication Practice guidelines. This study was sponsored by AstraZeneca. AstraZeneca had no role in the design or conduct of the study, data analysis or interpretation, or writing, review, or approval of the manuscript. The decision to publish was solely that of the authors. A paper based on a selection of data from this study (Title: Prevalence, Features, and Subtypes of Asthma and COPD Overlap Syndrome (ACO) Patients in the US) was presented at a symposium entitled Recent Findings in Respiratory Disease Epidemiology at the American Public Health Association Meeting and Exposition, November 1, 2016, Denver CO, USA.

Conflicts of Interest

RMT is an employee of HealthCore, Inc; MD, who is currently an employee of Teva Pharmaceuticals, Inc, was an employee of AstraZeneca at the time of the study. BD is an employee of AstraZeneca.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Study design.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 49KB - publichealth_v4i3e60_app1.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 2

Patients with chart-confirmed asthma and/or chronic obstructive pulmonary disease.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 21KB - publichealth_v4i3e60_app2.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 3

Correspondence table for overlap among ICD-9 subtype diagnoses for medical record confirmed ACO population.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 30KB - publichealth_v4i3e60_app3.pdf]

References

RenderX

http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e60/

- 1. Garantziotis S, Schwartz DA. Ecogenomics of respiratory diseases of public health significance. Annu Rev Public Health 2010;31:37-51 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1146/annurev.publhealth.012809.103633] [Medline: 20070197]
- Schluger NW, Koppaka R. Lung disease in a global context. A call for public health action. Ann Am Thorac Soc 2014 Mar;11(3):407-416. [doi: <u>10.1513/AnnalsATS.201312-420PS</u>] [Medline: <u>24673697</u>]
- 3. Orie NG. The dutch hypothesis. Chest 2000 May;117(5 Suppl 1):299S. [Medline: 10843963]
- 4. Postma DS, Weiss ST, van DBM, Kerstjens HAM, Koppelman GH. Revisiting the Dutch hypothesis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2015 Sep;136(3):521-529. [doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2015.06.018] [Medline: 26343936]
- Postma DS, Rabe KF. The Asthma-COPD Overlap Syndrome. N Engl J Med 2015 Sep 24;373(13):1241-1249. [doi: 10.1056/NEJMra1411863] [Medline: 26398072]
- 6. 2017 Pocket Guide for Asthma Management and Prevention. 2017 Aug 30. URL: <u>http://ginasthma.org/</u>2017-pocket-guide-for-asthma-management-and-prevention/ [WebCite Cache ID 6wOiFHwK4]
- 7. Global Initiative for Chronic Obstructive Lung Disease. Diagnosis of diseases of chronic airflow limitation: asthma, COPD and asthma-COPD overlap syndrome (ACOS). 2015. URL: <u>http://goldcopd.org/asthma-copd-asthma-copd-overlap-syndrome/</u>[WebCite Cache ID 6wOiyp1Fn]
- 8. Andersén H, Lampela P, Nevanlinna A, Säynäjäkangas O, Keistinen T. High hospital burden in overlap syndrome of asthma and COPD. Clin Respir J 2013 Oct;7(4):342-346. [doi: <u>10.1111/crj.12013</u>] [Medline: <u>23362945</u>]
- 9. de MR, Pesce G, Marcon A, Accordini S, Antonicelli L, Bugiani M, et al. The coexistence of asthma and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD): prevalence and risk factors in young, middle-aged and elderly people from the general population. PLoS One 2013;8(5):e62985 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0062985] [Medline: 23675448]
- Fu J, Gibson PG, Simpson JL, McDonald VM. Longitudinal changes in clinical outcomes in older patients with asthma, COPD and asthma-COPD overlap syndrome. Respiration 2014;87(1):63-74 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1159/000352053] [Medline: 24029561]
- Izquierdo-Alonso JL, Rodriguez-Gonzálezmoro JM, de LP, Unzueta I, Ribera X, Antón E, et al. Prevalence and characteristics of three clinical phenotypes of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD). Respir Med 2013 May;107(5):724-731 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.rmed.2013.01.001] [Medline: 23419828]
- 12. Marsh SE, Travers J, Weatherall M, Williams MV, Aldington S, Shirtcliffe PM, et al. Proportional classifications of COPD phenotypes. Thorax 2008 Sep;63(9):761-767 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/thx.2007.089193] [Medline: 18728201]
- 13. Miravitlles M, Soriano JB, Ancochea J, Muñoz L, Duran-Tauleria E, Sánchez G, et al. Characterisation of the overlap COPD-asthma phenotype. Focus on physical activity and health status. Respir Med 2013 Jul;107(7):1053-1060 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.rmed.2013.03.007] [Medline: 23597591]
- van BJFM, Román-Rodríguez M, Palmer JF, Toledo-Pons N, Cosío BG, Soriano JB. Comorbidome, Pattern, and Impact of Asthma-COPD Overlap Syndrome in Real Life. Chest 2016 Apr;149(4):1011-1020. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.chest.2015.12.002</u>] [Medline: <u>26836892</u>]
- 15. Gibson PG, Simpson JL. The overlap syndrome of asthma and COPD: what are its features and how important is it? Thorax 2009 Aug;64(8):728-735. [doi: 10.1136/thx.2008.108027] [Medline: 19638566]
- Ding B, Enstone A. Asthma and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease overlap syndrome (ACOS): structured literature review and physician insights. Expert Rev Respir Med 2016;10(3):363-371 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1586/17476348.2016.1144476] [Medline: 26789845]
- 17. van DBM, Aalbers R. The asthma-COPD overlap syndrome: how is it defined and what are its clinical implications? J Asthma Allergy 2016;9:27-35 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2147/JAA.S78900] [Medline: 26929652]
- Gerhardsson DVM, Andersson M, Kern DM, Zhou S, Tunceli O. Asthma and Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease Overlap Syndrome: Doubled Costs Compared with Patients with Asthma Alone. Value Health 2015 Sep;18(6):759-766 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jval.2015.04.010] [Medline: 26409602]
- 19. Piras B, Miravitlles M. The overlap phenotype: the (missing) link between asthma and COPD. Multidiscip Respir Med 2012 Jun 20;7(1):8 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/2049-6958-7-8] [Medline: 22958436]
- 20. Menezes AMB, Montes DOM, Pérez-Padilla R, Nadeau G, Wehrmeister FC, Lopez-Varela MV, PLATINO Team. Increased risk of exacerbation and hospitalization in subjects with an overlap phenotype: COPD-asthma. Chest 2014 Feb;145(2):297-304. [doi: 10.1378/chest.13-0622] [Medline: 24114498]
- Ford ES, Croft JB, Mannino DM, Wheaton AG, Zhang X, Giles WH. COPD surveillance--United States, 1999-2011. Chest 2013 Jul;144(1):284-305 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1378/chest.13-0809] [Medline: 23619732]
- 22. Moorman JE, Akinbami LJ, Bailey CM, Zahran HS, King ME, Johnson CA, et al. National surveillance of asthma: United States, 2001-2010. Vital Health Stat 3 2012 Nov(35):1-58 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 24252609]
- 23. David W. Chronic respiratory diseases-the new look in the Public Health Service. Am J Public Health Nations Health 1967 Aug;57(8):1357-1362. [Medline: <u>6069011</u>]
- 24. Merrill MH. Public health responsibilities and program possibilities in chronic respiratory diseases. Am J Public Health Nations Health 1963 Mar;53(3)Suppl:25-33. [Medline: <u>13935051</u>]
- 25. Roberts A. Public health service activities in chronic respiratory diseases. Public Health Rep 1965 Apr;80:336-338 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 14279978]

- 26. HealthyPeople.gov. Respiratory diseases. 2017. URL: <u>https://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/topics-objectives/topic/</u> respiratory-diseases [WebCite Cache ID 6wOjMPv4x]
- 27. Tashkin DP, Celli B, Decramer M, Liu D, Burkhart D, Cassino C, et al. Bronchodilator responsiveness in patients with COPD. Eur Respir J 2008 Apr;31(4):742-750 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1183/09031936.00129607] [Medline: 18256071]
- 28. Charlson ME, Pompei P, Ales KL, MacKenzie CR. A new method of classifying prognostic comorbidity in longitudinal studies: development and validation. J Chronic Dis 1987;40(5):373-383. [Medline: <u>3558716</u>]
- 29. US Bureau of Labor Statistics. Consumer price index. Washington: US Bureau of Labor Statistics; 2017 Jan 01. URL: https://www.bls.gov/cpi/home.htm [WebCite Cache ID 6wOjmQcpR]
- 30. Beh E, Lombardo R. Correspondence Analysis: Theory, Practice, and New Strategies. In: Balding DJ, Cressie NAC, Fitzmaurice GM, Molenberghs G, Scott DW, Smith AFM, Tsay RS, Weisberg S, editors. Wiley Series in Probability Statistics. New York: John Wiley & Sons; 2014.
- 31. Hair J, Anderson R, Black B, Babin B. Inditors. Multivariate Data Analysis. Boston: Pearson; 2017:e-607.
- 32. Tabachnick B, Fidell L. Multiway frequency analysis. Boston: Pearson; 2013:858-912.
- Rhee CK, Yoon HK, Yoo KH, Kim YS, Lee SW, Park YB, et al. Medical utilization and cost in patients with overlap syndrome of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and asthma. COPD 2014 Apr;11(2):163-170. [doi: 10.3109/15412555.2013.831061] [Medline: 24111662]
- 34. Shaya FT, Dongyi D, Akazawa MO, Blanchette CM, Wang J, Mapel DW, et al. Burden of concomitant asthma and COPD in a Medicaid population. Chest 2008 Jul;134(1):14-19. [doi: <u>10.1378/chest.07-2317</u>] [Medline: <u>18339789</u>]
- Wurst KE, St Laurent S, Hinds D, Davis KJ. Disease Burden of Patients with Asthma/COPD Overlap in a US Claims Database: Impact of ICD-9 Coding-based Definitions. COPD 2017 Apr;14(2):200-209. [doi: 10.1080/15412555.2016.1257598] [Medline: 28103123]

Abbreviations

ACO: asthma-COPD overlap CAD: chronic airway disease **COPD:** chronic obstructive pulmonary disease DCI: Devo-Charlson Comorbidity Index FEV1: forced expiratory volume in 1 second FVC: forced vital capacity GPI: generic product identifier **GLM:** generalized linear model ICD-9: International Classification of Diseases, Ninth Revision ICD-9-CM: International Classification of Diseases, Ninth Revision, Clinical Modification ICS: inhaled corticosteroid LABA: long-acting beta2-agonists LAMA: long-acting muscarinic antagonists LTRA: leukotriene receptor antagonist OCS: oral cotricosteroid SABA: short-acting beta-agonist SAMA: short-acting muscarinic antagonist

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 24.01.18; peer-reviewed by M Duplaga, I El Akkary; comments to author 11.04.18; revised version received 10.05.18; accepted 10.05.18; published 20.08.18.

Please cite as: Turner RM, DePietro M, Ding B Overlap of Asthma and Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease in Patients in the United States: Analysis of Prevalence, Features, and Subtypes JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e60 URL: http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e60/ doi:10.2196/publichealth.9930 PMID:30126831

©Ralph M Turner, Michael DePietro, Bo Ding. Originally published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance (http://publichealth.jmir.org), 20.08.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction

in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://publichealth.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Corrigenda and Addenda

Correction: The Association Between Commonly Investigated User Factors and Various Types of eHealth Use for Self-Care of Type 2 Diabetes: Case of First-Generation Immigrants From Pakistan in the Oslo Area, Norway

Naoe Tatara¹, PhD; Hugo Lewi Hammer¹, PhD; Hege Kristin Andreassen^{2,3}, PhD; Jelena Mirkovic⁴, PhD; Marte Karoline Råberg Kjøllesdal⁵, PhD

¹Department of Computer Science, Faculty of Technology, Art and Design, Oslo and Akershus University College of Applied Sciences, Oslo, Norway ²Centre for Care Research, Norwegian University of Science and Technology, Gjøvik, Norway

³Norwegian Centre for E-health Research, University Hospital of North Norway, Tromsø, Norway

⁴Center for Shared Decision Making and Collaborative Care Research, Oslo University Hospital, Oslo, Norway

⁵Department of Community Medicine and Global Health, Institute of Health and Society, Faculty of Medicine, University of Oslo, Oslo, Norway

Corresponding Author:

Naoe Tatara, PhD Department of Computer Science Faculty of Technology, Art and Design Oslo and Akershus University College of Applied Sciences P.O.Box 4 St. Olavs plass Oslo, 0130 Norway Phone: 47 67238679 Fax: 47 22453205 Email: naoe.tatara@hioa.no

Related Article:

Correction of: http://publichealth.jmir.org/2017/4/e68/

(JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e11888) doi:10.2196/11888

The authors of "The Association Between Commonly Investigated User Factors and Various Types of eHealth Use for Self-Care of Type 2 Diabetes: Case of First-Generation Immigrants From Pakistan in the Oslo Area, Norway" (JMIR Public Health Surveill 2017;3(4):e68) would like to make changes to the following areas in the Results section:

1. Table 6

RenderX

- The label "(h) Keeping track of health information" should be replaced with "(i) Self-assessment of health".
- The label "(i) Self-assessment of health" should be replaced with "(h) Keeping track of health information".
- Heading of column "Log odds ratio" should be replaced with "Estimate".
- In the "Association Between User Factors and eHealth Use" sub-section, in the last paragraph, the second last sentence is "The *health* component is negatively related to closed online communication about T2D with a few acquaintances (d), and there is an indication of a positive relation between

http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e11888/

the *health* component and the use of Web applications and mobile apps for active decision making on T2D self-care by self-assessing of health status (P=.05)." This should be replaced with: "The *health* component is negatively related to closed online communication about T2D with a few acquaintances (d), and there is an indication of a positive relation between the *health* component and the use of Web applications and mobile apps for active decision making on T2D self-care by tracking of health information (P=.05)."

The errors were caused by an inadvertent mistake on labeling results of statistical analysis before drafting the manuscript and the oversight of the missing label for the result of the Poisson regression analysis. As the results of both logistic regression analysis and Poisson regression analysis are presented in the same table, the label "Estimate" should be used to express the results in the most appropriate manner.

Although the errors concern changes in results, the changes do not impact on the conclusion.

Regarding the missing label for the result of the Poisson regression analysis, the method is clearly stated in the Methods section, and thus we consider that the impact of this change is minor. The correction will appear in the online version of the paper on the JMIR website on August 27, 2018, together with the publication of this correction notice. Because this was made after submission to PubMed, Pubmed Central, and other full-text repositories, the corrected article also has been re-submitted to those repositories.

<u>Please c</u>	<u>cite as:</u>
Tatara 1	N, Hammer HL, Andreassen HK, Mirkovic J, Kjøllesdal MKR
Correct	ion: The Association Between Commonly Investigated User Factors and Various Types of eHealth Use for Self-Care of Ty
2 Diabe	tes: Case of First-Generation Immigrants From Pakistan in the Oslo Area, Norway
JMIR P	ublic Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e11888
URL: ht	ttp://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e11888/
doi:10.2	2196/11888
	30168798

©Naoe Tatara, Hugo Lewi Hammer, Hege Kristin Andreassen, Jelena Mirkovic, Marte Karoline Råberg Kjøllesdal. Originally published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance (http://publichealth.jmir.org), 31.08.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://publichealth.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Original Paper

Estimating the Population Size of Female Sex Workers in Three South African Cities: Results and Recommendations From the 2013-2014 South Africa Health Monitoring Survey and Stakeholder Consensus

Michael A Grasso¹, MPH; Albert E Manyuchi², DPhil; Maria Sibanyoni, MPH; Alex Marr¹, MPH; Tom Osmand¹, MPH; Zachary Isdahl¹, MBA; Helen Struthers^{2,3}, PhD; James A McIntyre^{2,4}, MBChB, FRCOG; Francois Venter⁵, MD; Helen V Rees⁵, MB BChir; Tim Lane¹, PhD, MPH

¹Institute for Global Health Sciences, University of California, San Francisco, San Francisco, CA, United States

²Anova Health Institute, Johannesburg, South Africa

⁴School of Public Health & Family Medicine, University of Cape Town, Cape Town, South Africa

Corresponding Author:

Michael A Grasso, MPH Institute for Global Health Sciences University of California, San Francisco 550 16th Street 94158 San Francisco, CA, United States Phone: 27 606123993 Email: mike.grasso@ucsf.edu

Abstract

Background: Robust population size estimates of female sex workers and other key populations in South Africa face multiple methodological limitations, including inconsistencies in surveillance and programmatic indicators. This has, consequently, challenged the appropriate allocation of resources and benchmark-setting necessary to an effective HIV response. A 2013-2014 integrated biological and behavioral surveillance (IBBS) survey from South Africa showed alarmingly high HIV prevalence among female sex workers in South Africa's three largest cities of Johannesburg (71.8%), Cape Town (39.7%), and eThekwini (53.5%). The survey also included several multiplier-based population size estimation methods.

Objective: The objective of our study was to present the selected population size estimation methods used in an IBBS survey and the subsequent participatory process used to estimate the number of female sex workers in three South African cities.

Methods: In 2013-2014, we used respondent-driven sampling to recruit independent samples of female sex workers for IBBS surveys in Johannesburg, Cape Town, and eThekwini. We embedded multiple multiplier-based population size estimation methods into the survey, from which investigators calculated weighted estimates and ranges of population size estimates for each city's female sex worker population. Following data analysis, investigators consulted civil society stakeholders to present survey results and size estimates and facilitated stakeholder vetting of individual estimates to arrive at consensus point estimates with upper and lower plausibility bounds.

Results: In total, 764, 650, and 766 female sex workers participated in the survey in Johannesburg, Cape Town, and eThekwini, respectively. For size estimation, investigators calculated preliminary point estimates as the median of the multiple estimation methods embedded in the IBBS survey and presented these to a civil society-convened stakeholder group. Stakeholders vetted all estimates in light of other data points, including programmatic experience, ensuring inclusion only of plausible point estimates in median calculation. After vetting, stakeholders adopted three consensus point estimates with plausible ranges: Johannesburg 7697 (5000-10,895); Cape Town 6500 (4579-9000); eThekwini 9323 (4000-10,000).

³Division of Infectious Diseases & HIV Medicine, Department of Medicine, University of Cape Town, Cape Town, South Africa

⁵Wits Reproductive Health and HIV Institute, University of Witwatersrand, Johannesburg, South Africa
Conclusions: Using several population size estimates methods embedded in an IBBS survey and a participatory stakeholder consensus process, the South Africa Health Monitoring Survey produced female sex worker size estimates representing approximately 0.48%, 0.49%, and 0.77% of the adult female population in Johannesburg, Cape Town, and eThekwini, respectively. In data-sparse environments, stakeholder engagement and consensus is critical to vetting of multiple empirically based size estimates procedures to ensure adoption and utilization of data-informed size estimates for coordinated national and subnational benchmarking. It also has the potential to increase coherence in national and key population-specific HIV responses and to decrease the likelihood of duplicative and wasteful resource allocation. We recommend building cooperative and productive academic-civil society partnerships around estimates and other strategic information dissemination and sharing to facilitate the incorporation of additional data as it becomes available, as these additional data points may minimize the impact of the known and unknown biases inherent in any single, investigator-calculated method.

(JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e10188) doi: 10.2196/10188

KEYWORDS

female sex workers; population size estimation; integrated biological and behavioral surveillance surveys; South Africa; HIV

Introduction

Female sex workers (FSWs) have long been recognized as a key population at a high risk for HIV infection [1,2]. In the context of a generalized HIV epidemic in South Africa, individual and structural factors such as poverty, stigma, discrimination, and criminalization of sex work contribute to FSWs' vulnerability to HIV and complicate efforts to control the HIV epidemic in the sex worker population [3]. Although South Africa still criminalizes sex work, FSW populations are a visible, mobilized, and economically significant population across the country, including the major metropolitan areas that are centers of industrial and trade-based employment, provincial cities and towns, and rural areas, particularly those traversed by the country's well-developed national highway network that links Atlantic and Indian Ocean port cities to the South African interior as well as the landlocked countries to South Africa's north [4]. FSWs work in diverse settings, including along major transport routes, at public venues such as urban street corners, parks, bars, and taverns, as well as in more closed spaces such as private homes, where they mainly interact with clients using social media platforms [4].

HIV surveillance data, including population size estimates (PSEs) on the South African FSW population, are limited. Studies conducted in the 1990s and 2000s observed that as many as half of all sampled sex workers were HIV positive, but these studies did not include PSEs [5,6]; recent South African initiatives aimed to meet the HIV needs of key populations, including those sponsored by the US President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief (PEPFAR) and the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria (the Global Fund), have highlighted the need for reliable, methodologically rigorous PSEs for key populations generally and FSWs in particular. In 2013, fieldwork undertaken by the South African National AIDS Council (SANAC) and sponsored by the Global Fund estimated that there were roughly 150,000 FSWs in South Africa or nearly 1% of the adult female population aged 15-49 years [7]. Despite the explicit inclusion of FSWs in South Africa's national HIV strategic plans since at least 2007, prior to 2016, these efforts had not been informed by rigorously collected surveillance or survey data to quantify HIV treatment or biomedical prevention for the FSW population.

http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e10188/

In 2013-2014, in partnership with South Africa's National Department of Health (NDOH) and SANAC, PEPFAR and the US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) sponsored a collaboration between the University of California San Francisco, Anova Health Institute, and the Wits Reproductive Health and HIV Institute to conduct the South Africa Health Monitoring Survey (SAHMS), an integrated biological and behavioral surveillance (IBBS) survey, in South Africa's three largest cities of Johannesburg, Cape Town, and eThekwini. The SAHMS aimed to estimate HIV prevalence and associated risk, prevention, and health-seeking behaviors among FSWs as well as to estimate the size of the FSW population in each of the three metropolitan areas. HIV prevalence and behavioral results have been reported elsewhere [2]. Briefly, we estimated that 71.8% (95% CI 56.5-81.2) of FSWs in Johannesburg, 39.7% (95% CI 30.1-49.8) in Cape Town, and 53.5% (95% CI 37.5-65.6) in eThekwini were HIV infected. Among HIV-positive FSWs, only 26.9% in Johannesburg, 23.6% in Cape Town, and 35.3% in eThekwini were on antiretroviral treatment.

As there is no "gold standard" for estimating the size of key populations, we adapted CDC-recommended best practices [8] by integrating multiple multiplier-based methods of estimating the size of the FSW population at each site into the IBBS surveys and by engaging in a participatory process to achieve stakeholder consensus PSEs. In this paper, we have described these survey methods, PSE methods and results, and the consensus process through which FSW stakeholders adopted PSEs and plausible ranges (PRs) for purposes of strategic planning, policy making, advocacy, and programming.

Methods

Sample Size and Precision

The SAHMS was a cross-sectional HIV bio-behavioral surveillance study with a target sample size of 500 FSWs in each city. We used respondent-driven sampling (RDS) methods [9-12] that have been subsequently adapted for key populations HIV surveillance and population size estimation purposes [13-19]. We have described elsewhere how RDS recruitment operated in the SAHMS [2]. Briefly, each city's sample was recruited independently of the others'. Recruitment of each sample began with 1-3 seeds identified by stakeholders and

study staff during pre-IBBS formative assessment; each seed recruited up to 3 additional FSWs from their social and professional networks, who recruited up to 3 additional FSWs, and so on in Markov chains, as shown in Table 1.

The study procedures consisted of a behavioral survey and biological testing for HIV. All participants who wanted to know their HIV status were offered rapid HIV testing services (HTS). Eligible candidates were those who were born biologically female; aged 16 years or older; had exchanged sex for money with someone other than a primary partner in the previous 30 days; and had lived, worked, or socialized in the urban area where they were recruited for the previous 6 months. Participants provided written informed consent for study procedures and separate written informed consent for rapid HTS (per South African guidelines). HIV-positive FSWs were referred to FSW-competent, nonstigmatizing clinical care. Survey data collection commenced in July 2013 and concluded in February 2014.

Laboratory and statistical analyses of biological and behavioral survey data followed the Strengthening the Reporting of Observational Studies in Epidemiology RDS guidelines [20], and the full description of laboratory methods has been provided in the SAHMS final report [2]. In the next sections, we have described the background and methodological approach to each population size estimation method.

Wisdom of the Crowds

The theoretical assumption of "wisdom of the crowds" (WOTC) asserts that a reasonable estimate of the size of a population may be derived from aggregating responses from survey participants [21]. The SAHMS included the following question: "Approximately how many other women who have sex for money do you think live in and around [survey city]?" To improve response reliability, the question was asked twice within the survey. The final estimate was reached by taking the average of the two median estimates and ranges.

Unique Object Multiplier

The unique object multiplier is a 2-step method commonly used in conducting population size estimation of key populations. The first step involves distributing unique, memorable objects in advance of the survey throughout the study area to the members of the population of interest. The objects were determined through stakeholder consultation in each city. In eThekwini, lavender-colored bracelets were distributed, while compact make-up kits were used in Johannesburg and Cape Town. In each city, study staff and stakeholder volunteers distributed objects to FSWs throughout the study area a few weeks prior to survey launch, varying days and times in order to achieve the largest distribution.

To avoid distribution biases and errors in the first step of this process, we relied on the advice of individual volunteers and staff who were familiar with the local FSWs, or who were themselves local FSWs, to minimize the possibility that individuals would receive multiple objects or that objects would be distributed to nonpopulation members. The numbers of objects distributed at a particular time and geographic area (eg,

http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e10188/

street intersection, brothel) were recorded and varied to ensure that different individuals and subpopulations would be encountered in each object distribution event. Finally, with each brief interaction, staff screened women to verify their FSW status and whether they had previously received the object.

The second step was an item in the survey instrument: "In the previous 6 months, did you receive an object, like the one I am showing you now?" with the interviewer holding up an example of the object distributed. The proportion of survey respondents who answered "yes" to the question was used to calculate the RDS-adjusted size estimate for this method. The calculation used for this method was N=n/p; where "N" is the PSE, "n" the number of objects distributed in the population, and "p" the proportion of participants who reported receiving an object in the survey.

Unique Event Multiplier

The 2-step principles and calculation for the unique event multiplier are similar to the unique object. In the first step, in advance of the survey launch in each city, staff and stakeholders sponsored a memorable launch event, with the theme and name of the event determined through stakeholder input in each city and the event publicized through FSW stakeholders and social networks. Staff and stakeholders counted each woman who entered the event and screened all women to confirm FSW status. Each count was recorded; discrepancies between counters were resolved through discussion until a count deemed to be reasonable was arrived at by all counters. In the second step, survey participants were asked if they attended the event, with the event identified by its name and date. To calculate an RDS-adjusted PSE, we used the previously mentioned formula N=n/p: here "n" is the number in attendance at the event and "p" the proportion of the survey sample who reported having attended the event.

Service Multiplier

In this 2-step process, staff first obtained de-duplicated counts of FSWs who utilized any clinical HIV or community-based service (eg, HIV testing, attendance at an advocacy workshop) from partnering stakeholder organizations between January 1 and June 16, 2013. In Johannesburg, these were visits to Esselen Street Clinic, a clinic operated by clinical staff at the Wits Reproductive Health and HIV Institute, where the visiting population primarily comprises sex workers; in Cape Town and eThekwini, these were either having attended a "Creative Space" advocacy workshop organized by the Sex Worker Education and Advocacy Taskforce or having received HTS through the TB/HIV Care Association, who provide mobile testing to FSWs. In the second step, the survey asked participants whether they had received the particular service between January 1 and June 16 (with January 1 referenced as "New Year's Day" and June 16 as "Youth Day," a South African public holiday and, therefore, a salient recall endpoint). With the same N=n/p multiplier formula; here "n" is the number of de-duplicated FSWs reported by the service provider and "p" is the proportion of participants who reported receiving services from the given provider.

Table 1. Respondent-driven sampling sample size and recruitment statistics for three samples of female sex workers in South Africa.

Site	Sample size	Seeds	Waves to equilibrium	Total waves	Mean network size
Johannesburg	764	5	7	17	20.67
Cape Town	650	6	10	29	16.98
eThekwini	766	3	6	16	11.40

Calculation of Preliminary Population Size Point Estimates

Study investigators calculated a point estimate for the FSW population in each city that was the median of a plausible range of individual point estimates derived from the sources described above. Investigators excluded point estimates as implausible in calculating the median if they were outside of an obvious range of reasonableness—for example, a preliminary point estimate could not be less than the survey sample size in each city, or it would suggest that more than half the adult female population were engaged in sex work. The investigators adopted the median of the plausible estimates as the preliminary PSE, with the largest reasonable point estimate as an upper plausibility bound and the lowest reasonable point estimate as the lower plausibility bound.

Modified Delphi Process and Adoption of Consensus Population Size Estimates

Using this range of estimates, investigators then invited input on the preliminary PSEs, including their *a priori* exclusion of implausible results, from a stakeholder committee following a consensus process described by colleagues in the San Francisco Department of Public Health [22] and previously implemented in Tanzania [23] and Ghana [24]. The study investigators convened a meeting with stakeholders who were familiar with the three FSW populations to present the preliminary PSEs and associated upper and lower plausible bounds. The stakeholder group included representatives of NDOH, civil society human rights advocacy and health services organizations represented on the SANAC, and other academic experts. The PSE and crude data were distributed to stakeholders in advance of an in-person stakeholder meeting.

At this meeting, investigators reviewed all the individual PSE methods outlined above, discussed the variation between and limitations of each method, and identified their a priori implausible estimates. Upon achieving consensus on the plausible range of PSEs, the investigators calculated preliminary median PSEs and upper and lower plausible bounds. Preliminary PSEs were also compared with census data from 2011 to back-calculate the proportion of the adult female population engaging in sex work in each city to demonstrate where the estimate lay within a range of reasonableness, including comparison to other PSE studies and assumptions from other contexts. In this case, the group considered PSEs derived from a 2013 national rapid assessment of the sex worker population commissioned by SANAC and presented by Konstant et al [7] to assess whether the preliminary median PSEs and PRs were sensitive to the previous results. (Briefly, the rapid assessment's multimethod approach consisted of mapping and enumeration, interviews with sex workers, focus group consultations with

key informants, and fieldwork counts conducted by stakeholder fieldworkers. Results were reported as counts and proportions of the adult female population aged above 15 years.

Finally, the investigators facilitated a stakeholder group discussion to compare the preliminary median PSEs and plausibility ranges against stakeholders' own experiences of engagement with the FSW population through existing prevention or treatment programs. This process provided the opportunity to reconsider any point estimates that investigators had excluded *a priori*. At the conclusion of the meeting, the group was invited to reject, amend and recalculate, or adopt the preliminary PSEs as consensus PSEs.

Data Analysis

We calculated HIV prevalence and other uni- and bivariable proportions using the RDS Analysis Tool version 7.1.46 and the SPSS version 23.0. Each sample's results were analyzed, weighted, and reported independently of the others. We estimated the size of the FSW population in each city following best practices that recommend multiple methods and "multiple multipliers" [8] and following a 2-phase data triangulation and consensus-based process.

Results

Sampling or Recruitment

We recruited 2180 FSWs across the three sites. In Johannesburg, recruitment began in August 2013 and continued for 25 weeks, recruiting a total of 764 women through 5 seeds. The Cape Town site launched in July 2013 and was open for 28 weeks, with a final sample of 650 through 6 seeds. The eThekwini study site began recruiting participants in September 2013 and was operational for 22 weeks, with 766 women included in the final sample recruited through 3 seeds.

PSEs for each city and the survey counts on which they are based, for example, the count of participants in the survey who recalled receiving the unique object, have been listed by estimation method in Table 2. In Johannesburg, the WOTC produced the lowest estimate at 3000 FSWs (range 3000-3500) and was ultimately deemed implausibly low by consensus and excluded from calculation of the median. The unique object had the highest estimate at 10,895 FSWs (95% CI 582-25,018). The unique event produced an estimate of 4500 FSWs (95% CI 272-not applicable). The service multiplier result was deemed an unreasonably low estimate as it produced an estimate equal to the survey sample size. Previously published literature has estimated the Johannesburg FSW population at 10,894 [7].

In Cape Town also, WOTC produced the lowest point estimate at 1500 FSWs (range 1000-1750) and unique object the highest at 23,750 FSWs (95% CI 783-59,375). This value was deemed

outside the range of plausibility by stakeholder consensus and was excluded from calculation of the median. The unique event multiplier result was 7500 FSWs (95% CI 1380-37,500). The two service multiplier results in Cape Town were 4579 FSWs (95% CI 3153-6869) and 2551 FSWs (95% CI 1708-3585). Previously published literature has estimated the Cape Town FSW population at 7351 [7].

In eThekwini, the WOTC estimate was 4000 FSWs (range 3000-5000). The unique object multiplier result was 11,200 FSWs (95% CI 326-34,000). The unique event resulted in an estimate of 747 FSWs. However, this estimate was judged to be highly implausible since it was well below the de-duplicated data provided by service providers and, therefore, excluded from the final analysis. This is very likely attributable to a misunderstanding regarding the unique event attendance question among eThekwini survey participants. The two service multiplier estimates were 12,840 FSWs (95% CI 7379-33,879) and 9323 FSWs (95% CI 5255-17,515). Prior literature has estimated the FSW population in this city at 6145 [7].

The Modified Delphi consensus process meeting with stakeholders endorsed the investigator recommendations on preliminary point estimates (median of all estimates), resulting in the exclusion of unreasonable results from calculating the median. In Cape Town, WOTC was dismissed as implausible based on program data and expert opinion. The point estimate became the median of the remaining estimates, rounded up. Stakeholders were given the option of accepting the highest and lowest plausible estimate as the PR; in Cape Town and eThekwini, they relied on expert opinion to round the upper boundary down.

Population Size

Table 2 presents preliminary and consensus PSEs and PR results, including the proportion of the adult female population represented by the consensus PSEs and PRs. We have included Konstant et al's results to demonstrate the sensitivity of the IBBS-derived consensus PSEs to previous estimates [7].

Table 2. Consensus population size estimates of South At	can female sex workers (FSWs) in the South Afric	a Health Monitoring Study 2013-2014.
--	--	--------------------------------------

City and method	FSW count, n	Sample proportion, p	Point estimate, N (95% CI or range)	Final estimate, n (%) ^a	Plausible results, range (%)
Johannesburg				-	
Wisdom of the crowds	N/A ^b	N/A	3000 ^c		
Unique object	1351	0.124	10,895 (582-25,018)		
Unique event	27	0.006	4500 (272-N/A)		
Service multiplier	261	0.341	765 ^c		
Literature	N/A	N/A	10,894	7697 (0.48)	5000-10,895 (0.31-0.69)
Cape Town					
Wisdom of the crowds	N/A	N/A	1500 ^c		
Unique object	950	0.04	23,750 ^c		
Unique event	75	0.01	7500 (1380-37,500)		
Service multiplier 1	577	0.126	4579 (3153-6869)		
Service multiplier 2	398	0.156	2551 (1708-3585)		
Literature	N/A	N/A	7351	6500 (0.49)	4579-9000 (0.35-0.69)
eThekwini					
Wisdom of the crowds	N/A	N/A	4000 (3000-5000)		
Unique object	952	0.075	11,200 (326-34,000)		
Unique event	56	0.085	747 ^c		
Service multiplier 1	642	0.05	12,840 (7379-33,879)		
Service multiplier 2	578	0.062	9323 (5255-17,515)		
Literature	N/A	N/A	6145	9323 (0.77)	4000-10,000 (0.33-0.83)

^a% adult female population.

^bN/A: not applicable.

RenderX

^cImplausible estimate not used in the calculation of median preliminary population size estimate.

Discussion

Principal Results

The SAHMS study, and the PSEs derived from it, fill a critical strategic information gap by providing conservative yet robust PSEs of FSWs in South Africa's three largest cities of Johannesburg, Cape Town, and eThekwini, producing point estimates of 7697, 6500, and 9323, respectively.

Strengths

This study is, to our knowledge, the first published study of its kind for South Africa where the incorporation of stakeholder consensus into the analysis of IBBS data was an integral component of the population size estimation methodology. Indeed, the service multiplier methods could not be implemented without significant stakeholder engagement, and stakeholder endorsement of the PSE results as plausible is critical to the PSEs' utility. In this case, stakeholder endorsement of these PSEs was critical to NDOH and SANAC developing, launching, and costing the National Sex Worker HIV Plan 2016-2019 [25] as well as setting realistic and data-informed FSW prevention and treatment targets for South Africa's HIV/STI National Strategic Plan 2017-2022 [26]. While these planning processes were entirely independent of SAHMS data collection or its PSE processes, stakeholders' decision that surveillance data and PSEs were reliable enough to inform strategic planning was only possible because they were meaningfully and consistently engaged with the data collection and interpretation process.

Comparison With Prior Work

The estimates derived from our methodology in these cities are largely consistent with 2013 estimates by Konstant et al, derived from different methodologies [7]. While stakeholders acknowledged that the PSEs appeared to be lower than they had expected (a result also reported by Konstant et al), stakeholders were persuaded to rely on these results as they were based upon empirical methodologies that were consistently and transparently applied to the IBBS PSE data. Thus, these consensus PSEs were acknowledged by stakeholders to be data informed and usable for their purposes of programmatic planning and benchmarking.

Limitations

We are aware that the major critique and limitation of the individual methods we used, as well as the consensus process through which final PSEs were calculated and adopted, are that the methods and process are subject to significant and frequently unmeasurable biases, making it difficult to impossible to assess PSE accuracy and subjects' precision to subjective biases. In fact, we substantially agree and would contend that while greater accuracy is of course a goal, it is unlikely to be achieved through a single method with enough rigor to achieve scientific consensus on bias and accuracy anytime soon. The virtue of the individual PSE methods and the consensus process described in this paper lies in their utility to public health planning and action. Individually, the multiplier methods that we selected for inclusion in the SAHMS are available, easy to implement, rigorous enough to be reproducible, and-critically-transparent in their limitations and are generally easily understood by stakeholders. Moreover, numbers that do not align with

stakeholder opinion or experience are not likely to be adopted or utilized, which essentially throws good money after bad. None of this should be interpreted as our endorsement of methodological sloppiness or indiscriminate guessing; it is simply a recognition that lives are at stake and avoidable infection, illness, and death should be prioritized over methodological debates in the meantime.

These FSW PSEs are also subject to several methodological and implementation-related limitations. As discussed previously, reasonable people may disagree on whether the results are accurate or precise enough, and we acknowledge that there is no empirical way to validate consensus point PSEs. Nearly every step in the process is vulnerable to biases introduced through both random and human error; as facilitators of the consensus process, investigators have a duty to be ruthlessly and transparently skeptical of all results in light of other available evidence and stakeholder experience so that reversion to the mean of empirically collected and analyzed data is privileged over indiscriminate guessing. In particular, we are aware of the emerging consensus in the scientific community that Delphi methods such as WOTC have become less necessary or desirable to be included in multimethods comparisons. We report it here only because it was a method considered by this stakeholder group in 2016, and the purpose of this paper is to describe stakeholder consensus methodology and the results generated through it, more than to validate or invalidate any individual PSE methodology. We are aware of the major empirical limitations of similar Delphi methods; they have been perhaps less robust than, for example, multiplier methods. We substantially agree, and there may be enough, more empirical and robust, methodologies now available that a recommendation to exclude them in the future would not be unwarranted. This said, we note that as implemented and analyzed in SAHMS, WOTC produced the lowest point PSEs compared with the capture-recapture multiplier methods, considered more empirically based.

These consensus PSEs are primarily informed by point estimates from the more empirically satisfying and theoretically reproducible multiplier methods, yet we caution that even these point estimates must be understood and qualified as being subject to several biases embedded in these methods. For example, it is not possible to independently validate that unique object or event counts include only individuals who are true population members. Additionally, given the requirement that multiplier counts be independent of survey counts, even the most rigorous implementation of multiplier and survey methods cannot guarantee plausible results as demonstrated by Cape Town's object multiplier. Self-report bias may have been introduced in multiplier methods relying on socially desirable affirmative answers to questions about, for example, being in possession of a make-up kit (object) or getting HIV tested in the last 6 months (service). Additionally we observed relatively low attendance at each of the three unique events, and in the case of eThekwini, the number of attendees recaptured through RDS recruitment produced an implausible result nearly equal to the site's achieved sample size (ie, ~100% recapture). For all these reasons, it is advisable to discuss proposed multiplier method procedures with the population during presurvey

XSL•FO RenderX

assessments such as phrasing of recapture survey questions to avoid misunderstandings and biased responses. Furthermore, it is important to monitor and document the implementation of both sides of the capture-recapture methods carefully. In the absence of these recommendations, it may otherwise not be possible for investigators or stakeholders to make reasoned, qualitative judgments about the plausibility of the individual results or the range of preliminary PSE results.

Additionally, it is debatable as to whether venue-based nonprobability and quasi-probability methods may provide more reliable population size data for purposes of estimating unmet HIV program needs; in particular, Rao et al's [27] side-by-side comparison of the advantages and limitations of RDS with venue-based nonprobability sampling provides critical perspective on clearly defining a target population, if assessing unmet service delivery needs for service delivery is among the intended outcomes or uses of PSE data. We acknowledge the potential advantages of such methods particularly in resource-limited settings, especially because strategic information-gathering resources are finite and increasingly constrained, but we believe that currently, even in a human rights-protecting legal environment such as South Africa's, stigma and discrimination, as well as sex workers' well-founded fears of legal jeopardy and human rights violations by law enforcement (sex work itself remains criminalized), may prevent some FSWs (and other key populations members) with substantial unmet needs from being visible at selected, relatively public hotspots where they might be systematically enumerated. Similarly, nonservice delivery venues where FSWs are likely to be enumerated (eg, brothels, the internet) may be more difficult for investigators to access than for RDS recruitment to penetrate. The chief advantage of RDS with key populations-that it relies on network ties within a population to populate the sample-requires that it be implemented with substantial baseline knowledge of the population's characteristics and needs. Here stakeholder perspectives are critical to informing investigators' perspectives, and population members may also properly be considered stakeholders in a consensus process, even if they are not sitting in a conference room with service provider and other types of stakeholders, whose perspectives may inherently be biased toward those who are countable and have already been reached. In this sense, failure to demonstrate substantial network transition out of service provider-related networks suggests either optimal service coverage of the population (highly improbable in sex work-criminalized environments) or methods-implementation limitations that must be identified and acknowledged in analysis.

Successive sampling (SS)-PSEs are possible to calculate from RDS data [28] and, on their face, may appear more

methodologically and empirically satisfying. We did not include SS-PSEs here only because these have not been vetted by this stakeholder group, and the participatory stakeholder process is the subject of this paper as much as the estimates it produced. We endorse SS-PSE's inclusion in multiple-method comparisons of future surveillance and population size estimation work in South Africa and elsewhere. SAHMS II, which will be fielded in 2018-19, will calculate SS point estimates and present these for consideration by stakeholders for calculating a mean PSE and reaching consensus PSEs. SS-PSE accuracy and precision are dependent on well-monitored field implementation of RDS and proper post-hoc accounting of bias in RDS recruitment data. For this reason, we could not recommend reliance on any single method and continue to endorse vetting and triangulation of multiple empirical methodologies by stakeholders and technical experts in a participatory process.

Lessons Learned

At the end of the day, a PSE has no inherent value unless it is adopted and used consistently by all stakeholders in government, civil society, and Global Health financing partners. Investigators cannot hope to achieve anything like accuracy without the granular knowledge that local stakeholders possess regarding FSWs and similarly stigmatized and hidden key populations; stakeholders cannot make this judgment of a PSE result unless they judge the method of producing it to be reasonable, transparent, and competently applied. Ultimately, our method places great responsibility in the hands of technical advisors who must navigate advocacy, service provider, and political interests while privileging empirically derived data in weighing what is and is not a reasonable result, even when this is inconvenient. The authors hope to have ably discharged this duty both in reporting these first consensus-based PSEs for South African FSWs and in describing the process through which the consensus was achieved. Because the identification of a "gold standard" methodology that can consistently produce a single, accurate result for key populations like FSWs continues to elude us all, we recommend this approach that incorporates multiple empirical methods into a "multiple multipliers" comparison and facilitates participatory data triangulation to achieve stakeholder consensus PSEs. Presently, HIV strategic planning efforts in South Africa and throughout the world involve costing of the proven but expensive biomedical prevention and treatment technologies that are essential to achieving real and lasting impact on the high-prevalence, high-incidence epidemics experienced by FSWs and other key populations. The experience of South Africa suggests that these consensus PSEs have provided a necessary and useful baseline from which to launch an evidence-informed assault to end key populations' HIV epidemics.

Acknowledgments

This research has been supported by PEPFAR through the US Department of Health and Human Services and the US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention South Africa Country Office (CDC-South Africa) under the terms of Cooperative Agreement #U2GGH000251. Scientific responsibility for these results rests solely with the authors, and the results do not necessarily represent any official views of the CDC or any other US Government agency. We also gratefully acknowledge the South African National

XSL•FC RenderX

AIDS Council for convening the Key Populations Stakeholder Group of 37 individual stakeholders from 15 different civil society organizations who provided their experience-informed advice and consensus to report the PSEs presented here.

Authors' Contributions

MAG, AEM, and TL performed the analysis and interpretation and drafted the manuscript. All the other authors reviewed, commented, and issued the final approval of the version to be published. MS is an independent consultant (Johannesburg, South Africa).

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

- Makhakhe NF, Lane T, McIntyre J, Struthers H. Sexual transactions between long distance truck drivers and female sex workers in South Africa. Glob Health Action 2017;10(1):1346164 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/16549716.2017.1346164] [Medline: 28764585]
- UCSF, Anova HI, WRHI. San Francisco: UCSF. 2015. South African Health Monitoring Study (SAHMS), Final Report: The Integrated Biological and Behavioural Survey among Female Sex Workers, South Africa 2013-2014 URL: <u>https://tinyurl.com/ych64xtf</u> [accessed 2018-02-14] [WebCite Cache ID 6xEDHdg56]
- Dunkle KL, Jewkes RK, Brown HC, Gray GE, McIntryre JA, Harlow SD. Transactional sex among women in Soweto, South Africa: prevalence, risk factors and association with HIV infection. Soc Sci Med 2004 Oct;59(8):1581-1592. [doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2004.02.003] [Medline: 15279917]
- 4. Richter M. Characteristics, sexual behaviour and access to health care services for sex workers in South Africa and Kenya. Doctoral Thesis submitted to the Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Ghent University 2013 [FREE Full text]
- Dunkle KL, Beksinska ME, Rees VH, Ballard RC, Htun Y, Wilson ML. Risk factors for HIV infection among sex workers in Johannesburg, South Africa. Int J STD AIDS 2005 Mar;16(3):256-261. [doi: <u>10.1258/0956462053420220</u>] [Medline: <u>15829029</u>]
- 6. Connolly CA, Ramjee G, Sturm AW, Abdool KSS. Incidence of Sexually Transmitted Infections among HIV-positive sex workers in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa. Sex Transm Dis 2002 Nov;29(11):721-724. [Medline: <u>12438911</u>]
- Konstant TL, Rangasami J, Stacey MJ, Stewart ML, Nogoduka C. Estimating the number of sex workers in South Africa: rapid population size estimation. AIDS Behav 2015 Feb;19 Suppl 1:S3-15. [doi: <u>10.1007/s10461-014-0981-y</u>] [Medline: <u>25582921</u>]
- 8. Abdul-Quader AS, Baughman AL, Hladik W. Estimating the size of key populations: current status and future possibilities. Curr Opin HIV AIDS 2014 Mar;9(2):107-114. [doi: <u>10.1097/COH.000000000000041</u>] [Medline: <u>24393694</u>]
- 9. Salganik MJ, Heckathorn DD. Sampling and Estimation in Hidden Populations Using Respondent-Driven Sampling. Sociological Methodology 2016 Jun 24;34(1):193-240 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.1111/j.0081-1750.2004.00152.x</u>]
- 10. Magnani R, Sabin K, Saidel T, Heckathorn D. Review of sampling hard-to-reach and hidden populations for HIV surveillance. AIDS 2005 May;19 Suppl 2:S67-S72. [Medline: <u>15930843</u>]
- Abdul-Quader AS, Heckathorn DD, Sabin K, Saidel T. Implementation and analysis of respondent driven sampling: lessons learned from the field. J Urban Health 2006 Nov;83(6 Suppl):i1-i5 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11524-006-9108-8] [Medline: 17058119]
- 12. Malekinejad M, Johnston LG, Kendall C, Kerr LRFS, Rifkin MR, Rutherford GW. Using respondent-driven sampling methodology for HIV biological and behavioral surveillance in international settings: a systematic review. AIDS Behav 2008 Jul;12(4 Suppl):S105-S130. [doi: 10.1007/s10461-008-9421-1] [Medline: 18561018]
- Uusküla A, Johnston LG, Raag M, Trummal A, Talu A, Des JDC. Evaluating recruitment among female sex workers and injecting drug users at risk for HIV using respondent-driven sampling in Estonia. J Urban Health 2010 Mar;87(2):304-317 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11524-009-9427-7] [Medline: 20131018]
- 14. Paquette D, Bryant J, de WJ. Respondent-driven sampling and the recruitment of people with small injecting networks. AIDS Behav 2012 May;16(4):890-899. [doi: 10.1007/s10461-011-0032-x] [Medline: 21874352]
- Johnston LG, Sabin K, Mai TH, Pham TH. Assessment of respondent driven sampling for recruiting female sex workers in two Vietnamese cities: reaching the unseen sex worker. J Urban Health 2006 Nov;83(6 Suppl):i16-i28 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11524-006-9099-5] [Medline: 17031567]
- Johnston LG, Sabin K. Sampling Hard-to-Reach Populations with Respondent Driven Sampling. Methodological Innovations Online 2010 Aug 01;5(2):38.1-3848. [doi: <u>10.4256/mio.2010.0017</u>]
- Odek WO, Githuka GN, Avery L, Njoroge PK, Kasonde L, Gorgens M, et al. Estimating the size of the female sex worker population in Kenya to inform HIV prevention programming. PLoS One 2014;9(3):e89180 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0089180] [Medline: 24595029]

- Johnston LG, McLaughlin KR, El RH, Latifi A, Toufik A, Bennani A, et al. Estimating the Size of Hidden Populations Using Respondent-driven Sampling Data: Case Examples from Morocco. Epidemiology 2015 Nov;26(6):846-852 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/EDE.00000000000362] [Medline: 26258908]
- Johnston LG, Prybylski D, Raymond HF, Mirzazadeh A, Manopaiboon C, McFarland W. Incorporating the service multiplier method in respondent-driven sampling surveys to estimate the size of hidden and hard-to-reach populations: case studies from around the world. Sex Transm Dis 2013 Apr;40(4):304-310. [doi: <u>10.1097/OLQ.0b013e31827fd650</u>] [Medline: <u>23486495</u>]
- White RG, Hakim AJ, Salganik MJ, Spiller MW, Johnston LG, Kerr L, et al. Strengthening the Reporting of Observational Studies in Epidemiology for respondent-driven sampling studies: "STROBE-RDS" statement. J Clin Epidemiol 2015 Dec;68(12):1463-1471 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2015.04.002] [Medline: 26112433]
- 21. Lorenz J, Rauhut H, Schweitzer F, Helbing D. How social influence can undermine the wisdom of crowd effect. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2011 May 31;108(22):9020-9025 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1073/pnas.1008636108] [Medline: 21576485]
- Raymond HF, Bereknyei S, Berglas N, Hunter J, Ojeda N, McFarland W. Estimating population size, HIV prevalence and HIV incidence among men who have sex with men: a case example of synthesising multiple empirical data sources and methods in San Francisco. Sex Transm Infect 2013 Aug;89(5):383-387. [doi: <u>10.1136/sextrans-2012-050675</u>] [Medline: <u>23620133</u>]
- 23. Khalid FJ, Hamad FM, Othman AA, Khatib AM, Mohamed S, Ali AK, et al. Estimating the number of people who inject drugs, female sex workers, and men who have sex with men, Unguja Island, Zanzibar: results and synthesis of multiple methods. AIDS Behav 2014 Jan;18 Suppl 1:S25-S31. [doi: 10.1007/s10461-013-0517-x] [Medline: 23709254]
- 24. Quaye S, Fisher RH, Atuahene K, Amenyah R, Aberle-Grasse J, McFarland W, Ghana Men Study Group. Critique and lessons learned from using multiple methods to estimate population size of men who have sex with men in Ghana. AIDS Behav 2015 Feb;19 Suppl 1:S16-S23. [doi: 10.1007/s10461-014-0943-4] [Medline: 25704987]
- 25. South African National AIDS Council. The South African National Sex Worker HIV Plan, 2016-2019 URL: <u>http://sanac.org.za/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/South-African-National-Sex-Worker-HIV-Plan-2016-2019-FINAL-Launch-Copy....pdf</u> [accessed 2018-02-14] [WebCite Cache ID 6xED2FaMk]
- 26. South African National AIDS Council. 2017. South Africa's National Strategic Plan on HIV URL: <u>http://www.gov.za/sites/</u> www.gov.za/files/nsp [accessed 2018-02-14] [WebCite Cache ID 6xECmiQ4z]
- Rao A, Stahlman S, Hargreaves J, Weir S, Edwards J, Rice B, et al. Sampling Key Populations for HIV Surveillance: Results From Eight Cross-Sectional Studies Using Respondent-Driven Sampling and Venue-Based Snowball Sampling. JMIR Public Health Surveill 2017 Dec 20;3(4):e72 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/publichealth.8116] [Medline: 29054832]
- Handcock MS, Gile KJ, Mar CM. Estimating hidden population size using Respondent-Driven Sampling data. Electron J Stat 2014;8(1):1491-1521 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1214/14-EJS923] [Medline: 26180577]

Abbreviations

CDC: US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention
FSW: female sex worker
HTS: HIV testing services
IBBS: integrated biological and behavioral surveillance
NDOH: National Department of Health
PEPFAR: President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief
PR: plausible range
PSE: population size estimate
RDS: respondent-driven sampling
SAHMS: South Africa Health Monitoring Survey
SANAC: South African National AIDS Council
SS: successive sampling
WOTC: wisdom of the crowds



Edited by J Neal; submitted 26.02.18; peer-reviewed by W Hladik, T Saidel; comments to author 28.03.18; revised version received 21.05.18; accepted 11.06.18; published 07.08.18. <u>Please cite as:</u> Grasso MA, Manyuchi AE, Sibanyoni M, Marr A, Osmand T, Isdahl Z, Struthers H, McIntyre JA, Venter F, Rees HV, Lane T Estimating the Population Size of Female Sex Workers in Three South African Cities: Results and Recommendations From the 2013-2014 South Africa Health Monitoring Survey and Stakeholder Consensus JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e10188 URL: http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e10188/ doi:10.2196/10188 PMID:30087089

©Michael A Grasso, Albert E Manyuchi, Maria Sibanyoni, Alex Marr, Tom Osmand, Zachary Isdahl, Helen Struthers, James A McIntyre, Francois Venter, Helen V Rees, Tim Lane. Originally published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance (http://publichealth.jmir.org), 07.08.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://publichealth.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Original Paper

Using Predictive Analytics to Identify Children at High Risk of Defaulting From a Routine Immunization Program: Feasibility Study

Subhash Chandir^{1,2}, MBBS, MPH, PhD; Danya Arif Siddiqi³, MSc; Owais Ahmed Hussain⁴, MS; Tahira Niazi⁴, BS; Mubarak Taighoon Shah³, PharmD, MPhil; Vijay Kumar Dharma³, MBBS, MPhil; Ali Habib⁴, MEng; Aamir Javed Khan³, MD, PhD

³Interactive Research and Development, Karachi, Pakistan

⁴Interactive Health Solutions, Karachi, Pakistan

Corresponding Author:

Subhash Chandir, MBBS, MPH, PhD Harvard Medical School Center for Global Health Delivery–Dubai Building 14, Dubai Healthcare City, United Arab Emirates Phone: 971 44221742 Fax: 971 44225814 Email: <u>subhash.chandir@ird.global</u>

Abstract

Background: Despite the availability of free routine immunizations in low- and middle-income countries, many children are not completely vaccinated, vaccinated late for age, or drop out from the course of the immunization schedule. Without the technology to model and visualize risk of large datasets, vaccinators and policy makers are unable to identify target groups and individuals at high risk of dropping out; thus default rates remain high, preventing universal immunization coverage. Predictive analytics algorithm leverages artificial intelligence and uses statistical modeling, machine learning, and multidimensional data mining to accurately identify children who are most likely to delay or miss their follow-up immunization visits.

Objective: This study aimed to conduct feasibility testing and validation of a predictive analytics algorithm to identify the children who are likely to default on subsequent immunization visits for any vaccine included in the routine immunization schedule.

Methods: The algorithm was developed using 47,554 longitudinal immunization records, which were classified into the training and validation cohorts. Four machine learning models (random forest; recursive partitioning; support vector machines, SVMs; and C-forest) were used to generate the algorithm that predicts the likelihood of each child defaulting from the follow-up immunization visit. The following variables were used in the models as predictors of defaulting: gender of the child, language spoken at the child's house, place of residence of the child (town or city), enrollment vaccine, timeliness of vaccination, enrolling staff (vaccinator or others), date of birth (accurate or estimated), and age group of the child. The models were encapsulated in the predictive engine, which identified the most appropriate method to use in a given case. Each of the models was assessed in terms of accuracy, precision (positive predictive value), sensitivity, specificity and negative predictive value, and area under the curve (AUC).

Results: Out of 11,889 cases in the validation dataset, the random forest model correctly predicted 8994 cases, yielding 94.9% sensitivity and 54.9% specificity. The C-forest model, SVMs, and recursive partitioning models improved prediction by achieving 352, 376, and 389 correctly predicted cases, respectively, above the predictions made by the random forest model. All models had a C-statistic of 0.750 or above, whereas the highest statistic (AUC 0.791, 95% CI 0.784-0.798) was observed in the recursive partitioning algorithm.

¹Harvard Medical School Center for Global Health Delivery–Dubai, Dubai Healthcare City, United Arab Emirates

²Interactive Research and Development, Baltimore, MD, United States

Conclusions: This feasibility study demonstrates that predictive analytics can accurately identify children who are at a higher risk for defaulting on follow-up immunization visits. Correct identification of potential defaulters opens a window for evidence-based targeted interventions in resource limited settings to achieve optimal immunization coverage and timeliness.

(JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e63) doi: 10.2196/publichealth.9681

KEYWORDS

machine learning; artificial intelligence; immunizations; dropouts; predictive analytics

Introduction

Despite the availability of free routine immunizations in lowand middle-income countries (LMICs), many children are not completely vaccinated, are vaccinated late for age, or drop out from the course of the immunization schedule. According to the World Health Organization (WHO) and United Nations International Children's Emergency Fund (UNICEF) immunization coverage estimates, the mean dropout rates for Bacillus Calmette-Guérin (BCG) and the second dose of measles-containing vaccine are 34.6% (SD 20.4%) in low-income countries and 28.6% (SD 20.4%) in GAVI-eligible LMICs [1]. Studies have reported consistent findings in which the coverage rates of earlier vaccines are significantly higher than the coverage for vaccines that are administered later on in the immunization schedule, [2,3] with the highest dropout occurring between the diphtheria-tetanus-pertussis (DTP3) dose and the first dose of measles vaccine [2]. A probable explanation is the relatively long time interval (35.5 weeks) between the administration of the DTP3 vaccine (14 weeks) and measles vaccine (9 months), which increases the likelihood of mothers forgetting about the vaccination appointment or not having the time to make scheduled visits for immunizations [3].

Despite individual efforts by governments to improve coverage and reduce dropout rates, vaccinators lack readily available on-site information tools to target children who are at highest risk of dropout or late vaccination. To achieve full universal coverage and improve the timeliness of individual vaccine doses, low-resource countries can model and visualize the risk on large datasets, including that at the individual level during immunization visits, to identify and target children who are at a high risk of dropping out or delaying the next vaccine dose.

In the era of big data, when the collection of massive amounts of reliable data has become inexpensive and easy, predictive analytics is being utilized in a wide variety of settings. The fields of business, marketing, and finance were among the earliest adopters of predictive analytics. One well-known application is credit scoring, a predictive model that analyzes a particular customer's information, such as credit history, to assess the potential risk of lending money to that customer. Web-based retailers, such as Amazon, also utilize powerful predictive algorithms to tailor item recommendations for the individual experience of their users [4].

Predictive analytics technology uses mathematical and computational statistical modeling, machine learning, and multidimensional data mining techniques [5] to accurately forecast future immunization outcomes based on existing data and to predict parental adherence to routine childhood immunization schedules. What makes predictive analytics powerful and so widely applicable is the fact that the systems can iteratively learn and improve over time [5] to achieve the desired quality of predictive performance. These systems use traditional statistical methods, such as the calculation of the area under the system's receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve, to measure the system's predictive performance [6]. It was not until electronic medical records and big data in health care became more widely adopted that opportunities for using predictive analytics in health began to increase [7]. A machine learning algorithm built to optimize the management of patients with chronic kidney disease in the United States was able to identify the most probable data-driven clinical pathway and predict the upcoming required intervention with an accuracy of 50%-75% [8]. A proof-of-concept study at the Department of Medicine at Yale University created a random forest model and "trained" it to predict the in-hospital mortality rate of patients with sepsis. The model used local data from the hospital, and it had an area under the curve (AUC) with a 95% CI of 0.86 (range 0.82-0.90), outperforming all traditional analytic models used as controls with statistically significant results [9]. In addition to anticipating outcomes based on the population level, predictive analytics have also been used to forecast individual outcomes. Researchers at the University of Texas, Houston, developed three machine learning algorithms to predict suicidality among individuals with mood disorders based on their medical and sociodemographic data. All three models had >50% accuracy in distinguishing someone as an individual who had attempted to commit suicide from someone who had not [10].

According to WHO, in 2015 [11], a child born in a low-income country was 11 times more likely to die before reaching the age of 5 years than a child born in a high-income country, highlighting the crucial link between demographic and socioeconomic factors influencing health outcomes. Our hypothesis is as follows: a child's likelihood to miss or not show up on time for a vaccination visit is correlated with certain demographic and background characteristics, such as socioeconomic status, gender, maternal education, ethnicity, and location. We have leveraged the power of "big data" collected through a digital immunization registry to develop a predictive analytics algorithm that tags children who are most likely to miss their follow-up immunization visits. Through statistical modeling, we can use immunization and demographic data to classify whether a child showing up at the immunization center is at high or low risk of missing subsequent immunization visits. This research aimed to develop and validate the accuracy of the predictive analytics algorithm in identifying children who were likely to default from subsequent immunization visits for any vaccine included in the routine immunization schedule. We

also sought to determine which predictive analytics model has the highest predictive accuracy. Although our research was based on previous studies about behavioral predictive analytics models, this will be the first to examine parental adherence to routine childhood immunization schedules in developing countries.

Methods

Study Population and Data Source

Vaccination data were abstracted from the Zindagi Mehfooz Digital Immunization Registry, a mobile phone-based registry program initially supported by the United Nations Foundation and currently scaled in Sindh province with support from WHO. The registry software was developed based on an android platform, and it has various features, including web interface, mobile phone-based data access and entry, radio frequency identification and quick response code-based identification, interactive short message service (SMS) reminders, electronic decision support system that guides vaccinators for routine and catch-up immunizations, and geographic information system for tracking of vaccinators. The retrospective data subset had 49,439 records from 21 immunization centers in two cities (Karachi, Sindh and Muzaffargarh, Punjab) collected from May 2012 to April 2016. We excluded a total of 1885 records from the total dataset; among these, 326 records were excluded based on invalid dates for age or immunizations and three were not included because the children had died. Moreover, 1556 were excluded because they only had measles-2 immunization record, which is the last recommended immunization dose, and there were no further follow-up visits.

The cohort of children included in the model had visited the immunization center for one of the six routine immunization visits. These children had complete records of the core variables used in the analysis. During data extraction, transformation, and cleaning stage, the information on demographic and vaccine-related variables was obtained as raw data. The variables for model prediction were used from routinely collected data on the Expanded Program on Immunization (EPI) for administering recommended immunizations to children aged below 2 years. The variables that did not add any contextual information (child's name, address, and contact number) were filtered out, whereas the rest were utilized in the model (Textbox 1). Figure 1 summarizes the main procedures of the study.

Data Analysis or Prediction Objective

Our primary objective was to validate the functionality of the predictive analytics model through predicting the likelihood of each child defaulting from subsequent immunization visits for any vaccine included in the routine immunization schedule.

Modeling

We used support for recursive partitioning, support vector machines (SVMs), random forests, and C-forest models in the predictive analytics component. These models were encapsulated in the predictive engine, which identified the most appropriate method to use in a given case based on the following standard measures: accuracy, precision (positive predictive value), sensitivity, specificity, and negative predictive value.

Recursive Partitioning

Recursive partitioning is a statistical method that creates a binary decision tree that classifies the classes of the target attribute by recursively splitting the training data into subsets until a certain criterion is met. The advantage of recursive partitioning algorithm is its performance on larger datasets and flexibility in prioritizing sensitivity and specificity. However, the disadvantages include overfitting data and the lack of support for continuous variables. Furthermore, the problem of overfitting can be resolved with the use of tuning parameters [12].

Support Vector Machines

SVMs are based on a discriminative classification technique that forms a tree-like graph of learned classification rules. This model is extremely efficient for binomial target attributes, and it performs well on datasets with a high number of attributes, regardless of training data size. This study uses LibSVM implementation [13,14].

Random Forests

Random forests are an extension of the decision tree model. The random forest grows several trees against each classification rule, each providing a classification of a target object. The decision is made through voting. The benefit of using random forests is their higher accuracy on larger datasets and their capability to handle high-dimensional data without the need of using the dimensionality reduction step. Random forests are also good at locating outliers and scaling data to reduce error due to bias. Breiman's implementation [15,16] of the random forest has been used in this study.

Textbox 1. List of predictors from the routinely collected immunization data

1. Gender of the child

- 2. Language spoken at the child's house
- 3. Place of residence of the child (town or city)
- 4. Enrollment vaccine
- 5. Timeliness of vaccination
- 6. Enrolling staff (vaccinator or others)
- 7. Date of birth (accurate or estimated)
- 8. Age group of the child (<1 month, 1 month, 2 months, 3 months, 4 months, 6 months, 9 months, 1 year, 1.5 years, 2 years, 3 years, and >3 years)

Figure 1. Procedures of the Study.



C-Forest

C-Forest is based on conditional inference trees, which estimate a regression relationship by binary recursive partitioning in a conditional inference framework. C-Forest can work on multivariate target variables as well, which is not supported by the recursive partitioning model by default. This study used an algorithm proposed by Hothorn, Hornik [17].

Parameter Tuning

In this step, the default parameters of the algorithms were tuned on different values until the most optimal setting, for example, the values of the parameters that provide the best accuracy for the model, had been reached. These parameters were different for each algorithm; for example, in the random forest model, we discovered that the default value for the number of trees to grow (50) was insufficient. Thus, we tested different values and chose 150 as the optimal value. Another example from the recursive partitioning is complexity parameter in which we determined the algorithm if the complexity parameter was set to 0.01; then, a node should had split further only when the goodness of fit was improved to at least 0.01 due to this split. We learned that the default value (0.01) was appropriate and changing it did not improve the results.

For parameter tuning, the training dataset was further split into two parts: training set and validation set. Classifiers were trained on training set and tuned upon the test set. Then, the final accuracy was measured on the validation set in which the outcome of the target variable was hidden from the classification algorithm. Although parameter tuning could improve accuracy (often extremely marginal), this was an optional step.

Evaluation

For evaluating the algorithm, we carried out bootstrapping to generate training and validation dataset. To avoid affecting the performance of the model, the validation dataset was not included as part of the training set. The validation dataset was generated as follows:

- 1. Extracting a sample of size equal to the dataset with replacement
- 2. Storing all observations from the dataset for validation, which were not selected during sampling
- 3. Repeating the sampling until the size of the validation set is one-fourth (11,889) of the original dataset size (47,554).

This validation dataset set was neither used during training nor for parameter tuning. It was only used for model evaluation. Random sampling with replacement from the original sample was performed until the training subsample equivalent to the same size as the original sample was achieved. All the left-over records, which were not selected in the training set, were placed together in the validation subsample, as seen in Figure 2. The test set was separated initially, and no parameter tuning was performed on this set to ensure the simulation of real-world data population. These test data were later used to test the accuracy of the other parameters of each model by predicting the target class.

Chandir et al

Figure 2. Derivation procedure for extracting training and validation cohort data. ZM: Zindagi Mehfooz.



Accuracy, which is defined as the percentage of total correct predictions, is considered the first parameter in the evaluation of any machine learning algorithm: accuracy = $(T_P + T_N) / (T_P)$ + T_N + F_P + F_N), where T_P refers to all correct positive classifications, T_N indicates all correct negative classifications, F_P represents all false positive classifications, and F_N refers to all false negative classifications. The other parameters included the following: sensitivity = $T_P / (T_P + F_N)$, specificity = T_N / T_N $(T_N + F_P)$, precision (positive predictive value) = $T_P / (T_P + F_P)$, and negative predictive value = $T_N / (T_N + F_N)$. The rationale behind using multiple parameters is that accuracy is not the de facto model in every case; for example, in the case of predicting immunization, we might prefer an algorithm with high sensitivity over another algorithm with higher accuracy. Furthermore, the overall prediction accuracy of all machine learning models was measured using the area under the ROC curve (C-statistic). ROC curve is a plot of true positive rate [T_P $/(T_P + F_N)$] against the false positive rate $[F_P / (F_P + T_N)]$, and AUC determines the predictive performance of the model.

Results

The baseline characteristics of the children in the test and validation cohorts are shown in Table 1. Both subsets had similar characteristics in terms of the selected variables. The mean enrollment age was 12.9 weeks, and the highest enrollment was carried out during the BCG vaccination visit. The baseline demographic characteristics of the participants excluded from the analysis (n=256) were not significantly different from those included in the final analysis (N=47,554). Out of 11,889 cases

in the validation dataset, the actual number of children who defaulted was 6155.

Figure 3 provides a visual illustration of the outcomes of all models showing the number of true positives, true negatives, false positives, and false negatives.

According to the four outcomes produced, the recursive partitioning model predicted that 45.90% (5457/11,889) children would default; among them, 83.43% (4553/5457) children did default, which accounts for 83.4% of the total default population. Likewise, it was predicted that 54.10% (6432/11,889) children would return for the next vaccination; among them, 75.09% (4830/6432) children did return. In the support vector machine model, the total population of children who defaulted was 7310 (7310/11,889, 61.48%); among them, 5473 defaulted, which accounts for 74.87% (5473/7310) of the total default population. Likewise, it predicted that 38.51% (4579/11,889) children would return for vaccination; among them, 85.11% (3897/4579) did return. Meanwhile, the random forest model predicted that the total number of children who defaulted will be 70.89% (8428/11,889); among them, 69.34% (5844/8428) did default. Likewise, it predicted that 29.11% (3461/11,889) children would return for vaccination; among them, 91.01% (3150/3461) did return. Lastly, the C-forest model predicted that 63.34% (7530/11,889) would default; among them, 73.98% (5571/7530) did default. Likewise, it predicted that 36.66% (4359/11,889) children would return for vaccination; among them, 86.20% (3775/4359) did return. These results produced accuracy rates of approximately 78.9%, 78.8%, 75.6%, and 78.6% for recursive partitioning, SVMs, random forests, and C-forest, respectively (Table 2).



Chandir et al

Table 1. Baseline characteristics of the training and validation data cohorts.

Characteristics of the participants	Training cohort (N=47,554)	Validation cohort (N=11,889)
Enrollment age (weeks), mean (SD)	12.92 (15.9)	12.93 (15.9)
Gender (female), n (%)	20,425 (42.95)	5049 (42.47)
Enrollment vaccine, n (%)		
BCG ^a	24,744 (52.03)	6195 (52.11)
Pentavalent-1	8955 (18.83)	2236 (18.81)
Others	13,855 (29.14)	3458 (29.08)
Language spoken, n (%)		
Urdu	846 (1.78)	208 (1.75)
Unknown	46,561 (97.91)	11,644 (97.94)
Others	147 (0.31)	37 (0.31)
Place of residence (town), n (%)		
Korangi	41,225 (86.69)	10,296 (86.60)
Muzafargarh Town	1693 (3.56)	445 (3.74)
Others	4636 (9.75)	1148 (9.66)
Place of residence (city), n (%)		
Karachi	45,415 (95.50)	11,334 (95.33)
Muzafargarh	1996 (4.20)	519 (4.37)
Others	43 (0.30)	36 (0.30)
Timeliness of vaccination ^b , n (%)		
BCG		
Early	16 (0.07)	4 (0.07)
Late	17,126 (70.19)	4254 (69.61)
Timely	7258 (29.75)	1852 (30.32)
Pentavalent-I		
Early	11 (0.12)	1 (0.02)
Late	8892 (99.73)	2220 (99.78)
Timely	13 (0.15)	4 (0.18)
Pentavalent-II		
Early	9 (0.22)	2 (0.20)
Late	4099 (99.15)	996 (99.20)
Timely	26 (0.63)	6 (0.60)
Pentavalent-III		
Early	14 (0.38)	3 (0.34)
Late	4338 (99.31)	883 (99.21)
Timely	11 (0.30)	4 (0.45)
Measles-I		
Early	6 (0.14)	1 (0.09)
Late	4338 (99.20)	1113 (99.02)
Timely	29 (0.66)	10 (0.89)
Age group		
<1 month	5465 (11.49)	1386 (11.66)

http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e63/

XSL•FO RenderX JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018 | vol. 4 | iss. 3 |e63 | p.123 (page number not for citation purposes)

Chandir et al

Characteristics of the participants	Training cohort (N=47,554)	Validation cohort (N=11,889)	
1-9 months	35,972 (75.64)	8949 (75.27)	
>1 year	6117 (12.86)	1554 (13.07)	

^aBCG: Bacillus Calmette–Guérin.

^bExcludes records with invalid dates.

Figure 3. Flow diagram of all the study predictive models.



Recursive Partioning



Random Forests



Support Vector Machines



C-Forest

Table 2. Performance of the study models predicting the likelihood of defaulting from the follow-up immunization visits. Higher C-statistics results in better algorithm discrimination.

Model	Area under the curve C-statistic	95% CI
Recursive partitioning	0.791	0.784-0.798
Support vector machines	0.786	0.777-0.792
Random forests	0.750	0.742-0.756
C-Forest	0.782	0.775-0.789

Overtime, through using artificial intelligence (AI), because more data are captured, the system will continue to self-learn from accumulated records, recognizing influential variables, self-selecting statistical models, and continually upgrading itself to achieve the highest predictive accuracy. However, the recursive partitioning model outperforms the rest of he models in terms of overall accuracy rates, but since the performance of a classifier does not directly depend on the accuracy rate alone, therefore, we analyzed other performance metrics, such as sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value, and negative predictive value. Table 3 presents the outcomes for all the performance metrics.

According to Table 3, the random forest model outperforms all the other models with a sensitivity rate of 94.9%, although it has the lowest accuracy rate. The random forest model predicted that majority of the population will default, that is, it has

predicted that (70.88% of the whole population, 8428/11,889) will default. Moreover, it can correctly identify the maximum number of children who defaulted (5844 out of 8428 children actually defaulted). The random forest model's high sensitivity permits the recognition of almost all children who will not receive subsequent vaccinations (94.9%). By contrast, the recursive partitioning model produces the highest specificity at 84.2% and lowest sensitivity at 74.0%, indicating that it can identify the maximum number of children who will adhere to their vaccination schedule. The recursive partitioning model produces moderate results for both sensitivity and specificity at 74.0% and 84.2%, respectively, and it had the highest accuracy rate at 78.9%. Figure 4 shows the individual performance metrics for each model as illustrated in the ROC.

The random forest model correctly predicted 8994 cases, yielding a sensitivity and specificity of 94.9% and 54.9%, respectively. The C-forest model, SVMs, and recursive partitioning models improved the prediction by achieving 352, 376, and 389, additional correct cases, respectively, over the predictions made using the random forest model. However, looking across the models, as accuracy of the models increased, the sensitivity decreased from 94.9% (for random forest model) to 74.0% (for recursive partitioning model), whereas specificity went up from 54.9% (for random forest model) to 84.2% (for recursive partitioning models). All models had a C-statistic of 0.750 or above, and the recursive partitioning model algorithm had the highest statistic (AUC 0.791, 95% CI 0.784-0.798; Table 2).

 Table 3. Performance metrics of all the study predictive models.

Model	Accuracy (%)	Sensitivity (%)	Specificity (%)	Precision (%)	Negative predicted value (%)
Recursive partitioning	78.9	74.0	84.2	83.4	75.1
Support vector machines	78.8	88.9	68.0	74.9	85.1
Random forests	75.6	94.9	54.9	69.3	91.0
C-Forest	78.6	90.5	65.8	74.0	86.6

Figure 4. Receiver operating characteristic for all the study predictive models.





Discussion

Principal Findings

We have demonstrated the feasibility and validity of the predictive analytics algorithm in identifying children who were likely to default from subsequent immunization visits, and the algorithm yielded a 79.1% accuracy rate. This information could empower policy makers, immunization programs, and vaccinators to reduce dropouts and improve immunization coverage, timeliness, and equity through the targeted use of evidenced-based interventions at an individual or community level. Reduced immunization coverage and losses to follow-up do not allow communities to fully take advantage of the benefit of routine childhood immunization programs.

Because the approach is becoming a topic of interest, results from initial formative studies on the use of predictive analytics in a variety of settings are now being assessed. Our findings are in accordance with those reported from other studies that have used AI technology within the health domain to predict future outcomes. The success rates of predictions from other studies are similar; for example, a model conducting risk profiling of patients who are likely to develop chronic kidney disease using gradient tree-based algorithm had an AUC statistic of 0.871, and statistically significant (P<.001) differences were observed in disease outcomes in the high-, medium-, and low-risk groups [18]. Similarly, in another study that predicted cardiovascular risk, the predictions produced by the machine learning algorithm using a variety of models were better (AUC 0.745, 95% CI 0.739-0.750) than those produced by the existing risk prediction algorithms [19]. These findings corroborate the potential of predictive analytics to revolutionize the current practices of preventing disease and promoting better health care.

This formative study tested the feasibility of an array of statistical models to make predictions showing the variability of results depending upon our outcome of interest. The random forest model had the best performance with results expected to further improve as more data is collected because the system learns overtime as a result of machine learning. Other studies that have used different predictive models also reinforce the finding that one of the models is typically the highest achieving model compared with others depending on the outcome of interest [19]. The selection of variables for the predictive model was limited to the information collected during routine immunizations. Machine learning will also proactively interpret and identify new data patterns in routinely collected data, significantly improving the accuracy of individual risk classification over time. However, collecting additional variables, including household income, ethnicity, maternal tetanus vaccination status, and maternal and paternal education status, may further enhance the predictive accuracy.

Operationally, developing countries are in the process of using digital immunization registries (DIRs), which provide an extremely rich source of patient information [20], creating an opportunity for effectively using machine learning and predictive analytics to identify children who are most likely to default from their immunization schedule. From a technical standpoint, predictive analytics has high interoperability, which helps it to

```
http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e63/
```

XSI-FC

be easily linked to any DIR or electronic health record to strengthen the health systems and empower the vaccinators. This feature further enhances the utility of this module given the high appeal for interoperability to enable cooperative progress in public health through linking heterogeneous data [21].

To further enhance the ease of use, the front end of the module is designed for nonprogrammers, and it does not require technologically skilled users, making it easy to implement and sustain in low-resource settings. From an operational perspective, the utilization of predictive analytics does not require large investments in resources or trainings. With the expanding presence of DIRs, the technological platform for large-scale implementation is already in place, and the user interface can be tailored to meet local requirements. The self-learning algorithm quickly adapts to context, adjusting variables, models, and standard measures as needed.

Financially, the returns to be gained from optimal resource allocation and reduced expenditure on vaccine-preventable diseases are substantially greater than the set-up cost, ensuring a high return on investment per dollar spent. Although a high-dropout may mean that a large proportion of the population must be targeted at the start, the offset in the required funding may be substantial for LMICs. Other clinical studies that used AI for predicting future outcomes also highlight the reduction in economic burden through early detection and treatment of disease [22]. The health department and local government could ultimately benefit through savings incurred owing to the allocation of resources to population segments that require them the most. Wasting of the limited resources of the government could be reduced if not eliminated. Furthermore, the health department could make substantial savings in the treatment costs for vaccine-preventable diseases.

In addition, machine learning techniques have also been proven to improve resource allocation decisions. For instance, a study examining patient admission decisions in tertiary care hospitals has revealed that a machine learning Bayesian model could lead to more efficient resource allocation decisions when deciding which patients to admit in the hospital. Similarly, in our context, predictive analytics can identify children at high risk for overburdened frontline health workers and as a result, evidence-based interventions, such as center-based counseling, out-reach services, and repeated SMS reminders, can be targeted toward this cohort leading to optimal resource allocation.

Our idea constitutes an unconventional approach for improving the timeliness of routine immunization and reducing missed opportunities; in an era where a collection of massive amounts of reliable data has become cheap and easy, predictive analytics is considered a cutting-edge innovation with only limited application in the field of health service delivery despite its strong impact and potential. Machine learning, particularly deep learning, is now being used to predict the patients' chances of relapse, early deterioration, and developing diseases, such as cancer and automated diagnosis of eye disease, as recently shown by Google. However, in the field of immunization, predictive modeling is a novel idea, and its potential in

revolutionizing immunization service delivery is yet to be identified.

To achieve the key goal of the global vaccine action plan 2011-2020, for example, meet the 90% national vaccination coverage and 80% coverage rate for all vaccines by 2020 in every district, we need to focus on strategies that reduce dropouts and expand coverage. As presented in this paper, predictive analytics can help in the identification of children who are likely to default or dropout from the course of the immunization schedule; therefore, communities where incomplete immunization rates are prevalent will benefit the most from targeted concentration of efforts promoting the goal of universal health equity. Although this paper provides a plausible causal pathway in which the information gained through this model can lead to health system improvement, more rigorous evaluations must be conducted to fully determine the programmatic effectiveness of this model from an implementation perspective.

Limitations

The limitation of our model was the exclusion of the records containing invalid dates for age or immunizations. Although the imputation method was used to deal with invalid or missing data in the machine learning models because this was a feasibility study, the data models were utilized only on complete records. Furthermore, it is relevant to mention that we have evaluated the predictive analytics algorithm on only one outcome, particularly the likelihood of a child to default from subsequent immunization visits. There are other parameters in which the algorithm could be evaluated, such as the likelihood of completing the full immunization schedule. However, to keep the approach simple, other approaches were considered beyond the scope of this study, and this must be further evaluated. The predictive analytics will be beneficial for communities with high access and underutilized services because the model is based on initial contact with vaccinator or health care worker, and communities with low access may only benefit indirectly when herd immunity is achieved. The other limitation of the study is the generalizability of data to other populations. Developing this model for other populations would require recalibration and adjustment to account for other disparities as well as the inclusion of relevant prediction variables.

Conclusion

The expansion of DIRs in lower- and middle-income countries is creating a unique opportunity to analyze and interpret data to generate real-time actionable insight in expanding immunization services and coverage. This feasibility study showed that predictive analytics can accurately identify individual children who are likely to default from subsequent immunization visits. Predictive analytics can strengthen immunization programs by facilitating the targeted implementation of interventions aimed at reducing the dropouts.

Acknowledgments

The pilot implementation was supported through internal funding of Child Health and Vaccines program, Interactive Research and Development (IRD).

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

- 1. World Health Organization. 2017. WHO-UNICEF estimates of DTP1 coverage URL: <u>http://apps.who.int/</u> <u>immunization_monitoring/globalsummary/timeseries/tswucoveragedtp1.html [WebCite Cache ID 71MiIvupf]</u>
- 2. Sadoh AE, Eregie CO. Timeliness and completion rate of immunization among Nigerian children attending a clinic-based immunization service. J Health Popul Nutr 2009 Jun;27(3):391-395 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 19507754]
- 3. Onyiriuka A. Vaccination default rates among children attending a static immunization clinic in Benin City, Nigeria. Vol 2009:4.
- 4. Linden G, Smith B, York J. Amazon.com recommendations: item-to-item collaborative filtering. IEEE Internet Comput 2003 Jan;7(1):76-80. [doi: 10.1109/MIC.2003.1167344]
- 5. Cody S. and A. Asher, Smarter, Better, Faster: The Potential for Predictive Analytics and Rapid-Cycle Evaluation to Improve Program Development and Outcomes, Mathematica Policy Research 2014.
- Linden A, Yarnold PR. Using data mining techniques to characterize participation in observational studies. J Eval Clin Pract 2016 Dec;22(6):835-843. [doi: 10.1111/jep.12515] [Medline: 26805004]
- Bates DW, Saria S, Ohno-Machado L, Shah A, Escobar G. Big data in health care: using analytics to identify and manage high-risk and high-cost patients. Health Aff (Millwood) 2014 Jul;33(7):1123-1131. [doi: <u>10.1377/hlthaff.2014.0041</u>] [Medline: <u>25006137</u>]
- 8. Zhang Y, Padman R. Innovations in chronic care delivery using data-driven clinical pathways. Am J Manag Care 2015 Dec 01;21(12):e661-e668 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 26760429]
- Taylor R, Pare JR, Venkatesh AK, Mowafi H, Melnick ER, Fleischman W, et al. Prediction of In-hospital Mortality in Emergency Department Patients With Sepsis: A Local Big Data-Driven, Machine Learning Approach. Acad Emerg Med 2016 Mar;23(3):269-278 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/acem.12876] [Medline: 26679719]

- Passos I, Mwangi B, Cao B, Hamilton JE, Wu MJ, Zhang XY, et al. Identifying a clinical signature of suicidality among patients with mood disorders: A pilot study using a machine learning approach. J Affect Disord 2016 Mar 15;193:109-116 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2015.12.066] [Medline: 26773901]
- 11. World Health Organization. 2017. Global Health Observatory (GHO) data URL: <u>http://www.who.int/gho/child_health/</u> mortality/mortality_under_five_text/en/ [WebCite Cache ID 71MjEbsv6]
- 12. Friedman J. A Recursive Partitioning Decision Rule for Nonparametric Classification. IEEE Trans. Comput 1977 Apr;C-26(4):404-408. [doi: 10.1109/TC.1977.1674849]
- 13. Cortes C, Vapnik V. Support-vector networks. Support-vector networks 1995;20(3):273-297. [doi: 10.1007/BF00994018]
- 14. Chih-Chung CC. -J. L., LIBSVM: A library for support vector machines. ACM Transactions on Intelligent Systems and Technology (TIST) 2011;2(3):A.
- 15. Breiman L., Manual on setting up, using, understanding random forests v3. 1, Statistics Department University of California Berkeley, CA, USA 2002.
- 16. Breiman L. Random Forests. Machine Learning 2001;45(1):5-32.
- 17. Hothorn T., K. Hornik, and A. Zeileis, Unbiased Recursive Partitioning: A Conditional Inference Framework. Journal of Computational and Graphical Statistics 2006;15(3):A-674.
- Hao S, Fu T, Wu Q, Jin B, Zhu C, Hu Z, et al. Estimating One-Year Risk of Incident Chronic Kidney Disease: Retrospective Development and Validation Study Using Electronic Medical Record Data From the State of Maine. JMIR Med Inform 2017 Jul 26;5(3):e21 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/medinform.7954] [Medline: 28747298]
- Weng SF, Reps J, Kai J, Garibaldi JM, Qureshi N. Can machine-learning improve cardiovascular risk prediction using routine clinical data? PLoS One 2017;12(4):e0174944 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.1371/journal.pone.0174944</u>] [Medline: <u>28376093</u>]
- 20. Daniele RC. W., Fani Deligianni, Deep Learning for Health Informatics. IEEE Journal of Biomedical and Health Informatics 2017;21(1):4-21.
- 21. Jaulent M, Assélé-Kama A, Savard S, Giavarini A, Touzé E, Jeunemaître X, et al. Building a Semantic Interoperability Framework for Care and Research in Fibromuscular Dysplasia. Stud Health Technol Inform 2015;216:217-221. [Medline: 26262042]
- 22. Danner OK, Hendren S, Santiago E, Nye B, Abraham P. Physiologically-based, predictive analytics using the heart-rate-to-Systolic-Ratio significantly improves the timeliness and accuracy of sepsis prediction compared to SIRS. Am J Surg 2017 Apr;213(4):617-621. [doi: 10.1016/j.amjsurg.2017.01.006] [Medline: 28104273]

Abbreviations

AI: artificial intelligence AUC: area under the curve BCG: Bacillus Calmette–Guérin DIR: digital immunization registries DTP3: diphtheria-tetanus-pertussis EPI: Expanded Program on Immunization FN: false negative IRD: Interactive Research and Development LMIC: low- and middle-income countries ROC: receiving operating characteristic SMS: short message service SVM: support vector machines TP: true position UNICEF: United Nations International Children's Emergency Fund WHO: World Health Organization

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 18.12.17; peer-reviewed by J Kaewkungwal, R Lester, A Benis; comments to author 18.03.18; revised version received 09.05.18; accepted 21.06.18; published 04.09.18.

Please cite as:

Chandir S, Siddiqi DA, Hussain OA, Niazi T, Shah MT, Dharma VK, Habib A, Khan AJ Using Predictive Analytics to Identify Children at High Risk of Defaulting From a Routine Immunization Program: Feasibility Study JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e63 URL: http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e63/ doi:10.2196/publichealth.9681 PMID:30181112



©Subhash Chandir, Danya Arif Siddiqi, Owais Ahmed Hussain, Tahira Niazi, Mubarak Taighoon Shah, Vijay Kumar Dharma, Ali Habib, Aamir Javed Khan. Originally published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance (http://publichealth.jmir.org), 04.09.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://publichealth.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

User-Driven Comments on a Facebook Advertisement Recruiting Canadian Parents in a Study on Immunization: Content Analysis

Jordan Lee Tustin^{1,2}, MHSc, PhD; Natasha Sarah Crowcroft^{2,3,4}, MA (Cantab), MD, PhD, FFPH; Dionne Gesink², MSc, PhD; Ian Johnson², MSc, MD, FRCPC; Jennifer Keelan⁵, MA, PhD; Barbara Lachapelle⁶, MASc

¹School of Occupational and Public Health, Ryerson University, Toronto, ON, Canada

²Dalla Lana School of Public Health, University of Toronto, Toronto, ON, Canada

³Public Health Ontario, Toronto, ON, Canada

⁴Laboratory Medicine and Pathobiology, University of Toronto, Toronto, ON, Canada

⁵Department of Public Health, Concordia University of Edmonton, Edmonton, AB, Canada

⁶Toronto Public Health, Toronto, ON, Canada

Corresponding Author:

Jordan Lee Tustin, MHSc, PhD School of Occupational and Public Health Ryerson University 350 Victoria Street Toronto, ON, M5B 2K3 Canada Phone: 1 416 979 5000 ext 3021 Fax: 1 416 979 5377 Email: jtustin@ryerson.ca

Abstract

Background: More people are searching for immunization information online and potentially being exposed to misinformation and antivaccination sentiment in content and discussions on social media platforms. As vaccination coverage rates remain suboptimal in several developed countries, and outbreaks of vaccine-preventable diseases become more prevalent, it is important that we build on previous research by analyzing themes in online vaccination discussions, including those that individuals may see without actively searching for information on immunization.

Objective: The study aimed to explore the sentiments and themes behind an unsolicited debate on immunization in order to better inform public health interventions countering antivaccination sentiment.

Methods: We analyzed and quantified 117 user-driven open-ended comments on immunization posted in the Comments section of a Facebook advertisement that targeted Canadian parents for recruitment into a larger study on immunization. Then, 2 raters coded all comments using content analysis.

Results: Of 117 comments, 85 were posted by unique commentators, with most being female (65/85, 77%). The largest proportion of the immunization comments were positive (51/117, 43.6%), followed by negative (41/117, 35.0%), ambiguous (20/117, 17.1%), and hesitant (5/117, 4.3%). Inaccurate knowledge (27/130, 20.8%) and misperceptions of risk (23/130, 17.7%) were most prevalent in the 130 nonpositive comments. Other claims included distrust of pharmaceutical companies or government agencies (18/130, 13.8%), distrust of the health care system or providers (15/130, 11.5%), past negative experiences with vaccination or beliefs (10/130, 7.7%), and attitudes about health and prevention (10/130, 7.7%). Almost 40% (29/74, 39%) of the positive comments communicated the risks of not vaccinating, followed by judgments on the knowledge level of nonvaccinators (13/74, 18%). A total of 10 positive comments (10/74, 14%) specifically refuted the link between autism and vaccination.

Conclusions: The presence of more than 100 unsolicited user-driven comments on a platform not intended for discussion, nor providing any information on immunization, illustrates the strong sentiments associated with immunization and the arbitrariness of the online platforms used for immunization debates. Health authorities should be more proactive in finding mechanisms to refute misinformation and misperceptions that are propagating uncontested online. Online debates and communications on immunization need to be identified by continuous monitoring in order for health authorities to understand the current themes and trends, and to engage in the discussion.

KEYWORDS

Facebook; immunization; vaccination; antivaccination movement; social media

Introduction

The Role of the Internet in Vaccine Hesitancy

The World Health Organization (WHO) and its group of experts have identified vaccine hesitancy as an important issue facing immunization programs in the developed world [1]. This has been evident in Canada and other developed nations such as the United States and countries in Europe that have reported an increase in the number of outbreaks of vaccine-preventable diseases [2-7].

Many factors influence vaccine noncompliance or hesitancy; however, the role of the internet due to the abundance of online antivaccination sentiment and activists has been reported as an important concern [8-13]. A significant association was established between using the internet to search for vaccine information and negative parental perception of the risk of childhood immunizations [14]. More people are searching for health information online, including information on immunization [15,16]. Health professionals are concerned that parents seeking vaccine information online are being exposed to misinformation and antivaccination sentiment via websites and online communications on social media platforms [8,11,12,17]. Over the past decade, social media sites have gained popularity in Canada, where 67% of Canadian internet users are using social media on a daily basis [16], with most users being under the age of 35 years [18]. In Canada, Facebook is reported as the most popular social media platform, with usage rates higher than global and US averages [19,20]. Health information communicated in interactive platforms is of questionable accuracy, as it is often exchanged without the participation of health professionals or health organizations [17,21]. This exchange of misinformation online has the potential to influence parents' decision to vaccinate their children [12,14,22,23] and may be contributing to suboptimal vaccination coverage among Canadian children [24] and increases in vaccine-preventable disease rates [25-28]. Results from the last Childhood National Immunization Coverage Survey show that 70% of Canadian parents surveyed reported being concerned about potential side effects of vaccines, and 37% believed that vaccines can cause disease [24]. A recent study by Dubé et al reported that vaccine experts perceive a decline in vaccination rates and that vaccine hesitancy is an important issue to address in Canada [29]. Furthermore, participants reported that dissemination of negative information online and lack of knowledge about vaccines were key issues in the causes of vaccine hesitancy in Canada [29].

Many studies have analyzed content from vaccine-critical websites and blogs found via search engines, as well as content posted on participative websites, chat rooms, and social media platforms such as Twitter, Facebook, YouTube, and Myspace [30]. These studies have identified similar themes, such as vaccine safety and effectiveness, alternative medicine, civil liberties, conspiracy theories, morality and misinformation, and mistrust of health professionals as the predominant arguments in the antivaccination movement [10,30,31]. Techniques such as skewing science, shifting hypotheses, and attacking critics have been reported as tactics of the online antivaccination community arguing against vaccination [11]. Themes underlying vaccine hesitancy can change over time and by place [13,29]; therefore, as coverage rates remain suboptimal in Canada and outbreaks of vaccine-preventable diseases become more prevalent, it is critical that we continue to build on previous research by analyzing themes in online vaccination discussions. Most research has focused on analyzing the content of discussions on sites or platforms that individuals would find via active research on immunization [30]. However, there is a gap in research in analyzing vaccine information that individuals may see without actively searching for information and could influence decisions on vaccination [30]. Ward et al proposed that future research on vaccine criticism on the internet should include analysis of more complex and interactive ways of information circulation, such as posts, likes, links, and retweets [30]. Furthermore, there is a need for more research to better understand vaccination sentiments specifically among Canadian parents.

From December 12, 2013 to January 11, 2014, we posted 6 different Facebook advertisements linked to a Web-based survey on childhood immunizations to the Facebook News Feeds of Canadian parents as part of a larger research study [32]. The advertisements reached over 100,000 Canadian parents who matched the following inclusion criteria: (1) located in Canada, (2) 18 years of age or older, (3) parent of a child aged 0 to 15 years, and (4) displaying a profile in French or English. Overall, women represented the majority of Facebook users reached by the advertisements and who also clicked on the advertisement to the Web-based survey [32]. Two advertisements (Figure 1 and Figure 2) had the highest number of views from unique Facebook users reaching 74,572 users and 38,643 users, respectively, and the highest click-through rates to our online survey [32]. Further details on the methods and results of this recruitment strategy are available [32]. The advertisements did not provide any information on immunization, did not try to solicit discussion, and were not posted, shared, liked, or promoted by the researchers. The advertisements did not provide any information on immunization, did not try to solicit discussion, and were not posted, shared, liked, or promoted by the researchers. The Comments section of the advertisements was accessible, and this created an unsolicited and spontaneous discourse where users posted comments on immunization to the 2 most viewed advertisements (Figures 1 and 2).

Figure 1. The most popular Facebook advertisement posted to Canadian parents' News Feeds from December 12, 2013 to January 11, 2014.



Figure 2. The second most popular Facebook advertisement posted to Canadian parents' News Feeds from December 12, 2013 to January 11, 2014.



XSL•FO RenderX

Objective

This study investigated a unique interactive debate on Facebook resulting from the above Facebook advertisements to recruit parents in immunization research. Our objective was to qualitatively analyze and quantify the content of users' posts to describe the main vaccination sentiments and themes of an online immunization debate of Facebook users who commented on our posted advertisements, in order to better understand the vaccination debate and to identify underlying themes. We addressed this by asking 2 questions. First, what are the main vaccination sentiments (eg, anti- or provaccination) in the online debate? Second, what are the main themes on vaccination by type of sentiment? This study will add to the body of research on online vaccination discussions by analyzing a posting not intended for interaction that individuals could see without actively searching for information on immunization. The results will assist health professionals in understanding some of the content on vaccine information being shared online in order to help guide messaging and the development of online interventions.

Methods

Content Analysis

In this study, we qualitatively analyzed and quantified the content of open-ended comments posted by Facebook users. On January 11, 2014, at the end of the 4-week recruitment period, we captured and saved all user comments posted in the Comments section of the Facebook advertisements. We included all comments in French or English that contained any message on immunization. We excluded any comments that did not pertain to immunization (eg, comments on the advertisement itself, "lol"). We did not capture any identifying information from the Facebook users, and we removed the advertisement (along with the posted comments) from Facebook immediately at the end of the recruitment period; thus, no captured comments can be directly or indirectly linked to any Facebook user.

Data Analysis

After comment capture, 2 raters (JLT and BL) independently coded the comments on the type of message, the sex of the user, the main message of the comment, and the claims made in the comment. To increase validity, the 2 raters independently categorized the comments and resolved any difference to reach 100% consensus based on discussion and a clear framework previously established [33-35]. A third rater was available if consensus was not attainable.

We measured user interaction by the number of "likes" for specific comments. Commentators either simply made comments or provided a link to vaccine information online. Thus, we classified the type of comment as comment only, comment with link to accurate information or trustworthy source, or comment with link to inaccurate information or nontrustworthy source. We classified trustworthy sources as links to government or reputable associations or scientists. We classified accurate information as websites with information or statistics from government sources or peer-reviewed studies. We classified remaining links as nontrustworthy or inaccurate. We determined

```
http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e10090/
```

the sex of the commentator by using the user's name, photo, or comment and classified sex as not clear if one or both raters had any uncertainty.

We categorized the main message of the comments as positive, negative, hesitant, or ambiguous. We coded the comments as positive if the central message supported vaccination, portraying it positively (eg, describing the benefits or safety of vaccination, promoting vaccinations, describing the risks of not vaccinating or low risk of vaccinating) [36]. We coded comments as negative if the central message portrayed vaccination negatively (eg, emphasizing the risk of vaccination, opposing vaccination, promoting distrust in vaccine science, making allegations of conspiracy or collusion) [36]. If the central message portrayed indecision or uncertainty on the risks or benefits of vaccination (eg, questions or concerns about risk or safety, requests for information or links, questions regarding others' decision to vaccinate), we coded the comments as hesitant. If the main message was not clear, we coded the comment as ambiguous. We then used two separate coding schemes to subcategorize the content: one for the negative, hesitant, and ambiguous comments and one for the positive comments.

We subcategorized the claims in the negative, hesitant, and ambiguous comments based on the themes of determinants of vaccine hesitancy suggested by the WHO's Strategic Advisory Group of Experts Working Group (SAGE WG) on Immunization [37,38]. The SAGE WG matrix organizes vaccine sentiment into three domains: contextual influences, such as socioeconomic barriers, mistrust in the pharmaceutical industry, or religious values; individual and social group influences, such as personal knowledge or perceptions of risk; and vaccination and vaccination-specific issues, such as the vaccination schedule or characteristics of the vaccine; each main theme contains specific subcategories [37-39]. We categorized claims about vaccination within the comments according to the major themes and subthemes; claims could be classified into one or more themes and subcategories within the themes. We chose the SAGE WG matrix as the coding framework because it was developed by experts to include all known and potential determinants of vaccine hesitancy based on a thorough systematic review and expert opinion [37,38]. We created a category of other for any claim not covered by the SAGE WG matrix as determined by rater consensus [40]. The material was read several times prior to coding to ensure it fit the preconceived framework and to identify any other themes. Definitions of the framework categories were researched and discussed between the raters prior to coding. Both raters manually coded and discussed material from a random sample of respondents prior to independent coding.

The SAGE WG coding framework did not accurately capture the themes in the positive comments; thus, we categorized the claims in the positive comments based on broad themes in the data, with both raters independently generating categories and reaching consensus to develop the final coding scheme [33-35,40]. No new codes arose after approximately 40% of the comments were assessed.

The 2 raters independently categorized all comments (negative and positive) and claims within the comments, and achieved

XSL•FO

over 95% consensus. The raters met once to discuss items where consensus was not reached and achieved 100% consensus based on discussion and preestablished frameworks and criteria [33-35].

We conducted descriptive statistics to quantify respondent characteristics, main messages, and identified themes. Raters conducted content analysis with NVivo 10 qualitative data analysis software (QSR International) and quantified the analysis with descriptive statistics using Microsoft Office Excel 2007 (Microsoft Corporation). We obtained ethical approval from the University of Toronto's Office of Research Ethics, Toronto, ON, Canada (REF#29309).

Results

Respondent Characteristics, Main Messages, and User Interaction

The advertisements generated 117 comments by 85 unique Facebook users after we excluded 9 comments not meeting the inclusion criteria. Of the 85 commentators, 77% (65/85) were female, 14% (12/85) were male, and for 9% (8/85) the sex was not clear. The majority of the comments were comments only (103/117, 88.0%), and 11.9% (14/117) posted links to websites. Of the 14 website links, 2 were from trustworthy sources, with 1 linked to a trustworthy source with accurate information (a government website with official statistics) and 1 linked to an online news story with accurate information posted from a government source. The main message of 43.6% (51/117) of comments was positive, followed by 35.0% (41/117) negative, 17.1% (20/117) ambiguous, and 4.3% (5/117) hesitant. Comments with the most interaction (20 or more likes) had mostly positive main messages (8/9, 89%) and 1 negative. The following 2 redacted positive comments had the most interaction (43 and 40 likes, respectively) and highlighted the predominant theme within the positive comments: the benefits of vaccines versus the risk for children and others in becoming infected with the disease (indicated as theme 1 in the comments below). In addition, the 2 other most identified themes were represented within these comments: parents who do not vaccinate their children are uneducated (theme 2), and vaccines do not cause autism (theme 3). Note that we redacted comments solely for the purpose of omitting words and sentences inconsequential to the context and analysis.

Vaccinating your children is the best way to prevent them (and others) from getting viruses and diseases...you are essentially protecting them from the awful signs and symptoms of the disease...the benefits out way the risks (Theme 1). Why do you think small pox was eradicated? Bc enough people around the world got the vaccine for it and it had no one to spread to, therefore: eradicated!!! There is NOT as many people unvaccinated as vaccinated, 80% of the population vaccinate their children...that # is decreasing bc of people's lack of knowledge...Your not idiots for vaccinating your children you are just uneducated about biomedical facts! (Theme 2)

What about the infants and people who are immuno-compromised who CANT vaccinate? They depend on those people who CAN vaccinate to be protected and not spread these things!! (Theme 1) I have a child with autism, and do NOT believe vaccines have ANYTHING to do with it! That has been disproven! (Theme 3)

Lack of knowledge or awareness was the most prevalent theme in the negative comments, as suggested by the misinformation on immunity and transmission of disease contained within the following most liked (40 likes) negative redacted comment:

If their was a breakout of tuberculosis, polio...the vaccinated children would not be amune! If a vaccine protects you & your children, why...are all the vaccinated children catching it? There is absolutely no evidence that outbreaks start from unvaccinated people!...Every time there's an outbreak there's as many vaccinated as unvaccinated people catching the disease. There is absolutely no protection from a disease from taking a vaccine!

Themes in the Negative, Hesitant, and Ambiguous Comments

In the 66 negative, hesitant, or ambiguous comments, 130 claims were made on factors affecting vaccination decisions. Individual and social group influence was the predominant theme in the claims within the posted comments (85/130, 65.4%). Within this theme, 20.8% (27/130) of the claims displayed lack of knowledge or awareness on immunization (including misinformation and the belief in their own research and knowledge), with the majority (22/27, 81%) providing inaccurate information or misperceptions on immunization and some explicitly stating their belief in the credibility or accuracy of their knowledge and research (5/27, 19%). Approximately 18% (23/130, 17.7%) of the claims revealed a low perception of the risk of disease and need for the vaccine or a high perception of risk of adverse events associated with vaccination. Table 1 displays the identified themes according to the WHO SAGE WG matrix on vaccine hesitancy.

Themes in the Positive Comments

In the 51 positive comments (and 2 hesitant comments with positive claims), we identified 74 claims on factors affecting vaccination decisions. Within these comments, the majority (29/74, 39%) of the positive claims stated concerns over nonvaccinating parents putting their children and others at risk of disease and death or stated how the benefits outweigh the potential risks, followed by claims that nonvaccinating parents are uneducated, unintelligent, or selfish (13/74, 18%) (Table 2).



Table 1. Negative, hesitant, and ambivalent claims posted by Facebook users on Facebook advertisements categorized by themes (n=130).

Themes	n (%)	Examples of claims within comments
Contextual influences	19 (14.6)	
Mistrust in pharmaceutical industry or government transparency	18 (13.8)	 Pharma wanna make moneyBottom line is that vaccination is all about \$\$\$\$ The chances of your child dying from these diseases is highly unlikely. There is SO much gov involvement
Religious values	1 (0.8)	• I come from a Mennonite background where we were not vaccinated.
Individual and group influences	85 (65.4)	
Lack of knowledge or awareness (mis- information and belief in own knowl- edge or research)	27 (20.8)	 Lmao the courts admitted to vaccines causing autismBut they did it quietly! If I find the article I will post it on hereI do not vaccinate my children and never willliquid mercury is metal you are injecting into your children The argument that an epidemic would break out if children were not vaccinated is proven incorrect by every Amish/Mennonite community that is thriving today. Recent studies have shown startling evidence that links autism directly to vaccines along with decreased brain function. If you would like sources to this I can provide them. All sorts of diseases have been directly linked to vaccines including and especially autismI hope wise people everywhere choose to educate themselves before making this decision. From my observations, limited as they are, the immunized ones tend to be the ones lacking basic immunity.
Risk or benefit of vaccination (per- ceived, heuristic)	23 (17.7)	 so in my opinion he still would have a chance of getting these illnesses if I vaccinated him so I don't see the point in giving him something that WILL harm him for a CHANCE that he might not get sickThere are some vaccinations that (my) children will not get (like chicken pox) as I think it is an unnecessary risk There is absolutely no protection from a disease from taking a vaccine! But there are many people who die from vaccines every year! Don't fool yourself. EVERY TIME you vaccinate there is a risk, even of death. It is up to you to decide if that risk is what is right for your child. For some children it might be worth it, but for other children it isn't worth itThere are risks and there are children that are much better off without vaccines.
Health system and providers (trust and personal experience)	15 (11.5)	 Ask your doctor?! No Doctor is God. They are all trained to say the same thing. The truth is none of us know the truth. Any health care professional will side with pro vaccine idea. I will not vaccinate my son. Do you even know what your injecting in your kid?
Beliefs and attitudes about health and prevention	10 (7.7)	• My children have needed to see a doc approximately never in their lives. They are a testament to a holistic lifestyle and natural immunity. My observations of most kids that have been vaccinated is that they seem to be endlessly ill and have had multiple courses of antibiotics in their short lives!!
Experience with past vaccination	10 (7.7)	• My son had convulsions after getting vaccinated, that was 19 years ago and no vaccines again.
Vaccination or vaccination-specific issues	5 (3.8)	
Role of health care professionals	3 (2.3)	•my paediatrician & general practitioner both disagree with vaccinating
Vaccination schedule	2 (1.5)	• None of this 3 in 1Dangerous injecting 2-4 shots in a kid at one time
Other	21 (16.2)	
Parents' right to choose and not be judged	18 (13.8)	 I think every parent has the right to chose what is best for their child. I don't think it's right for other parents or people to judge others for what they decide!!! I find it incredibly interesting that so many people are bothered by someone else's choice to vaccinate or not vaccinate. If you get vaccinated, who cares if someone else doesn't, it's not your lifeEveryone needs to take a chill pill Defend your vaccines all you want but don't call us idiots for not taking them!
Requesting information or sources	3 (2.3)	• Do you have any sources for your input?



Table 2.	Positive claims	posted by	/ Facebook user	rs on Facebook	advertisements	categorized by	themes ((n=74) ^ະ	a,b
	r obrer e eranno		1 40000011 4000		adiereneeneenee	eategoined of	circine (

Themes	n (%)	Examples of claims within comments
Vaccines prevent disease risk or benefit	29 (39)	 No vaccine is 100% but those vaccinated can fight the illness more effectively. Herd immunity only works when we vaccinate. I wonder if some peoples opinions would change if we lived in a country where vaccination was not common, and these diseases were common Some parents have chosen to opt out and Polio, Whooping Cough and Diptheria are recurring. This puts us all at risk. The benefits outweigh the risks. We do not want these diseases to return with a vengeance! I personally could not live with myself if my child got very sick or died from a preventable disease to which we have access to free immunizations forNow of course I vaccinated my kids because they can protect them from deathIf they were badOr caused autism they would have been out of the market and not given by doctors don't you think? I have 4 kids ranging from 18 to ten months. It's worth the risk getting vaccinated. I've seen what whooping cough and polio do to people. I promise, those who've had polio will probably get their kids vaccinated.
Parents who do not vaccinate are uneducat- ed or unintelligent	13 (18)	 If you're going to be an idiot and not immunize, at least make sure you're a well educated idiot Wow, it never ceases to amaze me how ignorant and just plain dumb some people are It's idiots who don't vaccinate their kids that cause outbreakspeople think that they know more than the medical community. I find people who don't vaccinate are some of the most uneducated nut jobs
Follow the advice of health care providers and trustworthy sources	12 (16)	 get your information from reputable sites ie health canada or the cdc. Stay away from those "crunchy granola" opinion- based websites Research does not include google off siting an article you found on Facebook. These people don't even know the definition of a peer reviewed research paper or studyand if you can't tell the difference you should try and trust that the medical professionals who do know everyone should read official statistics and not internet mumbo jumbo. The internet has so much bs that it can make anyone's perception a reality Yup our society rallies around a former porn star/actress looking to continue her 15 minutes of fame instead of putting our trust in our medical and science communitySad state of society I'd say!
Vaccines do not cause autism	10 (14)	 Jenny McCarthy made the Hollywood rounds stating her son got autism from his vaccinesSince then it has been proven her son doesn't even have autism nor do vaccines cause autism I have a child with autism, and do NOT believe vaccines have ANYTHING to do with it! That has been disproven! The jury is not out on autism. The verdict is no link
I am provaccine or vaccinate	10 (14)	 Be smartVaccinate Myself, I am a believer in vaccinations but that's just what I believe is right for my kids

^aWe included 2 hesitant comments with positive claims in the analysis.

^bTotal percentage does not equal 100% due to rounding.

Discussion

Principal Findings

The majority of comments were clearly pro- (51/117, 43.6%) or antivaccination (41/117, 35.0%) with few comments vocalizing vaccine hesitancy (4.3%). Themes in the online debate followed those identified in the literature and mostly captured in the SAGE WG framework [30,37]. As reported in other studies analyzing online vaccination messages [31,37,41], information in the negative comments was often inaccurate and the risks of immunization were misperceived. Mistrust in the pharmaceutical industry, the government, and health system was also a recurring theme in the online debate and previously

XSL•FO

identified as an important theme in studies analyzing vaccine-critical websites [10,21,30,31]. The right to choose without being judged was expressed within many negative comments yet not identified in the SAGE WG framework. This theme could have emerged in response to several judgments made within the positive comments on the level of intelligence or education of nonvaccinators. However, the theme of civil liberties or parents' right to choose has been reported in previous studies analyzing vaccine opposition website content [10,30,31,41]. Slightly more positive comments were posted than negative or hesitant, and positive comments received the most interaction. Although the majority of the positive comments did not provide any links or obvious information

from health authorities, there was encouragement to seek out trusted sources and people. No commentator self-identified as a health professional. The debate also highlighted the persistence of the myth linking vaccines to autism. Seeman et al [42] also reported this persistent inaccuracy on the safety of the measles-mumps-rubella (MMR) vaccine in an online survey of Canadian parents, and Nicholson and Leask [21] reported that one-third of the participants in an online MMR vaccine discussion forum were critical of the vaccine, with the risk of adverse effects and autism and concerns with vaccine ingredients as the major themes. Furthermore, a recent Canadian survey reported that 28% of adults reported to believe that there is or be uncertain about a link between vaccines and autism [43].

As we targeted the advertisements at Canadian parents, most of the commentators likely represented this demographic. Most of the commentators were female, but we expected this, as the Facebook campaign biased the advertisement reach toward a female population [32]. The 2 most popular advertisements reached over 100,000 Canadian parents on Facebook [32]; thus, the posted comments would have been visible to other targeted and potentially vaccine-hesitant Canadian parents who chose not to respond, as well as an unknown number of individuals not targeted by the campaign. These online debates should be of concern to public health authorities, as the spread of misinformation and misperceptions can reach large audiences with the potential to negatively influence vaccine-hesitant and provaccine individuals [22]. In addition, the analysis of the online debate revealed the lack of knowledge and spread of misinformation on a platform not intended to solicit discussion. The presence of public health authorities online is limited to top-down dissemination of information with limited engagement in online debates. This lack of public health involvement online could potentially enable the unabated spread of antivaccination sentiment and misinformation that potentially affect vaccination decisions among hesitant and provaccine parents.

Identified themes, such as the perceived risk of adverse events versus the risk of disease, and misinformation on autism and other disorders, immunity, and vaccine ingredients, could be addressed with more communication messages tailored to the issues in the online discussions. Although some antivaccination activists may never be swayed by evidence, it is important for health authorities to provide information to those with genuine concerns or questions, and engage in online debates rapidly in a nonjudgmental and transparent manner. Parents' right to choose and not be judged was an important theme among the negative comments. The issue of freedom and individual rights versus the notion of social good is a fundamental ethical issue in immunization programs and needs to be given careful thought in our communications on issues such as mandatory vaccination and exemption rights. Passive interventions such as increasing knowledge or reminder recalls have been shown to be the least effective in addressing vaccine hesitancy [44], and there is a need for more dialogue-based approaches targeted to specific subpopulations with an intended focus on social networks [44]. In a recent randomized controlled trial, Glanz et al [45] found that Web-based information delivered on vaccines via social media platforms during pregnancy can have a positive impact on parental vaccine decisions. However, communication

strategies on immunization via social media are still not well understood, and caution must be used to prevent legitimizing vaccine hesitancy [46]. Social media can be an important communication tool for public health; however, the content of online debates needs to be better monitored to identify the predominant themes, the type of misinformation, or specific requests for information, and to understand the determinants among Canadian parents [46,47]. This study adds to this body of research and highlights the major themes in one online debate, as well as the need for ongoing monitoring due to the extent of misinformation being shared.

Although online monitoring is essential, we need to better understand who should be engaging online to rebut misinformation and spread accurate and scientifically valid information on immunization. Mistrust in health care professionals and the government has been reported as an important determinant in vaccine hesitancy [30,37,48,49]; thus, alternative spokespeople (eg, influential mommy bloggers or celebrities) may need to be considered in the delivery of expert-based information. However, a recent survey of Canadian adults reported that the majority trust physicians and public health officials for timely and credible vaccine information, while popular celebrities were the least trusted [43]. Further research is needed to determine the extent of public health involvement, and what interventions or messaging and by whom would have the most impact online. MacDonald et al [50] reported that no simple strategy exists in overcoming vaccine hesitancy and that health care workers and immunization program managers need to "become adept at recognizing and tackling hesitancy in all of its incarnations." This includes detecting vaccine hesitancy in populations and subgroups, having communication plans to address antivaccination misinformation, and actively supporting vaccine acceptors [50]. Online silence from public health authorities could give the impression of agreement with antivaccination information or sentiment Adversarial approaches [50]. could be counterproductive [51]; thus, public health departments need to be proactive in their social media strategies by promoting the safety of vaccines and addressing misinformation with targeted and tested interventions and messaging [13,17,50]. As such, it would also be useful to develop a common matrix that captures the arguments of those engaging in online discussions to influence nonvaccinators and vaccine-hesitant individuals (ie, provaccinators) and to further research their impact. Furthermore, health authorities and researchers should consider the ethical implications of nonengagement when using interactive online platforms for public health communications and interventions.

Limitations

This study was limited in that the analysis was of one online debate and not necessarily representative of the main themes in all online immunization debates. Furthermore, the target audience was self-selected Canadian parents on an online social media platform, and we collected the presented data in 2013 and 2014. Thus, the results are not generalizable to a larger population, and the themes underlying vaccine hesitancy may have changed for this population, as they can be context specific, varying across time, place, or vaccine [13,37]. Thus, it is

XSL•FO

imperative that the online conversation be continually monitored in various subgroups and over time in order to identify current themes and trends to tailor public health communications on immunization to specific audiences. Although we did not intend the advertisement to elicit discussion on vaccines and clearly requested users to complete an online survey, it is possible that the advertisement unintentionally provoked discussion by asking for thoughts on vaccines. The type of messaging used should be considered when posting online advertisements, and the Comments section should be deactivated when appropriate and feasible. It is also important to note that we could have overestimated the total number of individual commentators (85 unique Facebook users), as it was not possible to verify whether the same individual had multiple accounts under different user names.

Conclusion

The presence of over 100 comments posted on advertisements not intended as a discussion forum illustrates not only the strong

sentiments associated with immunization but also the arbitrariness of platforms used for online debates. This unsolicited online debate is evidence of the importance of monitoring online discussions and of using technology capable of identifying immunization discussions among Canadian parents, as interactions are not just limited to vaccine-critical websites or groups and can occur via several platforms. The random nature of online debates will present a challenge for health authorities in terms of monitoring and engagement. Monitoring will need to include data mining with algorithms for keywords on immunization to quickly identify and engage in all public online communications on immunization. Health authorities need to identify methods to better leverage online platforms and networks in order to build trust, increase knowledge and access to information, and contest misinformation and misperceptions. It would also be important to consider appropriate jurisdictional responsibilities among health authorities for online surveillance and communications in immunization discussions.

Acknowledgments

The authors wish to thank Public Health Ontario and the Dalla Lana School of Public Health, University of Toronto, Toronto, ON, Canada, for providing funding sources.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

- Schuster M, Eskola J, Duclos P, SAGE Working Group on Vaccine Hesitancy. Review of vaccine hesitancy: rationale, remit and methods. Vaccine 2015 Aug 14;33(34):4157-4160 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2015.04.035] [Medline: 25896380]
- World Health Organization. Measles continues to spread and take lives in Europe. Copenhagen, Denmark: World Health Organization. Regional Office for Europe; 2017 Jul 11. URL: <u>http://www.euro.who.int/en/media-centre/sections/</u> <u>press-releases/2017/measles-continues-to-spread-and-take-lives-in-europe</u> [accessed 2018-02-09] [WebCite Cache ID <u>6x74GPjqy</u>]
- Datta SS, O'Connor PM, Jankovic D, Muscat M, Ben Mamou MC, Singh S, et al. Progress and challenges in measles and rubella elimination in the WHO European Region. Vaccine 2017 Jun 23. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.vaccine.2017.06.042</u>] [Medline: <u>28651838</u>]
- 4. National Center for Immunization and Respiratory Diseases, Division of Viral Diseases. Measles cases and outbreaks. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2018 Jul 23. URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/measles/cases-outbreaks.</u> <u>html</u> [accessed 2018-02-09] [WebCite Cache ID 6x74iHqLG]
- 5. Public Health Agency of Canada. Public health notice: measles. Ottawa, ON: PHAC; 2015 Feb 12. URL: <u>http://www.phac-aspc.gc.ca/phn-asp/2015/meas-roug-eng.php</u> [accessed 2015-05-19] [WebCite Cache ID 6YePOVww8]
- Lam P, Williams L, Gadient S, Squires S, St-Laurent M. Maintaining measles elimination in Canada: moving forward. Can Commun Dis Rep 2015 Jul 02;41(7):175-178 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>29769949</u>]
- Public Health Agency of Canada. Chief Public Health Officer statement: public health reminder regarding mumps. Ottawa, ON: PHAC; 2017 Mar 01. URL: <u>https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/news/2017/03/</u> <u>cpho_statement_publichealthreminderregardingmumps.html</u> [accessed 2017-09-12] [WebCite Cache ID 6tQt6av1a]
- Betsch C, Brewer NT, Brocard P, Davies P, Gaissmaier W, Haase N, et al. Opportunities and challenges of Web 2.0 for vaccination decisions. Vaccine 2012 May 28;30(25):3727-3733. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.vaccine.2012.02.025</u>] [Medline: <u>22365840</u>]
- Dubé E, Laberge C, Guay M, Bramadat P, Roy R, Bettinger J. Vaccine hesitancy: an overview. Hum Vaccin Immunother 2013 Aug;9(8):1763-1773 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.4161/hv.24657] [Medline: 23584253]
- Bean SJ. Emerging and continuing trends in vaccine opposition website content. Vaccine 2011 Feb 24;29(10):1874-1880. [doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2011.01.003] [Medline: 21238571]
- 11. Kata A. Anti-vaccine activists, Web 2.0, and the postmodern paradigm-an overview of tactics and tropes used online by the anti-vaccination movement. Vaccine 2012 May 28;30(25):3778-3789. [doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2011.11.112] [Medline: 22172504]

- Stahl J, Cohen R, Denis F, Gaudelus J, Martinot A, Lery T, et al. The impact of the web and social networks on vaccination. New challenges and opportunities offered to fight against vaccine hesitancy. Med Mal Infect 2016 May;46(3):117-122. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.medmal.2016.02.002</u>] [Medline: <u>26987960</u>]
- Dubé E, Bettinger JA, Fisher WA, Naus M, Mahmud SM, Hilderman T. Vaccine acceptance, hesitancy and refusal in Canada: challenges and potential approaches. Can Commun Dis Rep 2016 Dec 01;42(12):246-251 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>29769995</u>]
- Tustin JL, Crowcroft NS, Gesink D, Johnson I, Keelan J. Internet exposure associated with Canadian parents' perception of risk on childhood immunization: cross-sectional study. JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018 Jan 19;4(1):e7 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/publichealth.8921] [Medline: 29351896]
- Fox S. The social life of health information, 2011. Washington, DC: Pew Internet & American Life Project; 2011 May 12. URL: <u>http://www.pewinternet.org/files/old-media/Files/Reports/2011/PIP_Social_Life_of_Health_Info.pdf</u> [accessed 2015-05-21] [WebCite Cache ID 6YgLVZvcu]
- 16. Statistics Canada. Individual internet use and e-commerce, 2012. 2013 Oct 28. URL: <u>http://www.statcan.gc.ca/daily-quotidien/</u> 131028/dq131028a-eng.htm [accessed 2017-09-12] [WebCite Cache ID 6tQtW0ZKc]
- 17. Witteman HO, Zikmund-Fisher BJ. The defining characteristics of Web 2.0 and their potential influence in the online vaccination debate. Vaccine 2012 May 28;30(25):3734-3740. [doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2011.12.039] [Medline: 22178516]
- 18. Statistics Canada. Individual internet use and e-commerce. 2010. URL: <u>http://www.statcan.gc.ca/daily-quotidien/111012/dq111012a-eng.htm</u> [accessed 2015-05-21] [WebCite Cache ID 6YgL00Kv3]
- 19. The Canadian Press. More Canadians use Facebook daily than anywhere else in the world. Toronto, ON: Financial Post; 2013 Aug 13. URL: <u>https://tinyurl.com/yakhqq53</u> [accessed 2017-11-16] [WebCite Cache ID 6v0QKrarq]
- 20. Faber H. Canadian social media statistics 2013. Ottawa, ON: Webfuel Inc; 2013 Aug 14. URL: <u>http://www.webfuel.ca/</u> <u>canadian-social-media-statistics-2013/</u> [accessed 2017-11-16] [WebCite Cache ID 6v0QQ1nHO]
- Nicholson MS, Leask J. Lessons from an online debate about measles-mumps-rubella (MMR) immunization. Vaccine 2012 May 28;30(25):3806-3812. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.vaccine.2011.10.072</u>] [Medline: <u>22063388</u>]
- 22. Betsch C, Renkewitz F, Betsch T, Ulshöfer C. The influence of vaccine-critical websites on perceiving vaccination risks. J Health Psychol 2010 Apr;15(3):446-455. [doi: 10.1177/1359105309353647] [Medline: 20348365]
- Betsch C. Innovations in communication: the Internet and the psychology of vaccination decisions. Euro Surveill 2011 Apr 28;16(17) [FREE Full text] [Medline: 21543043]
- 24. Public Health Agency of Canada. Vaccine coverage in Canadian children: results from the 2013 Childhood National Immunization Coverage Survey. Ottawa, ON: PHAC; 2017. URL: <u>https://tinyurl.com/y8mshshj</u> [accessed 2018-08-30] [WebCite Cache ID 7233v6c6s]
- 25. Public Health Agency of Canada. Elimination of measles, rubella and congenital rubella syndrome in Canada: documentation and verification report. Ottawa, ON: PHAC; 2013 Apr 04. URL: <u>https://tinyurl.com/yd2cdb7h</u> [accessed 2018-02-09] [WebCite Cache ID 6x7768L5Q]
- 26. Deehan H, Shane A. Measles activity in Canada: January June 2014. Can Commun Dis Rep 2014 Jun 12;40(12):233-235 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 29769845]
- 27. Shane A, Hiebert J, Sherrard L, Deehan H. Measles surveillance in Canada: Trends for 2013. Can Commun Dis Rep 2014 Jun 12;40(12):219-232 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 29769844]
- Sherrard L, Hiebert J, Cunliffe J, Mendoza L, Cutler J. Measles surveillance in Canada 2015. Can Commun Dis Rep 2016 Jul 07;42(7):139-145. [Medline: <u>29770019</u>]
- 29. Dubé E, Gagnon D, Ouakki M, Bettinger JA, Guay M, Halperin S, Canadian Immunization Research Network. Understanding vaccine hesitancy in Canada: results of a consultation study by the Canadian Immunization Research Network. PLoS One 2016;11(6):e0156118 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0156118] [Medline: 27257809]
- Ward JK, Peretti-Watel P, Verger P. Vaccine criticism on the Internet: propositions for future research. Hum Vaccin Immunother 2016 Dec 02;12(7):1924-1929 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/21645515.2016.1146430] [Medline: 26900646]
- Kata A. A postmodern Pandora's box: anti-vaccination misinformation on the Internet. Vaccine 2010 Feb 17;28(7):1709-1716. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.vaccine.2009.12.022</u>] [Medline: <u>20045099</u>]
- Tustin JL, Crowcroft NS, Gesink D, Johnson I, Keelan J, Lachapelle B. Facebook recruitment of vaccine-hesitant Canadian parents: cross-sectional study. JMIR Public Health Surveill 2017 Jul 24;3(3):e47 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/publichealth.6870] [Medline: 28739557]
- 33. Bengtsson M. How to plan and perform a qualitative study using content analysis. NursingPlus Open 2016;2:8-14. [doi: 10.1016/j.npls.2016.01.001]
- 34. Burnard P. A method of analysing interview transcripts in qualitative research. Nurse Educ Today 1991 Dec;11(6):461-466. [Medline: <u>1775125</u>]
- 35. Graneheim UH, Lundman B. Qualitative content analysis in nursing research: concepts, procedures and measures to achieve trustworthiness. Nurse Educ Today 2004 Feb;24(2):105-112. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.nedt.2003.10.001</u>] [Medline: <u>14769454</u>]
- 36. Keelan J, Pavri-Garcia V, Tomlinson G, Wilson K. YouTube as a source of information on immunization: a content analysis. JAMA 2007 Dec 5;298(21):2482-2484. [doi: 10.1001/jama.298.21.2482] [Medline: 18056901]

- Larson HJ, Jarrett C, Eckersberger E, Smith DMD, Paterson P. Understanding vaccine hesitancy around vaccines and vaccination from a global perspective: a systematic review of published literature, 2007-2012. Vaccine 2014 Apr 17;32(19):2150-2159. [doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2014.01.081] [Medline: 24598724]
- 38. MacDonald NE. Vaccine hesitancy: definition, scope and determinants. Vaccine 2015 Aug 14;33(34):4161-4164 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2015.04.036] [Medline: 25896383]
- 39. The SAGE working Group on vaccine hesitancy. World Health Organization. 2014 Oct 1. Report of the SAGE Working Group on vaccine hesitancy URL: <u>https://tinyurl.com/nwuwls8</u> [WebCite Cache ID 7234XYcy1]
- Gale NK, Heath G, Cameron E, Rashid S, Redwood S. Using the framework method for the analysis of qualitative data in multi-disciplinary health research. BMC Med Res Methodol 2013 Sep 18;13:117 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2288-13-117] [Medline: 24047204]
- 41. Keelan J, Pavri V, Balakrishnan R, Wilson K. An analysis of the Human papilloma virus vaccine debate on MySpace blogs. Vaccine 2010 Feb 10;28(6):1535-1540. [doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2009.11.060] [Medline: 20003922]
- 42. Seeman N, Seeman M. Autism and the measles, mumps, and rubella vaccine: need to communicate a health study retraction to patients. J Particip Med 2010 Dec 17;2:e18 [FREE Full text]
- Greenberg J, Dubé E, Driedger M. Vaccine hesitancy: in search of the risk communication comfort zone. PLoS Curr 2017 Mar 03;9 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/currents.outbreaks.0561a011117a1d1f9596e24949e8690b] [Medline: 28357154]
- Jarrett C, Wilson R, O'Leary M, Eckersberger E, Larson HJ, SAGE Working Group on Vaccine Hesitancy. Strategies for addressing vaccine hesitancy - a systematic review. Vaccine 2015 Aug 14;33(34):4180-4190 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2015.04.040] [Medline: 25896377]
- 45. Glanz JM, Wagner NM, Narwaney KJ, Kraus CR, Shoup JA, Xu S, et al. Web-based social media intervention to increase vaccine acceptance: a randomized controlled trial. Pediatrics 2017 Dec;140(6). [doi: <u>10.1542/peds.2017-1117</u>] [Medline: <u>29109107</u>]
- 46. Goldstein S, MacDonald NE, Guirguis S, SAGE Working Group on Vaccine Hesitancy. Health communication and vaccine hesitancy. Vaccine 2015 Aug 14;33(34):4212-4214 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2015.04.042] [Medline: 25896382]
- Eskola J, Duclos P, Schuster M, MacDonald NE, SAGE Working Group on Vaccine Hesitancy. How to deal with vaccine hesitancy? Vaccine 2015 Aug 14;33(34):4215-4217 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2015.04.043] [Medline: 25896378]
- 48. Wilson K, Barakat M, Vohra S, Ritvo P, Boon H. Parental views on pediatric vaccination: the impact of competing advocacy coalitions. Public Underst Sci 2008 Apr;17(2):231-243. [doi: <u>10.1177/0963662506067662</u>] [Medline: <u>19391379</u>]
- Freed GL, Clark SJ, Butchart AT, Singer DC, Davis MM. Sources and perceived credibility of vaccine-safety information for parents. Pediatrics 2011 May;127 Suppl 1:S107-S112. [doi: <u>10.1542/peds.2010-1722P</u>] [Medline: <u>21502236</u>]
- 50. MacDonald NE, Butler R, Dubé E. Addressing barriers to vaccine acceptance: an overview. Hum Vaccin Immunother 2018 Jan 02;14(1):218-224. [doi: 10.1080/21645515.2017.1394533] [Medline: 29048975]
- 51. Leask J. Should we do battle with antivaccination activists? Public Health Res Pract 2015 Mar 30;25(2):e2521515 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.17061/phrp2521515] [Medline: 25848733]

Abbreviations

MMR: measles-mumps-rubella SAGE WG: Strategic Advisory Group of Experts Working Group WHO: World Health Organization

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 09.02.18; peer-reviewed by AC Ianos, D Broniatowski, S Chandir, B Hoffman; comments to author 02.03.18; revised version received 30.06.18; accepted 19.07.18; published 20.09.18.

Please cite as:

Tustin JL, Crowcroft NS, Gesink D, Johnson I, Keelan J, Lachapelle B User-Driven Comments on a Facebook Advertisement Recruiting Canadian Parents in a Study on Immunization: Content Analysis JMIR Public Health Surveill 2018;4(3):e10090 URL: <u>http://publichealth.jmir.org/2018/3/e10090/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/10090</u> PMID:<u>30249585</u>

©Jordan Lee Tustin, Natasha Sarah Crowcroft, Dionne Gesink, Ian Johnson, Jennifer Keelan, Barbara Lachapelle. Originally published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance (http://publichealth.jmir.org), 20.09.2018. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which

permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Public Health and Surveillance, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://publichealth.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Publisher: JMIR Publications 130 Queens Quay East. Toronto, ON, M5A 3Y5 Phone: (+1) 416-583-2040 Email: <u>support@jmir.org</u>

https://www.jmirpublications.com/

